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COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 11, 1968
U.S. SENATE,

MonoroLy SUBCOMMITTER OF THE
Serecr CoMmMmITTEE ON SMALL BuUsinNEss,
_ Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:20 a.m., in room 318,
Old Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chairman o
the subcommittee) presiding. ,

Present : Senator Nelson. : i

Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staff economist; and Elaine C.
Dye, research assistant.

Senator NerLsoN. The hearings of the Monopoly Subcommittee of
the Senate Small Business Committee will come to order.

After a brief statement by the chairman, we will hear from the dis-
tinguished Dr. William B. Bean.

There is growing concern, as reflected in medical literature as well
as in testimony be%ore our subcommittee, that the medical profession
has forfeited too much responsibility for the continuing education of
physicians to the pharmaceutical industry and that the increasingly
close financial relationship between the industry and the medical pro-
fession may be contrary to the best interests of the profession and
the public.

The purpose of the series of hearings we are undertaking this week
and next is to explore further the questions raised in this regard; par-
ticularly as they involve the ethical implications, possible conflicts of
interest, and professional responsibility, as, for example, in some of
the following situations:

When many physicians base their prescribing practices, to a large
extent—I don’t think anybody knows exactly to what extent—on
information supplied them by industry salesmen—detail men—and
other commercial sources.

When many physicians prescribe dangerous drugs for nonindicated
purposes. For example, during the past year a higﬁly dangerous drug
was prescribed by doctors—this was chloramphenicol—for 3.5 to 4
million peogle in the United States. Yet, testimony from eminent
medical authorities who appeared before the subcommittee indicated
that no more than 10 percent—at the most—should have received it.

When many doctors prescribe drugs without adequate knowledge
of the costs of these drugs relative to other drugs which have the same
action.

3911
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‘When many medical organizations and publications—national, local,
and student—are substantially dependent on income derived from in-
dustry advertising. ‘

‘When many doctors lend their names for articles and letters written
by members of the pharmaceutical industry.

The implications for the medical profession and the public when
the so-called independent giveaway sheets and journals—which are
easy to read and subsist entirely on drug advertising—are becoming
a factor of some importance in the physicians’ education.

When influential doctors or pharmacy educators, particularly in
high academic positions, are stockholders and/or serve as policy-
setting members of boards of 'drug corporations. Since these men are
in a position to mold the attitudes of other doctors and to make policy
decisions in key medical and pharmaceutical organizations, might
there not be a conflict of interest here? What are the ethical impli-
cations when doctors and pharmacy educators do not make known
their industry affiliations?

As long ago as January of 1961, Dr. Charles D. May, of the Depart-
ment ofn#edlaatrics of Columbia University, in an article in the Journal
of Medical Education entitled “Selling Drugs by ‘Educating’ Physi-
cians,” * asked: .

Is the public likely to benefit if practicing physicians and medical educators
must perform their duties amidst the clamor and striving of merchants seeking
to increase the sale of drugs by conscripting “education” in the service of
promotion? : ‘

Is it prudent for physicians to become greatly dependent upon pharmaceutical
manufacturers for support of scientific journals and medical societies, for enter-
tainment, and now also for a large part of their education?

Do all concerned realize the hazard of arousing the wrath of the people by
an unwholesome entanglement of doctors with the makers and sellers of drugs?

In an article in Ethical Issues in Medicine,? Dr. William Bean, our
witness today, of the University of Towa Medical Center, stated that:

The physician who is in the pay of pharmaceutical manufacturers is in no
position to keep public confidence in his objectivity. The editors and owners of
medical journals which depend so heavily upon advertising are vulnerable and
not only must be above taint but, like Caesar’s wife, above suspicion.

Tn its efforts to study the far-reaching implications of these and
related problems, the Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Small
Business Committee has invited several highly respected senior physi-
cians—whose integrity and courage to be forthright are well known
to their peers—to present their views on these and other matters con-
cerning these questions.

We are pleased to welcome this morning Dr. William Bean, who
is a widely known medical authority and is the former chairman of
the section on Internal Medicine of the American Medical Association.

Doctor, do you have for the record a biographical sketch ?

Dr. Bean. I didn’t bring one with me. I can get one for you and
send it if you want.

Senator Nerson. If you would, please. We would simply like to
have it in the record at the beginning of your testimony for the refer-
ence of those who read the record.

(A biographical sketch was subsequently received and follows:)

1 See article beginning at p. 3938, infra.
2 See article beginning at p. 3957, infra.
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B106RAPHIC DATA—WILLIAM BENNETT BEAN, M.D.

PERSONAL

Professor of Medicine and Head of Department of Internal Medicine, University
of Towa, College of Medicine, Iowa City, Towa, 1948~

Residence : 723 Bayard Street, Iowa City, Iowa.

Date of Birth: 8 November 1909 at Manila, Philippine Islands. Son of Robert
Bennett Bean, M.D., and Adelaide L. Martin. (Biography of father was in ‘Who's
Who in America, American Men of Science, Who's Important in Medicine.)

Married : Abigail Shepard, 17 June 1939.

Children : R. Bennett, 25 March 1941; Margaret Harvey, 9 July 1944; John
Perrin, 25 April 1946.

DEGREES

B.A., University of Virginia, 1932; M.D., University of Virginia, 1935.
Diplomate, American Board of Internal Medicine, 1947.
Diplomate, American Board of Nutrition, 1951.

ACADEMIC AND HOSPITAL APPOINTMENTS

Student Instructor in Anatomy, University of Virginia School of Medicine
19321933, 1933-1934, and 1934-1935.

Intern, Medical Service, Johns Hopkins Hospital, 1935-1936.

Assistant Resident Physician, Boston City Hospital, 1936-1937.

Teaching Fellow, Thorndike Memorial Laboratory, Boston, 1936-1937.

Teaching Fellow in Medicine, Harvard University, 1936-1937.

Senior Medical Resident, 'Cincinnati General Hospital, 1937-1938.

Instructor in- Medicine, Cincinnati Medical College, 1938-1940.

Fellow in Nutrition, Cincinnati Medical College, 1938-1940.

Assistant Professor of Medicine, University of Cincinnati Medical College,
1940-1947.

Medical Examiner for Draft Boards, 1941-1942.

Assistant Attending Physician, Cincinnati General Hospital, 1941-1946.
1gAzs‘SiStamt Visiting Physician, Hillman Hospital, Birmingham, Alabama, 1940~
942,

Clinician, Out-patient Department, Cincinnati General Hospital, 1946-1948.

Attending Physician, Cincinnati General Hospital, 1946-1948.

Associate Professor of Medicine, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine,
1947-1948.

Senior Medical Consultant, Veterans Administration, 1947—

Physician-in-Chief, University Hospitals, Iowa City, Towa, 1948-

Special Consultant, Towa Selective Service, 1949

Special Consultant, Towa Heart Disease Control Board, 1949~

HONORS

John Horsley Memorial Prize, University of Virginia, 1944.

Groedel Medal, American College of Cardiology, May 1961.

American Medical Writers’ Association, Award for Distinguished Service in
%\)Iedical Journalism as Editor-in-Chief of the Archives of Internal Medicine, Octo-

er 1962.

Gold-Headed Cane, University of California, June 1964.

Citation, Boston City Hospital, Seventy-Fifth Anniversary, June 1964.

University of Sydney Medal for Lambie-Dew Oration, March 1966.

U.8. ARMY

Director, Hot Room Research, Armored Medical Research Laboratory, Fort
Knox, Kentucky, 1942-1943.

Director, Medical Research, Amored Medical Research Laboratory, 1943~
1945.

Director, Nutrition Research Team, Pacific Theater, 1945.

Commanding Officer, Armored Medical Research Laboratory, 1945-1946.

Captain, MC AUS 8 August 1942 ; Major 30 March 1944 ; Lt Colonel 26 February
1946 ; discharged 28 May 1946.

Commendation Ribbon, 1946.
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Special Consultant to Surgeon General, US. Army, 1954-.
Consultant to the Surgeon General, US Army, Advisory Committee to the
Surgeon General of the Army on Nutrition, 1959.

EDITORSHIPS

Assistant Editor, Nutrition Reviews, 1945-1946.

HEditorial Board, Book Review Editor, Cincinnati Journal of Medicine, 1946—-
1948.

Associate Editor, Journal of Clinical Investigation, 1947-1952.

Editorial Board, Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine, 1948-1954.

Associate Editor, Diseases of the Chest, 1951-1961.

Editor-in-Chief, Monographs in Medicine, Williams & Wilkins Co., 1951-1952.

Editorial Board, The Journal of Medical Education, 1953-1956.

Editorial Board, Archives of Internal Medicine, 1953,

Editorial Board Medicine, 1953—,

Advisory Board, American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 1955——1959

Bditorial Board, Pharos, 1955-1962.

Advisory Board, Resident Physician, 1955-1962.

Book Review Editor, AMA Archives of Internal Medicine, 1955-1962.

. Editorial Board, Perspectives in Biology and Medicine, 1957—.

Contributing Editor, Encyclopedia Britannica.

Medical Editor, Stedman’s Medical Dictionary, 1958—.

Editorial Board, American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 1960-1961.

Editor-in-Chief, Archives of Internal Medicine, 1962-1967.

Editorial Consultant, Modern Medicine, 1964-1967.

Editorial Board, Famlliar Medical Quotations, Little, Brown & Co., 1964—,

Editorial C(msultant Dictionary of American Portraits, 1964,

Consulting Editor, Stedman s Medical Dictionary, 20th Ed.. (1961) ; 21st Ed
(1966), Williams & Wilkins Co., Baltimore.

University of Iowa Editorial Board reappointed, June 1966—.

Editor-in-Chief, CMD (Current Medical Digest), 1967—.

Consulting:Editor in Medicine for Medical Aspects of Human Sexuality, 1967—.

COMMITTEES AND BOARDS

Scientific Board of Directors, The National Vitamin Foundation, 1950-1953.

Associate Member, Commission on Liver Disease of the US Army Respiratory
Disease Commission, 1949-1952.
) Exie&t;ve Committee on Scientific Council, American Heart Association, Inc.,
951 .

Committee on Borden Award, 1953-1955.

Committee on Abraham Flexner Award, 1958 ; Chairman, 1959.

Association of American Medical Colleges; Section of Clinical Cardiology,
American Heart Association, 1954-1958.

Study Section, General Medicine, National Institutes of Health, 1957; Chair-
man, 1958-1961.

National Advisory Committee, Grand Rounds Television Programs, 1957—-1963

Board of Regents, National Library of Medicine, 1958-1961; Chairman, 1960-
1961 ; reappointed to the National Library of Medicine, 1965—.

International Committee on Clinical Cardiovascular Disease, American Col-
lege of Chest Physicians, 1960

Judging Committee, Theobald Smith Award, AAAS (Amer. Assoc. Advance-
ment of Science), 1960-1962.

Inter-Study Section Committee on Influenza Research, National Institutes of
Health, 1960-1961.

Governor for the state of Towa of the American College of Cardiology, 1962-
1968

Mémber, Pan American Medical Association Council on Cardiovascular Dis-

eases, 1965-.
Regional Representative, University of Virginia Alumni Fund, Inc., Oct. 1966.

VISITING PROFESSORSHIPS
Providence Hospital, Providence, RI, 1955.

Ohio State University School of Medicine, Columbus, Apr 1955.
Georgetown University School of Medicine, Washington, DC, Nov 1955
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Mt. Sinai Hospital, Miami Beach, Fla, Sept 1956.

Visiting Professor and Acting Chief of Department, Bowman Gray School of
Medicine, Winston-Salem, NC, Apr 1958.

Visiting Professor and Acting Head of Department of Medicine, University of
Georgetown College of Medicine, Washington, DC, Apr 1958.

Visiting Professor and Acting Head, Washington University School of Medi-
cine, St. Louis, Mo, Nov 1958.

Visiting Professor of Internal Medicine, Head of Department of Medicine pro
tem, Washington Medical Center, Washington, DC, May 1959.

Lackland Air Force Base Hospital, Department of Medicine, Texas, Apr 1959.

Universgity of Utah School of Medicine, Salt Lake City, Utah, Dec 1959.

Baylor Medical School, Houston, Tex, Mar 1960,

University of Mississippi School of Medicine, Jackson, Mar 1960.

University of Oregon, Portland, Apr 1950.

University of Oklahoma College of Medicine, Oklahoma City, Nov 1960.

Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, Md, 1963.

Sir Norman Paul Visiting Professor, University of Sydney Medical School
and Sydney Hospital, Sydney, Australia, Mar 1966,

Visiting Professor, Tampa General Hospital, Fla, Oct 1966.

Second Master Teachers Course, San Diego, Calif, Feb 1967.

Visiting Professor of History of Medicine and Internal Medicine, University
of Virginia, School of Medicine, Charlottesville (Grant from the Univ Va and
Josiah Macy Foundation) Feb 1, 1968/July 31, 1968.
23Visiting Professor of Medicine, Medical College of Georgia, Augusta, May 22—

, 1968,

SOCIETIES

Raven Society, University of Virginia, 1932 ; Alpha Omega Alpha, 1934 ; Central
Society for Clinical Research, 1938, Council 1947-49, Vice President 1950, Presi-
dent 1950-51; American Society of Tropical Medicine, 1938; Sigma Xi, 1939.

American Heart Association, 1940 ; American Association for the Advancement
of Science, 1940, Fellow 1952, Vice President and Chairman of Section N, 1957;
American Medical Association, Fellow 1941, Chairman, Section of Internal Medi-
cine, 1958-59; Ohio State Medical Society, 1941; American Society for Clinical
Investigation, 1942, Council 1949-51; Association of Military Surgeons, 1943;
Charter Member Medical and Jockey Society of the Interior Valley of North
America, 1946; Association of American Medical Colleges, 1948; American
College of Physicians, Fellow 1948. Ex-Gov; Iowa State Medical Society, 1948.
Chairman of Section of Internal Medicine, 1958-59; Iowa Heart Association,
1948, President 1951 ; Tuberculosis and Health Association, 1948; Central Inter-
urban Clinical Club, 1948, President 1958-59, Archaeology Institute of America,
Iowa Chapter, 1948, President 1955-57; Iowa Clinical Medical Society, 1949;
‘World Medical Association, 1949.

Association of American Physicians, 1950; Society of Experimental Biology
and Medicine, 1950 ; Research Club, University of Iowa, 1950 ; American Associa-
tion for the Study of Liver Diseases, 1950 (Charter Member) ; American Clinical
and Climatological Association, 1951, Council 1956-59, Vice-President 1963, Presi-
dent 1967, Council 1968-71; American Association of Medical History, 1952;
American College of Chest Physicians, Fellow 1954. Ex-Gov. Ia; The Horse Shoe
Club, Regional President, 1954; Consultant in Internal Medicine to Surgeon
General, US Army, 1954; American Medical Writers Association, Fellow 1958;
Dallas Southern Clinical Society, Honorary Member, 1954; Society of Medical
Consultants to the Armed Forces, 1954; American College of Sports Medicine,
1954, Charter Member; New York Academy of Sciences, Fellow 1956 ; American
Academy of Political and Social Science, 1955 ; Royal Society of Medicine, Fellow,
London, 1958; Consultant on Advisory Committee to the Surgeon General of the
US Army on Nutrition, 1959 ; The Nockian Society, 1959.

American Society for Clinical Nutrition, Council 1960, President 1962-63 ; Con-
sultant in the Survey of Medical Research in VA Hospitals, Division of Medical
Sciences, National Academy of Sciences, 1960; History of Science Society, 1960;
American Institute of Nutrition, 1960; The FHonorable Order of Kentucky
Colonels (rank of Colonel), 1963 ; Stuart and Tudor Club, Johns Hopkins Uni-
vergity, 1963; The John Fulton Society, 1963; Hobart Hare Society, Jefferson
Medical School, 1964; Board of Directors, National Association for Standard
Medical Vocabulary, 1964; Sydney Hospitallers, 1966; American College Cardi-
ology, Fellow 1967. Ex-Gov; Fellow, Council on Clinical Cardiology, American
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Heart Association, 1963; The Osler Club of London, 1967; Member, History of
Medicine Section Richmond Academy of Medicine, Virginia, 1968; Honorary
member, Milton Anthony Medical Society, Univ Georgia Medical College, 1968.

BOOKS

Osler Aphorisms: Collected by Robert Bennett Bean;, M.D. Edited by William
Bennett Bean, M.D. Schuman, Inc, NYC, September 1951.

b Osllgé Aphorisms: Reprinted by Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Ill., Septem-
er. 1.
y 9gssler Aphorisms : Third printing by Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Ill., June

Mf)nographs in Medicine, Series I: Bdited by William Bennett Bean, M.D.,
Williams & Wilking Co, Baltimore, Md., November 1952.

Omphalosophy and Worse Verse: William B. Bean, M.D., privately printed,
Iowa City, January 1955.

Vascular Spiders and Related Lesions of the Skin : Edited by William Bennett
Bean, M.D., Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Ill., December 1958.

Aphorisms From ILatham: Collected and edited by William B. Bean, M.D.
The Prairie Press, Iowa City, October 1962,

Rare Diseases and Lesions—Their Contributions to Clinical Medicine : William
B. Bean, M.D. Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Ill., 1967.

Senator Nrrson. Dr. Bean, we are very pleased to have you appear
here today. You are free to present your testimony in any way you
wish, and in any event, all of it will be printed in the record, and if
you desire to elaborate or extemporize on anything that you have in
your printed presentation, feel free to do so.* , :

I assume that as questions occur to the chairman you would have no
objection to interruptions. ‘

Dr. Bran. Very well.

‘Senator Nrrson. Thank you very much, Doctor.

STATEMENT OF DE. WILLIAM B. BEAN, PROFESSOR OF MEDICINE,
'AND HEAD, DEPARTMENT OF INTERNAL MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY
OF I0WA COLLEGE OF MEDICINE :

Dr. Bean. Senator Nelson, ladies, and gentlemen, I am here as an
individual, and although I have many conneéctions and affiliations, as
a teacher, as a physician who is in a consulting practice, as a former
editor of a number of journals, and as a member of the editorial board
of four or five still today, and as someone who has done a certain
amount of research and investigation, I have a broad background of
interest in the problems presented.

As I commented in my first paragraph, this sort of testifying I find
extremely difficult and distasteful, s;impfy because it puts one in the
position of perhaps thinking he is a little better than others or being a
critic of your family if you will. Nonetheless, I think that someone
must take responsibility in these matters, and I have done so in the
past, and I suppose I shall do so in the future, even though I find it
difficult. o

Some 18 years ago I was president of the Central Society for Clinical
Research, and addressed myself to a number of problems that I
thought were important in American medicine. These had to do with
medical education, with licensing, with specialty boards.

1 See prepared statement beginning at p. 3927, infra.
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I included a paragraph on the moral responsibility to be intelligible,
which I think 1s not always adhered to by people in various positions
in the world where they should be intelligible, and I had the following
to say about the role which more or less Wiliy-nillly detail men from
drug firms had come to take in the postgraduate education of physi-
cians in the country. I said as follows:

What is the most effective general teaching today at the postgraduate level?
In sorrow we must admit that the artistic and artful brochures of wealthy
pharmaceutical houses, sped on by a crusading band of detail men, have effec-
tively taken over graduate teaching. The blandishments of advertising, siren
song of the purveyor of pills, now that there really is a multitude of specifics,
puts professional judgment in a sorry place. Harnessed to the lightning strokes of
lay publicity, the demand for new miracle drugs often comes from radio or
newspaper coaching, and the practitioner, fearing to “be not the first by whom
the new drug is tried” because party to a conspiracy of ignorance, fraud, and
twisted idealism which has run the gamut from vitamin craze to spurious cold
cures and Hadacol. After all, we have some responsibility in this mess, and must
provide leadership to protect the public and embellish the name of medicine.
Certainly many pharmaceutical houses are advancing the cause of medicine.
More power to them. I do not grudge the honest dollar to the shareholders in
drug enterprises, but when their advertising budgets exceed the total outlay for
teaching and research provided by all our medical schools concern is justified,
“for where your treasure is there will your heart be also.” 1

Senator Nerson. May I interrupt just a moment, Doctor. Would
this statement still stand today in your judgment ¢

Dr. Brax. I certainly think the problem exists, and I would imagine
that the scope is pretty much the same.

But real advances are being made in continuing education. For in-
stance, the group interested in general practice, the American Academy
of General Practice, has insisted that its members have a certain
amount of formal postgraduate training every year. They are prob-
ably going to have a specialty board in which a renewal of the spe-
cialty certificate will require a re-examination perhaps at 5-year in-
tervals.

This will require formal continuing education of the kind which
has not been required by law, and is not in any sense uniformly fol-
lowed by the individual drive incentive of the practicing physican.

- One of the great problems is time. Obviously if somebody is going
to go back in school freshening up, he won’t be treating the sick in his
community, and this I think has been a real deterrent. So the problem
is there. Certain formal and productive efforts are being made to up-
grade the role of teaching at the postgraduate level in continuing
education. This I think is a real advance.

Many postgraduate courses of all sorts have existed for a very long
time. These tend as a rule to be attended by those who are well abreast
of what is going on anyhow. The people who should come do not, their
function is very fine but it doesn’t always reach the doctors who need
it most.

Senator Nrrson. Thank you.

Dr. Bean. Ten years ago I addressed myself to the broad problem
of the relationship of physicians to the pharmaceutical industry in an
essay, entitled “Joint Responsibility,” published in the Archives of
Internal Medicine in May 1959. The main substance of my comments

1 J. Lab. Clin. Med., 89 : 7, January 1952.
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was that a team of physicians and representatives of the pharma-
ceutical industry should work out, voluntarily, means of evaluating
claims for drugs, evaluating the therapeutic effect of drugs, and then
seeing that advertising, sales, detailing, and retailing were managed
according to regulations developed by joint action. Thus the manu-
facturers of drugs and the physician prescribers might best serve their
collaborative purpose in preventing, palliating, or curing disease. This
plea had very little effect. No formal study, joint effort, or confronta-
tion of producer, distributor, dispenser, and user ever came about.
Later the substance of my comments was recorded in presentations 10
years ago before the Kefauver committee, in this room.

Recently in an essay, entitled “The Medical Profession and the Drug
Industry,” published in Ethical Issues in Medicine, a book recently
released by Little, Brown & Co. in Boston, I dealt with the present
situation in regard to the ancient confrontation and sometimes an-
tagonism of apothecaries and physicians, and this as you know has a
long and fascinating history.” Among the comments made were the
following :

At a time when scientific advance was slow and new drugs, such as they
were, were likely to be found by painstaking evaluation of herbs and their
essences, the introduction of new drugs was uncommon. Therapy, not very effec-
tive, was about at a standstill. There was no incentive to go into the mass
production of new compounds, for there simply were not enough new com-
pounds. When advances began to develop explosively, the traditional function
of ethical pharmaceutical houses was magnified and multiplied, and to some
extent the directing forces were removed from individual or family enterprises
into the large realm of big business.

At the same time, there was not at first a comparable awareness or alert-
ness to deal with the increasingly complex problem of drug testing. In any
society when problems which are new in kind, as well as new in dimension,
arise, its institutions are tested. Unfortunately it turns out often enough that
the institutions and organizations, well geared for a slower pace and a simpler
set of problems, may prove not only insufficient but dangerous. The evolution
of medical practice and medical science as it relates to therapy and the employ-
ment of powerful drugs is moving fast but uncertainly. Institutions rarely have
a built-in ‘autoanalyzer, a central controlling monitor, to examine and provide
a dispassionate critique of purposes, functions, and the capacity to fulfill them.
This is why institutions change, or fail and are replaced.

Human nature being what it is, things may go along until some disaster
appears. Some threat becomes ominously evident. Or a general quickening of
the moral pulse of the community leads to an investigation or an intervention.
Often a crash program of poorly thought out schemes results in passing laws
to achieve ends which would be managed much better if collaborative but
voluntary arrangements and agreements could be worked out by those con-
cerned. The two parties involved here are pharmaceutical manufacturers on
the one hand and the body of medical practitioners, teachers, and investigators,
those who must be responsible preservers and protectors of the public, on the
other. oo

The great majority of pharmaceutical manufacturers have a just concern
for their good name and are wary lest this be sullied by entrepreneurs who
have come into the field without the traditional background accumulated dur-
ing the more leisurely days. They have a steady sense of responsibility and
wish it to permeate the drug industry. While many of the problems which are
of concern to us now have, more or less by default, gone into the hands of
external agents or agencies, it is still wise for physicians and those who pro-
duce pharmaceutical agents to review jointly their commen material problems.!

Senator NeLson. May I interrupt for a moment, Doctor ?
Dr. Bean. Yes, sir.

" 1pp. 231-232, 1968.
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Senator NErson. You referred to drug testing. As you know, when
a company develops a new drug, the control of the testing is exclusively
within the jurisdiction of the owner or the discoverer of the compound,
and the testing is done at the direction of the company and the New
Drug Application includes whatever testing is done, all of it under
the control of the company.

The question has been raised in the medical literature and testi-
mony before this committee as to whether that is a satisfactory method

of presenting the evidence for review; that is, should a person having
a financial interest in marketing a drug also supply all the information
about the drug.

Do you have any observation about this method of developing a
New Drug Application ¢

Dr. Brax. Senator Nelson, I think everyone would agree that the
better and certainly more nearly idea way to deal with this problem
would be to have a neutral judging body professionally competent, and
quite independent of any extraneous force of financial support or any
hint of obligation or connection with the promulgators—the inven-
tors—the promoters of the drug.

I think anybody would realize it is human nature to react to in-
formation one has in some relationship to those who will review it,
those who support it, and the auspices under which studies are done.
Tor example, somebody working for a very autocratic department
head will fine that some of his own work, at least work that he thinks
is his own, may be taken over in part by somebody whose name is on
the paper, but who in fact had nothing more than a slight relationship,
but was not in fact actually engaged in the work. :

Likewise, if a series of tests is supported, as it commonly is, though
not invariably, by the people who invent it and have the copyright
or patent or control of a particular drug, and if this support comes
to be important in the general academic progress perhaps of the person
doing the studies, it is human nature for one to accentuate the. posi-
tive and to report things which a certain amount of human observer
parallax, a little body english that creeps into interpretations. .

This is, I think, inevitable in the order of most of the relationships
that people are in. It would be better if it were done in medical schools
and in departments of clinical pharmacology. If a series of testing
panels could be established, without any necessity for continuing sup-
port from a particular group whose products are being tested, I.think
that the trnth would have a better chance of being reached than under
the present system.

T think it is overidealistic to suppose that there will be a sudden,
instant, radical change. I would hope that in the long run this is
the direction in which we aim—to have totally independent, and we
hope unbiased observers—testing under conditions in which they have
no academic. scientific, financial, or personal equity the various drugs
that come along. B .

The real difficulty is that this is a very expensive, very time-con-
suming and very difficult thing to do. The actual testing of the effective-
ness of a drug which would seem to be pretty cut and dried to the
average laymen, is indeed a very complicated thing, ranging all the
way from variation in individual batches of a particular compound
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to the enormous effect of the placebo. This is the effect that the mere
giving of a drug, without regard to its pharmaceutical power at all,
may have in influencing somebody who gets it, whether you test it out
on medical students and tell them you are giving them a drug which
will prevent nausea and vomiting when In fact it usually induces
them. You will find that some respond appropriately to the pharma-
ceutical power of the drug; some respond to the power of suggestion.
This is a complicated problem that I don’t need to get into further.

It is evident that if testing is done with financial support of those
who obviously wouldn’t be spending money if they didn’t think they
had a good and effective drug, an§ who want the test to come out
favorably, a bias is introduced that it would be better to get rid of, if
we could.

Senator NELsoN. Is there any reason why you think it wouldn’t be
feasible to have a national or independent national institute of drug
testing, which supervised testing with qualified people and delegated
testing to, as you suggest, medical schools ¢

Dr. Bean. Some such central panel would be the kind of thing that
I would certainly hope would come in and what its relationship should
be to existing medical bodies, what its relationship to the Government
I am not in any position to say.

As you are aware, many years ago there was a seal of approval
given by the American Medical Association to drugs that were tested
under its auspices. This was an independent panel. They would not
accept advertising from those drugs which did not pass this panel.
Its cost was said to have become far too extensive and expensive. It
was given up. Whether that in fact was the reason I am in no position
to say, but I do know that any testing of that kind does become tre-
mendously expensive in manpower, in dollars, and in actual clocktime.

Senator NersoN. With respect to the question of expense, would you
see any reason why the companies couldn’t be charged by the inde-
pendent institute for the testing that was done, so long as the institute
was totally responsible for how it was done?

Dr. Beax. Tﬁis it seems to me is the proper direction. As you may
know, there are such things as the National Vitamin Foundation and
the Nutrition Foundation, and life insurance companies all over the
world have gotten together and supply money to do research which
1s quite independent of any particular company that supports this, and
this is the sort of thing.

We have good precedent for it in the ones that I have mentioned.
I should think that direction would be wise to go in.

Senator NeLsoN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Gorpon. May I ask a question at this point? Coming back to
your previous statement about the tendency of someone who has a
financial stake to try to accentuate the lE)ositive-—a, very good exam-

le, incidentally, is a letter which is taken from our own record on
indomethacin. This is a letter from Dr. Paul from the University of
Towa, in which he starts out :
To Merck Sharp & Dohme :

DeAr Dr. CANTWELL: I received your letter this morning and want to thank
you for suggesting a grant for the Rheumatology Section at the University

of Iowa.
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Then he talks about tests with indomethacin;
This is a method we will follow for the time being, with our fingers crossed.

Apparently he has a desire to show that it is a good drug.

Now doesn’t it seem reasonable that a person who 1s thanking a
company for giving a grant to his department would be very reluctant
to p};t in the next paragraph, “I am sorry your drug is a very poor
one” ¢

Dr. Bean. I agree that you have stated it admirably. I think it
would be asking too much of human nature to reckon that somebody
could be absolutely fair under these circumstances, and though this
comes from Iowa, I don’t condone it and I don’t think it is the way
one should operate,

Senator Nrvson. Thank you, Doctor.

Mr. Gorpon. We have many letters like this, by the way.

Dr. Bean. I am sorry to hear it. I hope no more from Iowa.

Senator NrrLson. Go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. Beax. The Medical Letter, which is a newcomer on the scene in
the past dozen years or 10 years or so has provided a service which
makes an effort to give an independent critique of both published work
dealing with drugs, drug costs, drug efficacy, the relative merit of
similiar drugs useﬁ for the same thing, and they have operated a clear-
inghouse, collecting, reviewing, and evaluating, because they do not
maintain any drug testing program of their own. There 1s a real
effort to get authoritative information in a readily digestible, easily
managed form as promptly as possible. To do this a certain amount of
the material in Medical Letter is presented as preliminary appraisals.
Naturally it is impossible for the accumulation of experience gathered
from the periodical literature to be ready shortly after the introduc-
tion of a new drug. Alternations in positions taken in Medical Letters,
though uncommon, have occurred, which indicates that they have
no claim to infallibility and are giving their considered and studied
opinion, but it may be wrong.?

“Medical Letter helps the physician judge the accuracy and signifi-
cance of what may be reported as medical discoveries in the breathless
tempo of newspaper and magazine. This may be very valuable in deal-
ing with the insistent but perhaps confused patient who comes in with
high expectations waving his clipping and calling for action. In this
day of the mass media, we have not found a way to protect the average
person, naive in his knowledge of science, biology, and medicine, from
the booby traps of his own ignorance.

“Cost and potency of comparable or identical compounds have been
brought out from time to time. The lag in getting information about
newly reported toxic reactions has been reduced. Recurring audits keep
the physician up to date. An evaluation of over-the-counter drug
products helps evaluate preparations widely advertised in extensive
campaigns and provides a check on the hard face of reality. Thus
sturdily realistic and impartial appraisals of drugs are available and
can be referred to as a reasonable help in making decisions.” 3

1 8ee full text of this letter and other letters included in Competitive Problems in the
Drug Industry, Part 8, beginning at p. 8452.

2 “The gtedicaéaléml’fgggmn and the Drug Industry,” Ethical Issues in Medicine. Little,
Brown & Co.. p. 3 .

3 “The Medil:ral Profession and the Drug Industry,” Bthical Issues in Medicine, Little,
Brown & Co., p. 237, 1968.
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Senator Nrrson. May I interrupt again a moment, Doctor?

Dr. Bean. Yes, sir.

Senator Nerson. A number of witnesses before the committee,
physicians and pharmacologists, as well as representatives of the drug
industry, have expressed praise of the Medical Letter as being a very
good source of information on drugs and other problems. I am glad
to note that you concur. ‘

‘We also have had testimony on the question of the availability of an
adequate objective source of information about all drugs. Representa-
tives of the FDA as well as others haye commented on this before the
committee. During the last session of the Congress I introduced a bill
to create a national compendium of drugs. The Food and Drug Admin-
istration has endorsed this bill, so has the President. '

The HEW task foree did a survey and announced some preliminary
results—something like 70 percent of their sampling indicated support
for the idea. Have you given any thought to the idea of a national
compendium which would list all drugs with indications for use, the
precautions and so forth that would be available to all physicians?

Dr. Bean. As you know, there exist certain books brought out or
brought up to date every year. There are two or three books on therapy
which are private. They are printed as private ventures by publishing
houses quite independent of anything but the usual hope for sales that
will take care of them, “Current Therapy” being just an example. It
is a sort of a sampling of how several different physicians treat differ-
ent conditions.

T would agree that an annual that was fairly well up to date would
he eminently desirable if this could be kept current in actual fact.
Tnertia is built into any publishing and distributing venture, even
something like the National Library of Medicine’s current Index Medi-
cus, which may be anywhere from 3 to 10 months behind in actual
appearing when you get it in terms of what is the most recent journal
that you refer to. ‘ . N v

If a forum or panel or group could do this across the board, so that
all available drugs were cataloged in an up-to-date manner in the way
you describe, it would be quite advantageous. T have not thought under
whose auspices this should be done or how it might be supported fi-
nancially, but again T think it might be supported like the Drug Index
and the Desk References supported by the various manufacturers of
drugs to identify their product, to tell the indications, the doses, the
forms in which the medicine is available, the methods, whether it
needs to be injected and if so how, or can be taken by mouth and so on.

An annual or even more frequently updated document could be made
available to all practicing physicians and could be used in teaching,
could be used in residents in training, could be used particularly by
the doctor in practice, who is writing most of the prescriptions today.
This would be much better than the way things are now.

Senator NELson. Some months ago we had testimony, I believe
from Dr. Goddard and others of the FDA, on the question of a com-
pendium. Tt was their testimony, if my memory is correct, that it would
be important to send out inserts on a quarterly basis or at least several
times a year in order that the compendium would be kept current.
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Dr. Braw. Some looseleaf format or something else would be de-
sirable, I suppose or essential.

Senator NeLsoN. Yes. Go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. Bean. “In a competitive, capitalistic society,” and T am quoting
again from the book on Medical Ethics, “those who gain the advantage
by patenting discoveries have a clearly legitimate claim to profits. In
the long run, however, when the pharmaceutical industry devotes so
much of its talents to developing minor but patentable variations to
deal with the competitive market rather than exploring unexplored
territory, the major result is likely to be seen in conspicuous new allot-
ments for advertising rather than a new boom for the sick man or
the physician trying to take care of him.

“A company with skill enough to make an original discovery in this
field obviously should be rewarded for its effort. If the legal situation
to insure this award were clearer, at least some of the troubles would
disappear. Even the contemplated revision of the patent laws, however,
gives no clear evidence that the ends desired would be achieved. As
far as trade names are concerned, if the company making the original
discovery were granted the patent, only a single trade name would
be needed to be used by licensee as well as discoverer. If a sufficiently
different new way were discovered for making the drug, the new dis-
coverer would market it under the generic, or nonproprietary, name,
thus at once easing the job of the patient, the pharmacist, and the physi-
cian. By reducing the retailer’s overhead of multiple duplicating
stocks, the same drug with different names, the cost to the consumer
would be reduced. The battle of generic names has gone on furiously
and there seems to be very little hope that it will abate.” *

The concept of generic equivalence is not a cut and dried one as
we may be led to think since what one really wishes to be able to iden-
tify is therapeutic equivalence rather than generic equivalence, In the
November 18, 1968, issue of the Journal of the American Medical As-
sociation, Dr. Alan B. Varley of the clinical pharmacology depart-
ment of Upjohn Co. discussed “The Generic Inequivalence of Drugs,”
differentiating very sharply between chemical eo][uivalence, availability
equivalence, that is to say, the amount actually taken into any pa-
tient’s body which may vary absorption from the digestive tract as
well as absorption from injections made under the skin. One would
suppose that injections made into the bloodstream would insure any
desired level of effective drug. This may not be true if the drug is
sequestered in some storage place where it is rendered inactive, is
excreted, or changed to an inert form by the body’s own mechanisms.
If a drug produces an easily measurable effect such as the lowering of
blood sugar under the influence of the agent tolbutamide (Orinase),
the availability of the drug to the patient may not be directly re-
lated to the actual quantity taken if there is a significant effect of the
material in which the substance is packed or dispensed.

It was Varley’s contention that the data in his study helped estab-
lish the point that differences between generically equivalent drugs
were not rare or unimportant.

1¢“The Medical Profession and the Drug Industry,” Ethical Issues in Medicine, Little,
Brown & Co., pp. 241-242, 1948. .
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Mr. Gorpox. May I interrupt here, Doctor? When I read the article
yesterday, I immediately got in touch with the USP and got a letter
from Dr. Lloyd Miller,! its director. He says the following:

The data Dr. Varley presents are not at all surprising or particularly new.
For years the drug firms have been making and testing experimentally drug
dosage forms that have been less than fully satisfactory in comparison with
other very similar products. Only comparatively recently have good methods
become available to make such tests fruitful. There is very little evidence that
such products get out on the market, but we can all agree that then even the
risk of their doing so should be minimized.

Let me ask this, Doctor. Is the data sufficient for an objective sei-
entist to determine the validity of the results presented in this article?

Dr. Bran. All the figures are not given, although many of them
are. Much of the information is presented in line graphs and drawings
which indicate the averages in a stated number of tests.

This is a field in which I do not claim any special competence. It is
not one in which I have done investigation or in which I have spent
much time. I did not study the article the way an editor would read to
see whether it was acceptable in terms of the security of the data
presented and the relationship of the conclusions as far as they agreed
with a presumably adequate base of the material presented. 1 am not
evading the issue, I simply am not qualified to make a statement in
this particular circumstance. It is something I should have gotten
advice on before I came. Taking what he said as he said it impressed
me, thisagain probably should be looked upon as testimony rather than
evidence.

Mr. Gorbox. Dr. Bean, may I refer to your article, the “Medical
Professional Drug Industry,” in which you state:

The physician who is in the pay of pharmaceutical manufacturers is in no
position to keep public confidence in his objectivity.

Now, Dr. Varley is in the employ of the Upjohn Co. Do you think
that if his results showed the opposite, this would have been pub-
lished ¢

Dr. Bean. Well, I think by the way that you frame the question
you have given the answer. It seems to me that it would be not im-
possible but of the highest order of improbability that such things
would turn out against the product; or the man who did it would be
turned out. So I think you have answered your own question.?

Senator NeLson. I note that the drug firms through the Pharma-
ceutical Manufacturers Association argue the issue, as they put it, of
generic equivalence. I think what they are trying to say is that brand
names are better than generic name drugs, although a good many of
them, of course, buy generic drugs themselves from such distinguished
manufacturers as Strong, Cobb & Arner and then put their own labels
on them. It seems to me that that isn’t really the issue at all. The
industry testified before the subcommittee on several occasions. Not
once did they present specific cases of instances where two drugs met
USP standards or U.S. Formulary standards, and were not thera-
peutically equivalent. The testimony of the U.S. Pharmacopeia and the
National Formulary representatives is that there are, at most, half

1 See letter, p. 3966, infra.
2 Ogc%er corrgspondence related to this matter is on p. 3967, infra.
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a dozen instances where it has been proven two drugs meeting the
USP standards, had a different therapeutic result.

I think this kind of article by Dr. Varley, as well as continuous
publicity by the industry, is an attempt to convince doctors that they
should never use anything but brand names and to convince them that
drugs that meet the USP standards do not necessarily have the same
results. If the USP discovers that a brand name drug does not have the
same result as a generic drug and that its standard is not adequate,
then the standard is changed. I think the industry knows that pretty
well, but I note this in all their advertising. In my judgment it is
intended to confuse the medical profession and the public, rather
than to inform it.

Mr. Goroon. Doctor, the USP does not have a dissolution rate.
Apparently up until this time they have not had a satisfactory test
for it. Now, if the Upjohn Co. has developed a method for determin-
ing the dissolution rate, isn’t it a public and moral responsibility on its
part to give it to the USP and the National Formulary?

Dr. Bran. The question you ask is a very logical and very difficult
one to answer. The question in effect is at what stage altruism should
take over and at what stage the capitalistic tendency of anybody with
an equity in the discovery, the manufacture, the sale of drugs should
have that be the determining factor.

This is a little different from the drug industry coming up with a
new invention or a patentable variation on a well-known or well-
established molecular configuration which is therapeutically effective
in one or another of the various circumstances. I don’t know what the
situation is from the legal point of view at all. I have no notion as to
what legal requirement there might be.

From the moral and ethical point of view, it would depend I should
think on some judgment as to what was In the long run altruistic
and thus better for the patient and to what degree making such a
gesture would conflict by providing evidence for not only the Federal
testing group but for competitors in this particular field. ‘

Do you know of any precedent in this situation where the problem
has come to a solution one way or the other ¢ ’

The point I suppose is that the majority of such circumstances
would not be made known outside of a company which had the par-
ticular skill involved, and at what stage they have an obligation to
turn that over to the FDA or to those who do the work on the Na-
tional Formulary. I know how I feel about it, but I don’t know that
I know enough to tell you to what extent they ought to do this or
should not do that.

Mr. Goroon. You have stated Varley’s contention, and I assume it
is Varley’s contention, that “The data in his study helped establish
the point that differences between generically equivalent drugs were
not rare or unimportant.” I don’t see how you can come to that con-
clusion. The only thing he shows is that it is possible for Upjohn Co.,
to manufacture a tablet which is not as good as another tablet they
manufacture, of tolbutamide, which is highly insoluble. It is a com-
pound, as I understand it, which is almost insoluble in water. Now
how did he jump from that to his grand conclusion, when there is
no such thing as a generic tolbutamide anyhow?
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Dr. Bean. Well, I think you have said it. He jumped, whether he
landed upright or not. :

Senator NeLson. Thank you, Doctor.

Dr. Bean. Well, the last two paragraphs in that particular quotation
from his article you have dealt with in your question so I think we
needn’t go further with that. Then I say thus: “There seems to be
no doubt that we need more, rather than less, and more careful, rather
than less careful, testing of drugs. Limited facilities in medical school
or hospital centers, an already overburdened staff in clinical pharma-
cology might not shift satisfactorily into new lines of work. In medical
education, in medical care, in medical ethics, in the extraordinarily
complicated problems of precisely what and when death occurs, our
institutions and our people seem overwhelmed by complexity. It be-
hooves us then to see what can be done to correct the situation, repair
the damage, and make all possible realistic efforts to plan more wisely
for the future. It seems unlikely that anyone would condone doctors
owning stock in drug companies whose products they are evaluating;
special efforts to support special drugs for prescriptions; or doctors
paid directly by a drug firm to evaluate its products rather than having
1t done by a testing panel or a team is certainly questionable. When
influential physicians have important academic and administrative
posts as drug promoters, the conflict of interest is automatic rather
than merely possible. Retainer fees, control of publication, drug adver-
tising, the teaching function of the detail man, each has the special
problems of responsibility and honesty.

“It is impossible even to touch many other vitally important aspects
of the situation; for instance, the vast industry of quackery, fraud,
nostrum, and poison which is so profitable and so hard to control. The
use of psychedelic drugs, so widely used, so poorly understood, and
so little tested, may have effects that could range all the way from
those of an innocuous and banal holiday from reality to one in which
psychosis, suicide, or genetic calamity are serious risks. The fact is
that these things have simply not been studied. And I think it ulti-
mately comes down to a paragraph in what I wrote back in 1959 about
what is the professional responsibility of physicians, and particularly
those who are teachers and those who are in the position of testing
drugs, those who are doing research, be it basic or applied.

“In ‘Ecclesiasticus,” a book which was relegated to the Apocrypha
rather than put in the Bible as a result of a curious ecclesiastical popu-
larity contest, we find these words, ‘For a man’s soul is sometimes want
to tell him more than the seven watchmen that sit above in a high
tower.’ Is our collective conscience too dependent on others at a time
when the very word controversial has become anathema ? Physicians
and responsible members of the pharmaceutical industry have an obli-
gation to examine controversial matters in order that, collaborating
effectively, apothecaries and physicians change their ancient traditions
of antagonism. Only thus will the best interest of society be served.” *

That concludes my formal testimony.

Senator NeLson. Thank you, Doctor.

(The complete prepared statement of Dr. Bean follows:)

1 “Joint Responsibility,” Arch. Intern. Med. 103 : 685, May 1959.
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STATEMENT OF DR, WIiLLiaM B, BEAN

Assuming public responsibility in matters of drug use, advertising, testing, and
control, though critical to the proper function of medicine and the welfare of
persons using drugs, is inherently distasteful. It is especially so to physicians,
No doubt this is why we neglect it. Seventeen years ago in an address before the
Central Society for Clinical Research, entitled “A Testament of Duty: Some
Strictures on Moral Responsibilities in Clinical Research,” I had this to say about
postgraduate teaching,

“What is the most effective general teaching today at the postgraduate level?
In sorrow we must admit that the artistic and artful brochures of wealthy
pharmaceutical houses, sped on by a crusading band of detail men, have effectively
taken over graduate teaching. The blandishments of advertising, siren song of
the purveyor of pills, now that there really is a multitude of specifics, puts pro-
fessional judgment in a sorry place. Harnessed to the lightning strokes of lay
publicity, the demand for new miracle drugs often comes from radio or newspaper
coaching, and the practitioner, fearing to ‘be not the first by whom the new is
tried’ becomes party to a conspiracy of ignorance, fraud, and . twisted idealism
which has run the gamut from vitamin craze to spurious cold cures and Hadacol.
After all, we have some responsibility in this mess, and must provide leadership
to protect the public and embellish the name of medicine, Certainly many pharma-
ceutical houses are advancing the cause of medicine. More power to them. I do
not grudge the honest dollar to the shareholders in drug enterprises, but when
their advertising budgets exceed the total outlay for teaching and research
provided by all our medical schools concern is justified, ‘for where your treasure
is there will your heart be also’.” (J. Lab. Clin Med., 39:7, Jan. 1952.)

Ten years ago I addressed myself to the broad problem of the relationship of
physicians to the pharmaceutical industry in an essay, entitled “Joint Respon-
sibility,” published. in the Archives of Internal Medicine in May, 1959. The main
substance of my comments was that a team of physicians and representatives of
the pharmaceutical industry should work out voluntarily means of evaluating
claims for drugs, evaluating the therapeutic effect of drugs, and then seeing that
advertising, sales, detailing, and retailing were managed according to regulations
developed by joint action. Thus the manufacturers of drugs and the physician
prescribers might best serve their collaborative purpose in preventing, palliating,
or curing disease. This plea had very little effect. No formal study, joint effort,
or confrontation of producer, distributor, dispenser, and user ever came about.
Later the substance of my comments was recorded in presentations before the
Kefauver Committee.

Recently in an essay, entitled “The Medical Profession and the Drug Industry,”
published in Ethical Issues in Medicine, Little, Brown and Company, I dealt with
the present situation in regard to the ancient confrontation and sometimes antag-
onism of apothecaries and physicians. Among the comments made were the
following :

“At a time when scientific advance was slow and new drugs, such as they were,
were likely to be found by painstaking evaluation of herbs and their essences,
the introduction of new drugs was uncommon. Therapy, not very effective, was
about at a standstill. There was no incentive to go into the mass production of
new compounds, for there simply were not enough new compounds. When ad-
vances began to develop explosively, the traditional function of ethical pharma-
ceutical houses was magnified and multiplied, and to some extent the directing
forces were removed from individual or family enterprises into the large realm
of big business.

“At the same time, there was not at first a comparable awareness or alertness
to deal with the increasingly complex problem of drug testing. In any society
when problems which are new in kind, as well as new in dimension, arise, its in-
stitutions are tested. Unfortunately it turns out often enough that the institutions
and organizations, well geared for a slower pace and a simpler set of problems,
may prove not only insufficient but dangerous. The evolution of medical practice
and medical science as it relates to therapy and the employment of powerful drugs
is moving fast but uncertainly. Institutions rarely have a built-in autoanalyzer,
a central controlling monitor, to examine and provide a dispassionate critique
of purposes, functions, and the capacity to fulfill them. This is why institutions
change, or fail and are replaced.
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“Human nature being what it is, things may go along until some disaster ap-
pears. Some threat becomes ominously evident. Or a general quickening of the
moral pulse of the community leads to an investigation or an intervention. Often
a crash program of poorly thought out schemes results in passing laws to achieve
ends which would be managed much better if collaborative but voluntary ar-
rangements and agreements could be worked out by those concerned. The two
parties involved here are pharmaceutical manufacturers on the one hand and
the body of medical practitioners, teachers, and investigators, those who must be
responsible preservers and protectors of the public, on the other.

“The great majority of pharmaceutical manufacturers have a just concern for
their good name and are wary lest this be sullied by entrepreneurs who have
come into the field without the traditional background accumulated during the
more leisurely days. They have a steady sense of responsibility and wish it to
permeate the drug industry. While many of the problems which are of concern
to us now have, more or less by default, gone into the hands of external agents
or agencies, it is still wise for physicians and those who produce pharmaceutical
agents to review jointly their common material problems” (pp. 281-232).

“Medicel Letter operates as a clearing house, collecting, reviewing, and eval-
uating, since it does not maintain its own drug-testing program. It has no equity
in a compound, but in the truth. There is a real effort made to get authoritative
information in a readily digestible, easily managed form as promptly as possible.
To do this, a certain amount of material in Medical Letter has to be presented
in the form of preliminary appraisals. Naturally it is impossible for the accumu-
lation of experience gathered in periodical literature to be ready shortly after
the introduction of a new drug. Alterations in positions taken in Medical Letter,
though uncommon, have occurred. This indicates that they have no proprietary
interest in pontification but try to let the facts speak for themselves.” (p. 236)

“Medical Letter helps the physician judge the accuracy and significance of
what may be reported as medical discoveries in the breathless tempo of news-
paper and magazine. 'This may be very valuable in dealing with the insistent
but perhaps confused patient who comes in with high expectations waving
his clipping and calling for action. In this day of the mass media, we have
not found a° way to protect the average person, naive in his knowledge of
science, biology, and medicine, from the booby traps of his own ignorance.

“Cost and potency of comparable or identical compounds have been brought
out from time to time. The lag in getting information about newly reported
toxic reactions has been reduced. Recurring audits keep the physician up to
date. An evaluation of over-the-counter drug products helps -evaluate prepara-
tions widely advertised in extensive campaigns and provides a check on the
hard face of reality. Thus sturdily realistic and impartial appraisals of drugs
are gggilable and can be referred to as a reasonable help in making decisions.”
(p. )

“In a competitive, capitalistic society, those who gain the advantage by patent-
ing discoveries have a clearly legitimate claim to profits.. In the long run,
however, when the pharmaceutical industry devotes so much of its talents to
developing minor but patentable variations to deal with the competitive market
rather than exploring unexplored territory, the major result is likely to be
seen in conspicuous new allotments for advertising rather than a new boon
for the sick man or the physician trying to take care of him.

“A company with skill enough to make an original discovery in this field
obviously should be rewarded for its effort. If the legal situation to ensure
this' award were clearer, at least some of the troubles would disappear. Even
the contemplated revision of the patent laws, however, gives no clear evidence
that the ends desired would be achieved. As far as trade names are concerned,
if the company making the original discovery were granted the patent, only a
single trade name would be needed to be used by licensee as well as discoverer. If
a sufficiently different new way were discovered for making the drug, the new
discoverer would market it under the generic, or nonproprietary name, thus
at once easing the job of the patient, the pharmacist, and the physician. By
reducing the retailer’s overhead of multiple duplicating stocks, the same drug
with different names, the cost to the consumer would be reduced. The battle
of generic names has gone on furiously and there seems to be very little hope
that it will abate.” (“The Medical Profession and the Drug Industry,” Ethical
Issues im Medicime. Little, Brown and Company, pp. 241242, 1968.)
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The concept of generic equivalence is not a cut and dried one as we may be
led to think since what one really wishes to be able to identify is therapeutic
equivalence rather than generic equivalence. In the November 18, 1968 issue
of the Journal of the American Medical Association, Dr. Alan B. Varley of the
Clinical Pharmacology Department of Upjohn Company discussed ‘“The Generic
Inequivalence of Drugs,” differentiating very sharply between chemical equiv-
alence, availability equivalence, that is to say, the amount actually taken into
any patient’s body which may vary absorption from the digestive tract as well as
absorption from injections made under the skin. One would suppose that in-
jections made into the blood stream would insure any desired level of effective
drug. This may not be true if the drug is sequestered in some storage place
where it is rendered inactive, is excreted, or changed to an inert form by the
body’s own mechanisms. If a drug produces an easily measurable effect such as
the lowering of blood sugar under the influence of the .agent tolbutamide
(Orinase), the availability of the drug to the patient may not be directly related
to the actual quantity taken if there is a significant effect of the material in
which the substance is packed or dispensed.

It was Varley’s contention ‘that the data in his study helped establish the
point that differences between generically equivalence drugs were not rare or
unimportant. The evidence that he presented indicated that it was “possible to
produce considerable differences in both availability of drug to human patient
and in eventual therapeutic usefulness by making tiny changes in the formula-
tion which are clearly within present USP chemical equivalence standards.

“It is not my contention that generic, therapeutically equivalent drugs cannot
be formulated. Quite to the contrary. It is my contention that criteria for estab-
lishment of equivalence cannot be made by chemical and physical standards as
they are now established in the USP, unless one is not interested in the patient’s
therapeutic response which concerns most physicians.

“Without question, the ideal criterion for establishment of therapeutic equiv-
alence is trial of comparative efficacy in appropriately disease-afflicted patients.
‘While not within the scope of data presented in this communication, this is a
concept probably not feasible in the context of today’s clinical research meth-
odology and standards of ethical medical research. Inasmuch as chemical or
USP-type specifications are clearly not a satisfactory answer, the medical world
is left with drug availability as the present most sensible and feasible way of
establishing generic equivalence of drugs” (JAMA, 206 :1748, No. 1968).

Thus there seems to be no doubt that we need more, rather than less, and more
careful, rather than less careful, testing of drugs. Limited facilities in medical
school or hospital centers, an already overburdened staff in Clinical Pharmacology
might not shift satisfactorily into new lines of work. In medical eduecation, in
medical care, in medical ethics, in the extraordinarily complicated problems of
precisely what and when death occurs, our institutions and our people seem
overwhelmed by complexity. It behooves us then to see what can be done to
correct the situation, repair the damage, and make all possible realistic efforts
to plan more wisely for the future. It seems unlikely that anyone would condone
doctors owning stock in drug companies whose products they are evaluating;
special efforts to support special drugs for prescriptions; or doctors paid directly
by a drug firm to evaluate its products rather than having it done by a testing
panel or a team is certainly questionable. When influential physicans have im-
portant academic and administrative posts as drug promoters, the conflict of
interest is automatic rather than merely possible. Retainer fees, control of publi-
cation, drug advertising, the teaching function of the detail man, each has the
special problems of responsibility or honesty.

It is impossible even to touch many other vitally important aspects of the
situation ; for instance, the vast industry <f quackery, fraud, nostrum, and
poison which is so profitable and so hard to control. The use of psychedelic drugs,
so widely used, so fully understood, and so little tested, may have effects that
could range all the way from those of an innocuous and banal holiday from
reality to one in which psychosis, suicide, or genetic calamity are serious risks.
The fact is that these things have simply not been studied.

“In ‘Becclesiasticus,” a book which was relegated to the Apocrypha rather than
put in the Bible as a result of a curious ancient ecclesiastical popularity contest,
we find these words, ‘For a man’s soul is sometimeg want to tell him more than
the seven watchmen that sit above in a hightower.” Is our collective conscience
too dependent on others at a time when the very word controversial has become
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anathema? Physicians and responsible members of the pharmaceutical industry
have an obligation to examine controversial matters in order that, collaborating
effectively, apothecaries and physicians change their ancient traditions of an-
tagonism. Only thus will the best interest of society be served” (“Joint Respon-
sibility,” Arch Intern Med, 103 : 685, May 1959).

Senator NersoN. You have touched upon the question of financial
relationship between drug companies and physicians or institutions,
medical schools, and so forth.

Many doctors and others have commented on this kind of relation-
ship. We intend to explore the matter in much greater depth than we
have thus far. But, for example, many medical journals, including
the Journal of the American Medical Association, receive substantial
sums of money for advertising from the drug companies. Does this
raise, in your judgment, a serious question?

Dr. Beax. Well, it certainly raises a serious question. The problem
may be solved or may be left unsolved in a variety of ways. It depends,
I think, to some extent as to who controls the editorial policy and who
may veto or select or set the standards for advertising. This has varied
with different circumstances.

For instance, if a journal is the property of a medical society, the
medical society assumes responsibility through an editorial board and
an editor for not only the editorial content but all other features of
the journal, including the advertising.

Having been an editor for a good many years of one of the journals
publishe§ by the American Medical Association, the Archives of In-
ternal Medicine, I was allowed to look ahead of time at all of the
copy for advertising, and on only two occasions did I come upon
things that I thought were either in such outrageously bad taste or
were scientifically invalid that I requested, and this request was
acceded to, that the material not be used, or it was changed in an
appropriate way.

I was in a position not of setting the policy, and my request of veto
might itself have been vetoed in the circumstances of my arrangement
with the American Medical Association, since the last say was in the
hands of the chief editor of the Journal of the American Medical
Association, and the 10 archives specialty journals.

If a journal is owned by a publishing house, and if this is a commer-
cial venture, then the responsibility of the publishing house or of the
editor becomes the determining factor in what is accepted and what
is not accepted, and as an example of in effect what amounts to an
independent journal, the New Kngland Medical Journal, which is
one of the very fine ones, the determination and the acceptance of ad-
vertising is in part determined in the first place by whether or not
the American Medical Association has accepted it, and this, there-
fore, becomes a kind of a model, not by rule but by custom. They
may find other reasons for objecting or refusing advertising, which
are determined by a fairly independent editor and the editorial board.

This journal is the effective representative of all of the New England
States, although their connection as medical societies with the journal
is somewhat diffused, because it isn’t one State—one journal, as it is
with the majority of State journals. So there is no question but that
there is a temptation, and this may operate at the conscious or the
unconscious level, of a selection in which articles being unfavorable
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to the use of drugs which had been heavily advertised in a journal
might present qualms of consciousness, if they were not published
freely, even though they might say things that weren’t favorable to
the promoter of a particular form of drug under those circumstances.

I am not aware of any overt coercion in any of the reputable
journals, but I can conceive that this might well happen, that there
might be pressures to publish papers that were favorable to the use of
a particular drug. I ssmply haven’t run into that as a personal prob-
lem. I was dealt with, T think, very liberally by those who were su-
perior to me in the American Medical Association, and who might have
objected to my request for deleting a particular thing. I didn’t exert
the option often. It was not a common problem.

I don’t know whether that answers your question or not, but I think
the temptation and the risk is there, and it would depend on the
scruples of the editor and the pressures which beset him, and what-
ever adjustment or compromise he might make under those circum-
stances.

Senator Nerson. As I say, we have not gone into this in depth yet.
It does seem to me, however, that if any journal receives a signifi-
cant amount of its income from a certain advertising source, that the
pressure is there, with nothing being said. -

The other question that would seem to me to cause some concern
is the example we have had, with some extensive testimony before this
committee, on chloramphenicol. We had five or six very distinguished
and nationally recognized authorities in various fields, including Dr.
Dameshek from Mount Sinai, a recognized authority on hematology,
who has written on chloramphenicol in the AMA Journal and other
professional journals.

Frankly, what concerned me is that chloramphenicol was widely
advertised in the AMA Journal. T looked at the number of the ads.

Now, as a person who is not a physician, I thought the ads were

uite clever. However, I thought they were misleading, after care-

ully reading the literature, as to the indications for use of the drug,
and looking at the ads. Now, maybe it wouldn’t be misleading at all
to a qualified physician.

But in testimony before the subcommittee—unrefuted by the com-
pany itself—five or six witnesses stated that from 90 to 99 percent
of the persons receiving chloramphenicol were receiving it for non-
indicated cases. One of the doctors thought 10 percent was for indi-
cated cases, and one of them thought less than 1 percent.

As an example, here we have a %lrug that is being widely advertised
in medical journals, including the Journal of the American Medical
Association; 314 to 4 million people received the drug in 1967. Yet,
Dr. Goddard, in testimony before the committee, sald that he was
at his “wit’s end” as to how to stop physicians from prescribing the
drug for nonindicated cases. I raised the question that someone in
the medical profession must be at fault. It shouldn’t take a congres-
sional committee to expose the fact. After wide publicity, as a result
of our hearings, and after Dr. Goddard’s testimony, FDA sent 2
“Dear Doctor” letter to 200,000 physicians throughout the country
defining and limiting the use of the drug. Following this, batch test-
ing dropped from 23 million grams in the first 6 months of 1967 to



3932 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

4 million grams in the first 6 months of 1968, down to zero in terms
of batch testing in June of 1968. This was a very dramatic drop as
you can see. o

I raised the question at the time that it seemed to me the medical
profession was grossly in default of its responsibilities to allow this
situation to go on for years, with distinguished people in the medical
profaession knowing it, the AMA knowing it, and the journal accept-
ng ads.

1 think it raises a serious ethical question and it raises a serious
question in the mind of the public, valid or not, as to the objectivity
of the AMA. for not just screaming to the high heavens, to all the
doctors in America, that the drug which is- widely advertised and
promoted is being vastly overprescribed, to the great detriment of
many, many people.

This is the kind of question it raises for me. Do you agree?

Dr. Braw. I think that is a very legitimate question and I think
your interpretation is right. The medical profession is sort of easy
‘to name. Then you begin to name and think of particular doctors. Let
me just give you my experience, ‘

In our teaching program in the medical school at Iowa we have a very
active hematology section and to the undergraduate and postgraduate
courses and in the local State journal and in national journals, and
especially in hematology journals, the position that you say has been
supported by the consultants who have discussed the matter with your
subcommittee here has been sustained and maintained, and on the local
scene for many, many years the drug was not used except for that five
plus or minus percent of people for whom no other equally good
drug was available and where the known risk which is numerically
small but in terms of the severity of what happens is formidable, and so
the people were taught and told about this. The AMA Journal and
some of its subspecialty journals, the Archives of Surgery, the Archives
of Internal Medicine, have had a number of articles dealing with the
hematological bad effects of the drug.

It is very evident from any rational or any ethical or, moral point
of view, if you have a drug, excellent as it may be in the great majority
of instances, that has a danger, serious danger, though not very often,
you have to make a judgment about what level and what kind of
disease you would require to occur before you used it, realizing that
there is this risk, and that the problem is particularly serious in chil-
dren. It has certain circumstances where it may be much worse to use
it than in others. It is effectually a cure for typhoid fever and some of
t}fle other conditions which fortunately we don’t have to use it for very
often.

So I would agree with you that this is a situation which the medical
profession has dealt with on a more or less personal basis, with ex-
perts in the field all agreeing, with many papers being available that
show this, and it indicates perhaps two things. One is a breakdown in
the lines of communication, where simply issuing information and
printing it in a journal doesn’t tell people, because they don’t read it,
and the other thing is that when a circimstance of this kind exists,
there has been no body in medicine which took responsibility auto-
matically, when such things come up.
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Now there is afoot interest in forming what may become a National
Academy of Medicine, with analogies or perhaps direct relationship
either tandem or in parallel with the National Academy of Science.
It might concern itself with many problems upon which the Govern-
ment, the lay public, the pharmaceutical industry, and the medical pro-
fession needs firm and authoritative counsel. It may be able to provide
this and thus head off difficulties in the future which otherwise are not
likely to be studied because nobody, or very few are willing to spend
the time and effort and incur the unfavorable comments of people who
think that they are appointing themselves the conscience of American
medicine.

This is simply human nature, which on the one hand{ has a pro-
found built-in inertia, and on the other hand is much more anxious to
do something that brings praise or glory than brings blame, no matter
how praiseworthy what they do may be in bringing blame or odium of
some kind or other.

T don’t deny that this is a deficiency. It is a glaring one. It is a sad
commentary on the present situation. I hope that we will be.able to de-
velop the corporate wisdom in medicine to correct such things as they
may appear especially where one could not anticipate them ahead of
time, as, for example, the thalidamide situation, unless the drug had
been tested in a great many pregnant women it wouldn’t be known that
it might cause a disaster under these circumstances although it could
be taken with impunity otherwise.

I would agree that this is a sore and serious point.of neglect. We
need to do something about it, and I hope that there will be developed
along the lines I have mentioned a group which will automatically
assume the monitoring watchdog function. This has not existed except
within the individual conscience of individual physicians, and un-
fortunately this is not strong enough to be an impelling force to make
many people speak out forthrightly on various controversial issues,
and very obvious situations.

Senator Nerson. One of the experts who testified on_this subject
stated that of all the cases he had seen of aplastic anemia caused by
chloramphenicol, he had never in his career seen a single case in
which the drug was administered for a properly indicated case. This
gets back to the question of the advertising and promotion.

All this advertising and promotion occurred in medical journals or
through detail men or in the direct mailing of brochures to the physi-
cian. I am sure there isn’t a physician in the United States who, if he
really realized the consequences, would administer the drug, as the
testimony demonstrated, for cases of acne, sore throat, headache, in-
fected teeth or infected hangnails. But it is pretty clear the advertising
and promotion, especially the detail men, convinced the physician that
this was a general use, broad spectrum antibiotic.

I looked at the ads myself some months back and can quote several
ads which simply said that “When it counts—Chloromycetin,” not
a word about precautions, contraindications, and side effects, but, just
a continual pounding of very clever ads, “When it counts—Chloro-
mycetin.” It was quite successful in promoting the drug. .

Tt seems to me 1t raises a very serious ethical question within the
profession itself, when doctors responsible for the medical journals



3934 COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

know very well that it is being widely misused, and yet are accepting ads
that successfully convince the doctor to prescribe it for nonindicated
cases. In fact, the same journals carry articles by doctors such as Dr.
Dameshek cautioning against this kind of use, while at the same
time they carry the kind of clever ads that end up promoting this kind
of use. Doesn’t that seem to raise a serious ethical question?

Dr. Braw. It absolutely does, and I think you have to take into
effect human nature again, Man has been defined as the pill-eating
animal or the medicine-taking animal, and there seems to be some
instinet that exists that is satisfied by the ingestion of medicine which
may symbolize the power of the physician or the power of medical
knowledge.

The change that has occurred is in part perhaps a reflection of I
won’t say the decay or decline of morale but a period of change in
which responsibility is not perhaps so routinely or regularly assumed
by those who should assume it, and there is no question but that under
these circumstances in the nature of things, tragedies will oceur, ana
that I think the blame can be laid nowhere but on the medical profes-
sion.

" The best chance of some effectual monitoring will be a body of, we
hope, wise physicians who will get together and, with their corporate
power, be able to put things in their proper place, and be able to take
the aggressive initiative in seeing that these things are done.

It 1s when things go bad or when mistakes are made or when duty
hasn’t been done, 1t 1s fairly easy to identify what is wrong, it is not
nearly so evident in the problem of how you treat a particular patient.
It would be wonderful if all proper physicians included, had perhaps
a sterner and more upright moral and ethical outlook. It would
wonderful if this pervaded also those generally older, more con-
servative men who come to be effectual administrators within mediecal
organizations, particularly the big' ones, where the power structure
accumulates in those who tend in their nature to be conservative, older,
and so on.

I think the best chance of coming to a solution is to have an inde-
pendent medical body which will take upon itself responsibility in
1dentifying problems and acting upon them and avoiding just such
things—one could mention a great many, as Krebiozen, mineral oil
being sold under high pressure to people who are in an agitated state
because of tragic disease. There is no evidence, only testimonial asser-
tions that it did anything. But even knowing this, the decisions about
it have been determined before juries, a popularity contest rather
than a scientific evaluation. - :

Senator NeLson, What scientific value is there in the kind of pro-
motion of drugs we see? I think you comment that more money is
spent on drug advertising than on all of medical education. Was that
your comment or were you quoting from somebody else?

Dr. Beaw. I made that comment.

Senator Nrrson. More than the whole cost of medical education?
How necessary and valuable is it to have the kind of full-page ads
we see in medical magazines and all the brochures? How useful is
that to a physician? Or to put it another way, is it useful to him at
all? Or is there another way that he could get the information that
would be more reliable and that wouldn’t be misleading?
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Dr. Bean. Well, it seems to me the very nature of the question sug-
gests the operational answer, and that much of this is ineffectual in
terms of an educational value which is objective. It does have a certain
amount of information which gets to people that might not otherwise
get there, and even allowing for the fact that it may, in terms of com-
petition for the sale of drugs be somewhat biased, it may still get
information to a physician who might not otherwise get it.

I don’t think this happens in the majority of instances, and I don’t
think it should happen, and to some extent this is a reflection of two
things, the enormous increase in the actual effectiveness of a multitude
of powerful specific drugs to do a lot of things in medicine, and the
inevitable parallel circumstance that undesirable effects are more or
less in parallel with the desired effectiveness. :

For instance, if you have an anticancer drug, this is.a drug that kills
cells, and it is going to kill some cells that aren’t cancer cells. You have
to try to devise such a drug with most of the effect that you do want and
little of the effect that you don’t want. In the nature of the biological
situation, we probably will never find a perfect drug.

Under these circumstances the problem of how one gets information
to those who are perhaps in many ways reluctant to take it has been
the brochure, the detail man, the sample, and the ad in the journals
that the phzsician is supposed to look at. , C

I think that the answer to your question is almost automatically evi-
dent in the fact that you ask 1t. A very considerable part of advertising
is n(ﬁt primarily education, and in many instances is not necessary

Mr. Goroon. Doctor, I have here some documents which are part of
the public record in a court case against the William S. Merrell Co. on
MER-29; I don’t believe these documents have been made public. How-
ever, they are part of the case.

Here is a document dated A pril 19, 1960, an interdepartmental mem-
orandum of the William S. Merrell Co.* It is from R. H, McMaster,
medical doctor to Dr. R. L. Stormont. It is about Dr. Hyman Engel-
berg and they say as follows:

Although it begins to appear that any report from this study may be a negative
one, we may find that we are money ahead to keep Dr. Engelberg busy at it for a
while longer rather than to take a chance on his reporting negatively on so few
patients.

We are talking about MER-29 now. And then in the next paragraph
they say:

My personal recommendation is that the grant-in-aid be approved only to keep
Dr. Engelberg occupied for a while longer.

Another document dated August 19, 1959, to Dr. Van Maanen from
the medical research department® says:

I am strongly opposed to the discussion of any finding from experimental ani-
mals until we have agreed upon our interpretation.

Further on they say :
In this case, I do agree that we can show the pictures to our investigators in
Syracuse, but it is acknowledged that we are taking a caleulated. risk because

18ee p. 3970, infra. See also appendix V, “The MER-29 Case,” beginning at p. 4202,
infra.
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of a great moral and ethical problem involved. Because of the careful selection
of our investigator in Syracuse, I think that it is a reasonable risk for us to
take.

For example, in talking about a fee to Dr. Hollander; of Boston,
Dr. Hollander mentioned the matter of his consultation fee,' and then
at the end they say:

My own feeling is that we can’t afford to chance alienation of Hollander just
now. Perhaps I shouldn’t regard this as blackmail.

In another interoffice memorandum * a company officer says:

The objective in contacting the Armed Forces was to lay the groundwork
for the eventual sale of the product to the various hospitals serving each branch
of the Armed Forces when the product is released.

Now, note this:

We are not thinking here so much of honest clinical work as we were of a pre--
marketing softening prior to the introduction of the product.

‘What do you think of all this?

Dr. Bran. Well, it is unspeakable. I don’t think anybody anywhere
would condone that. I don’t know why I should say selectively that I
disapprove completely of everything that you reported there, but
that is the fact.

Mr. Gorooxn. This was during the development of an investigational
new drug, and this is what went on. In addition, the firm got a doctor
to sign his name to a letter which was written by the company. The
letter was then sent by the doctor to the Medical World News. It was
then used as a testimonial to the Food and Drug Administration. The
company also sent a copy of the letter to all its detail men, with the
caption “Dr. Lisan Speaks Up.”* So the detail men went to doctors
saying: “Here is Dr. Lisan of Philadelphia, who says this,” when it
was actually the company who was saying it.

Also in another memorandum * we have the following quote:

Dr. Becker’s paper, prepared for the most part by (Richardson Merrell) was
rejected by the American Journal of Cardiology and has now been accepted by
the Journal of the Medical Society of New Jersey. We have received permission
to purchase reprints.

I agsk Mr. Chairman, that these documents be put into the record at
the appropriate place.-

Dr. Bean, in the chairman’s opening statement, his last question is
“When influential doctors or pharmacy educators, particularly in high
academic positions, are large stockholders and/or serve as policy-set-
ting members of boards or drug corporations, since these men are in a
position to mold the attitudes of other doctors and to make policy
decisions in key medical and pharmaceutical organizations might there
not be a conflict of interest here?”

Would you comment on that?

Dr. Brax. Well, let me put it in a personal frame of reference. I
would find it impossible or perhaps intolerable if I were on a retainer
fee from any concern, be it drug firm or book publisher or anything
else to be put in a position where I had to offer independent informa-

1 8ee pp. 897173, infra.
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tion, advice, teaching, testimony, or whatever. I.don’t believe that it is
possible, it wouldn’t be possible for me to act.in an unbiased way under
these circumstances. -, R R P
" It seems to me this is quite different from acting under contract on
a specific function someone might wish to have a certain subject re-
viewed or an opinion given to somebody who would then pay you as
a consultant for this particular thing, but this is quite different from
being in the pay, without any special requirement, but with the in-
ference I think overwhelmingly evident, and with the legal require-
ment also, I believe that one who is a member of a board of directors
or who is-in the employment of a different firm rather than, say, an
educational, or a medical, or a hospital, or a practice arrangement, I
think it is nearly impossible for people not to allow that to influence
them. I don’t say it is impossible. I guess it is possible, but it would be
impossible for me not to be influenced under those circumstances,
Therefore, since 1 don’t keep secrets well, and since I believe that
what I know is freely available, and I like to let people share it if I
think it is going to help, I would find this personally an intolerable
operating scheme for me, but I can reckon that there are people of
such powerful goodness and rectitude that they might be a le to
divorce themselves from this relationship in interpreting, teaching,
or doing other things, but this must put them under a great deal of
strain. Therefore it seems to me the part of wisdom to avoid not only
the suspicion of evil, but the temptation to evil, if you think these
thingsareevil. ' 0 o oo A
Mr. Goroox. T would like to mention to you that an'analysis of the
responsibility of directors to the stockholders:of: a’eorporation: isiin-
cluded in a memo from the Library of Congress.* One of the sentences
reads as follows: v o e SRS
While directors are not strictly speaking trustees, they do occupy fiduciary, or
perhaps more accurately, a quasi-fiduciary relation to'the corporation and its
stockholders, Bach director must exereise his unbiased judgment, influenced only
by considerations of what i3 best for the corporation. Many courts‘have spoken of
the Tule as being that a direetor owes'a loyalty that is undivided:-and an allegiance
that’is influenced -in aection' by no -consideration other than the: corporation’s
welfare, ‘ N : e s e T T ey
‘Now, what-do you-think of a director of a.company, who is also an
academician, who writes articles and: delivers speeches;.and-doesnot -
disclose his identity as directorof the company ¢~ = o e
Dr. Beax. Well, T don’t think anybody could say anything good
about that situation. It doesn’t seem to me to be under any circam-
stance, the law being what it is—which I was not aware of, although I
am not surprised that is true—the difficulty of serving two masters is
not a problem, if they are both aiming in the same direction and they
have almost superimposable functions, But where they-are in conflict
~and you are aiming in two different directions, you have to make .
decision either to do nothing or to:go in one direction or the other.
Under these circumstances thereﬁ)(;'e it seems to me it is not only the
part of rectitude but the part of wisdom to identify the hat that you
may be wearing under the cireumstances of a particular statement, or
a particular article, or a particilar speech, so that people will know
where your bread is being buttered from and on whieh side. = - ~

1 See p. 3978, infra.
81-280—69—pt. 10——3
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Mr. Gorpox. T mlght bring up a specific case. “Here T have a book
entitled “The Medicated Society,” There is an article in it, “The Con-
" -tributions: of the Pharmaceutical Industry,” by - Chesber S. Keefer,
medical doctor, former dean of the Boston mversﬂ;y Medical School,
and who is also an adviser to government. This particular article is
very laudatory of the industry. It was taken from a Lowell Institute
lecture. Not once, in the lecture which I read, nor in the article which

is in the book, does he mention the :fact that he is a director of
Merck & Co.

Dr. Bran. It seems to me to be, if an: oversight, a flagrant one.
If it is something else, I am greatly surprised that Dr. Keefer, who
is a good friend of mine and an admirable man, has put himself into
th1sdawkward s1tua,t10n I don’t see how you can deny that it is awk-
war

Senator NELson. Doctor, I want to thank you very much for g1v1ng
us so much of your time to come here and testify before the committee.
We appreciate very much your contribution to these hearlnos.

Thank you.

“Dr. Beaw, Thank you.

(The supplemental information submltted by Mr. Gordon follows:)

[From the Journal of Meédical Education, vol. 36, No 1, Ja,nuary 1961}
' SELLING DRUGS BY “EDUCATING” PHYSICIANS*

(By Oharles D May, MD?, Department of Pedlatrics, Oollege of Physmmns
. and Surgeons, Golumbia Umvers:ty, New York)

L )

The traditwnal indepeéndence of: physuclans and the welfare of the pubhc are
being threatened by the new vogue among drug manufacturers to promote their
products by assuming an aggressive role in the “education” of doctors. In the
recent Congressional investigation of the cost of drugs it was repeatedly stated
by executives.of pharmaceutical concerns that a major:expenditure in the promo-
tion of drugs was the-cost of “educating’ physicians to use the products—and

- they mean doing what has always been expected of medical institutions. Is the
public likely to benefit if practicing physicians:and ‘medical educators must per-
form their duties amidst the clamor and striving of merchants seeking to increase
the sales of drugs by conseripting “education” in the service of promotion? Is
it prudent for physicians to become greatly dependent upon pharmaceutical man-
ufacturers for support of scientific Journals and medical societies, for entertain-
ment, and now also for a large part of their education? Do all concerned realize
the hazard of arousing the wrath of the people by an unwholesome entangle-
ment of doctors with the makers and sellers-of drugs?.

That these are grave and pressing questions and not: trivial fears should be-
come apparent in the ensuing presentation of problems that surely deserve the
serious” attention ‘of ‘manufacturets, preseribers, and consumers of drugs. No
one ‘can’ be:.oblivious. to the many fine contributions of 'both- doctors and drug
companies .that ‘certainly deserve the greatest admiration, but the dark side of
things must be fully explored. if the origins of the present problems are to be
determined. The higher purpose of this analysis'is to halt practices which are
undermmmg sound medical care as ‘well as degrading the reputation of the
pharinaceutical -industry and lowering the’ prestige ‘'of the ‘medical professmn——
to a degree that has already aroused pubhe concern and’ the probings of - poli-
ticians. .. . . ’

*The author submitted this manuscript for ctitieal review to the Physic*lanws’ Coun-
cil—an independent ‘group of eighteen' eminent: physicians who .organized in 1956 “to
seek means for maintaining. high standards for. the material on health that iy dissemi-
_nated through the media of mass communication.”” The Physicians’ Council wishes it
to be known that it .endorses this essay as an accurate, equitable, and constructive
analysis of matters of major importance in relations between the medical profession
and the pharmaceutical industry. Reprints will be available from- the Physicians’ Coun-
cil, 2'Bast 63rd Street, New York 21, New York. ) :

¥Clinical Professor of Pediatrics.




) COMPETITIVE 'PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 3939

After a general discussion of the deleterious practices, some specific proposals
will be offered for preserving proper relations between physicians and manu-
facturers of drugs and thus spare them from unfortunate experiences in public
investigations. . o ' )

PROMOTION AS “EDUCATION” -

Surely physicians realize that they cannot have faith in all drug promotion,
“but many assume that at least some reputable firms can be depended upon to
consistently disseminate reliable information. The soundness:of this assumption
can be tested by a look at some current specimens of advertising. These items
are from a considerable supply of the same kind, and regular scrutiny of the
torrent reaching the physician will satisfy the curious that similar examples
are easy to find. It will be seen that well known firms are guilty of sponsoring
dubious “education” material on topies of vital importance;.and so the physician
is left without any assurance 6f authenticity -€xcépt from his own wits.

Antibiotics.~—Antibiotics are therapeutic agents which no one can deny should
be used intelligently and with discrimination. Efforts to influence physicians t6
prescribe these valuable remedieés on-an unsound basig would be particularly
unfortunate; only. clear and accurate information should reach the doctor. ‘

For the past 3 years major pharmaceutical companies have been engaged in
a competitive struggle to increase the sales of their particular brands of anti-
biotics by a.confused and misleading barrage of promotion (Figs. 1-8). The ex-
uberant campaign was based on meager and poorly controlled observations on the
levels attained in the blood by various preparations of. antibiotics; additions of
certain ‘agents (phosphate, ecritic-.acid, glucosamine) were claimed to. enhance
‘the absorption of antibiotics and enable higher levels to be reached in the blood
more promptly. R . o : Vg

Soon after thig hectic campaign was well under way, the premise was chal-
lenged (9, 14) : actually, the action 'of these agents was to neutralize: the unfor-
tunate effects of fillers-used in the capsules of the antibiotics—these were calcium
salts that combined with the antibiotics and hindered their. absorption. When
the various forms of antibiotics are administered:to fasting. persons withont
fillers, no advantage is observed from addition of phosphate; citric acid, or gluco-
samine to the plain parent compounds (10). Furthermore, no sound evidence was
ever brought forth that the levels and speed of absorption claimed for the widely
heralded derivatives offered any practical clinical advantage or therapeutie
superiority. .

Pointed criticism from competent authorities did not check the eagerness with
which the promoters undertook to “educate” the physicians with inadequate and
irrelevant data ‘and misleading claims in material distributed. for the drug
companies, Note the triumphant tone in the examples of promotional material
from this campaign—+this is the sort of inconsequential contribution the industry-
sometimes refers to proudly as the result of great investment-in research in the
companies’ own laboratories. This achievement consisted of getting rid of the
inhibiting effects of filler the manufacturer customarily used in ‘the .capsules of
such products. : . .

The “educational” effect on doctors was to confuse them and lead them to
believe wonderful new drugs were available and that minor differences in blood
levels and the rate of absorption are significant therapeutic advantages,

Similar tacties are now being applied to a derivative of penicilin (¥ig." 4).
The same substance is put forth under at least six brand names as if it were
the discovery of each’distributor. It is also slyly touted as synthetic penicilin
while. it is only a chemical modification of a fermentation product that is not
isolated in pure form (15). The same chatter about higher levels being attained
faster, without proof “of clinical advantages, characterizes this latest ‘‘educa-
tional” material reaching the doctor. Once again. evidenee is lacking to”prove
the elinical superiority of the new derivative; the old penic¢ilin V can be absorbed.
about as well if administered on an empty stomach (18). - :

No amount of pleading (7) has discouraged the pharmacentical industry from
marketing and pushing products made up of mixtures of antibiotics. An example
of low regard for the intellect of the average doctor is the promotion of Panalba
by Upjohn (Fig. 5), where one is asked to believe an in vitro sensitivity test is a
demonstration of clinical “performance in pneumonia” (no references to clinical

Nore.—Numbered references at end ofarticle.
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TESRAZPLUNE AN TR ALD

ACHROMYCIN Tetracyeline is universally recognized a-
the superior antibiotic for the control of a wide range of
susceptible organisms. Constant research at Lederle has
tesulted in an antibiotic expressly designed to accentuate
capid diffusion into body tissues and fluids, with minimal
side effects. Tligh and fast blood levels are achieved for
nwm-éompctenl~>;covnttol‘of ‘the discase under treatment.

for unexcelled antibiotic action

LEOEALE LABORATORIES, A DIVISION OF AMER:CAN CYANAMID COMPANY
PEARL RIVER, NEW YORK ' o

: Fxcuks* 2

trials). The nature of this combination”is kept obscure by giving the company’s
brand names. of the ingredients. What will this kind of *education” do to ‘the
physician after a few years of domination of his habits and beliefs? s

How can one gain confidence -in promoters:as educators or: believe in.their
sincerity in view of these typical disclosures? There.is an astonishing' disregard
for expert opinion and the complaintsof responsible physicians even in the
present trend to repeat the tactics that characterized the promotion of “poten-
tiated” tetracyclines in. the current advertising of “synthetic” penicilin.

The untrustworthiness. of “eéducational” material employed to promote basic
products is not peculiar ‘to-antibiotics, Similar disregard for’the available
‘evidence 4nd for authoritative opinion can be seen frequently in-the advertise-
ments used by leading ethical pharmaceutical firms to-instriet doctors.

" REVEALING BOONOMIOS

It has been estimated (1)’that drug companies selling their products through
doctors’ prescriptions: spent$750,00,000 in 1959 on premotional activities: How
much of this sum was truly directed to “edueation” is a moot question.-Advertising
in ‘medical journals and by-direct mail to physicians amounted to: $125,000,600.
The expense -of maintaining the-army.of 15,000 detail men busily engaged ‘in
spreading “education” must account for:a huge portion, The remainder went for
‘exhibits, films, trade publications; lectures, televised clinies; samples, etc. All this
huge ‘sum was:in~the last analysig devoted. to one prime purpose—to. get the
physician to prescribe products of particular firms by brand-names. o
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FIGURE 3 : -k

" Whether various aspects of this lmménse promotlonal campaign are labeled as
advertising or edueation, the medical ‘profession and the public cannot safely
ignore its effects-on either the cost or the physician’s use of drugs. The success of

the promotional activities depends on gaining an influence  over the habits and o

beliefs of the prescribing physician (“the funnel through which all ethical drug
sales’ must pass”). Two-thirds of the spending- for ‘drugs and medications is
attributed to items prescribed or recommended by a physician or a dentist, and
these absorb: 20 per cent-of the funds spent by the public for personal health care.
Between 1952-53 and 1957-58 the expenditures for drugs and medications in-
creased 120 per ecent(1.5-3.3 billion dollars), but the spending for physicians’
services rose much less, or 42 per cent (8.8-5.4 billion dollars) (18). The item
of interest here is in the share of the health dollar absorbed by expenditures for
drugs (an increase from 15 to 20 per cent in 5 years) compared with the portion
spent for physicians’ services (& decrease from 37 to 34 pet cent in § years).
Another way of appreciating the factors involved is to-note.the changing picture
revealed by estimates of the increase in the use of drugs (in centrast to merely a. .
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mse in the pmce of drugs) 0 ‘the 5—ye T I‘lOd bteween 1052-53 ‘and 1957-58
there was an increase of expenditures due to rlsmg costs of drugs of only 9.5
per cent, but there was a 73.5 per cent increase in the use of drugs (18). Consider
these figures in-relation to the outlay for drug promotlon in the same period:

Between 1953 and 1958 expenditures just for advertising in medical journals and
by direct mail to physicians increased by 219 per cent to reach the all-time high
of $125,000,000 (1). By contrast, the total funds available to all medical schools
in the United States for their educational programs in 1957 was only sllghtly

greater, $200,000,000.
THE QUESTION

There is no way of  ascertaining the extent to which improvement in -the
health of the population is due to a contribution of the medical profession, the
achievements of drug manufacturers, public health measures, or socioeconomic
conditions. It is evident to everyone that the pharmaceutical industry has made
an important contribution to the public health and to the treatment that can
be administered by physieians. The pharmaceutical industry and the medical
profession have come to occupy prominent places in our -society, and we must
deal with them as permanent and useful enterprises.

The principal subject under wconsideration here is the possible impact of
promotion tactics aimed at-“educating” the physician on the character of medical
practice and on the éxtent and manner of use of drugs, and perhaps on an un-
necessary hlgh cost-of: pharmaceuticals. Of equally fundamental concern is. the
need to examine the appropriate prerogative of each of the parties engagéd- in
meeting the needs of the people for medical care. Only by a cléar definition of
their. separate roles can the public be safeguarded from evil consequences of
nnsuitable entanglements between the manufacturers and prescribers of drugs.

The’ essential purpose of this inquiry is to'search out the prlndples which will

bring the trade and the profession into proper alignment in fulfilling their ob-
ligations to the people. The objective should be to cultivate cooperation without
drifting unconsciously into a collaboration that could undermine the inde-
pendence of the physician, the free enterprise system of trade, and be dele-
terious to the medical care of the public.
' There is sufficient talent and idealism-in industry-and the profession to:for-
mulate a -wholesome, partnersmp, but unfortunately the best intentions of: any
group are liable to serious dislocation by the machinations of some eager f£pe-
cialists'in' promotion who may be oblivious-to anything but personal gain, Un-
) dowbtedly some of the present problems stem from inadequacies 1n ‘the profes-
sion, and these must be dealt with forthrightly. o

TO EACH HIS OWN

. A wise division. ——-The rlght to practice medicine granted toa physician by his
license and the privilege given to others to manufacture and sell drugs are each
derived: through laws adopted by the people dependent upon their services.
There is ra'vital divigion of responsibility and at the same time a joint obliga-
tion inherent.in those ‘arrangements. Thi§ must always be clearly recognized by
the partles to whom the people have assigned a share in ‘the ‘guardianship of
their health.

The working relatlons between the medieal profession and the pharmaceutl‘
‘cal industry were not formed easily, as though it were a natural and inevit:
able means of meeting the health needs of the people. There was a bitter struggle
for several centuries between apotheearies and physicians for dominant control
of both the privilege to manufacture.and sell drugs and the right to prescribe
treatment, The conflict was mot resolved . until late in the nineteeth century
when the people, through the law of the land, segregated the right to prescribe
from the privilege to trade in manufacture and sale of drugs. This safeguard
was found necessary to-protect the people from exploitation by any one . group
that might stand to profit by prescribing remedies of their.own manufacture.

Do not disturb.—The people would not tolerate for long any tendency to bur-
densome expenditures traceable to excessive influence of the manufaéturer over
selection of treatment or to uncritical use of costly drugs on the part of physi-
cians. Life magazine -(February 15, 1960) concluded a report of the recent
_Congressional  investigations of ethical drug:coneerns by stating: . . 'in the
long run it is up to better informed consumers to insist on being less captive
and to pressure the doctors into using a finer discrimination.” Neither the medi-
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cal profession nor the pharmaceutieal industry: wishes to feel undue “pressure”
from the public, and thus both have every reason to maintain wholesome work-
ing relations and a sense of: joint responsibility in striet compliance. with the
welfare and wishes of the people who granted them their privileges. The ‘divi-
sion of responsibility mist be truly respectéd and not disregarded through any

subtlé entanglément that may arouse fhefiudignatibn- oj:f the ’people_; i
SOURCES OF CONFUSION AND CONFLICT ‘

Legal loopholes.—A typical state law .on medical licensure (New York) states
that “a person.practices medicine . .. who shall either offer .or undertake.by
any means or method to diagnose, treat, operate or prescribe for any human
diseage-. ; > Further, “No.person shall practice medicine unless, licensed.. . .”
The legal position of the physician is the basis of operation of the Federal Food
and -Drug Administration as set.forth in the Tood, Drug .and Cosmetics Act
as amended in 1952 which states that a prescription is required.for “any. drug
which  because of ity toxicity or other potentiality for ‘harmful effect,- or the
method of its use, or the collateral measures necessary for.its use, is mot safe
for use except under the supervision of a practitioner licensed by law to adminis-
ter the drug.” - SR : o FEA ‘

This places the practitioner squarely in the path of -the manyfacturer and
distributor of drugs which require' a prescription; he must therefore beé per-
suaded to use the drug if it is to be commercially successful, The physician be-
comes the prime target of promotional tactics and exposed .to the craftiness of
any unidealistic pursuers of profit. L }

Tt is not generally appreciated thatthe Food and Drug Administration is not
empowered to control the claims made in- the advertising of drugs regarding
the usefulness of a. product, but must restrict its concern to. the safety and proper
labeling of drugs distributed in interstate commerce. The Federal Trade Com-
mission is assigned a responsibility in: respect to false advertisements. of phar-
maceutical products distributed in interstate commerce; but somehow an.interest-
ing clause gained its way into the Act of 1914 outlining the powers of the FTC
and has remained there to this day :“No:advertisement of a drug shall be deemed
to be falge if it is disseminated only to members of the medical profession, con-
tains no false representation of a material fact, and includes, or is accompanied in
each instance by truthful disclosure of, the formula showing quantitatively each
ingredient of such drug.” : .

Thus it is evident the promoter has a remarkably free hand in seeking to
influence the physician. In essence the attitude behind-these Federal Acts is
that the physician should be able to look out for himself in selecting drugs for
treating patients and needs little protection from the law or regulatory agencies.
This. might be true if he did not have to.contend with subtle overpowering
promotion and the complexities of modern medicine, especidlly if he is to be
“educated” by the very purveyors of products which require hig prescriptions.

" Semantic smog.—The companies selling drugs through doctors’ prescriptions
have enjoyed the distinction of being referred to ag'in the “ethical” drug trade
in contrast to the proprietary firms engaged in sale of drugs direct to the ‘public
(“over-the-counter”). Bthical as here .used refers only to the channel of
distribution and not to the manner and torals 6f promotion, The distinetion be-
comes. even-less meaningful when companies deal in-both roufes of sale; many
large “ethical” companies sell products in both categories or have subsidiaries
in ithe proprietary field, and some proprietary firms have acquired conitrol of
ethical companiés (6). A recent trend has been to expand the market for &0~
called “over-the-counter ethicals,” i.e., product§ sold directly to the public but
not generally advertiséd as yet in lay media. The Food and Drug Administra-
tion permits a product to be sold. without a doctor’s prescription when. it is
deemed safe to do so, and no objection comes from’ the profession after custom-
ary notification in the Federal Register. An increasing number of products are
making this transition from the ethical to the proprietary realm each year (2).
This should be of greater concern to the physician-who may become by-passed ex-
cessively and the people urged to drug themselves directly by the manufacturer.
The movement in this direction may be a considerable factor in the greatly in-
creased use of drugs in the past 5 years, already mentioned. It is easy to see that
the retail druggist can also be drawn into the struggle to influence the physician
and the public to use particular brands of drugs.. :
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of: ' phydicians froin the sellers, of drugs have been aggravated b growth’ ‘of
the pharmaceutieal industry to @ .“‘hig. business’—dnug sales climbed to. about
3.3 billion dollars-in 1958, It haghbeen predicted that this volume will triple within
the coming 15 years (16). It is inevitable that such a promising market, unless
carefully watched, will be the prey of fierce competition and the hard-hitting
promotional taetiﬁs of the commodities market. This may be within the legitimate
functioning of our free enterprise system of economy, but there are special con-
siderations calling for restraint in seizing upon the public health as a commercial
plum. Certainly the medical profession would be well advised to take care that
the public doés not come to believe doctors are too entangled with the hustling in
the market place.

Manufactured complextty.—One result of the eagerness to share in the profit-
able business of making and selling drugs is an energetic effort to launch new
products. At present about 400 new products are introduced by pharmaceutical
companies-each year (4). Actually, not more than fonty of these are new chemical
entities, most being slight modifications or different preparations and mixtures
of established agents put forth with-claims of advantages such as flavor or absorb-
ability, ete: As a méitter-of fact, the really new drugs of material assistance in
treéatment, and requiring advancement in the knowledge of the physician for
their tse, probably -amount to-less than six compounds-a: year. Thus the task
of Keeping ‘dbreaist of sighificant new therapeutic agents. is complicated for the
physician by the difficulty of identifying these among the avalanche of minor
variations, often hemlded in’ the promotional:material as striking achievements.
The phy/sneian miight not need so much “education” if there was:not so much dupli-
catiton in brands produced for profit rather than to meet real needs:of patients.

It s oomlmonly believed: that eatchy brand names: are better.chosen for easy
refiembrance ‘than: proper- or generic names fO\r dmgs, but see if the ﬁollowing .
list is famﬂiar or mﬁarmatwe. ’

vt . .
Lood . [RR

UNREVEA‘LING BRAND NAMEs

Madribon -~ -+ i 5o " Medrol - : RN Mwadon
Marsalid .- - - ... Mephyton. : . Moderil .
. Maredox Meprolone Monodral .-
Mebaral - - ‘ ‘Methium- Mulvidren
Medomin -~ - ' Madlcel : ‘Myrsolme .

Any potentu_al wdvantage of .a catchy name is lost when one is faced w1th new
trade names for 400 products a year for perhaps a tenth this number ‘of  different
specific agents. One wondeérs whether the few. generi¢ names that actually should
be learned, could mot be even better majstered than the nunierous variants in
brand names for a single drug, if comparable’ prromotlon (“education”) were
devotgld to: implanmng the féwer generic names in'the mind of the physician for
example ; : ) ) i . ) .

SINGLE GENERIG NAMES FOB ‘DrUGE Wrrn MULTIPLICITY ‘oF BBAND NAMES

) DEXAMETHASONE ‘ PREDNISONE TRTRACYCLINE
Deeadron ‘ . Deltra Achromyein:®
Deronil - Deltasone : Panmyein -
Gammacorten . ... Meticorten . Polycycline

: ; ) Tetracyn.

PHENETHICILLIN (“SYNTHETIC" Z_PENICILLIN) i

Alpen

., Darcil -

© Syneillin
‘Maxipen
. Chemipen -

The wrgulilen‘t that a brand name affords assurance of quahty and purity be:
cause of a responsibility imposed-on the -company having exclusive rights to
its use is unimpressive. This responsibility should be fully assumed by the Food

3
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‘and - Drig: Administration, which :has the -power:of: ingpection ‘and should have
imore:means to exercise it; We domnot need a eoimplicated system of private.owner-
:shipof -names of dnug's to protect the public.-Ais a: matter of-fact, drugs presently
distributed by generic names have not often been found infenor in the imlted
inspections the FDA has been able.to make.~ !

It: is: evident that -a vicious circle is created by a mad lscra)mble for i share of
‘the market ; the docbor is made to feel he needs more “education’ because of the
prolific outpouring of strange brands but:not really new drugs, produced for profit
rather than to fill 'an essential purpose; and then the promoter offers to rescue
him from confusion by a corresponding brand of “education.”

THE STYLE OF PROMOTION

Smart and ely —The goal of promotlon, even when traveling a circultous path
under the guise of “education,” is to achieve uneritical acceptance of a precon-
ceived message-to captlvate the mind ;.stimulation: of skeptical thinking could
block the purpose. This is in sharp contrast to. the objective of true education,
which seeks to cultivate the use of the mind for independent judgments. The
success of promotion does not depend on the authenticity of the message but on
the skill in mampulatlon of belief. The psychology of persuasion has been studied
more assidously and is better mastered by promoters than by professors. Not only
are the-rewards and coinpetition in commerce stimulating, but the best techniques
of promotion can be ascertained by the concrete. measure of sales figures. The
educator is hampered in evaluation of his methods because the results are deep in
the mind and cannot be given specific price tags.

Preparation of promotional material is. generally farmed out to specialized
advertismg agencies, and these have not always shown a notable senge of respon-
®ibility iin thein use: of the mass media in matters of health, It is.to be expected
that an advernsmg ageney. would :be: more concerned: about; the suecess of a :pro-
motional campaign ‘than. its impact-on medical practice.  Whereas medical men
of integrity may be consulted in:the preparation. of promotlonal material, it seems
that they may be overruled by executives occupled w1th maintaining. sales: and
profits.

Payola?—In eonJunctlon with the actual advertlsmg materlal the phlarma-
ceutical companies go to great extremes to sell an appealing “House Image” to
the physician to soften his resistance. Lowest on the scale are overt gestures like
ordmary entertainment and. personal favors, One “ethical”. drug company . (Eli
Lilly)  gives medical students new diagnostic instruments each school year to
foster. “theclose association. of our: two professions,” with: the proud: boast of
having ‘enlisted ‘“‘the co~opea-'ation of “the ‘dean- of your college!” A. particularly
regrettable maneuver is the exploitation of the natural sympathy between doctors
and students. by  hiring the needy: .and unsuspecting student as a. detail man
(Pﬁzer, Schering).

More subtle wooing takes the form of conspicously sponsored conferences and
television clinics and give-away lavish medical magazines and newspapers. some-
times made more fetching with psendo-culture and racy human interest. Grants
are made in partial support of independent research, but these usually cover
only part of the cost and tend to favor utilitarian studies and the investigator
may unwittingly find his results subject to exploitation (11)

Medical organizations are given monies to support a large part of their act1v1-
ties, and then are in a poor position to criticize practices that infringe on the pre-
rogatives of the medical ediicator and imperil the knowledge of the physician.. .

. The. gnestion might well be- raised : How does all this courting dlﬁer from
payola?

Promotion is to commerce what propaganda is to politics The phys1c1an, like
the citizen, had better have a clear notion of its trustworthiness. In the appllca-
tion of information to the care of the ill, it is not enough for most of what is
offered to be accurate; the difficulty of avoidmg error is.compounded when clever
means of misleading the unwary are common practice. And remember, the phys1-
cian is left by the present laws to.look out for himself in matbers of promotion to
a considerable extent. New proposals are under consideration to remedy this
situation.

Tricks of the tmde —-Innumerable ingenious devices have been contrived to give
promotional material an air of authentic1ty Some of these can be mentioned to
warn physicians to: Watch for them in. “educatmnal” material prepared by pharma-
eeutlcal CONEEYNS, | 0 1o 7 by o T . .
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Reference is often made to unpublished data from “personal coninunications,” -
“oase reports:in’ the 'company’s. files” which'are ‘collected at random, and evei
}ndlilvidual testimonials, None: of these can be readily:evaluated in an-acceptable
faghion, v s : T e TS e ey .
- Quotations lifted out of context area favorite means of misusing sound sources,
and: inferior- articles in ‘the:medical literature may:be selected to support: the
‘eldims even whien: superior work is-availableto refute them. Only one-or:two of
an impressive- list- of. references may haveé any pertinence to:.the: claims being
propounded. Certainly the copy writers eanmot be counted: on:'to: evaluate the
evidence critically. = - S Col e e e T
There are a few privately owned magazines published in the format of medical
Jjournals that are favorite repositories for superficial studies and common sources
for references in promotional material. One of these was edited ‘and published
by & «drug company that theh used: the réferenced in ity advertisements, thus
having a handy closed'system ofiquotation, = of7 T Db e T
Iniplied endorsement by vague alltusiond to use of ‘the product by “many” phy-
gicians o1 hospitals I8 expected ‘to be convificing, as are the results of inadequate
~gurveys showing “9:0ut of 107 answering & mail gliestioniairé favoréd the product
dlthough it is not mentioned that only a small percentage of those questioned
bothered to answer, R L i L
; The appeal to-the eye is seldom neglected, but the mind may yot be taxed at all
with useful information as'to contraindications; side effects, toxicity, ete. Least of
all can one hope to find any discouraging data on actual or comparative cost of
“new” preparations versus established forms of 4 drug.. ~. )

. , , THE PHYSICIAN’S PREDICAMENT & .~ L o
' Learning made difficult.—The body of knowledge which should be assimilated: -
by ‘the'physician is’ burdensome: enough ~without complicating his dccess "to it.
The legitimate medical journals have multiplied like insects; one must now seek
His’ information from 5,000 -journals ‘( over 600 in the United States alone) con-
taining about 100,000 articlés a year. These publications are almost all edited and
written by amateurs in the skills of communication. The usual medical journal
is mere a repository of data than an-organ designed to interest and enlighten the
reader. There are’plenty of sound articles if one can find time to locate them and
‘dlg out the information. Even the review articles tend to be pedantic. The biblio-
graphic aids such as Index Medicus ligt all articles regardless of merit and are
of no’help in checking on current promotion because they are months behind the
journal; which in turn' are months behind the'claims in advertisefnents based on
“personal ‘communications,” “exhibits,”’ and “cases inthe company’s-files.”

““Hiditors-and publishers may seem to pursue their lonely ways witheut: -réga‘rd

to duplication of effort-or teal concern fér the practicing physician; but thigis. -
partly due to inadequate staff, Usually the editor snatches time from”some pri-

mary task to turn out a journal'as best lie can without spécially trained assist-
ants” Quite limited resources-are available to the editor for making the journal
more-‘atiractive with art work and :colored illustrations or ‘mote ‘initeresting
‘thiough enlisting'the aid of skilled writers.: 7 o e et 8
- PBeeatise of lavish expenditures for drug promotioti, ‘the incomd fom advertise-
ments is enough to'make the owners of medical journals covetous of the profits.
Two-official journals of national societies can be cited 4¢ bracketing the field : One
getieral journal publishes’ 6,000 Dages of advertising a-year, at $1,100"-a page,
or ah antrual income of $6,600,000 ; another spécialty journal receives $260,000 a
year from: 1,300 pages at $200 ‘a page. All the costs of ‘Produecing ‘thése jourrals
probably do not-come to more than-60 per cent of the income from ads plus: sub- .
‘seriptions, thus leaving 40 per cent fof ‘the ownerd: It Would be hard to béat this
aya profitablé business, sifice the raw mdterials-—the talents of the eontributors-— -
come free! - ) : R R : 2 ! e
“Most lTamentable is the lack of conedrn for the authenticity of matertal in the
advertising pages in medical journals, whivh almost’ outweighthe editorial text
in_bulk and influénce. Few journals show signs of 4’ determined effort to reject
misleading ‘advertisements, and in-hone are the standards of acceptance high
enough, In this respect the owners of the journals exert a strong influence over
editors, some 0f whom surely resent the encapsulation of thé editorial text by
objectionablée material. , T e o s
Advertisements in otherwise reputable journals ‘are not dependable sources of
education. Conflict between promotional “education” and scientifi¢ informatiofl in
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the editorial text appearing in the same professional periodical is dramatically
illustrated by an article and an advertisement in the same issue of the Journal of
the American Medical Association (March 5, 1960). :

~ Wilkins (19) reviewed the experience with occurrence of female pseudohermaph-
roditism in 86 infants born of mothers who during pregnancy had been given nore-
thindrone (marketed as Norlutin by Parke, Davis & Company); a synthetic pro-
gesteroid compound, as treatment for habitual or threatened abortion. The natural
hormone, progesterone; does not cause fetal masculinization. Norlutin and similar
synthetic compounds have androgenic -as well:as progestational effects.. The
masculinizing effects of synthetic progesteroids canlead to-the genitalia of female
infants being mistaken for male, with -dire consequences if they are-reared as
males and then subsequently feminize and menstruate at puberty; they may also
be mistakenly assumed in the neonatal period to have congenital virilizing adrenal
hyperplasia. ) )

The same advertisement for Norlutin (Fig. 6) has continued to appear regularly
in the J.A.M.A. for the ensuing 3 months since the article by Wilkins appeared in
that journal ; in spite of his warning : “During the past year or two, Norlutin has
caused fetal masculinization with sufficient frequency to preclude its use or adver-.
tisement as a safe hormoné to be taken during preghancy.” The advertisement

_eontains no clie to- this-complication and no information that ig “educational” or
enlightening. The startled expression of the woman in this advertisement may
have more significance than the artistintended! i )

The financial subsidy. gained through advertisements is a doubtful blessing. The
journals come to be regarded-as profitable property and asyehicles for advertising
rather than scientific periodicals, A journal with an eye toward the glitter of gold
may become diverted from its proper function as an outlet of free and pointed
criticism. ) ) T :

This lush support inflates:the number of publications beyond the -natural needs,
and the plethora of pages encourages acceptance of inferior-atticles—and so the
bulk with which the reader must grapple is bloated as a consequence of the very
promotional material he ought to check against a-discriminating literature.

Little wonder that few: physicians have the stamina to struggle with the over-
whelming task of keeping-abreast of new developments through their own medical
literature. Medical educators mugt be especially chargrinned to have succeeded no
better in cultivating sound reading habits in students that should last through the
lifetime of a busy doctor;:and to have done so little.to keep the medical literature
serviceable and free from external influence. Ea RS . L )

Believing madé eqsy—The deficiencies in'the medical literature .and short-
comings in the education of physicians have provided the golden opportunity. for
the promoter. The intense discomfort the doctor feels. from the frustrations.of
using his own literature makes him quick to turn to the appealing:“‘educational”
material of the pharmaceutical concerns. .

The sellers of drugs have launched an impressive array of publications: (the
paramedical literature) and other devices to gain an influence over the habits and

beliefs of doctors. Enviable skill and ingenuity have been devoted to production of
attractive and well composed material. It cannot be denied that much of this is
dignified and more usefil than the journals and pestgraduate programs sponsored
from within the profession, The temptation-to-the busy physician, .driven by
desperation to seek ‘short-cats through-the forbidding jungle of academic crea-
tions, is so great that in all probability the readership of the trade publications far
outstrips that commarided by professional sources. Léss harm would be done if
the “educational” material furnished in bebalf of promotion was free of bias. It
is risky to depend on materials beyond the scrutiny.of independent editorial staffs
and of necessity dedicated to vested interests. : ' i

Tardy and tawing aids.—Valuable reports on the nature and use of drugs by au-
thoritative bodies are regularly published, e.g., the Councils of the American Medi-
cal Association and the National Research Council. One might suppose the
physican would use these to judge the accuracy of ~material reaching him
through the channels of promotion. Reports such as these are widely scattered

_in medieal journals. of appear.as separate ‘documents: mot. generally- received
by .many : practitioners...It would be a tremendous task fer am individual. to,
keep track of all-these reports. Compilation of critical evaluations by committees
takes time, and publication of their reports lags too. far behind the' currvent
promotional campaigns to apply the findings when they are most urgently needed:

Even if such reports could he more. timely, 4. busy physician:dpes:not have
time or energy to check the claims in promotional material by gearching out.
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FIGURE 6

corresponding statements from eommehenswe authentic ‘reports, Tt is wbsurd
to expect the truth to prevail when it is given me}atlvely slight circulation in a
single: publication or is repeated at rare dntervals, while promotens have dis-
cdovered that their message can be: hammered home against greh,t odds by magsive
relenbleSS repetition.

‘Another limitation of most scholarly Teports, the polite: reluctance 0 single
out’ gpecific producbs deserving-criticism; as could be done by naming brands
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or identifying fallacious .presentations in promotional material by divect re-
production and guotation. R i

Amotable effort is being made to .overcome these inadequacies by an independ-
ent ‘group of competent physicians who are circulating a.Medical Letter® con-
taining pointed comment on the newest products while they are still being .inten-
sively promoted. ; : .

Unfair competition.—Advertising experts maintain that their methods would
not be so successful if medical educators and editors did their jobs better and.
physicians were so well informed that they could not be influenced by unauthentic
promotional material. There is enough truth in this to make sincere professors
and editors wince, but the sides in the battle to dominate the habits and beliefs
of the physician are not fairly matched.

Ag things operate in our society, far larger resources can drift into the hands
of pharmaceutical enterprises than can be raised by medical schools and pro-
fessional organizations., While spending about $125,000,000 in 1959 on journal
and direct-mail ‘advertising alone, the “ethical” drug industry placated the
deans and professors with donation of an unrestricted sum of approximately
$243,000 as their mite to the National Fund for Medical BEdueation (3), or -
about 0.12 per cent of the total budget of $200,000,000 for medical schools for
that year. , : ‘

To a large extent the paramedical publications thrive as parasites on:the
basie contributions of thé profeéssion. They miay select what they wish-and remold
it to their purpose without the tedious task of doing the original work. :The
drab and prosaic legitimate journals must limp along on' relatively meager
resources openly raised through paid subscriptions -or stoop to sharing the pro-
moter’s bounty by carrying his advertisements, which enshroud and often  cons:
flict with the editorial text. The beautiful amd exciting magazines and news-
papers from industry can’'be given away, whatever the cost, because the ex-
pense is conveniently included’ in the price ‘of products the physician -is led
to prescribe. . o ) . ‘

Alarming trends.—0nly a lapse of' judgment can account for the willingness of
prominent medical authorities to contribute their talents to further embellish-
ment of the contents of the paramedical literature and other promotional scliemes,
as is increasingly thé custom.:A moment’s reflection should make' them' realize
that dominance of physiciang’ “education” can easily pass into ‘thé hands of
those who are capturing doctors’ attention with their aid and- for the' client’s
purposes. As an éxample, one handy little parasitic commercial magazine offers
pithy extracts from the legitimate literature sandwiched between fulsone ddver-
tisements, and frequently manages to draft an illustrious panel of professors
who seem content to sell rehashes of their original works to dress up the collec-
tion of abstracts gleaned from proper journals—presumably to the owner’s great
profit. : :

Prominent men seem ready to lend their names as sponsors and thus.add.an
air of authenticity, not only to paramedical magazines, but also to subtle schemesy
for closed-cireuit television performances and for piping information and promo-
tion into the offices of doctors via radio and phonograph and telephone; all these
devices are subject to the influence of the advertising agencies and drug com-
panies which support them.?

These entanglements can become confusing and unwholesome ; cooperation can
unconsciously come perilously close to collaboration. The net result is to under-

lgu]lz)lished by Drug and Therapeutic Information, Inc.,, 130 East §7th Street, New York

2 Bxamples are: .

The Advisory Committee for Grand Rounds (television), made up of distinguished
names, with headquarters at the same address as the largest medical adventising
agency (William Douglas McAdams), and a lay employee of that company is the Executive
Director for.the Committee.. .

Voice of Medicine, a phonograph record service, teams up Hxcerpta Medica Founda-
tion with Recordo-Med, Inc.

Medical Radio System is a service of RCA-NBC for special FM radio broadeasting
of medical news and- promotion. )
the]?dphom;] l(d;gvgloped bﬁ' .{c«ihnson "ﬁd Limfman &d agency). willi arrange for. free
elephone calls between physicians seeking information on any topic and -drug ’ -
pa%l%s v%vhtich F’ill)l se% the c‘glvazfeﬁ to grovide itf)li 4t ; yhu;p g com

e fate of ‘Dr. Henry Welch, who was obliged to resign as chief of -the Division
Antibiotics of the Peed Adminigtration, should be a warning to others drawiO jﬂ.&f
promotional enterprises. His involvement in the schemes and dealings of .two profitable
gmﬁ mﬁg{Z)ine (distributed free .to doctors) was brought to light in a’ Congressional

earing .
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mine the audience for the journals and postgraduate programs which were once
the prerogative of the profession. ‘ : EIPTAE
Furthermore, a mdss mediuim is established beyond the influence of the pro-
fession which can be used to comment freely upon’the affairs of doetors, while
their own private and official medical publications must hesitate to examine: the
doings of the industry upon which they have come to depend for subsidy. 'When
the medical audience has been more completely -won over by the promotional
“sducational” activities, and if the pinch of aless flourishing economy-should be
felt, what is to prevent the subsidy to medical journals and societies from being
decreased? Would enough loyalty of doctors to their own professional journals
remain to make it risky for industry to force these journals to rely on their

own resources? .
THE POWER OF PROMOTION

. At times the effectiveness of promotion may be exaggerated by the promoters.
They are not so powerful as to excite fear and worship, but it would be foolish
to discount the impact of their efforts. Keen businessmen. do not continue to lay

~out huge sums without results.: : T
The aim of the promotional campaign is to sell a particular brand of a product.
Listen to the terms mentioned in discussions of treatment by students in the
classroom by residents in -staff conferences or whenever doctors meet, and you
will note how successfully trade namies have been. implanted—even though, the
. brénd hame may not be simpler than the generic term and it may not: give any
clue as to the chemical nature of the product. Also notice how quickly a new
product gains favor in the best of medical: circles, whether proved superior to
an:old produet or not, . e e : e ,

If.your own observations are unconyincing; look at the following sales figures
of ‘a few “ethical” products and.ask yourself if discrininating qutho-rit,ies could
he recommending such .profligate. usage ot residents and practicing physicians.

Hstimated total ethical drug seles at manufacturers level (1957) (8),

Antibiotics .l . AL L , 2 :.'8406, 000; 000
Vitamins and hemantinics i : ; o - .. 280,000,000
Adrenal hormones ‘ —— i ‘88, 000, 000
Other hormone preparatiohs___. i . . : 50,-000, 000
Sulfonamides - . 42, 000, 000
Biologicals . : ' _-_ 150, 000, 000
Tranquilizers . ——-_ 195,000, 000

Promotion has the power to lift a product to prominence regardless of its
usefulness, and though this may be a fleeting accomplishment, the “education” of
physicians will be distorted and the resources available for health care will be
dissipated by the hectic campaign ‘to influence the ‘doctor’s prescription. Your
attention is not being directed to a harmless “tempest in a teapot” but to a force
that éan twist the profession from a true course. R :

THE POWER OF ‘CRITTCISM

- There i a remarkable dichotomy in the prevalent attitude in. the medical
profession toward criticism. Forthright public comment is -expected:from col-
leagues who review scientific books and articles for medical journals and during
seientific meetings, but any tendency to comparably open criticism aimed at par-
ticular brands and specific abuses in promotion is frowned upon as “negative”’
and unsuitable for dissemination in the medical literature. Thus, a valuable
exercige in the evaluation of:evidence. is eliminated from the continuing educa-
tion of physicians from within their-own ranks, ERS ; :
Other fields have not hesitated to employ higher criticism: to foster good taste
and excellence. Dramatists, authors, and artists' are continuously exposed to
unfettered: ¢ritics who pass judgment on their creations without sparing mention
of .individuals and specific' works. Indeed, the full benefit of -higher eriticism
cannot be gained by vagué generalizations. alone, * ... . S
That this procedure is equally construetive ‘when applied to promotional
material was demonstrated to the profession by the effect of a series of pointed
criticisms published in a lay magazine in the past year. The Saturdey Review
_(January 3,-September 5, 1959) permitted their science editor to point out a few
abuses in promotional material of a major ethical drug firm. Reproductions of
actual advertisements for specific brands were used to illustrate the reasons for
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concern. The effect was galutory. These articles were so disturbing to the profes-
sion as well as the public (and the company under-fire could not'deny their
validity) that the Federal Trade Commisgion was stimulated: to issue:-two
injunctions calling for explanations from the offender. Such action had not<been
taken previously by the FTC in connection with the promotion of ethical drug
firms, presumably because it was deemed sufficient to let the doctor look out for
himself as was stipulated in the Act of 1914 (quoted in a preceding section of this
essay). Far from being “negative,” this was a positive service to the public. and
the profession. : ) }

It does not seem sensible for the profession to relegate the function of higher
criticism in medical affairs to even enlightened laymen, particularly in publie
media. The results may not always be so fortunate for doctors, and the public
may view a reluctance on the part of the profession to-assume responsibility
for independent criticism of any agencies affecting the public health as a form of
negligence (12)—in which case the privilege may be assigned to a governmental
bureau. This turn of events would seem more likely to lead directly to excessive
regulation of industry and the profession than the superficial notions of “censor-
ship” set forth by promoters to hold potential critics at bay.

Criticism from individuals submitted privately to drug houses is easily dis-
sipated by polite evasion, but public comment cannot be dealt with so con-
veniently. The profession needs to bring its collective weight to bear on abuses
and poor taste through pointed criticism in official journals of medical societies
or by some form of public expression of pointed opinion fromi independent groups
of physicians. ’ oo o

BUGABOOS

Cénsorship—Whenever the suggestion: is made that the .consumer. degerves
more protection from: unrestrained .promotion, cries of :“censorship” are:heard
from the captains of industry and the masters of ‘the mass media. This word
“censorship” is made more repulsive by opposing it to “freedom” and: the. sanctity
of “selfregulation”” The hackneyed trick vielates soundconcepts. To. censor
is to suppress expression of fact or opinion——and this is evil: To oppose abuses
in the use of the mass media for promotion by peinted public criticism is not
¢ensorship but legitimate restraint—in the best tradition of freedom.

Cengorship is abhorrent to all who aspire to freedom, but articulate criticism
in the higher sense cannot be construed as unwarranted. restraint or an.in-
fringement of rights. Freedom can be maintained only by providing for con-
tinuous, unhampered expression of opinion from all parties through equal access
to the media of mass communication. There must be comparably effective
presentations to the identical audience at nearly the same timeé; an open clash-
of opinion between fairly matched adversaries will finally disclose the closest
approximation to the truth. This process is stifled: when industry .can’afford
to make blatant use of the mass media, while the profession remains :con--
tent to express its opinion softly through outlets partially stilled by a feeling
of dependency on subsidy from advertisers. ' ‘

Self-regulation is ‘a myth not likely to be realized outside Utopia. Neither
citizens mor nations, professions nor trades have evolved to this day that
deserve such trust, least of all when profit is at stake. It is actually. pre-
sumptuous to seek exemption from. that degree of regulation which safeguards
the welfare of all members of society. . ’ ) :

Socialism.~~Wherniever the pharmaceutical industry feels the sting of ‘political
probing, as was_so’.apparent in the recent Congressional: investigations, the
most promising means.of eliciting sympathy from the profession is to'play-on the
fear of socialized meédicine, (5). It is argued that if private industry is-sub:
jected to further governmeint control, médicine Wwill ‘soon be: the next. target.
It cannot be denied that should the profegsion become too closely entangled
with the drug industry, they are liable to risé and fall together in-the estima- -
tion of politicians and the people. o

Physicians will have to recognize the purpose of these bugaboos or they may
unconsciously - accept a - flimsy pretext for unbridled use of the mass media
and adopt an-unreasonable attitude toward social advances.

THE ENTICING. WEB

A look at'the entire net cast out. by the ﬁfqmorter‘ to- ¢dtch the’ physician’s:
favor will reveal how easily the unwary could become entangled. The suave
and mischievous-methods used to entice doctors into this welb are ‘deplorable:

81-280—69—pt. 10———t’
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the ‘whole.is camouflaged.as & noble plan. to promote the ppbiig health and
made tempting to the unsuspecting vietims. by the bait of “‘éducation.” The
grand scheme appears to.be to. confuse and then capture the prey.

Thie capacity for entangling doctors built into the network of promotion and
“education” spread out by the ethical pharmaceutical industry can be readily
estimated by simply listing some familiar elements in the design,

1. Entertainment and gifts. (wining, dining, and floor shows, free supplies
and equipment to individuals and institutions) that soften resistance to overt
promotion.

2. Subsidies of medical journals. through advertisements and of medical so-
cieties through direct support of activities and indirectly by commercial exhibits
at meetings—that interfere with their function as outlets. for objective criticism.

3. Grants for applied research and testing of products—with the risk of
ensuing exploitation of favorable results. S i
"4, Sponsorship of conferences—thus made vulnerable to infiltration by trades-
men and biased pregentations. : ] L ) :

5. Tree distribution of lavish and beguiling paramedical publications, radio
and television programs (exempt from independent review)-—that draw the
attention away from legitimate medical outlets and transfer dominance of the
mass media to the promoter. L

6. Attractive invitations to talented physicians to contribute to paramedical
publications—that divert their talent from publications of the profession and
add a veneer of authenticity to the promotional “educational” material:

7. Manufacture of a plethora of brands and prebarations—that complicates
the burden of keeping doctors informed without corresponding enrichiment of
the therapy at his disposal."

8 Clamorous competitive claims—that permeate the practice of medicine with

* the-confusion of huckstering in the market place.. . - S e

9. Loose allusions to censorship and socialism—that startle conservative free-
dom-loving physiciang,« " i o L N ST

10, Modest unrestricted: contributions to the prefession’s own educational enter-
prises (like the National Fund for Medical Education)—that may exonerate the
abundant -expenditures For: industry-dominated - “educational” programs.

The individual physician is left:to: eseape this enticing web with too little help
from his un-united, cantious; subsidized organizations, while the ethical drug
companies have combined -their resources :in-a Pharmaceutical Manufdcturers
Association. that can effectively ;pursue a -coherent plan .and ample use. of public
relations to guard their interestsi .0 . o7y R : :

. THE MENACE  OF ENTANGLEMENT

The prospect for free pursuit of a. chosen trade or profession affecting the
public health is most promising when the welfare of the people governs all
actions. This means no selfish .effort ‘should be made to intrude upon the pre-
rogatives of others or to exert undue influence through entanglement, confusion,
or collaboration among the parties to whom the people have assigned separate
responsibilities. )

The invasion into the province of the medical educator by the drug companies
must be eliminated ; conscription of “education” in the service of promotion must
cease. Sooner or later what may now seem like benign and noble overtures will
be ‘recognized as ominous intrusion that threaten the hard-won and reasonable
boundary between the sellers and prescribers of drugs. ) ‘

Neither the drug industry nor the profession would profit by mortal combat,
and the public would be the vietims of unseemly collusion. There is only one way
to better health care for the people—cultivation of cooperation and avoidance of
entanglements. If the public is the first to sense the danger, matters will pass
into their hands and governmental regulation will be made the order of the day.

© PROPOSALS TO LOOSEN THE PROMOTEB’S SNARE

“Po physicians.—It would not be surprising to find that-some physicians re-
act with anger at any criticism of ethical drug companies, for surely all the boun-
tiful gestures from industry must have forged some warm friendships. Let them
hold their fire and consider ! ‘ )

There are ample grounds for kindly feelings between doctors and those who
furnish them with invaluable remedies without the ardent wooing of promo-
: RN : coayp s T o i A

o
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tion. However, as long as the prescription remains the. means to a .sale, short-
sighted promoters will congider it “good business” to make prescribers feel some-
thing close to kinship with the purveyors-of drugs. This is a shaky foundation for
true and lasting friendship. A little reflection should lead physicians to beware
the eroding effects on their traditional independence and on the trust they have
received from the people.

Doctors must- adopt universal skepticism toward “educational” material ema-
nating from sources outside their. own publications and institutions, and even
these will ‘be suspect 80 long as there is any reluctance to apply critical stand- -
ards in acceptance of advertisements, or-to sneak out freely on other abuses, for
fear of losing the subsidy of promoters, The legitimate medical literature needs
overhauling, as to both source.of support and technigues.of communication. -

In addition to looking out for himself the physician must be willing to pay
his own way. He would bridle at the prospect of being considered a ‘suecker,”
or a puppet of any vested interest—a possibility he faces when he becomes
beholden for entertainment or deeply entangled in the web of promotion. Never
forget that the patient pays the bill, )

Physicians should not discount their latent power nor hesitate to assume their
full stature and call a halt to invasion of their province. Prestige is a fragile
flower that demands conscientious cultivation, to save it from pests and weeds
blown in by the winds of promotion. : )

In the light of reason the bugaboos of censorship and socialism will be-dispelled,
and the indispensabiity of higher criticism for maintenance of excellence and good
taste will be acknowledged.. ... .. o : L

Watchfulness will be required.to check the increasing transfer of products
from “ethical” channels into the. category. of “over-the-counter ethicals,” a source’
open to patients without recourse. to a doctors prescription, Casual tolerance of
this trend is a form.of professional suicide; which might be a boon to’promoters,
but not to the. people, who appear only too anxious to drug themselves at the
beckoning of. unscrupluous hucksters, . S ‘

In essence, physicians, should hold themselves aloof in unhampered devotion
to their calling, while exchanging a. wholesome respect with others contributing
to the public. health but pever being guilty of prescribing drugs undet un-
conscions. influence of personal favors or subtle entanglement with the affairs
of .drug manufacturers; nor can the profession ever shirk the, task of setting
its own.housein order, particularly with regard to the unkempt niedical literature,
to . inadequacies .in the techniques of medical training, to easy-going wiys of
financing activities of medical soci¢ties, and to indulgence of wayward physicians
who may be unwittingly aiding and. abetting the schemes of promoters. B

None of these proposals should be allowed to: provoke. conflict between the

groups making equally vital contributions to the public health ; the best interests
of all parties can be fostered only by suitable cooperation, which is distinet from
collaboration. Conferences between responsible representatives of medical edu-
cators and the pharmaceutical industry would be desirable, e.g., the Association
of American Medical Colleges and the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Associa-
tion. .
-.To. the ethical drug firms.—The position of managers of drug companies
dependent on: doctors’ good will to sell their products is not altogether enviable.
It takes :a reasonable profit to-make the stockholders happy, and this must be
gained in a fiercely competitive market. The manufacture of drugs is an exacting
business, not only because of legal standards but because imperfections in the
product’ can be disastrous and no excuses will satisfy’the public. There are
enough internal problems in such. an industry, but a final obstacle must be
overcome before the volume of sales will permit a profit—the man who writes
the prescription must be won over to favor the product. The great body of pre-
occupied,. congservative, and proud physicians is no slight obstruction to place
in the path of any enterprise; little wonder a great blast of promotion was found
necessary to move them. '

Even allowing for all these difficulties, the ethical drug firms may have over-
shot their mark. Physicians and the public are beginning to feel they are pushed
around too much. Unless the medical educator is completely overpowered, sooner
or later there will be a wholesale opposition to pharmaceutical invasion of the
field of medical education. To be sure, doctors and théir organizations are no-
torious for accepting almost any offer of supsidy or entertainment, but thetr
feeling of gratitude will not be strong enough ‘to check’ their: ire when they
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realize their prerogative to exercise dominant influence over'the habits and beliefs
of physicians has been bought. -~ e e T
Ethical ‘drug firiii§ should ‘reconsider the ‘appropriateéness of attempting to in-
fluence physiciang by subtle infiltration into the educdtional process and through
a vast meddlesome subsidization that is hard to distinguish from payola. If the
* pharmaceutical industry can afford to subsidize medical affairs, they should do
so through larger unmrestricted contributions to organizations devoted to the
interests of the profession, such as the National Fund for ‘Medical . Education,
rather than allowing their resources to be used as a means of ‘undermining the
control of physicians over their own affairs or’as a nefarious scheme of public
relations. ) : : o ) :

Matters would improve if-the ethical drug industry’ shook off the exuberant .
promoters who have drawn them into-the use of techniques customary: in-the
sale of ordinary commodities but highly questionable for application to promotion
of medical remedies. This industry had better take another look at that word
“athical”-and make certain its meaning is applied to the manner of doing busi-
ness and not just the channel of distribution of their products.

No doubt it would be impossible to curtail the pléthora of brands and prepa-
rations of products in a leissez-faire market. Thig is: one of the chief causes of’
promotional puffery and an aggravating contribution to the confusion of: the
doctor that makes him feel he needs more “education.” The Pharmaeeutical
Manufacturers Association might well consider whether ‘its members would: in
the ‘long run be better off ‘with lower sales volume and less bigness and’ less
aggressive competition—the alternative appegrs ta be an ever-increasing tempo
of promotion until the whole business is discourted by the profession and the
- publie, The .proiotional canipajgns which are ‘tequited to compete in -a matket
depending on_sales direct to ‘the public are especially. ¢ostly ; the Iast barrier to
this drain ‘will be gone if the physiciah is rémoved from the 'path of drug promo-
tion by loss of stature or further tendency of ‘éthieal firms to ‘get around the
doctor via the “over-the-counter:ethical” line of remedies. ‘Acquisition” of propri-
etary subsidiaries by ethical firms and. vice versa mist complicate matters,

Cooperative projects.—A good step in the right ‘direction has been the adoption
of a Statemeiit of Principles of Bthical Drug Promotion by the mémbers of the
Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association. The next step is to abide by it faith~
fully. Even better would be a really comprehensive statement of principles -
prepared and adopted jointly by répresentatives of industry ‘and’ the profession
to define and govern their proper relations and separate prerogatives. This could
be coupled with the establishment of a Board or Overseers made up of representa-
tives of the public, industry, and the profession. This Board would not. function
ag a government regulatory agency but as a private group that would be -em-
powered- to call to .accoumt either party for any infringement of the stated
principles, resorting when necessary to public comment in’the mass ‘media. The
freedom of each group to pursue its endeaver could be guaranteed by. thiscon-
tinuous. and: equal opportunity for confrontation of opinion and exercise of in-
fluence. The people could be réassured by periodic reports from this Board of
Overseers. Here again the Association’ of American Medical Colleges and the
Pharmacentical Manufacturers-Agsociation could cooperaté in ‘develnoping, such
a plan. ; o ) » S S
To the people—In the final analysis, the people of ‘a-democratic society have
the power. to.take things.into their: own, hands. If any enterprise threatens the
welfare of the public, especially ih matters -of ‘health, a brisk reaction can be
‘expected. No good will come from encouraging esger. politicians to seize upon
health enterprises as a ladder to power. The people should not lean too heavily
on’ bureaucratic ‘governmental regulation, for ‘there is no ‘substitute ‘for high
jdeals in the development of sound practices in a free society. T

Should it appear that unduly large resources ‘have drifted into the possession
of industry for the purpoges of promotion, the structure’ of taxation’ may well
be eritically, examined. It is not inconceivable fhat a plan could be devised
that would limit the sums which can be charged to promotion “in the' cost ‘of
marketing drug products, thereby shrinking the size of the web the promoter
conld fabricate for his clients and fréeing the proféssion from the threat of
entanglement or undue.infinence from pharmaceutical “education.” = -

" The people.do mneed some assurance of responsible’ behavior from’ those to
whom ‘they have assigned the rights and privileges of serving their health
" needs. This can only be obtained by insisting wupon some -arrangemtent for
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continuous public accountability from the professmn and the drug industry,
such as the Board of Overseers suggested in the precedmg section of these
proposals.

PRESERVATION OF FREEDOM, FOR ALL

Censorship is justifiably condemned in a free’ soeiety, and the mass media
should be open '‘to free ‘and equaI use. 'by all responsible persons. Restraint
through higher criticism is not to be confused with' censorship——on the contrary,
it should be l1berally applied m every ﬁeld of ?éndeavor to encourage ‘excellence
and good taste.

The mood of the tlmes ‘must be changed froma’ Bqueamieh feeling that open .
criticism is “negative” to a more wholesome regard for pointed public comment
and public accountability. There is no more effective way to. discourage artful
attempts to enlist physicians in the sale of .drugs by dlsgmsm-g promotion as
“education” and to, prevent misuse of the mass medla by selﬁsh interests rather
than. for the Welfare of: everyone Sy :
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mittee investigating the pharmaceut1ca1 1ndustry
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SRR e ‘Excéllent Werbs had out: fathers of: oId— s
A © EXeellenit herbs to ease their pain—- -~ /"
Alexanders and Marigold,
Byebtight, Orris and Elecampane.
Basil, Rocket, Valerian, Rue,
(Almost singing. themselves they run) F s
_Vervain, Dittany, Call-me-to-you— TR A S
Cowslip, melilof Rose of the Sun. ' Ll
Anything green that grew out of the mould.
‘Was an excellent herb to.our fathers of old.
—Rudyard Kipling.

Physielans and apothecarles have had a long and turbulent history in which one
sees examples of effective and friendly collaboration as well as explosively violent
antagonisms with long and bitter feuds. While the problems of pharmacy and the
diminishing function of the pharmacist make the skillful compounder of remedies
and potions almost a thing of the past, that is another problem Its story needs to
be told elsewhere.

To some extent, the doctor-drug polanzations have shifted. We see on the one
hand the academlc physician trained in eclinical investigation and .on the other,
leaders of the pharmaceutical industry who have been brought up in the free-
wheeling competition of the marketplace, where policies and practices are always
influenced and sometimes actually determined by the ﬁnancml goals. There may
_be enormous profits from a new drug. Such business, furthermore, has sharp time
limitations upon it since competing- drugs:may. soon: reach the market and greatly
reduce the yield the price comes. down. It was, 1. think, largely the. failure of
responsible physicians and members of the pharmaeeutlcal industry to.reeognize
these conflicts that led to the hearings on the manufacture and marketing of drugs
before the Senate Subcommittee on Antitrust and Monopoly (the Kefauver Com-
mittee). Certainly these. hearings were useful for, catharsis and an excellent
ventilation of some of the- problems but did notsettle or:solve; them all That Would
be expecting too much;

The points still at issue in the controversy are v1ta1 and range over the whole
spectrum of contemporary life, varying from the free enterprise system on the
one hand to the frustration: of a family with .a desperately sick member, unable
to buy necessary drugs. While:to: some extent ithe eoming of :Medicare 'has al-
leviated an element of the difficulty, there is still plenty of room for wisdom and
statesmanlike ‘consideration..of how -a’ cost accountant figures out the profit: a
company can make on a new.drug, a sophisticated study of laboratory and animal
reactions, the performanee-of a company’s stock on the stock exchange, and the
relationship of statistics on mortality to the wider use of certain drugs, emotional-
ly defended by partisans on either side.

BECENT ADVANCES AND. NEED FOB CHANGE

It seems evident now m the day of molecnlar therapeutics that we will have
more tailor-made drugs, more compounds désigned on the basis of expectations
of performance from a sound knowledge of biophysics,and biomedical reactions,
and fewer compounds derived from plants. Rauwolfia was the last important
new entity to come’in this way. Once steroid hormoneés becdme availdble, newer

-ones and those with sometimes greatly different::function, though very: slightly
different structure; introduced new problems. The mass production:of:penicillin
and other:antibiotics has been:a marvel of industrial:gkill. Mass production of
such things as live virus: vaccines is beginning to, make inroads on the bio-
medical equilibrium of human ecology, with all manner of implications for the
future. :

The application of such advances to an understandmg of human physiological
functions and applications of newly won knowledge to: the treatment of sick
people have not been a smooth and steady; progression forward. In fact, I am
not aware: that ‘any: one has made a careful study of ;the very large number
of therapeutic dropouts, i.e., compounds introduced with.a loud noise in all
the media -and- ballyhoo from brochure and- detail -man; only to vanish within
a period of months or years when their lack of new. virtue or:better efficacy
became apparent. At the very best this represents a Wasteful system at the worst
it smacks of skulduggery and cant
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Conflicting interests ay simply generate’slightly. uneasy: pressutre or they
may result in almost explosive confrontations. Th periods 'when: the. teinpo’ of
change is eXtremely rapid and when'the stakes are high, whéther it be in terms
of the financial reward for an entreprenieut or the health 4nd well-being of man
and man’s society, a  genuine; coricern” bécomes’ the awesoie ‘and increasing
responsibility of thoughtful members of thé society because of the enormity
of the stakes. . : o

At a time when scientific advance was slow and new drugs, such as they were,
were likely to be found by painstaking evaluation of herbs and their essences;
the introduction of new drugs was uncominon. Therapy, not very effective, was
about at a standstill. There was no incentive to go into the mass production
of new compounds, for there simply were not enough new compounds. - When
advances began to develop explosively, the traditional function of ethical
pharmaceutical houses was magnified and multiplied, and to some extent the
directing forces were removed from individual or family enterprises into the
large realm of big business, .

At the same time, there was not at first a comparable awareness or alertness
to deal with the increasingly complex problem of drug testing. In any society
when problems which are new in kind, as well as new in dimension, arise its
institutions are tested. Unfortunately it turns out often enough that the insti-
tutions and organizations, well geared for a slower pace and a gimpler set of
problems, may prove: not only insufficierit but dangerous.. The evolution. of -
medical practice and medical seience as it relates to therapy and the employ-
ment of powerful drugs is mdving fast but uncertainly: Institutions rarely have
a built-in autoanalyzer, -a central controlling monitor, to-examine and provide
a dispassionate’ critique of purposes, functions, -and the capacity to fulfill them.
This is why institutions change, or fail and are replaced.. oo

Human nature being what it: is, things may go along until some disaster
appears. Some threat becomes ominously:evident..Or;a general quickening of the
moral pulse of the ‘community leads to an- investigation or.an intervention.
Often a crash program 6f poorly thought out schemes- results in passing laws
to. achieve ends which would ‘be managed much. better -if “collaborative but
voluntary arrangements and -agreements could be worked out by those concerned.
The two parties involved hére are:pharmaceutical ‘manufacturers. on the..one
hand and the body of medical practitioners, teachers,'and investigators, those
who must be responsible preservers and protectors of the public, on the other.

The great majority.of pharmaceutical manufacturers have a just concern for
their good name and are wary lest this be sullied by entrepreneurs who have
come into the field without the traditional background accumulated during the
more leisurely days. They have a steady sense of responsibility and wish it to
permeate the drug industry.  While many of the problems which are of concern
to us now have, more or less by default, gone into the hands of external agents
or agencies, it i still wise for physcians and those who produce pharmaceutical
agents to review jointly their common material problems. - i .

I have commented upon ‘the method by which the man in the street or, more
generally, society protects itself in-a democratic state. Such-an organism’has
its being through dependence upon a capitalistic system” in which ultimately
the good of the people depends upon the knowledge, foresight; wisdom, and an
effectual sense of responsibility. Of course, it is no discovery that these very
virtues should be diffused widely throughout the whole of society to create and
maintain stability in the various guiding forces which govern people in.
all walks of life. In the past, the function of the physician, various as it has
been, was to a large degree to provide support and hope, to restore confidence,
and to bring comfort where disease was progressing to its fatal termination.
Any spectacular interference from drugs or-therapeutic programs was the ex-
eeption, not the commonplace. In fact, if the physiciari was under the governance
of an erroneous set of motions, he did more harm than good; and the heroic
therapy of our pioneer forefathers with théir masses of calomel and huge dosés
of quinine, with their calamitously enervating purges and their e¢xganguinating
program of bleeding, in many melancholy instances, were the embodiment of
disaster. The few specifics were Used well enough although oftén in heroic
proportions. o . R R o

In this country, pharmacy in the modern sensé arose with the mass produc-
tion of medicines and drugs'in the Union during the Civil War, Here, for the first
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time, the notion of quality control, the pharmacological necessity for pure and
dependable compounds, and the slow introduction of new specifics all began.
Thus out of the ancient brews of alchemy.and witchcraft, the chemical and
pharmaceutical industry arose, supported in part by their own research, in pirt
by. work done:in. university science laboratories, and in pait, by the increasing
sophistication of clinical pharmacology and applied therapéutics. AR

PURITY. STANDARDS, EFFICACY, AND SAFEGUARDING THE USER "

" ‘One hardly neéds to emphasize that before a drug is released for use through
the orthodox distribution in sale§ channels, it 'must satisfy stringent require-
ments for purity. It must not exceed certain tolerable limits' of acute toxieity and
of chronic toxicity. Regulations goverhing thé ‘purported efficacy of drugs have
al¥ways been less than satisfactory, no doubt because getting convincing evidence
rather than effusive testimony has always beéen so difficult: Efforts to-safeguard
the usér against the ill effects of acéumulation of drugs in thé' body, intolerance
to prolonged as compared to brief therapy for acute disorders, the risks of sensi- .
tivity reactions, and the danger -of particular kinds ‘of * cell “damage, ‘particu-
larly that of the hematopoietic system, have been mucl more difficult. =

RESEARCH "

Very ‘conspicuous research contributions ‘have been made in the privately
owned laberatories of individual: pharmaceutical: concerns . as well ag their
support of research in hospitals and -medical schools: Their grants-in-aid for
reséarch may vary from completely free basic research to the applied pharma-
cology of specific drug testing. Within the pharmaceutical industry the freedom
of the individual scientist in a laboratory varies considerably.  Surely it is
unrealistic to suppose that thére is not some pressuie to work.on problems of
urgent or potential interest to.the:parent-company in the. preduction of new
_or improved drugs. Investigators relieved of the responsibilities of teaching .and
practice ‘may enjoy work in industry. Often finaneial arrangements are Very
attractive indeed, but just as in government.laboratories, 'so in industry, the
movements of investigators are such. that they are one-way streets. They do-not
reproduce their own technical staff and they provide no general return to the
academic arena; A burden assumed by universities :and medical schools has
been not just that of replacing their own corps.of teachers and investigators but
to supply government agencies as well as industry. This has not been-a matter
of much: concern since we have become accustomed to it -and do not worry,
paiticularly, about those matters which have-small emotional charge.

NEWS. LETTER—THE INDEPENDENT CRITIC AND CRITIQUE IR i

.A very. critical need of the medical profession was met rather unexpectedly,
nearly ten years ago, when, in the middle of the winter of 1958-1959, the Medical
Letter on drugs and therapeutics appeared. The firstiissue was dated 23 January
1959,-and the long unfilled purposes. of the Letter.were evident af once. Its value
bas been demonstrated by its increasingly important function .in. graduaté med:
ical: education and:in the practice, of medicine. It stands as a beacon' in the
sometimes bewildering crosscurrents and shoals of the conflicting and at times
gar, from clear testimenial support particularly .of new.and heavily advertised

[rugs, - . L , P PR vt : .

. Looked at in the light of history, the Medical Letter assumes the funetion .of
protecting ‘the: people. . The : function, has. not always been uppermost in the
minds of various organizations related to and .in medicine which may speak
for different fragments of medi¢ine but. have mnot always had equal concern
for the well-being. of the patient and. of society. As a journal produced by a
totally independent, nonprofit group, the publication-is in-a good position to try
to provide unbiased critical evaluation: of drugs. Naturally .the specidl emphasis
has been on drugs recently introduced. or new variations, It has.no advertising
and. this leaves it clear of any charges of multiple loyalties. The. efforts of this
journal.and.a few others-have been conspicupus almost from the start. We have a
place to which we can repair for information. Those receiving graduate training
under .our supervision, can find new. authoritative information, Fortunately, it
has become increasingly important to the conscientious busy.doctor. It can serve
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as a court of appeal when he is bewildered by lack of information or conflicting
claims,

It is not surpmsmg that the’ adVertismg supporting some ethical drugs:em-
phasizes what is désirable in the way of therapeutic effect and underemphasizes
the ‘side effects which may be undesirable. No one physician, in fact, no single
department or laboratory, can make a satzsfactory check of the accuracy of claims
for all new drugs or even a féw. The sad experience of the recent past and indeed
medical history generally records that many more drugs: are introduced than
fulfill earlier expectations. In fact an enterprising and forward-looking pharma-
ceutical manufacturer might benefit from a comprehensive study of the discon-
tlnued drugs, the ones that never made the grade, Obviously it is greatly to every-
one’s advantage not to introduce drugs which do not fulfill apparent early promise
or live up to expectations because of either inactivity or unwanted effects.

Medical Letter operates as a clearing house, collecting, reviewing; and evaluats
ing, since it does net maintain its own drug-’cestlng program. It has no equity in
a compound, but in the truth. There is a real effort made to gét authoritative
information in a readily digestible, easily managed form as promptly as possible.
To do this, a certain amount of material in Medical Letter has to be presented
in the form of prehmmary appra1sals Naturally it is impossible for the accumu-
lation of experience gathered in periodical literature to-be ready shortly after the
introduction of a new drug. Alterations in positions taken in Medical Letter,
though uncommon, have occurred, This indicates:that they have no propuetary
interest in pontification but try to let the facts speak for themselves.

As a teaching device for undergraduate medical student, house .officer; and
practicing physician, ' Medical Letter has been invaluable. Modern drug therapy
with its array of powerful, helpful, and’ dangerous drugs is dependent upon a
vigilant alertmg system which will give accurate data on side effects and dangers
as well as precise information on therapeutic properties. Sound practice must
be based on a knowledge of the natural history of a disease, the effect of a placebo
tablet or a placebo personality, the exact pharmdécological effects, and the risks
of minor or serious reactions. ‘What might be well ‘worthwhile in treating a
neoplasm mlght be ridiculous in treating constlpatlon or the common cold. Thus
risks of serious unwanted effects may be taken in treating grave diseases but
would not be permissible in minor and self-limited disorders. A drug mlght be
used for a short period, Whlch would be unsafe for long-term use.

Medical Tetter helps the physician judge’ the accuracy and significance of What
may be reported as medical discoveries in the breathless tempo of newspapér and
magazine. This may be very valuable in dealing with the insistent but perhaps
confused patient who comes in with high expectations . waving his clippmg and
calling for action. In this day of the mass media, we have not found a way to
protect the aveérage person, naive in his knowledge of science, biology, and medl-
cine, from the booby.traps of his own ignorance.

Cost and potency of comparable or identical compounds have been brought out
from time to time. The lag in getting information about. newly reported toxic
reactions has been reduced. Recurring audits keep the physician up to date.
An evaluation of over-the-counter drug products helps evaluate preparations
widely advertised in extensive campaigns and provides a check on the hard face
of reality. Thus sturdily realistic and lmpartlal appraisals of drugs are available
and can be referred to as.a reasonable help in making decisions.

The fact that the statéments in Medical Létter are not signed has been distress-
ing to some, but the nature of the publication and the fact that the statements
do genuinely represent a consensus rather than an md1v1dua1 opinion seem to
justify this. I do not- beheve it is because the persons concerned would be relite-
tant to have their names attached.

As mlght be expected, the pharmaceutical industry at times has been less than
cordial in its reception of the Medical Letter. There have been a few frays
here and there. But the continuing and growing demand and -the immediately
evident :importance of the publleatwn have justified its growing success. Its vital
importance on the medical scene increases. A few efforts to tar with the brush:of
guilt by assoc1atlon or look for the devil in Sunday clothes have proved:com-
pletely ineffectual. The wisest and best of the producers of therapeutic compounds
recognize it as a friend which may at times act with parental sterness or even
as a Dutch' uncle, But every pharmaceutical manufacturer recognizes that he
cannot thrive unless he knows and remembers that what is good for the patlent
is good for him, not the other way around. . ;
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OF DOLLARS, DEALERS, AND DEANS

No one has to be a biblical scholar to realize that it is impossible to serve two
masters if their objectives are radically different and especially if their. pur-
poses are so different as to be inconsistent one with another. Other things being
stable, or, as they say, equal, any doctor. who happened to own & drugstore would
direct his patients ‘there to fill prescriptions rather than to a competitor. Like-
wise, if a physician owned stock in any. pharmaceutical:e.nterp;_‘ise‘whieh was in
competition with another: similar ‘organization, it would, go against nature for
him to promote his competitor’s wares: selectively, against his own or even to. be
neutral. Thus whenéver the doctor is alse the apothecary, when a physician pre-
scribes, manufactures, and: sells glasses, or when we: learn that an’impoertant
member of a medical school’s administration is promoting business for a pharma-
ceutical firm in which he is involved financially, we know that the profit motive
will not be subservient to .a calm and scholarly consideration of the. scientific
evaluation of drugs. When such a person actively campaigns in the prpmption
of certain material and exhorts his colleagues who are shareholders to try to
bring in a little extra business, the public is. appalled at the crass cupidity and
‘stupidity. . ;

In no place is a conflict of interest more flagrant and more sinister in its im-
plications. This picture of physicians revealed to the lay public, however minuscule
a fraction of all practitioners it may represent, is necessarily a shoddy and
shabby one. While this might be condoned as a maneuver to promote business,
those engaged in the treatment of the sick and ‘those directing teaching in a
medical school have responsibilities which  outweigh : their far from picayune
financial interests. Theirs still is the responsibility of protecting  the consumer,
in this case, the patient. ; ; i :

: : ‘ ADVERTISING

One could write tomes on the bad taste as well as the extraordinary ends to
which pharmaceutical concerns have gone to attract and support sales. A sad
spectacle at a contemporary medical convention is the doctors’ wives and friends,
eyes alert with the trained skilled of the “hawk of the supermarket,” making
off with bundles of samples and miscellaneous gimmicks. The promotion of
sales of drugs is aided and abetted by the detail man, ‘many of whom are con-
scientious and reasonable. Few are steeped in the critique of scientific training.
It is deplorable to have so large a proportion of physicians depend upon these
men, competing as secondhand teachers, echoing the carefully prepared produc-
tions of Madison Avenue but not always separating testimony from evidence, false
from true. The burden of mail that accumulates in'a physician’s office, including
the drug. samples which occasionally are tested by enterprising children, are
a nuisance and may be a danger. The advertising in medical and controlled
circulation journals varies from what is sensible and helpful to what is appall-
ing and sometimes dangerous nonsense. No one of these methods is necessarily
bad in and of itself. They do lend themselves readily to abuses whenever there
is no internal check or external monitor to control them. ‘

Among the unprecedented developments of modern medicine, the valuable
.life-sustaining and sometimes life-saving drugs made available by the pharma-
‘ceutical industry should be praised in lavish terms. This does not give a carte
blanche for wasteful advertising, for foolish competition, or for license which
permits the distribution of unsafe or useless compounds. - ER

The ease with which gullible man is gulled is incentive enough for imposition,
imposture, or downright fraud. Although patent medicine quackery is not a
thing of the past, much larger fortunes are now being made from the legitimate
sale of ethical drugs. .

) DRUG TESTING

In testing a new drug, there are many tasks. The investigator has to obtain true
and relevant data, expunge error, correct earlier mistakes, and see that the
information is widely disseminated and acted upon. Some of the rare frauds
of clinical testing as well as many of the dubious tests quoted in support of the
value of this or that drug do little to win confidence. The physician who is in the
pay of pharmaceutical manfuacturers is in no position to keep public confidence
in his objectivity. The editors and owners of medical journals which depend so
heavily upon advertising are vulnerable and not only must be above taint but,
like Caesar’s wife, above suspicion.
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THE BUSINESS ARENA

Those who have been experienced in-the field of medicine for 25 years or more
can remember the dreary scene where therapy was so largely expectant, so much
that of providing support, reassurance, and perhaps the -display of character.
One is now amazed at the multiplication of specifics and the increasing power of
drugs and chemicals, The industrial production of chemicals properly safeguarded
s50:as to prevent-contamination: of the atmosphere, earth, air, and. water, stand
over against the vast and general contamination. In the manutacture of powerful
pharmaceutical compounds; industrial wastes -are:those: that result: from the
frenzied market competition where -slight medifications in manufacture. or in
molecular structure may give a great though temporary advantage. . - :

We have now an-array of powerful medicines ; for example; a burgeoning tribe
of antibiotics, the large family of descendants of the original sulfonamide clone,
scores. of Adrenal steroids and the related sex hormones which go to make up
“the pill," as ‘well as tranquilizers, barbiturates, and antihistamines. Each new
one joins in an array which produces confusion from two, sides. On the one hand,
the minor molecular modifications do not often produce significant therapeutic
advantages. On the other, the multiplicity of trade names for identical compounds
multiplies the confusion. Metabolic antagonists, a variety of drugs used to assault
the effects as well as the processes of neoplasms and the maze of psychedelic
drugs, perliaps more symptomatic than causative of many of:today’s confusions,
preseut ‘us with a whole new order of problems. Of ‘their nature, they are
controversial. Perhaps, of their nature, they are ingoluble just ag many problems
confronting us today are insoluble but more urgent problems squeeze them off to
the side. : : et . :

In a competitive, capitalistic society, those who gain the advantage by patenting
discoveries have a clearly legitimate claim to profits. In the long run, however;
when the pharmaceutical industry devotes so much of its talents to developing
minor but patentable variations to deal with the competitive market rather than
exploring unexplored teiritory, the major result is likely to be seen'in conspicuous
new allotments for advertising rather than a new boon ‘for the sick man or the
physician trying to take care of him. -~ o

A company - with skill enough to  make an . original ‘discovery in this field
obviously should be rewarded for its effort. If the legal situation to ensure this
award were clearer, dt least some of the troubles would disappear. Even the
contemplated revision of the patent laws, however, gives no clear evidence 'that
the ends desired would be achieved. As far as trade namies are concerned, if the
company making the original discovery were granted the patent, only a single
trade name would be needed to be used by licensee as well as discoverer. If a
sufficiently different new way were discovered for making the drug, the new
discoverer would market it under the generic, or nonproprietary, name, thus at
once easing the job of the patient, the pharmacist, and the physician. By reducing
the retailer’s overhead of multiple: duplicating stocks, the same drug with
different names, the cost to the consumer would be reduced. The ‘battle of
generic names has gone-on furiously and there seems to be very little hope that
it will abate. i : " ’

THE GOVERNMENT AND THE PHARMACEUTICAT, INDUSTRY

At times the complexity of the problems vexes the ordinary citizen as well as
the physician in trying to determine what should be the proper relationship
betyveen pharmaceutical manufacturer -and the legal agents of the government
which test the drug. There is the feeling of “a plague on both your houses.”
History gives us little cause to be encouraged that such conflicts in society can
be eliminated. Social science has not yet provided any vital clues for resolving
the difficulties. Thus it remains the responsibility of the physician and- the
scientists to study the conduct of the opposing forces and try to adjust them if
society is to be healthy. . :

Look at it the other way. around. Is it humanly possible that drug safety can
be legislated any more than morality could be legislated -as we found out. very
expengively with the-Prohibition experiment? i

An‘approach_te the problem. within channels already operating under present
laws might be achieved if the Food and Drug Administration. could become an
organization with a large and wise staff of well-trained men whose professional
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ability was simply paid for and whose prestige could be brought to ‘the level of
those who work in the National Institutes of Health. This idea may be Utopian
,butr if ‘the vast volume of testd ‘and the'increasingly cumbersome paraphernalia
of ‘approvil could be speedéd up: without the-loss of accuracy, we Woruld all:-be
much ‘bétter-off. Conisider alist of facts dealing with drug:testing:: i

-1, - More new drug: applieatlons are ﬁled w1th the FDA each year than 1t can
properly elassify,.

2. Righty to ninety percent of all: prescmptlons writken today m this country-«
are forrdrugs not known or not'available two decadesago. ./ -

8, 'The impetus for manufacture of new .drugs eomes: as mavich or more from
industrial exploration as from professional requests, -

4, In testing drugs for human-use, there has to be a ﬁrst person ‘and a ﬁrst
group if they are ever tobe introduced.

5. The odds of launching a “truly satisfactory drug, one with ‘some new
efficacy and minor toxic or undesired side effects, is not better than one in
hany, many thousands. The cost of developing new drugs with the necessarily
large proportion of failures is very high. .

6. Animalscreening is not sufficient as a safeguard.:

7..8uch- standards as:we have, for the most part have been-established by
leading, reputable pharmaceutical cobeerns. There is a great need for. a con-
frontation  with” a meeting of ‘minds betwéen physicians- and -members. of .the
pharmaceutical industry to settlé” on programs and details:for: clinical testing
in:‘the light of the multitude of -new complexities int¥oduced by the-éxplosive
proliferation of new, powerful, ‘and dangerous ‘drugs. On: the ‘average," great
therapeutic power: tends €6 be associated with more: risk of undesmred eomph-
cations, toxicities, or idiosyncrasies. -

It i impossible” to examine ‘all aspects of: the question: of how falr ig the
price of brand-named pharmadcetiticals and what sheuld be the regulation about
the employment of generic names: Solution of the: generic versus propmetary
name’ig but one of a hest of unsolved problems. -~ -1 7

T2 recent issue of Medical World News [17,the: pre@ident of a large corpora-
tion; which we shall eall “X;” ‘was eonfronted by a member ofthe:Monopoly Sub-
committee on the Senate Select Committee on'  Small Business. ‘Arguments
were presented inequal space. On: the side ‘ofithe drug industry, these pomts
were ' made, eaclyéxplaining expenses of production, '« .

1.7A constant séarch for new and better eompoum}s is necessary and most'
arefailures, :

. Hach investlgatmn is expenswe G

. Multiple dose formsiinicrease the coqt b :

A:neyw drug may require new manufaetnring processes of’ varymg complex1ty

. Pilot runs to supply adequaté drugs for testing are costly,

. Mass production introduces new problems after pilot studies.

. The investigations must be supervised and monitored crltically

The design and supervisron of gquality control are expenswe

. ‘Marketing to ensure rapid:distribution is expensive.

10 Clinical and scientific documentation of -all aspects of a new: druv must be
established by the manufacturer. : :

11. Release must be cleared by the Food and Drug Admmﬂtration

12. A staff of detail men constitutes a-large and an expenswe element of the
marketing organization.

13. ‘Advertising by direct mail journals, brochutes, and exhibltes is expenswe

The'sénator’s rebuttal was as follows: Many other pharmaceutlcal firms ‘which
 gell mantfacturer “A’s” products under license have comparable: research going
on. They license their own produets to-company “A."” Much of the initial rsearch,
for instance, on ster6id hormones had been done in independent clinie, hospital
and university laboratories ag'well as in the National ‘Institutes of Health. The
quality control of licensed competing companies makmg and’ selling the drug
under a4 generic name is as good as parent company “A’s” In some’ instances,
costs to pharmacists are so nearly identical, $17.88 per one hundred 5-mg. tablets
from company. “B” -compared with $17.90 from- company “A 2 a5 to imply price
fixing. “Company “A’s” President was uhable to give a breakdown “of ‘costs -of
research on the one hand and promotion and siles on thé other. If typical of the
industry as a whole, ¢osts 6f promotion and advertising are 4 to 10 times ‘the
_ cost of research and development s ) .

@mﬂmuﬁww

No'm.—Numbered references at end of article.”
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But ‘the real ‘flaw ‘in the _pharmaceutical company’s-‘argumeént about prices
is the fact that they vary all over-the map, depending upon the purchaser and
the country where the ‘drug i’ miarketed. The compound under: consideration
might cost the pharmacist roughly 18 cents a tablet in'the United States, around
8 cents in ‘Australia, anda little less than 5 cents in Switzerland. The disparity
between bids for the huge quantities involved in government purchases and the
cost to the retail pharmacist is in the:orderof ‘moré than 2,000 percent..To
quote the article, “One is left with the inescapable cornclusion; which [Company
Al has done little* to dispel, that the price .- . ig: determined primarily by
nothing more than a-business judgment of What the traffic. can bear.” The
argumeénts solidly favored theé part of the senator. The fact was obvious that
the patient and the scarcely patient taxpayer foot the bill. But it IS not really
so simple.

“ 'FOOD AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION

Despite what at times seems to be an effort: to perform the labors of Hercules,
“there is a creeping ‘suspicion that the Food and Drug Administration is an
anachronism, an institution whiceh has not been able to get or keep itself prepared
to deal with its responsibilities in the age .of superscience and powerful drugs.
One does not find on its-staff, with rare exceptions, outstanding or distinguished
scientists, competent to make jndgment on today’s drugs. They are in the leading
research laboratories of medical schools and the pharmaceutical: industry.: The
competent people attracted to FDA rarely stay; forneither salary nor-prestige has
kept up the incentive. Its résponsibilities have long outdistanced its capacities.
‘What should be the relationship bétween government agencies which function
as protectors of the people: and. the' pharmaceutical industry? The doctor and
patienit seem. to occupy. 4/ sometimey uneasy middie ground. The fact is that such
organization and governmental institutions have not been studied scientifically.
Movements to protect the consumer .now have .broad gevernment suppert.
Experience has accumulated under the -aegis of the. National- Academy of
Sciences-National Research Council and -their panels which review .efficacy. of
drugs . appreved -before .the passage of the Kefauver-Harrig Act of 1962. Dr.
James L. Goddard-—who; to say the least, has stirred. up the ammals—wﬂl serve
at least one 'more year. :
The depth of the increased government mterest is evident It goes beyond the

ordinary governmental and-Department of Health, Education; and Welfare

hierarchies, for the Congress and the President have introduced Medicare. and
Medicaid. This requires Health, Education, and Welfare to take a vital interest
in the rulings and. decisions of the Food and Drug Administration. Not only
-does government support under Medicare and Medicaid increase the respen-
sibilities of Health, Education, and Welfare, but its support of medical research
through -the National Institutes. of Health 1mp11es an interest in the. develop-
ment. of new -methods,. drugs, devieces, and regimens in therapy. Basically the
-question. comes down to what good may be.achieved. for. the consuming .public
Theindividual pat1ent must_be.the standard against which not.only the orga-
nization. and .the staf but.the. practrces of the Food and ‘Drug Admmistratxon
are judged.

An effort to measure the effect on pubhc health is probably beyond the pro-
gramming of any modern computer but it certainly should be thought about. . We
have made assumptions, that a more rigid review of drug advertising, with’
emphasis on toxic and side effects, as well as therapeutic virtue, will be of
benefit to the patient. What is the evidence that this is true? Do we know,
indeed, that improving.the Food and Drug Administration’s staff would improve
the lot of the consumer, i.e., the patient? Would the actual application of medi-
cine to the patlent that is, the prescription practlce, change substantially or be
1mproved by requiring uniferm display of generic-names on all drugs? We need
gerious study to.get valid -answers to these difficult. questions,

As-an example of the multitudinous: diﬂ&lcultles that the Food.and Drug Admln-'
istration illustrates or perhaps generates we: may take Dr. Walter Modell’s
charges of Tood and: Drug. Administration censorship, . These arose from a
statement by Mr. William Goodrich, counsel to the Food and Drug Admlmstra-
tion, that “publishers, authors, and editors who have written, approved and
published drug dosages which deviate from' those recommended: by the FDA
are liable for.damages to the patient and to the pharmaceutical manufacturer.
as well” [2]. Modell’s pressing of the charges hinged around the threat that
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Goodrich’s: statement .posed. to. medical authors, editors, and educators, -He
supported this by the fact/that Saunders publishing company had thought. it
wise. to.remove: the unbound .sheets of Beeson and, McDermott’s revision of
Ceeil -and Loeb’s Textbook of Medicine to print a disclaimer, But perhaps ‘the
main focus of the charge was: the FDA’s alleged dereliction .of duty when, in
‘a particular case, it made an arbitrary decision to lower ‘a-dose for the pur-

pose of reducting toxicity. without any regard to the efficacy of -the lower
dose. . . i . -

One’s conclusion is -inescapable that the Food and Drug Administration  is
overworked and understaffed; that it may have totally unrealistic demands put
upon it. It is necessary for physicians, investigators, and teachers, as well as
the drug producers, to attack the questions in scientifically evaluated study in
order to find what is the best method of achieving reasonable legal control of
drug manufacture and use, one which would protect the public and at the same
time not stifle the ethical pharmaceutical industry which depends, for survival,
upon a reasonable profit. In ‘the long rum, in this continuing debate, the sub-
stance of the argument on all sides hinges upon a. definition of ‘what is reason-
able and then being reasonable. :
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THE ‘UNITED: STATES . PHARMACOPEIA, -
i g . Bethesde, Md., December 10, 1968.
Mr. BENFAMIN GORDON, P oo . e
Staff Economist, Select Committee on Small Business, -
O1d Senate Office Building, -~ ' i : i
Washington, D.C. R R N

Drakr ‘Mr. GoRpoN : In response to your call; T 4 sending my ‘impressions of
the article entitled ‘“The ‘Generic’ Iiequivalence of Drugs” by Alan B. Varley,
M.D. that appears. in the December 2, 1968 issue of the Journal of the American
Medical Association. T'have notéd the frequent and -rather derogatory references
to the United States Pharmacopeia in the text, which'in departing from the usual
8rd-person style, regrettably becomes almost a personal attack on the U.S.P.

We can agree at once with Dr, Varley that the concept of “generic equivalence”
is muddled, sémantically and otherwige. The three" proposed terms, which I
believe are used in the H.E.W. Task Force Second Interim Report, should help
clarify future discussion. )

The data Dr. Varley presents are not at all surprising or particularly new. For
years, drug firms have been making and testing experimentally drug dosage .
forms that have been less than fully satisfactory in comparison with other very
gimilar products. Only comparatively recently have good methods become avail-
able that make such tests fruitful. There is véry little evidence that such products
get out on the market, but we can-all agree that then even the risk of their doing
g0 should be minimized. o e

_We must take Dr. Varley at his' word that both of his products A and B met
the present U.S.P. specifications; certainly the 7.6 minutes 'disintegration time
he reports for Product B'is well within the 80-minute limit specified in "U:iS.P.
'XVIL It may be useful to'point out, however, that the U.S.P. test was capable of
diseriminating between Products A and B. The one difference that was picked up
in the laboratory, i.e., in dissolution time, is quite significint. The test method
used is not cited, but we would assume t.zhaig it  cannot differ greatly from that
which is being studied currently with a view to its inclugion’in the U.8.P revision
now in preparation for release within a year.'I would expect that a dissolution
‘time ag-long ag 103 minutes’ would certainly disqualify Product'B under-any
standard approved for USSP, XVITL 7 0 oo T e

We are préparing a édommunication to the Editor of J.AM:A. and will send-a

copy to you if you wish to have it. - , Vo
Sincerely yours, L . :
: g Lroyp C, MiLLER, Ph. D..
" Director of Revision.
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" ['The following additional material from-Dr.-Tloyd.G, Miller; Director, U.S.P.,
was received by the Subcommittee Chairman before this volume went to press.]

¢ THE. UNITED STATES. PHARMACOPEIA, .. .
: ‘ : Bethesda, Md., March 6, 1969,
Senator GAYLORD NELSON, . : B . R
U.8. Senate, Co
0ld Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear SENATOR NELSON : Enclosed is a letter to Dr. Alan B. Varley, of the
medical staff of the Upjohn Company, which takes him to task for the tone of
an article that appeared prominently in the November 18, 1968, issue of the
Journal of the American Medical Association. Mr. Gordon and I have discussed
the article and I promised to make a copy for you of any comments we might
have on it.

'This article reports nothing more than the successful execution of a pharma-

ceutical trick. For medical newsworthiness, it doesn’t begin to compare with

some of Houdini’s exploits. Thus it seems to me that the Rditor. of - J.AM.A. is

due eriticism for assigning the lead-article position to.this report and for making

the very exceptional grant of 2-color treatment to the two charts. You may note

the mention made of the fact that Mr. Graham of the Upjohn staff is one of the

60 members of our current. Revision Committee, Mr. Graham was not aware that

the article was in preparation and has been unable to obtain for our testing

any of the two lots of Tolbutamide Tablets that Dr. Varley studied. In short,

through accident or deliberate company policy, this attack on’ U.S.P. standards

was planned to exploit the differences observed and to avoid making use of the

most, effective means of correcting them. o R

"~ Weé have seen discussion ‘of your bill on a federal compendium -on prescription
drugs S.950. May. we ask for 2 copies of it and of that portion-of the Congres-

sional Record in which your remarks ‘concerning it appear? While we understand

that the terms of S. 950 are much the same a8'a siinilai bill introduced last year,.
we wish to study it further, Do e A PR A T

Our renewed study will be made from the standpoint of the plan now in
motion for the U.S.P, to provide information of the sort that'the compendium
might contain, We would like to have an opportunity ‘to discuss’this plan with -
you at some mutually convenient date in the near future. We would hope to have
present also the chairman of our U.8.P. Board of Trustees, Paul L. McLain,
M.D., who can arrange to come in from Pittsburgh if. given sufficient notice to
allow him to arrange for meeting any scheduled lecture commitment at the
Medical School that might conflict., . )

I will be in touch with your office by telephone shortly in respect to the
appointment, . '

Sincerely yours, ‘
! Lroyp C. MILLER, Ph. D,

‘ Director of Revision.
. Enclosure. TS

U.S. PHARMACOPEIA, March' 4, 1969.
ArLAN B. VARLEY, M.D,, N ‘
Kalamazoo, Mich. ) : ;
Drar DR. VARLEY : Perhaps the long delay in its arrival will be the only cause
for surprise in our offering comment on your article, “The Generic Inequivalence
of Drugs,” J. Am. Med. Assoc, 206:1745 -(Nov. 18) 1968 which obviously has the
object of downgrading the U.8.P. Actually, we are not sure we would .be writing
had you not repeatedly included the name of the Pharmacopeia in your blanket
condemnation of physical-chemical specifications of drugs and drug products::
However, we do see other grounds for eriticismalso,. .- . -
Clarification of the semantically muddled concepts of. ‘“equivalence” is .a
landable objective; however, we wonder if at this stage the muddling is not far
beyond the corrective efforts of any single individual. The Academy of Pharma- -
coutical Sciences hag recently issued.a draft of a statement and; in our view, that
distinguished body has failed -utterly : to improve matters. Your former
colleague, Dr.-John Wagner, has perhaps kept you advised.on that score. -~ .
On the constructive side, we believe that it would help greatly to reserve the
word “drug” for the active agent only, and to use the term “drug products” for

v
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the drug combined with other ingredlents in the form by which the drug reaches
the' physiciahs, pharmacist, ntirse; and ultbnately, the: patient;; These. two. terms
seemn to be on their way to acceptance through rather consistent use by the
Pharmaceutical Manufacturers: Associgtion, the American Society of Hospital:
Pharmacists’ computer file of drugs, by FDA staff in recent talks, and in much
of the recent, pbarmacy-oriented-literature. I am. sure:that, on re<teading your
article, you would find it clearer if this distinction had been made; and we will use
“the terms, drug and drug product, in that context in the following comments
enumerated below. e . .
1. A general condemnation of “chemical” specifications (your last sentence) for
drug products is not justified, we believe— ) )

- .(#) Pharmaceutical manufacturers generally have had excellent results
in controlling batch-to-batch consistency of most of their drug products with
physical and chemical tests alone:

“.(b) Such tests are usually far more sensitive in establishing- differences
among drug products than . clinjcal studies of therapeutic efficacy can .pos-
‘sibly be. For example, with physical-chemical tests we can, reasonably
~require that Aspirin U.S.P. be 99.5% pure acetylsalicylic acid and be sure -
that- water -accounts for almost all. of the remaining 0.5% ; With these
same tests, we might require that Aspirin: Tablets U.S.P. contain 99.5 to

. :100.5% of the labeled amount of pure ‘acetylsalicylic’ acid—but this would
‘- gearcely bé reasonable, since there are more variaples in the manufacture
“-Of the drug product than in making the drug, Therefore, the U.S.P. standard
“for Aspirin Tablets, a chemical. equivalence specification, sets 95% and
1059% of the labeled amount as the limits on the content of pure acetylsali-
¢ylic acid. This is a reasonable production standard even though' it repre-
sents-a degree of precision quite beyond that attainable by measurement

. of - therapeutic response. On the basis of .some. personal experience with
.- tests of analgesics and .other drugs, I suggest that yonr: “ideal criterion for
_establishment of therapentic. equivalence—trial of comparative efficady in
appropriately disease-afificted “patients” is’ wholly unrealistic’ for distin-
¢ guishing among. Aspirin,Dablets or for.that matter, different formiulations
.+ of most other-drug products. In shont, at best, physicians can seldom detect
~.drug product differences: of the sort generally pickéd up réadily by properly
chosen and applied chemical and physical tests, .. " . " e -

. .2. Your general condemnation of “U.R.P.-type” specifications for drug produéts

is not justified, in our view— . . . | Co S ’
- (@) Bquating “chemical”.and “U.8.P.-type”, as you have, betrays'a glaring
unfamiliarity with U.8.P. specifications.” For. reasons set forth above, the
U.8.P. Revision Committee prefers the precision 'of physical-chemical ‘tests
whenever they are appropriate. However, nuterous’ U.S.P. drug and drug
product specifications are biological in nature, e.g. insulin, digitalis,” tubo-
curarine, ete.. Prior to the development of physical-Chemical methids for
quantifying cyanecobalamin, your “ideal critérion” was the best we could
muster in standapdizing Liver Extract, Liver:Injection, and Crude, Liver
. Injection on'a batch-by-batch basis for nearly 15 years. The U.8 P, has a
.-solid history of using. the types of tests consistent with the expertise and
scientific knowledge of the times which are best suited.to, the needs of the
particular drug. product. e o
(b)'We heartily agree with the substance of your commient that “The
" fact remadns that it ¢s (italics yours) clearly possible to produce considerable
differences. in both availability of drug to'the human patient and in eventual
therapeutic usefulness by miaking itiny ‘changes in the formulation which
are clearly within present U.8.P. chemical equivalence standards.”” In:short,
‘the ingenuity. of our very talented pharmacentieal chemists can be put either

7 t0 good or bad use” o . e e BRI
In the light of this, what sets U.8.P. policy in:thig area? Briefly stated; the
pharmaceutical scientists’ of the US.P. try ¢o set standards that will.give the
.. physicians reproducible results both between lots of a given brand and-between

“brands of the same generic drag product. = - oo - e ST
"“All too often, physicians are of no help whatever:in this regard. For example,
theré has néver been an’assay for Coal Tar because no one seems: to: know
what -it- containg ‘that accounts’ for its ‘usefulness todermatologists. Thus, in
effect, neither the active ingredient nor its vehicle are standardized: As:another
example, the physicians on the U.S.P. Revision Committee have agreed that 1.1%




COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 3969

of hydrocortisone acetate is a desirable amount of drug to have in an ointment
but decree that the choice of base should be left to the individual ‘prescriber
for the particular condition he is treating and the area of the body being
treated. We might elaborate at length on the differences, but the fact is that
they are numerous and substantial. We have exchanged considerable correspond-
ence with experts in your company of this very point.

There are U.S.P, scientists and practitioners who believe that every U.8.P. drug
product should have a specified formula, The very thought of such a requirement
would raise hackles of foot high all through the drug industry! ) o

8. It should be recognized that tighfening of standards is rarely due to physi-
cians’ requests as a result of therapeutic failures but nearly always to efforts
of pharmacetitical scientists aimed at improving the product. A case in point is
the dissolution testing which you report using with Tolbutamide Tablets.
Studies of dissolution rates came about as a result of attempts to improve on
the disintegration properties of tablets and to correlate those properties with
absorption of the drug from the drug product into the blood.

I do not wish to imply that physicians are not interested in drug standards,
least of all the physicians of the U.8.P. Committee of Revision. I am merely
saying that the physical-chemical methods of the pharmaceutical scientist
generally lead to more sensitive and precise standards for drug products than
do any measurement of therapeutic response by a physician. )

The foregoing applies to “availability equivalence.” The pharmaceutical
scientist can set dissolution rates which help to assure bateh-to-batch uniformity
of the drug produect. Your article reported this ag the distinguishing measurable
difference between the two Tolbutamide Tablets discussed. Yet absorption -does
not vary consistently ‘with differences in dissolution rates. When does a dissolu-
tion rate profile, obtained with 'a‘specific instrument and procedure, reflect real
differences in availability equivalence? If we can establish that for a U.S.P. drug
product, it will promptly become a part of the standard even if availability
equivalence is not an indication of detectable therapeutic differences! ’

This position evolves from the conclusion that a dissolution rate test is a
reasonable addition to the physical-chemical testing armamentarium, and’ that
some day the art of therapy using that drug product: may advance to & point
of greater sensitivity in detecting theriapeutic differences. Conversely, if availabil-
ity equivalenice ¢an indicate therapeutic differences but no dissolution rate tést
can be devised which consistently reflécts availability from different formulations
of a particular drug product, the absorption test itself can become a part of
the U.S.P. standard; Then the U.S.P. Revision ‘Committee will have to decide
how the standard shall be applieds i.e., whether all formulations of that drug
product should ieet a specific ‘availability standard, or ‘whether: to allow Vvaria-
tions in the raté of availability provided the label declares the rate for-each
specific formulation. : : . ‘ : ‘ :

4. As a physician, you individually have a responsibility for U.8.P. standards.

(@) In almost all other countries, an agency of the governnient sets the stand-
ards of quality for drugs and drug products, In America the professions do it
(except for antibiotics and biologicals where, for one reason or another, a gov-
ernment agency has been given specific authority by the Congress). The Unitcd
‘States Pharmacopeial Convention antedates both the American Medical Associ-
ation and the American Pharmaceutical Association, not to mention federal food
and drug legislation. The U.8.P. Convention is:the only organization in this coun-
try based egually on institutions and organizations representing the scientists-
educators and practitioners of medicine and pharmacy  and supplemented by
organizations of scientists of related skills. The members of the U.8.P. Commit-
tee of Revision, 20 physicians and 40 pharmaceutical scientists,  are elected: by
the delegates from these organizations. Many of those elected are associated with
pharmaceutical manufacturers, either at the time of their election or subsequently
during their term of service.'As a physician and as a researcher employed by a
pharmaceutical manufacturer, you should have a special interest in ensuring that
this professionally-responsible organization establishes the -best standards.for
drug products of your manufacture. U.S.P. standards are not set by the U.S.P.
staff; they are worked out through the concensus of the experts on each drug and
drug product, whoever and wherever they may be. : ; .

(b) At present, your-company is the only -American manufactuter of Tolbuta-
mide U.8.P. and Tolbutamide Tablets, U.S.P. Therefore, our U.S.P. standards
largely reflect'the experience and needs of your company. If there is any defi-

81-280—69—pt. 105
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ciency in these standards, we would expect your firm to be the first to call them
to our attention. As a matter of fact, the late Dr, Glenn Bond and Mr. C. Leroy
Graham of your firm were elected to the U.S.P. Committee of Revision in 1960.
In rendering service on the U.8.P. Committee, both distinguished themselves as
first-rank statesmen. Mr. Graham also serves on the National Formulary Board
and, furthermore, is a member of the U.8.P./N.F. Joint Panel on Physiological
Availability, a panel which has been working diligently on the very object of your
complaint.

The Panel was recently advised the U.S.P. and the N.F, to standardize on two
dissolution test procedures from among the many which have been proposed. To
build up experience and data, we welcome the receipt of samples of two formu-
lations of any chemically equivalent drug product which have been found to pro-
vide consistent and significantly different blood levels.

Sincerely yours,
' Lroyp C. Mmigr, Ph. D.,
Director of Rewvision.

THE WM., S. MERRELL COMPANY,
April 19, 1960.

INTERDEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM

To: Dr, R. L.-Stormont

From: R. H, McMaster, M.D.

Subject : Hyman Engelberg, M.D., Cedars of Lebanon Hospltal Los Angeles, Cali-
fornia in the amount of $500.

Dr. Engelberg. has made ‘a verbal request for $500 to support his continued
study of the effects.of MER/29 on the lipoprotein fractions as assayed by the
Codman technique using the ultracentrifuge. The results with the first two or
three patients in whom: this technigue has been tried have been rather equivocal
if not completely negative. Dr. Engelberg, however, is of the opinion that before
any conelusions can be drawn, the experiment should be extended to include a
larger group. He does not wish to subject these private patients to the expense
of having these rather elaborate laboratory studies down and feels that The
Wm: 8, Merrell Company should foot at least a part of the bill. He believes that
$500 will cover the costs of cholesterol determinations and the separatlons of
the high and low density lipoprotein fractions by ultracentrifuge in another ten
to twelve patients.

Although: it begins to appear that any. report from this study may be a. negative
one, we may find that we are money ahead to keep Dr, Engelberg busy at it for
a while longer rather than to take a chance on his reporting negatively on so
few patients, As you are aware, the Codman technique is in some disfavor and
certainly has never been generally accepted as providing for a true “atherogenic
index” as‘claimed.

My personal recommendation is that the grant-in-aid be approved only to keep
Dr. Engelberg occupied for a while longer.

THE WM. S. MERRELL COMPANY,
August 19, 1969.

INTERDEPARTMENTAL MEMORANDUM

To: BE. F. Van Maanen

From : Medical Research Department

Subject : M.F.R.—29—Effects on Monkey Ovaries (your memorandum of August
14 to Doctor Scanlan),

Deir Fror: Many thanks for the tactful way in which you defined the condi-
tions under which the monkey ovary pictures can be used clinically. I am strongly
opposed to the discussion of any finding from experimental animals until we have
agreed upon our interpretation. Some potential investigators were frightened
about M.E.R.—29 a year ago because of a very similar problem. In this case, I
do agree that we can show the pictures to our investigators in Syracuse, but it
is acknowledged that we are taking a calculated risk because of a great moral
and ethical problem involved. Because of the careful selection of our investigator
in Syracuse. I think that it is a reasonable risk for us to take.

R. C. Pogeg, M.D.
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THE WM. S. MERRELL COMPANY,
July 5, 1961,
INTERDEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM
To: Di. H. W. Werner
From: R. H. McMaster
Subject : William Hollander, Boston, consultation fee :

Hollander mentioned the matter of his consultation fee. You will recall that
we have had him on a personal retainer amounting to $2,400 per year payable
in 2 semi-annual installments. If we wish to maintain this relationship (which
is apart from Wilking’ grant), a payment of $1,200 is now due. My own feeling
is that we can’t afford to chance alienation of Hollander just now (perhaps I
.shouldn’t regard this as blackmail).

Certainly we need his help and counsel.

THE WM. S. MERRELL COMPANY,
i : May 20, 1959.
INTERDEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM

To : Mr. F. H. Gelman.
From: Robert H. Woodward.
Subject : MER-29 Clinical Status and Plans.

Your comments on May 11 concerning this subject were certainly appropriate
and helped to focus our attention further on the job to be done.

As a matter of further information, it is our intention to closely follow the
cross reference of the investigators and the problems which each investigator
is assigned. It was not thought desirable to do this, however, until the investi-
gators which we have selected have been approached and have been assigned
these subjects which are best fitted into-their own research knowledge and
facilities, When this has been done, we certainly will then cross check the needs
and determine if each has been adequately met. R

The comments which you made at the end of your memo regarding the NIH
and their interest in MER-29 confirm the emphasis which wa$ placed upon this
source of clinical knowledge during our planning of the entire program. In Dr.
Pogge’s memo to Dr. McMaster of May 15, I notice where he mentions a prelini-
inary contact which was made by himself while in Washington on May 6. He men-
tions or rather suggests that no grants be made, and I think, in view of our
present policy, that we should make this an emphatic point rather than a sugges-
tion. By means of a copy of this memo I am also asking Dr. Pogge to make each
of those individuals in the Medical group who may be following up this subject
in Washington completely familiar with the preliminary work which he has
undertaken, In fact, it appears to me that this is a special project worthy of the
best effort by Dr. McMaster as a follow-up to whatever was done by Dr. Pogge. I
am sure that we can get action in this area and that it will provide a case of
clinical evidence which can be most useful. ‘

_ The objective in contacting the armed forces was to lay the groundwork for
the eventual sale of the produet to'the various hospitals serving each branch of
the armed forces when the product is released. We were not thinking here so
much of honest clinical work as we were of a pro-marketing softening prior to
the introduction of the product. : ’

[From William S. Merrill Co. Sales Talk—News, Tips, Ideas~—An Answer to Medical World
News, July 26, 1960] .

Dr. LisaN SpEAKs Up

The following letter, written to the editor of Medical World News, was pub-
lished in the July 15 issue of that magazine: :

“HYPERCHOLESTEROLEMIA

“As one of the participants in the Symposium on Hypercholesterolemic Drugs
at the AMA meeting, Miami, I was quite surprised and concerned about your
article ‘Breakthrough on Cholesterol’ (MWN, June 17) . . .
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“In our experience with more than 100 carefully studied patients given MER/
29 (Merrell) for periods up to two years, there has been no evidence of hepatic
disease or dysfunction. Clinical side effects (nausea and skin reaction) have been
almost negligible and certainly not serious. .

“Dr. William Hollander, of Massachusetts Memorial Hospitals, reported at
the American Therapeutic Society, June 10, that he and his associates have fol-
lowed their many long-term patients with serial liver function tests. In several
patients liver biopsies were obtained, and in none of these was there evidence
that MER/29 altered hepatic morphology.. o ‘ :

“The relative safety 6f MER/29 has been reported by others. Dr, J. Barle Estes
(Mayo Clinic) has administered MER/29 in doses as high as 3 grams daily for
months at a time without side or toxic effects. These studies, in addition to our
studies on the safety of MER/29, were published in the May issue of Progress in’
Cardiovascular Disease. ’ : i

“Your writer failed to stress that Dr. Corday's study indicated that T4F
(Lilly) is not effective in euthyroid patients for lowering cholesterol. Most pat-
ients with coronary artery disease and hypercholesterolemia are euthyroid,
therefore, T4F' is not the ‘potent answer’ for cholesterol-lowering. On the other
hand, MER/29 significantly lowered cholesterol in 85 percent of the patients, all

of whom were euthyroid.
“pgILip LisAN, M.D.

“Hahnemann Hospital, Philadelphia, Pa.’-

TaE WM. S. MERRELL Co.,
Lo . e . June 21, 1961.
. . INTERDEPARTMENT MEMORANDUM
To: Dr. Bunde (3).
¥rom: R. H. McMaster.
Subject: Trip Report, New York City, American College of Cardiology, May
16-19, 1961. . . .

Dr. Michael Winzenried, Hamburg, Germany, Kevadon

Upset because of failure of Chemie Griinenthal to provide subsistence funds.
Put him in contact with Dr. Jones, . o o
Lowis E. Schagfer,M.D., New York, N.Y., MER/39 -. : P -

" Has ‘followeéd wome 25 patients very carefully. Believes that friglyceride re-
sponse is favorable ‘in hyperéholeésterolemic ‘patients whose: triglycerides are
initially “high ‘but that a similay triglyceride response is not evident in hyper-
cholcoterolemics with ‘initially: low triglycerides. This is 'not substantiated by
reports we have had from other sources. It is expected ‘that Dr. Schaefer will
report his findings in the very near future. I expect to contact him on my next
vigit to' New Yotk ‘City to see if he has made’ definite plang toward this end.
Robert A Borger, M.D..and Normaen Orenireich, M.D., N.Y., MHR/29 and Kevadon

These dermatologists are probably doing more research on the human hair.than
any other group in the nation. In addition te excellent private facilities, they are
on the dermatology staff at New York University, Bellevue Medical Center and
have access to patients here and from certain others of the eity’s chronic disease
facilities. They ‘are greatly interested -in the hair effects-of MER/29 and are
willing to study these effects, with the hope of determining causes.: Will require
some financial support and have agreed to submit a protocol. Since this has
not yet arrived, I shall contact them on my next visit to New York.

Dr. Orentreich has-also been working with Kevadon, which he presumably
obtained from sources other than Merrell. He reports that some 10 of approxi-
mately 30 cases have developed-dermatologic reactions. He considers the incidence
much higher than reported in the literature. Dr. Jones is now in touch with Dr.
Orentreich. : : s .

Marvin ©. Becker, M.D., Newark, New Jersey, M BER/29

Dr. Becker's paper (prepared for the most part by us) was rejected by the
American Journal of Cardiology and has now been accepted by the Journal of
the Medical Society of New Jersey. We have received permission to purchage
reprints. ; sl . . :

Continues to obtain favorable results with MER/29 and may make a follow-up
report for publication later if results warrant. )
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Arthur DeGraff, M.D., New York, N.Y.,. MER/29

Dr. DeGraff remains convinced that MER/29 was the responsible agent in
causing the hepatomegaly and fatty metamorphosis in the patient of Dr. Mario V.
Bisordi, Mount Vernon, New York.-However, he was very gracious and permitted
me to present our accumulation of data which certainly do not support his
contention. No mention was made of an impending publication concerning this
case. I was unable to contact Dr. Bisordi, who had previously promised to send
us the pathologic sections and medical and pathologic report about this patient.
I expect to contact him during the meeting of the A M.A.

Tar LIBRARY OF CONGRESS,
LEGISLATIVE REFERENCE SERVICE,
Washington, D.C., December 6, 1968.

To : Senate Small Business Committee (attention Mr. Gordon).
From : American Law Division.
Subject : Responsibility of director to stockholders.

This is in response to your query for a brief statement of the measure of re-
sponsibility which a corporate director owes to the corporation’s stockholders.

The courts have developed standards for deciding issues relating to the per-
formance of a director’s duty to the ‘corporation and its stockholders and these
are generally applicable in state and federal courts. The basis of the duty may be
expressed in Justice Cardozo’s phrase, a “duty of constant and unqualified
fidelity.” Globe Woolen Co. v. Utica Gas Co., 224 N.Y. 483, 489, 121 N.E. 378, 379
(1918). While directors are not strictly speaking trustees, they do occupy a fiduci-
ary, or perhaps more accurately, a quasi-fiduciary, relation to the corporation
and its stockholders. McCandiless v. Furlaud, 296 U.S. 140, 156-57 (1935) 5 Ander-
son v. Bean, 272 Mags. 482, 172 N.E. 647 (1930) ; Markovitz v. Markovitz, 336 Pa.
145, 8 A. 2d 36 (1939). Each director must exercise his unbiased judgment, in-
fluenced only considerations of what is best for the corporation. Latfin on Cor-
porations, 241, 242 (1959). Many courts have spoken of the rule as being that a
director owes a loyalty that is undivided and an allegiance that is influenced in
action by no consideration other than the corporation’s welfare. Hezard v. Wright,
201 N.Y. 899, 94 N.E. 855 (1911).

However, to note one element in the problem, courts have not prohibited a di-
rector of a corporation from entering into and engaging in a business enterprise
independent from but similar-to the business carried out by the corporation.
Grange, -Schwartz, Gray, & Woodbury, Manual for Corporation Oficers, 756
(1967). But.his participation in the other business must not injure the corpora- -
tion and it appears to be the general rule’'that if a director’s private venture
comes into direct competition with the corporation he must give up one or the
other. Guth v. Loft, Inc., 25 Del. Ch, 255, .5 A. 2d 503 (1939) ; Lincoln Stores v.
Grant, 309 Mass. 417, 34 N.E. 24 704 (1941) ; Raines v. Toney, 228 Ark. 1170,:313
S.W. 2d 802 (1958). . . ’

Generally, state statutes in this area do not attempt to explicate the duty of a
director but maintain the common law developed by the courts by simply re-
quiring that directors “shall discharge the duties of their respective positions
in good faith . ..” N.Y. Bus. Corp. Law. 717, See, Kovanaugh v. Commonmwealth
Trust Co., 223 N.Y. 103, 119 N.E. 237 (1918).

JounNy H. KILLIAN,
Legistative Attorney, American Law Division.

(Whereupon at 12 noon the subcommittee recessed to reconvene at
10 a.m., Tuesday, December 17, 1968.)
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TUESDAY, DECEMBER 17, 1968

'U.S. SENATE, -
MoxoroLY SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
Serect CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:10 a.m., in.room
318, O1d Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chairman
of the subcommittee), presiding.

Present: Senator Nelson.

Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staff economist; and Elaine C.
Dye, research assistant.

- Senator Nerson. The Monopoly Subcommittee will open its-hear-
ings at this time. ; ;

Tomorrow, December 18, we will be hearing from Dr. Franz In-
gelfinger, editor of the New England Journal of Medicine; Dr. Paul
iowinger, associate professor of psychiatry, School of Medicine,
Wayne State University.

On Thursday, December 19, we will be hearing from Dr. James
Faulkner, chairman, Committee on Publications of the Massachusetts
Medical Society, and Dr. George Baehr, chairman, Public Health
Couneil of the State of New York, and a professor at Mount Sinai
School of Medicine, City University of New York,

Today our witness is Dr. George Nichols, Jr., clinical professor of
medicine at the Harvard Medical gchool. ,

This week, the Monopoly Subcommittee of the Senate Small Busi-
ness Committee continues 1ts study into the relationships of the medi-
cal profession and the drug industry, particularly in regard to pos-
sible conflicts of interest, professional responsibility, and ethical
implications.

Last Wednesday, the subcommittee heard from Dr. William Bean
of the University of Iowa Medical Center—a widely known medical
authority and former chairman of the section on internal medicine
of the American Medical Association.

Dr. Bean asked, as far back as 1952:

What iy the most effective general teaching today at the postgraduate level?
In sorrow we must admit that the artistic and artful brochures of wealthy

pharmaceutical houses, sped on by a crusading band of detail men, have effec-
tively taken over graduate teaching.

Dr. Bean went ontosay:

* # * when advertising budgets exceed the total outlay for teaching and research
provided by all our medical schools, conecern is justified, “for where your treas-
ure ig, there will your heart be also.”

3975
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When Dr. Bean was asked how necessary and valuable it is to have
the kind of full page ads that we see in medical journals and all bro-
chures—how useful these were to the physician, he said: “I think
* % % that probably a very considerable part of advertising is not
primarily educational, and in many instances is not necessary at all.”

‘Dr, Bean noted that as long ago as 1950 and again in 1959 he had

called attention to the fact that “physicians and representatives of
the pharmaceutical industry-should work out voluntarily means of
evaluating claims for drugs, evaluating therapeutic effect of drugs,
and then seeing that advertising, sales, detailing, and retailing were
managed according to regulations developed by joint action * * *,
No formal study, joint effort, or confrontation of producer, distribu-
tor, dispenser, and. user ever came about.” . '

And so it seems that 10, even 20, years ago we were well aware of
the problems involved in the relationship between the drug industry
and the ‘medical profession. In my j ggrngnt;. this is a sad com-
mentary upon the leadership of the medical profession, the pharma-
ceutical industry, and the Federal Government as well. Had they
jointly or even severally begun to resolve these problems, it would
not have taken ‘the action of this subcommittee to bring these issues
into focus, .- o R N

It is my hope that these hearings will act as'a forum for the clari-
fication and future solution of the problems involved in the relation-
ship between the drug industry and the medical profession.

We are, in these hearings, reviewing the relationship between the

~pharmaceutical industry and the medical profession, and the medical
inst%itut}ilons such as schools, medical societies, their publications, and
so forth, ’ ‘

The tie-in is obviously quite close. Is this good or bad for the indus-

try, the profession, and the public? - S :

As I noted, our first witness is the distinguished Dr. George Nichols,
clinical professor of medicine at the Harvard Medical School, also -

“consultant in medicine, the Boston City Hospital, and senior asso-
ciate in medicine, Peter Bent Brigham, Boston, Mass, :

Doctor, the committee is very pleased to have you appear today to
participate in a discussion of this very important issue, and we under-
stand what an imposition it is in terms of taking time off from your
busy schedule, but we, the committee, appreciate it, and your state-
ment will be a valuable contribution to this whole record in which
we are attempting to explore objectively and in depth the relation-
ship between the medical profession and the pharmaceutical industry.

Your statement will be printed in full in the record. You may
present it in any way you gesire. If you find it most useful to just
proceed to read it, that is fine. Shoild you wish to depart and extempo-
rize, at any time, please feel free to do so.

I take it you will have no objection if we ask questions during the
course of your presentation—which I think is probably the most fruit-
ful way to proceed.

Dr. Nicmors. That is fine.

Senator Nerson. Thank you very much, Doctor.
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STATEMENT OF DR. GEORGE NICHOLS, JR., CLINICAL PROFESSOR
OF MEDICINE, HARVARD MEDICAL SCHOOL; CONSULTANT IN
MEDICINE, BOSTON CITY HOSPITAL; AND SENIOR ASSOCIATE IN
MEDICINE, PETER BENT BRIGHAM HOSPITAL, BOSTON, MASS.

Dr. Nicuors. Senator Nelson, ladies, and gentlemen, I feel deeply
honored to have been invited here to place before you my views about
some of the problems which face medicine today, and I might interject
that I changed the last two pages of my original statement slightly.
I had to be out of town and my secretary and I didn’t see quite alike
on how the things should be said and she left out the piece.

T must confess that when the chairman first asked me to appear, I
hesitated, for the issues at stake in these hearings involve the ethics
of the profession and we all know that ethics are affairs of the heart
which are far easier to feel than to put into words. However, as 1
considered the matter further, I realized that what was being offered
was not just an opportunity to decry undesirable practices or become
incensed over specific instances of malfeasance. You have already read
and heard plenty about both from far greater authorities than 1. In-
stead, it seemed to me that what was offered was an unusual oppor-
tunity to restate for the public record the principles of conduct which
every medical teacher tries to inculcate into each of his students and
which. serve as guides for the majority of the profession in their
lifework. , -

1 would like to recall, therefore, the rights and privileges which the

ublic affords the physician and the responsibilities which he assumes
in return through his symbolic affirmation of the Hippoeratic oath.
Tt is my belief that it is only through returning to these first principles
that one can look clearly at the whole matter of potential conilict
of interest between the physician, the patient, and the pharmaceutical
manufacturer on the one hand and examine calmly and constructively
on the other the ways in which the Federal Government, through its
granting and regulatory agencies, can help protect all three from
unwarranted attack and exploitation by the unscrupulous.

The M.D. degree, unlike any other, gives its recipient the right to
pry deeply into the most intimate, personal affairs of his fellow
citizen and to make life and death decisions in his behalf. Clearly
such a license can only be given to those of the highest moral character
who can be trusted to carry out the solemn undertakings symbolized
in the Hippocratic oath. These include four basic provisions: (1) to
learn the “art” by which we mean medicine, and to teach it; (2) to
place the interest of the patient first with the additional stricture,
to restrain from consciously doing anything which might be deleteri-
ous to him; (3) to leave the execution of special procedures to those
with special skills; and (4) to maintain inviolate any private secrets
of the patient which are learned in the course of helping him to solve
his problems. ‘ o

These are solemn undertakings indeed which are unfortunately
sometimes thought more appropriate to the hot idealism of the years
of professional education than they are to the hard, cold, disillusioning
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facts encountered often in professional practice. It is hard for the
physician under any circumstances to live up to these high ideals; it
requires constant work, constant, relearning, constant sacrifice, not only
of his own comfort and time, but that of his wife and family as well.
In recent years, his problems have been enormously intensified by two
factors: First, the geometric expansion of knowledge applicable to
medicine and the huge increase in the number of new therapeutic
agents of great power.and specificity which has resulted from it have
required that the physician virtually totally reeducate himself at
shorter and shorter intervals. By this T mean that he must really com-
pletely revise his concepts of the causes of certain diseases and of the
ways 1n which they can be handled.

~Second, the public -attitude toward medical care and medicine is
rapidly changing. Good medicine is no longer considered: a privilege
but rather a.basic human right—an attitude which has been greatly
-encouraged (and rightly so, I believe) by the Congress of the United
States, through enactment of the medicare and medicaid provisions of
the social security law. E ; T

Both these factors are clegrly socially desirable and should be en-

couraged. Indeed, all would be well were it not for the fact that there
are nowhere near enough physicians to meet the enormously increasing
demand for medical care which the public is now making. Tt is small
‘wonder, therefore, that the practicing physician, already unable to find
time in the day to meet the demands of his patients, turns to the eye-
catching advertising pages of his professional journals rather than
to the much longer, far more. complicated, even though objective,
scientific articles for information about new therapeutic agents with
which to minister to his patient’s needs, especially if he is unaware
of the existence of any simple and unbiased source of reliable informa-
tion such as the Medical Letter, which has been mentioned in these
hearings in the past. In view of the pressures placed upon him, it is
equally understandable why the physician, in his earnest effort to
help his patients, has turned so often to the ubiquitous lay drug sales-
man for guidance and information and to inevitably biased commercial
institutions for financial support of his public meetings and so forth,
moves which, on more mature and calmer reflection, he would not
consider in keeping with the high principles of his calling for one
instant. ‘ .

- These pressures do not bear on the practicing physician alone, but
have extended beyond him to the very school from which he originates.
Medical educators, like practicing physicians, have a strong sense of
responsibility toward the care of the public, which they discharge in
two ways: through research and the development of new understand-
ing of disease and therapeutic agents, and through the selection and
instruction of new recruits to join the ranks of the profession. Medical
education is enormously expensive and these days rapid technological
development requires constant change of curriculum content and con-
stant, retooling with extremely expensive equipment. Tuition charges
could not begin to provide the necessary funds even if they could be
paid in full by every candidate. Medical schools are bein% forced, there-
fore, to seek money they desperately need elsewhere. In the absence
of adequate public support for teaching, it is small wonder that dona-
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tions, often generous, which may have carried with them subtle pres-
sures have had to be accepted gratefully from groups which might at
some later time even insist in return that their special interests be
placed ahead of those of the general public. ) L .

It is against this background of high professional principle, in-
tense pressure from insatiable public demand, and the blandishments
of seemingly easy guidance and support that the issue of conflict of
interest between the physician and the pharmaceutical manufacturer
must be viewed. Clearly certain practices are undesirable and should
be'stopped under any circumstance. For examﬁle, it is obviously not
in the public’s interest that the task of keeping the practicing physician
abreast of new developments should fall to the necessarily biased drug
salesman., « co ’ o L .

Senator NeLson. May I interrupt? Does the detail salesman have a
function to play? o ‘ o )

" Dr. Nicuors. I don’t think his function should be to educate the
doctor, Senator, although unfortunately it ends up all too often being
his function. ' ‘ ' : o

Senator NeLsoN. You referred above to the reliance upon advertis-
ing. Supposing you didn’t permit the kind of advertising that is now
in the medical journals. For example, the kind that does not give
information such as on chloramphenicol, the reminder ads state:
“When it counts—Chloromycetin,” and that is all, a full page. Do
you see any value to the profession and the practicing physician in
thiskind of an ad ? . ‘ ‘

Dr. Nicuors. I don’t; no. The problem, as I see it, is that the physi-
cian once he leaves medical school and gets off into practive becomes
aware of new therapeutic developments more often through the detail
men who call on him two or three times a week than he does from
reading medical journals. This is a sad fact but it nevertheless is true,
and some of the reasons for it are the pressures under which he is
placed by the demands of his patients. So that the drug salesmen who
are very carefully schooled by their companies, I am told, in what
should be said, and how the mode of action and usefulness of one of
their new drugs should be touted, end up by really educating those .
physicians who don’t read too well or too often. Their education is
thereby inevitably biased because one can hardly expect a drug sales-
man to present totally unbiased views since his job depends on his
selling drugs.

Senator NeLson. What about a case of this kind? I don’t know
whether it is true in all hospitals, but we have found in some that
there are detail men who are assigned to the hospital. It is their main
‘function to contact the personnel in the hospital who are responsible
for the purchasing of drugs. These salesmen are there daily. Assuming
that those responsible for purchasing drugs in a hospital are informed,
of what value are these salesmen? What is the detail man’s function
in this circumstance ?

Dr. Nicuows. In a good many hospitals, sir, the detail men are
specifically excluded if they can be identified. This leads in some
instances to a remarkable cat and mouse game. The reason that the
detail men have an effect, and I am sure that the reason they are
assigned very often in many hospitals, is that the hospital is a con-
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venient place to find the doctor and that he can exclude detail men

from his office by telling his secretary not to let him in but it is much ' -

more difficult to avoid him in a hospital corridor.

" But perhaps most effective, the most effective place that the detail
men work is with the younger men who are in training, the interns
and residents, since they are ultimately the ones who actually write in
-the order book such and such a drug shall be given to so and so at
-such a time and in such an amount. :

If the detail man is successful in persuading one of those young men
to try a different drug or one that he is particularly interested in
selling, then, in effect, he has made a sale. It is not a direct one but,
in effect, he has still made a sale, and I am sure that this is the reason
that so many of them do appear in the hospital corridors and in such
large numbers, and you are quite correct, hospitals that I have worked
in have had individuals assigned to them. . .

Senator NrLsoN. Even then, I suppose that if they simply persuade
whoever is doing the prescribing to change from one brand of the
same compodund, that also is a sale.

Dr. Nicuors. It is a sale, sure, and for that particular salesman.
In point of fact I doubt that—well, I don’t really know how. often
that would happen in a practical sense. ‘

Mr. GorpoN. We have had some testimony to the effect that in

addition to getting the residents and. inerns to prescribe certain
- drugs, the companies also give gifts—through the detail men—to resi-

“dents and interns. Is that your experience? :

Dr. Nicurors. You know, Mr. Gordon, if you are responsible for a
service you see some things and other things are kept carefully hidden
from your view even though everybody else knows all about it.

- My experience as a house officer was some while ago, but I can
quote from that directly. At that time detail men did appear in the
hospital, and we were occasionally given gifts of drugs for trial.
This still occurs. One was occasionally offered a book, and as a matter
of fact, this still goes on in medical schools where drug companies
;frequent}gr make available to medical students, sometimes through the
dean’s oftice, literature, some of which is worth while and some of
which is clearly trash. : :

1 have not personally had the experience of being offered anything
by a drug company salesman that I can think of beyond samples of
wares. On the other hand, it wouldn’t surprise me unduly if such
blandishments as dinners and so forth were offered on occasion.

Senator NerLson. In a paragraph on page 4 you refer to absence of
adequate public support for teaching, and suggest it is small wonder
that donations, often generous, which may carry with them subtle
pressures, have had to be accepted gratefully from groups which
might at some later time insist, in return, that their special interests be
placed ahead of those of the general public. , ,

I want to refer to a paragraph-in a book by Morton Mintz entitled
“By Prescription Only,” and on page 69 he states:

Most immune from criticism, for reasons that by now should be apparent, are
the drug companies. In an interview in 1962 published by the Center for the
Study of Democratic Institutions at Santa Barbara, Calif., Dr. Herbert Ratner
of t]il&g;:ritch School of Medicine of Loycla University, told what happened in
the 2 :
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I showed a former dean of our medical school a talk I had prepared for a
religious emphasis week at the State medical school. When he came to the lines,
“Modern man ends up a vitamin-taking, antacid-consuming, barbiturate-sedated,
aspirin-alleviated, benzidrene-stimulated, psychosomatically diseased, surgically
despoiled animal; nature’s highest product turns out to be a fatigued, peptic-
ulcerated, tense, headachy, over-stimulated, neurotic, tonsilless creature,” the
dean said: “Gee, Herb, I wish you had not used that line. It will antagonize the
drug houses, and we are trying to build up research funds.” .

You are aware, of course, that funds are given for research, test-
ing, scholarships, student loans, to medical schools, and to schools of
pharmacy. Would you think that this kind of a reaction by this dean
would be a common one? , '

Dr. Nicmors. Senator, I can’t tell you how common and I don’t
know exactly the date of the conversation.

Senator NerLson. This wasin the 1940’s.: B '

Dr. Nicuors. It is, however, true, that in the 1940’s, and particularly
in the early part of the 1940’s, as you know, the only funds that
were available for research in any real amount were from private
foundations, and through the drug houses, which were at that point
beginning to really put a great deal of money into the development
of new products. - o : S R

So I suspect that it was probably more common in those days than
it is now, but I can envision such a comment being made today, too.

Senator Nrrson. You referred in your paragraph from which I
quoted, to the fact that these funds are accepted and might have an_
influence. We have had examples of it. It may very well be, as you
suggest, that it is subtle and unrecognized more often than not.

Dr. Nicaors. Well, this was in ' my mind, and I think when I wrote
that line, those lines, I had in mind rather particularly the notion
that this was potentially possible, and to the extent that 1t was poten-
tially possible it might cast doubt upon the validity of teaching or it
might raise questions of conflict of interest which in their turn might
~ cast doubt on the validity of the instruction that was being offered
or the lack of bias of the information that was being used.

For example, it is obviously not in the public’s interest that the
task of keeping the practicing physician abreast of new developments
should fall to the necessarily %i'a,sed drug salesman. Similarly, a physi-
cian should never lend his name as author of any professional article
of whose factual content and conceptual bias he is ignorant. By the
same token, the teacher has a direct responsibility to %Iils students and
the patients whom they may treat in the future to make sure that his
instruction is based on the best information available and that he
does not appear by any word oract to favor any one mode of treatment
over another simply because the proponents of that system or the
manufacturer of that medicament has provided him with professional
renown or financial support. »

Other situations are more difficult to judge. Yet,if the solemn respon-
sibilities which the profession has assumed in return for its rights and
privileges are borne in mind, these questions are relatively easy to
answer. Thus, while it is theoretically possible that a man might pro-
vide an objective judgment regarding the efficacy, safety, or power of
a drug from whose manufacturer he was receiving ongoing financial
support, it might be difficult for the public in these days of doubt and
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disillusionment to believe in his objectivity with regard to that particu-
lar drug, a doubt which could not help but expand to include his pro-
fessional judgment in other areas. Thus, the physician, like Caesar’s
wife, must be beyond suspicion if he is to hold the confidence of his
patients and to whatever degree this confidence may be shaken or
even potentially shaken through his association with a pharmaceutical
manufacture—such association must be eschewed.

This brings us to the final and interesting question: What if any-
thing can the Federal Government do to prevent some of the undesir-
able practices which have developed and which have led in turn to sus-
picions of conflict of interest between the physician’s responsibilities
to his patients and his debts to the pharmaceutical industry ¢ In this
regard, I think it is important to remember that ethical behavior has
never been enforced successfully by legislation. The 18th amendment
did not abolish alcoholism, the narcotics laws have not stopped our
youth from smoking marihuana and the laws against prostitution and
adultery, both public and religious, have certainly not put an end to
extramarital sex. On the other hand, certain changes in the powers
and responsibilities of some of our Federal regulatory and supportive
agencies would go far toward relieving the pressure on both the phar-
maceutical industry and the physician thereby, I believe, improving
the situation considerably. For example, medical research in this coun-
try has become probably the finest in the world, thanks to the vision of
the Congress which created the National Institutes of ‘Health and the
Nationa%Science Foundation to provide the financial support which it
required. This must be continued, if the impetus already gained is to
carry us forward to new and better ways of understanding and treating
disease. Similar support has been proposed for medical education, but
has been much slower in coming, even though the need for educated
men to. carry on the research has been as pressing as the need for the
research itself. Unable to obtain support for educational programs di-
rectly from Federal sources, medical schools—especially private ones—
all too often have had to accept funds from private enterprise such
as the pharmaceutical industry for the support of critically needed
programs. Many, I am sure, have been aware of the potential conflict of
Interest which might be considered to exist in so doing, yet have re-
gretfully felt that the need for educational support, whether paid di-
rectly to their students or faculty, or used to provide badly needed
teaching equipment outweighed such considerations. Thus, T believe
that a program which provided adequate Federal support for both
education and research in medical schools would go far to relieve the
pressures which have led to undesirable situations. - v

Another area where a revision of Federal programs might well assist
is in the matter of drug evaluation. The newly created Consumer Con-
trol Division under the Department of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare—if I have the name correctly—may be a greater step in improving
the system for drug evaluation that I know. Certainly the old Food
and Drug Administration was often in an impossible position, lacking
as it did the manpower needed to police manufacturing and packag-
ing of drugs in truly adequate fashion. As a result, it perforce had to
fall back on hopelessly complicated regulations which in' more than
occasional instances, I am sure, unnecessarily delayed the availability
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of potent and highly useful agents. Just as, of course, they also pro-
tected the consumer on many occasions from highly undesirable agents.

Senator Nerson. What kind of instances do you refer to here—un-
necessarily delayed availability of potent

Dr. Nicuors. Well, I have had some personal experience in that par-
ticular respect, Senator. There is a drug which I happen to use in the
kinds of patients I see quite often who have bone disease which is
sodium fluoride. This is a common chemical which one can buy in a
laboratory supply house, but it is unpleasant to take and so it is pack-
aged in a capsule. The way the present regulations are written, the
development of a package of a sufficient size for convenience of the
patient which can be marketed requires months and months and months
of delay and long involved applications to the FDA: in order to get
clearance. : ~

The regulations are understandable, and they can be met, but in the
meanwhile I have to supply my patients directly through my author-
ization to use an experimental drug. Yet the drug is available in other
packaged forms which don’t happen to be the right size. .

Senator Nrrson. This is not a drug that is on the market in this
package form, it isheing used experimentally ?

Dr. NicHors. It is on the market and being used experimentally in
the packaged forms which I dispense but there are other forms wi ich
are available on prescription, nonexperimental, and yet it is the same
drug. The way the regulations are written the two forms have to be
separately cleared is the problem. ‘ '

Senator NeLsow. Is that an ongoing problem or does it occur just
once in a while? , : S ,

- Dr. Nicuors. No; it apparently occurs more—according to my
friends, more—frequently than I had realized: I thought this was just
an odd instance but apparently this does oceur not too infrequently.

4 Sea;ator Newson. You are, then, referring to a dosage of a particular

Dgr.‘NICHOI;S; Yes, correct. ' : T

Senator NrrsoN. And for the purpose for which you use it they
require a certain specific dosage form ¢ S o '

Dr. Nicuors. Well, very specifically the package size that I dispense
is 50 milligrams of sodium fluoride in a capsule. The commonly avail-
able kind that is marketed by one of the well-known drug companies,
I am sorry I can’t remember which, contains some other stuff plus
about 2 milligrams of sodium fluoride. If I am going to give my
patient 50 milligrams of sodium fluoride at a dose 1 have got to give
that poor lady 25 pills and she doesn’t like that, not unexpectedly, so
that what I end up doing is persuading a drug house to package an
experimental form. , :

enator NErson. Is this a case where the drug has not been ap-
proved ? ,

Dr. Ntcmors. That is right.

Senator Nrrsow. Is there a New Drug A]ilplication pending?

Dr. Nicrors. Yes, this is a question of having approval, final ap-
proval, for packaging this form which is larger obviously by 25 than
the one which has already been approved. In the past it was thought
the dose level we were currently using was perhaps going to be ex-
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cessive or at least unnecessary. Qur present opinion is that this prob-
ably is the dose level we should be using.

Senator Nrrson. Isn’t that a kind of an unavoidable problem? In
other words, isn’t the FDA. in a position where they are waiting for
adequate demonstrated proof from clinical use by people like you
and by the experiments done by the company as proof that it is a safe
dosage form? ;

Dr. Nicuors. Yes; I think that is. quite correct, and the question
really comes up how long that waiting period should be and were the
arrangements such that all our experience, those who use this-dru
in this particular dosage form, were pooled in a convenient way an
in & convenient place and made readily available to all workers then
perhaps the whole time interval required to process this final approval
would be considerably shorter,

Senator Nerson. Is your use of the drug also for the purpose of
developing a history of experience that will be furnished to the FDA
so that they-—+

Dr. Nicuors. Yes; my experience will be, and is being, through the
manufacturer who has the license to package it on an experimental
basis, or for experimental use, I guess, is the proper term, Others are
also, I'am sure,trying it through him. = :

Senator NersoN. I'am trying to clarify-—what size dose is this?

Dr. Nicrors. These are 50 milligram capsules. :

Senator NELson. The mechanics of the company putting together
50 milligram dosage in a capsule form they have solved that—that is
no problem, is it ? .

Dr. N1caors. Nojno problem atall,

‘Senator NeLson. What is the problem? When you wish to use it on
each occasion you have to get approval of the FDA ¢ , :

Dr. Nicrows. No; I have to be approved as an investigator who will,
who has the necessary background and experience to administer this
drug and to give it clinical trial, so I si eg a form which says, which
testifies to the fact that, I have the following experiences in dealing
with bone diseases of this type and have had some experience using the
drug with someone else, and then submit this to the company and this
permits me then to write a prescription for that particular experi-
mental drug in the State of Massachusetts.

- Senator Nerson. Once you have done that, where is the delay in
getting the dosage? o

Dr. Nicuors. T don’t have any delay in getting the drug but if any
patient who doesn’t happen to live in Boston but lives across the State
line, say, in Connecticut, gets a prescription for it from me, she can’t
fill it at home. She has to get the grug from me in Boston or at least buy
it in Massachusetts from a pharmacy there which has the permission
Elo carry it, which means my hospital pharmacy is what it really boils

own to.

Senator NELson. So in developing experience with this drug you
have been authorized as a physician to use it ? :

Dr. Nicmors. That is right.

Senator NersoN. Then it can only be dispensed from just one place
in the State of Massachusetts? ‘
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Dr. Nicuors. Tt can’t be dispensed for interstate sale, I believe, is
the proper term. So that my patient in Connecticut must find a friend
in Massachusetts to buy it for her and take it to her, or she has to call
me up and my secretary buys it for her and puts it in a parcel and mails
it off. This is the only way in which she can get it and this is cumber-
some, and: ; ~

Senator NeLson. In doing scientific experiments of this kind prior to
approval of the drug, what would you suggest could be done to im-
prove the situation? That is the problem is it not?

Dr. Nicuors. Yes; this is indeed the problem, and my feeling is
that what is happening now is that the regulations which are compli-
cated, and necessarily so in order to protect us, physicians and the
public both, I believe that these could be made simpler if we had a more
centralized system which was much less likely to be biased and in which
information from many sources could be pooled conveniently.

T believe, therefore, that careful consideration should be given to
overhauling the whole method for Federal control of drug manufactur-
ing and evaluation. Perhaps a central agency for drug testing could be
set up, jointly financed by the pharmaceutical industry and the Federal
Government. If such an agency could be established and positions
within it made sufficiently attractive to entice able scientists to join
its staff, I believe the whole matter of evaluation of a new roduct
could be speeded up immeasurably and many of the questionable prac-
tices revolving around payment to investigators for clinical trials
could be eliminated to the ultimate advantage of the patient, the doctor
and manufacturer alike.

Senator NeLson. If I may interrupt you, this suggestion, or some-
thing similar to it, has been discussed before the committee on other
occasions, and the witnesses have commented on it and raised the same
issue you have, that is, the company that, in fact, has a financial interest
in putting its compound on the market is the same one that, under the
present practice, is solely responsible for developing the evidence for
the NDA. In other words, the same company which must prove to the
FD% that the drug is safe and effective therapeutically to put on the
"~ market. Ll ‘

What you are suggesting is to remove the resporisibility from the
applicant who has an interest in the drug, as Welf)as those who might
experiment with it who are paid by the company for the experiment,
anﬁ put this responsibility into a central place, where the evaluating
group would have no financial interest at all in whether or not the drug
got into the market, is that what you are saying?

Dr. Nicuors. Yes; that is correct, Senator. ,

T must confess that when this notion was first suggested to me as a
possible solution to some of the problems that we are discussing here,
T felt as many of my colleagues, I am sure have, that this kind of an
idea wasn’t going to work and it wasn’t going to work because the test-
ing of drugs is not very exciting work, and the problem of developing
such an agency, making sure that it was free of bias, making sure that
the men and women who worked in it were highly skilled—because
after all there is a lot at stake here—were going to be problems which
were going to be much larger than the ones engendered by the present
system.

81-280—69—pt. 10——6
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Yet the more I thought about it the more it seemed to me that this
was really the only solution that I could see at the moment to remove
what clearly couldn’t help but be an arrangement subject to bias.
Whether it 1s biased in a given instance or not one cannot predict.

But we might say parenthetically that one of the reasons that the
drug companies, I believe, end up paying clinical investigators to test
their products is that the job is a dull one; it requires a lot of paper-
work, and beyond a certain level of experience it is more drudgery
than anything else. I think this is the reason that a good many people
do end up giving or accepting financial awards for doing the work.

Senator NersoN. On the question of bias we do have some examples
of cases where the company changed the investigator’s results or the
investigator was not allowed to express his own results. MER-29 is
one of them. Ina big lawsuit in Europe over Thalidomide, the charge
was made that even though two witnesses had supplied information
raising serious doubts about the use of this drug, their evidence was
simply ignored. L

- Now, I would assume even if you had an independent agency of some
kind who was responsible for evaluation you would still contract with
medical schools and physicians who have expertise in the problem
that is involved, since you would never have all those people on the
staff,and youhaveto test drugs not only on animals but also on patients
in a clinical situation. L

Is there any problem that couldn’t be solved as well by contracting
yvit?fgn independent ageney rather than by a. pharmaceutical house
1tseltf? , s e

Dr. Nicuous. Your point is well taken. I have to think about it for
a-second. : : c v :

Senator Nersow, In other words, what I am saying is if a drug com-
pany can seek out the expertise of well-known blood dyscrasia experts,
well-known doctors treating certain types of diseases in big clinics, or
hospitals or medical schools, teaching hospitals—if they can find
people who have the expertise, is there any reason that an independent
agency-couldn’t do-the same and thus remove any possibility of inten-
tional bias creeping in because the company is involved ? And on those
rare occasions where an individual might uneonsciously. or consciously
be biased because he is working for a company, might not that aspect
be eliminated, also - o ’ :

Dr. Nicmovus. I think that it would be possible for such an agency
to find these people without any question at all. In fact, I believe
through medical schools and medical educators it would be quite pos-
sible to find suitable testers outside of Government itself.

The thing that was running through my mind when you asked the
question was how one might protect the public from the drug com-
panies discovering that so and so had actually got the contract to
test their new contract from the central agency, and so that this
potentially might be another place where infiltration with conflicts
of interest might occur. But I think having the intervention of a
formal central agency between the two would go far to relieve the
pressures that are placed upon physicians at the moment.

‘Senator Nerson. Thank you. Please proceed.




COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 3987

Dr. Nicuors. One further and final suggestion I would like to make
relates to the controversy over the use of generic versus brand names
of drugs in prescription writing—a topic in which my colleague, Dr.
Richard Burack, has been deeply immersed and to which I have con-
tributed in a minor way. At issue is the right of the manufacturer to
give his product any name which he wishes versus the ability of the
physician to prescribe a specific chemical agent of known purity re-
gardless of the identity of the manufacturer. Obviously, the right of
the pharmaceutical manufacturer to reap the commercial benefits from
his new development is a deeply rooted principle in our society. Al-
though I might personally question whether it is truly desirable for
products of such enormous importance to the public health as anti-
biotics, synthetic hormones, and other such potent therapeutic agents
to be patented for private gain, I would be willing to accept the pres-
ent system as a necessary evil, if its abolishment would truly threaten
the benefits which our pharmaceutical industry brings to us all. I be-
lieve, however, that many of its detrimental aspects could be overcome
by the simple expedient of requiring that any manufacturer who
patents a new theropeutic agent market it under its generic name. In
order to protect his interest he might even be allowed to add his firm’s
name to the generic one in advertising material. Such an arrangement
would allow him to collect the profits of his discovery but would at
the same time allow the physician to know precisely what he is pre-
scribing and would ultimately establish the generic name as the ac-
cepted common name of the drug in question rather than the particular
brand name of the company which produced it. S

Senator NeLsoN. So long as you maintain the patent system, which
I suspect we will for a long time to come, there isn’t any danger in the
maﬂufacturer not reaping the benefits of his research and enterprise,
is there? ’ :

Dr. Nicuors. No; I wouldn’t think so. : S

Senator NeLson. In other words, he has got a patent. But you are
requiring that he market it from the day he goes into the marketplace
a‘i}i for the next 17 years under the generic name, and he is the only
one who can market it for 17 years under the generic name? The pur-
pose of the patent is performed. He makes his profit because he has no
competition. He may charge what he wishes. ‘ :

At the end of 17 years anybody who is qualified can manufacture
and market the drug. Then, as you suggest, the doctor would be free
to prescribe by the generic name. But if the doctor, for any reason,
decided the drug ought to be a particular company’s product—say,
Merck, Pfizer, Lilly, or any other—he would write the name of the
company after the generic name. I think that is a very good
suggestion. :

The problem we get to now is brand names. A good example of the
reason the drug companies would oppose your suggestion is illustrated
in the case of prednisone. I do not singf; out a particular company,
here, because it applies to all companies. However, prednisone was
marketed for many years under the trade name of Meticorten, and it
still is. At least up until the time of our hearings, Meticorten domi-
nated the marketplace at a price of $17.90 per 100 when it was avail-
able at $1.50 per 100 and even 59 cents per 100 elsewhere. But the



3988  COMPETITIVE 'PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY

dominance of that name for so long a time preserved its place in the
retail marketplace; however, not in the wholesale, not in the com-
petitive marketplace where you have knowledgeable buyers like gov-
ernment and big hospitals. I think it is a very effective way to extend
the patent monopoly. : ‘ ; ‘

A very fine doctor told me, after I had explained to him that the
Medical Letter’s evaluation of 22 drugs showed that they were all
equal but that they varied in price from $17.90 for 100—wholesale—
to as low as 59 cents—upon hearing this, the doctor concluded “that
may be all true but T have been used to prescribing Meticorten for
many, many years and I suppose I will do it for the rest of my life.”
That is the reason for brand name identification, and the reason we
have had objection toit. - = - o i G

But you do believe that in terms of medical practice to use the
generic name in prescribing would be valuable?

Dr. Nicuors. I do; yes. There is no'question at all about it, Senator,
and the ﬁroblem, as you know very well, and I am sure it has been
said in this room many times before by others, is that really drugs
have three names now, they have a generic name which is assigned
to a great extent by the drug manufacturers. Then it has a brand name
which is the way 1t appears over the counter for 17 years if it is pat-
entable, and then it also has a chemical name. Well, its chemical name
nobody expects anybody to remember because it is based on its struc--
ture, and it is impossibly complicated. The generic name is a shorter
formulation, some of which are quite complex, but the brand name
is usually a catchy title sort of affair, apt to be rather brief. Meticorten
is actually a very nice example because it is a derivative of cortisone
and it was named in that catchy form, I am sure, realizing that people

~would recognize it for being a minor chemical variation with certain
specific benefits. It would have been much better if the name Meticor-
ten had been its generic name from the start; everybody would have
recognized it for what it is and prescribed it that way. = - .

‘What we end u'g with, as you‘goint out, is‘in effect a long extension
of a patent which may cause the doctor often, I think completely
unconsciously, to really make his patient pay a great deal more for his

. treatment, than he needs to, and I think that is bad, bad-—undesirable.

Senator Nerson. We had testimony here on thalidomide. Dr. Taus-
sig, whom I am sure you know, testified she had been instrumental
in informing the FDA of what was happening in (termany, as I recall
it. She made a point—I don’t have her testimony before me—but she
made a point that quite some time after it was known all over the
world in the medical profession that thalidomide had disastrous side
effects on pregnant women, it was still being marketed under a num-
ber of different names and being used in other countries. Spain, I
believe she mentioned, and South America, Brazil, it was being mar-

‘keted there under brand names which the physician did not recognize.
as thalidomide. She testified, Mr. Gordon says, that it was being
marketed under some 50 names. In any event, she made the point that
she felt it would be valuable if on the prescription, itself, which the
patient got, both the generic and the brand name appear—unless, of
course, there was a particular reason for the doctor not wanting the
patient to know what drug he was getting. It was her opinion that
this would not only result in better prescribing, but in greater safety.
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She mentioned that in the case of a person allergic to a particular
drug, he would not be able to identify the drug without the generic
name on the label—this could have dire consequences. :

Is there, in your judgment, any value to requiring that a label that
the patient gets contain the generic name, as well as the brand name?

Dr. Nicuons. I think I would rather endorse such a view. As you
spoke, I thought of one of my friends who recently was prescribed
a drug by a physician. She accepted the prescription, looked at the
name which was a brand name, didn’t know much about it, filled it,
took the drug and promptly developed a rash, she being allergic, as
it turned out, to one of the several ingredients which was contained
in this particular proprietary mixture. :

Had é})xe known what was in it she would not have taken it because
she is well aware of her allergy, having had trouble before. So I
believe that, yes, that it probably would be an excellent proviso that
the names of drugs, and incidentally, as you well know, I think it
should be reiterated most or many of the patented new medicaments
are actually mixtures of well-known agents but they happen to be
combined in a somewhat different way tl%::: some others, and so forth. -
So that many drugs that we buy under a brand name are not just
one drug but four perhaps combined in a single capsule or pill. I
think all the names ought to be included and I believe that it probably
would protect the patient. ‘

I happen to believe, too, that patients are kept in the dark too much
by many physicians about what they are getting in terms of treat-
ment and what their problems are. I think that, as I wrote in the
foreword to Dr. Burack’s book, the days when a certain amount of
mumbo-jumbo was needed in order to encourage the patient and pro-
tect both him and the physician from the unvarnished truth probably
are gone now. '

I don’t think that we need to protect ourselves in that way and I
doubt that our patients are really very pleased to be kept in the dark
about what their problems are really all about. .

Senator Nrrson. You raised a question that hadn’t occurred to me
before, and that is a combination drug in which you might have one,
two, three, or four active ingredients. What kind of time problem does
that-impose upon the physician if he is going to have to identify on
the label everything that is in the drug. Or might that requirement
be imposed upon the pharmacist when he labels it ?

Dr. Nicuors. T think it could be done through the pharmacist, my-
self. The physician, however, should know, I believe, what is in the
combinations. Most of the—— '

Senator NersoN. I was thinking of the mechanics of actually having
to write out four compounds for one combination drug.

Dr. N1crors. I am sure that my colleagues would hate me for the
rest of theirs and my lives if T imposed upon them more writing than
they already have to do. So I think that in a mechanical sense it could
be doneé by the pharmacist and, as a matter of fact, it could even con-
sist of the pharmacist being provided by the manufacturer with stock
labels with the information printed on them which he can simply glue
on his dispensing vials. ,

Senator Nrrson. Please go ahead.
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Dr. Nicrors. In closing, I would like to reiterate one thing. The
practice of medicine is rooted in the solemn acceptance of high prin-
ciples and heavy responsibilities by the physician. The essence of these
is that he should place the interest of his patient ahead of his own and
I believe that the remarkably high level of medical eare which it is
possible to obtain in this country provides ample evidence of the de-
gree to which the rank and file of the profession adhere to the best
of their ability to these principles. Despite this, the levels of health
in this country are not as high as they should be and the physician
1s constantly being subjected to a barrage of new and often irrelevant
information and increasing: demands for care without. ‘having any
time to digest the former or any way of meeting the latter save by
‘taking shorteuts whose long-term implications he may: have neither
theleisure nor the vision to appreciate. L Y «

- If conflict of interest arises under these circumstances, and many
specific instances of it can-be cited,.it is understandable, even if it
should be stopped. - But the method of putting an- end. to these situa--
tions is not 1in- specific-legislation, I believe, which makes: each of
them a crime, but rather in findings ways to relieve some of the pres-
sures-which create them, ' . . P R v

Ultimately, cures for most of the ills we have: been talking about
including the argument abott generic versus brand names lies with
the individual physician who has been properly provided with un-
biased up-to-date information. Only he can know specifically what
he has done and for what motive. Only he can know whether his acts
have been consonant with, or have violated the principles which he
has espoused and only he, thinking of these things in the privacy of
his inner mind, can create the control for himself which will eliminate
them. However, his job would be made easier and his ability to give
high quality medical care immeasurably increased if (1) new drugs
had only one instead of three (brand, generic, and chemical) names;
(2) a simpler, quicker centralized system of new drug evaluation were
devised which would provide unbiased information about new drugs;
and (8) adequate support of medical education, as well as research,
were provided so that schools could spend more of their time on the
content of their curriculums, including the teaching of clinical pharma-
cology, and less at chasing the money to pay for it.

Senator Nersox. We have had testimony before the committee con-
cerning a proposal for a compendium of drugs, a complete compendium
of drugs. The FDA testified in favor of it, and the proposal was intro-
duced in the Congress, and the President recommended 1t. The proposal
contemplates that all drugs would be listed in this independently
published compendium with a description, of course, of' their indi-
cations for use and precautions and side effects. Do you believe a
compendium would be valuable to the profession ?

Dr. Nicuovs. I think basically; yes.

I think there are some problems with the compendium, however.
One of them is the large number of drugs that everybody has to learn
about. I have no idea how many different preparations of digitalis
there are, for example, but there must be dozens, and ultimately each
physician ends up learning about one particular type thoroughly if he
is wise, and uses the others only when his particular favorite happens
to be for one reason or another contraindicated.
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Senator Nevson. They would, of course, list all drugs by their
generic names.

Dr. Nicuous. Oh, sure, yes; I understand that.

Noj; I think that the problem, Senator, is that there might be, well,
to use prednisone, for example, prednisone is an excellent drug with
certain very specific effects but there might be a dozen, say, of other
drugs and they would all be listed as having similar kinds of effects
as far as one could tell, but their relative usefulness might or might
not be clear to the man who had no experience, and he might have
difficulty picking out which one would really probably be the best.

Senator NeLson. How does he do it now ? ; B

Dr. Nrcmors. Well, right at the moment, he usually ends up learning
about one which he uses and uses frequently. The compendium would
certainly be convenient. It would certainly be a basic reference. I can
conceive of it being an expensive proposition to ‘prepare. But ulti-
mately, if it was readily available to all physicians, I am sure that it
‘would be a big step in the right direction. As'you-also know, the only
thing that approaches such a compendium really at the moment is an
Interesting volume called the Physician’s Desk Reference which is in
actual fact, nothing but a reprinting of a large list of individual drug
manufacturers’ broadsides about their particular drugs. The informa-
tion is there but the bias in the information is there, too.

Senator Nrrson. The witnesses for FDA stated that a compendium
should have inserts and that probably the new drug information, as
it was developed, should be sent out on either a quarterly or a 6-month
basis so that the physician could keep his compendium current.

Dr. Nicrous. I just think this is one way of solving that problem.
This obviously is another one of the problems that goes with such
a volume, ‘

Senator NeLsoN. I wish to call attention to an article by Dr. Charles
May in the January 1961 issue of the Journal of Medical Education * in
which he referred to subsidies of medical journals through advertise-
ments and of medical societies through support of activities and in-
directly by commercial exhibits at meetings that interfere with their
functions as outlets for objective criticism.

We have not had the representatives of the medical journals, AMA
or others, here to testify exactly as to what share of their publication,
their income, and so forth, comes from pharmaceutical company ad-
vertising. We have noted comments by others that it was in the nature
of 50 percent in some journals.

Do you see any problems, possible conflicts of interest, when medsi-
cal societies and their publications rely heavily upon pharmaceutical
manufacturers’ ads—and promotion ¢

Dr. Nicmors. These are hard questions because obviously, sure,
there could easily be conceived of a conflict of interest arising in such
sitnations,

I think the problem that we have to face, and I don’t really know
how to face it, is sort of a quantitative one. Would the journals that
are supported cease to exist were the advertising entirely withdrawn?
And if they should cease to exist, would that be a bad thing or a good
thing? The general impression is that it would be a bad thing because

1 See article beginning at p. 3938, supra.
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scientific material of worth would no longer have a place to be
published. ;

I suspect that probably a good many of the journals would get pub-
lished anyway. Many of the ones in which I have published, even
with what advertising they do carry end up having to charge the
author page costs particularly in certain— : :

Senator NeLsoN. Charge what ? o ;

Dr. Nicuors. Page costs for publication. In other words, if I write
a scientific article and it exceeds a pages, say five, some journals will
char;i:e me a cost per additional printed page for production of that
article, :

Now these journals are not the kind that we probably really have
reference to here, being more purely scientific but they do contain
advertising and I think in thinking about it one should include not
just the drug manufacturers and their advertising, but the hardware
manufaeturers, if one can use a sort, of %‘eneralit,y, who also have large
ads now in the medical journals; people who make various kinds of
equipment for monitoring heart action, respiratory action, and so
forth in hospitals, and these—this kind of equipment is very expen-
sive, and is widely advertised, and I am sure contributes consider-
ably to the journal income.

Senator NeLson. Do you think that raises the same kind of question,
however ? ,

Dr. Nicuors. So far I don’t think that they have contributed in
quite the same way as the pharmaceutical industry, and also the equip-
ment which they sell is more directly a matter between the doctor and
the manufacturer than it is between the ‘doctor, the patient, and the
manufacturer, because the patient doesn’t buy that kind of equipment
directly so that the conflict, the potential conflict, of interest is differ-
ent, and less in risk, I believe. But they are there, and they are ad-
vertisers and I think they need to be thought about in the whole picture.

Senator Nmrsow. I don’t know whether it would be possible to
evaluate what happened with regard to chloramphenicol, but the testi-
mony the committee heard, from Dr. Dameshek of Mount Sinai as
well as other witnesses, was that from 90 percent to over 99 percent of
the cases in which chloramphenicol was prescribed, it was préscribed
for nonindicated cases. Further this testimony was unrefuted by the
company—or anyone else. One doctor testified that he had never once
in his practice to date seen a case of aplastic anemia caused by chloram-
phenicol for which the drug was administered for an indicated case.

Now I realize that these things are rather complicated. But the fact
is that Chloromycetin was widely advertised in medical journals all
over this country. There were people in the AMA, for example, who
were aware of the vast overprescribing and misuse of this drug. Yet,
the ads in JAMA continued.

As a result of our hearings, the FDA sent a “Dear Doctor” letter to
every doctor in the country and to all medical journals, explaining the
dangers of chloramphenicol and spelling out the extremely limited
conditions for which it might be indicated. The use of the drug dropped
dramatically. In the batch testing by FDA, it dropped from 23 mil-
lion grams the first 6. months of 1967 to 4 million grams for the first
6 months of 1968, and in June of 1968 zero amount was batch tested.
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In other words, following the subcommittee’s hearings and the action
of FDA, a very, very dramatic drop occurred.

‘Whatever ge reason for this wide misuse, I think it is pretty clear
that the advertising had a lot to do with it. The company was the one
that promoted it through the journals, detail men, and direct advertis-
ing. And it seems to me it just indicates that there were some dramatic
failures of responsibility on the part of the medical profession. The
medical profession was well aware of the dangers associated with the
use of chloramphenicol—and of the vast amount of overprescribing and
misuse of the drug. Yet there were no blaring headlines, no emergency
conferences, no attempt to alert the general public. That responsibil-
ity fell to a congressional committee, that has no expertise at all, to
expose what was going on. I don’t know what influence the advertis-
ing may have had, but it raises the question that here were journals
accepting ads for 15 years or more while at the same time carrying
articles regarding the misuse and overuse of the drug. The ads were
part of the method of misleading the physician. Doesn’t that raise a
serious question ? - et 0 P e R

Dr. Nicuors. With all due respect to you and your committee, I agree
with you I think it was most inappropriate to happen to fall to your
lot to call public attertion to; the attention:of the medical public to,
misuse of this drug by itsmembers. = = A

It seems reasonably clear that a lot of people have been preseribing
chloramphenicol with little or any reason. The use of the drug outside
of certain very specific infections 1s probably not needed, and in view of
the risks involved, not justified. ‘

On the other hand, there are individuals, and it is quite easy, actually

quite simple to identify them by testing, who need that particular drug
if their particular infection is going to be brought under control, and
in these instances the drug should be used obviously because the risks
of infection may be greater than the risks of the anemia.
- But I think really what you are saying is something which I don’t
know quite how to handle at this point. Igt is the whole problemof the
dissemination of information within the profession in a form and in
a way which can be rapidly assimilated. At the moment what we are
saying in effect is that much of this is being done by the detail man who
goes from door to door. He is biased ; he has to be, and he shouldn’t be
doing this. Some other mechanism needs to be found. Whether the
elimination of advertising or perhaps better policing of advertising
within a journal is going to really solve the basic problem I rather
doubt, and I think that you share my view on that.

Senator Nersox. I doubt whether any single thing would solve the
problem. : _ :

Dr. Nicuous. Yes, I doubt that any single thing would. I think a
compendium would be helpful, perhaps, in this respect. I think that
more availability of, well unbiased material such as is published in
the Medical Letter to more people would be valuable. One of the prob-
lems with the Medical Letter is that I know a lot of physicians don’t
know about it. Maybe something like the Medical Letter ought to be
circulated to all physicians perhaps by some central agency. Maybe
this is one of the functions that a central drug testing service should
perform. : : :
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T think that the removal of the barrage of bad information is going
to help but I think we have got to put 1n its place a barrage of good
information if we are going to be really effective in terms of putting
right these obviously undesirable situations.

Senator Nrrson. On the advertising aspect—I-don’t mean to leave
the impression that I think the advertising in journals was solely re-
sponsible for what happened, I am certain that it was not, but if there
were better control over the advertising it would seem to me that at
least, in a drug which does have dramatic side effects and very, very
limited indications for use, that at the minimum, a responsible journal
ought to require that every time an ad is printed, it disclose the fully
approved FDA indications for use and precautions and side effects so
that we don’t end up with an ad that is nothing more than promotion
of a name. S
- Here was a case where something like an estimated 314 to 4 million
people were using it and doctors testified that they didn’t think more
than a few thousand indicated cases occurred in the country per year.
Dr. Dameshek, I believe, said that 10 percent of the cases at the most
would be indicated.

In that case it certainly is a serious question whether the company
was justified in advertising the drug in this fashion because there isn’t
that much use for the drug. In other words, the only justification was to

et a vast use of the drug for nonindicated cases, otherwise you couldn’t
- justify the advertising. So there is some breakdown someplace.

- I don’t know what the answer is but it raises a serious question. I
don’t know whether it is true of other drugs or not. We just happened
upon this one, because some knowledgeable physicians told us—we
wouldn’t have known it otherwise. '

Dr. Nicrors, Well, I think that happens to be a good example be-
cause it has been so widely used. It is in most people so relatively be-
nign, and yet it carries with it this sort of sword of Damocles which
may destroy the patient once and for all quite unexpectedly. That is the
risk, and it certainly is one that shouldn’t be taken unless it is abso-
lutely necessary. It is a small risk but it is there, it is real.

I suspect that there are other drugs that have been abused, and I find
it difficult to believe that many of the drugs that I see people taking
are that necessary. .

Mr. Gorpon. You mentioned the possibility that if you eliminated
advertising some of the good journals might go out of existence. -

Now, what would be wrong with having the doctors pay for their
own journals; that is, raise the subscription rates to the point where
they cover the costs of the journal.

As I understand it, the medical profession is the highest paid profes-
sion in the United States. I would think they would be able to afford
$15, $20, or $25 a year for a fine medical journal. What do you think
about that? .

Dr. Nicuors. I would—I don’t have any objections at all to raising
the subscription rates to the cost of publication. But I suspect that
some of my colleagues might be less likely to read them because they
thought the price was high.

Of course, a lot of the journals come to us sort of pari passu
through membership in the medical societies, and the New England
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Journal of Medicine, as you know, is‘a good journal and is published
by the Massachusetts Medical Society and I guess tomorrow you will
hear from its editor. '

I think most medical journals are, subscriptionwise are, really quite
modestly priced at the moment, even though the price does look sort
of high because their circulation is relatively small. )

The New England Journal happens to be a rather inexpensive one
and a rather good one. The mass of advertisingI material in those
journals, frankly, I don’t think adds to them at all. In fact it is rather a
detriment. Tt makes a bulky journal and it makes it more difficult to
find what you are looking for. Many, as you know, confine their adver-
tising to the beginning and end very specifically but the advertising
frequently slips in betwixt and between stuff like the index and the
stuff that you don’t want to read.

Senator Nerson. Do you believe that many physicians would drop
their subscription ? , ' o

Dr. Nicuors. I don’t know. I think it is very hard to tell. I have no
idea what the statistics are of physician journal buying on a national
basis now, that is, journal buying outside of those that they get auto-
matically through society membership. I think it would be an interest-
ing number to know, because my suspieion is that it is not very large. I
suspect it is quite small. .

Mr. Gorpox. Dr. Charles May stated in the article that the chair-
man previously referred to, and I quote:

The invasion into the province of the medical educator by the drug companies
must be eliminated; conscription of “education,” in the service of promotion
must cease. Sooner or later what may now seem like benign and noble overtures
will be recognized as ominous intrusion that threaten the hard-won and reason-
able boundary between the sellers and prescribers of drugs.

Is it your opinion that good medical practice requires a wall of sepa-
ration between the profession and the industry? Would you comment
on this subject, please? o :

Dr. Nicuors. Well, Mr. Gordon, I read Dr. May’s article, and re-
viewed it not too long ago. I suspect that there should be some kind of
separation and certainly the ethics of most societies of medicine more
or less stipulate that a physician, for instance, won’t own a drugstore
which he sends his patients to to have their prescriptions filled. The
problem with medical education being supported or education coming
through the drug salesman I have already commented on; I think this
is an undesirable situation because of the bias that is automatically
written into it. '

T don’t know exactly how one can erect a wall between the prescriber
and the dispenser of the Erescriprtion in a legislative sense. I think that
this is one of the things that the profession has to monitor for itself and
keep its own skirts clean.

Mr. GorooN. Has the profession been monitoring it?

Dr. Nicuors. I suspect it has, yes, in many instances and if there
are obviously some who don’t—in every profession there are individ-
nals who will do almost anything for gain, but I think that where, in
general where, this separation has been transgressed is probably more
from a matter of ignorance or a matter of just not thinli(ing of where
the information that they are using is coming from, that physicians
get involved in this clearly undesirable situation.
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+Youknow men get used: to seeing the same detail man, for instance,
many of whom are very friendly. people and fine human beings; and
after a while one of them gives you a drug and you try it out in one
of your patients, and the patient is pleased, then you are likely to use
that drug again, and you may even use that man’s offering in another
line or prefer it over the offering of another man who isu’t as friendly
or isn’t as available, and so forth.:So¢ these things build up in a subtle
fashion without people being really aware of what they are doing.
- Yet if they stopped toithink about-it, they wouldn’t do it:that way,
and ‘this is the problem, and that is wh in'my statemerit I tried to
emphasize that the pressures under: whicg a physician: finds himself in
practice are really very extrexie niow, and it 1s very: difficult for a man
really to meet the kind of demands for personal care from his patients
* that he must if he is going to live with his own conscience and still keep
~up with some reading and ‘occasionally see the kids, this sort of thing.
Mr. Goroon. Take a professor who teaches pharmacology and tries
to teach his students hew to prescribe rationally. Is there a potential
conflict of interest wheén he receives grants from drug firms ¢ o

- Dr.'Niomors: Well, potentially ‘yes, obviously. Whether -this actu-
ally creates an undesirable situation in most instances I rather doubt,
because I think most of the people that T know who teach; basically
are honest men who are often aware of these pressures-and do try to
avoid them. Really, however, they could be accused of or suspected of a
conflict of interest. & : SRR . ’
Mr. Gorpon. Do the departments of anatomy or preventive medicine
generally get funded by firms? S :
Dr. Nicumovs. That is a good question, Mr. Gordon. :
I don’t know the answer to it. T am not in a department of anatomy,
or in one of preventive medicine. I suspect that preventive medicine
may get such grants occasionally. T .doubt anatomists do.
"~ Mr. Gorbon. But pharmacology does to a great extent? -
~ Dr. Nicuors. Pharmacology has been the place that is most obvious
for the drug companies to be interested in promoting.
Senator Nerson. Doctor, I want to thank you very much for your
very fruitful contribution to these hearings. Again we appreciate your
_coming. o B
We will adjourn until tomorrow morning at 10 o’clock.
(Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene,
Wednesday, December 18, 1968, at 10 a.m.) :
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WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 18, 1968

U.S. SeNATE,
MoNOPOLY SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
Serecr CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
Washmgton, D.C.

The subcomm1ttee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:10 a.m., in room
318, Old Senate Office Bulldmg, Senator Graylord Nelson (chalrman
of the subcommittee) presiding. -

Present : Senator Nelson.
~_Also present: Benjamin Gordon, staff economlst and Elaine C.

Dye, research assistant.

Senator Nerson. Our first witness this morning is Dr. Paul
Lowinger, associate professor of psychiatry, Wayne State University
School of Medicine, and the chief of the outpatlent service of the
Lafayette Clinic in Detroit.

Dr. Lowinger, we appreciate very much your taklng the tlme to
come here to these hearings this morning.

You may present your statement however you wish. If you W1sh
to read it, you may proceed, and if you wish to depart from it, to
elaborate in any way, feel free to do so. I assume if we have any ques-
tions as you go along you don’t object to interruption.

STATEMENT OF DR. PAUL LOWINGER, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
PSY(YHIATRY WAYNE STATE UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDI-
CINE, AND CHIEF OF THE OUTPATIENT SERVICE OF THE
LAFAYETTE CLINIC, DETROIT, MICH.

Dr. Lowineer. Thank you very much Senator. Tt is a pleasure to
be here, and I will read my statement and make some explanatory
statements as I go along and welcome any questions or mterruptlons

I haye been in clinical pharmacology as part of my duties in psy-
chiatry as a teacher and a researcher over a 15-year period.

I am now at Wayne State University, department of psychiatry.
Before that, I wasin the Public Health SerV1ce at the Marine Hospital,
New Orleans, where I began my work in clinical pharmacology. Af
that time, I was on the faculty of the school of medicine at Tulane
Universit

I have ir)een concerned throughout this time W1th the development
and the evaluation of new drugs in an effort to increase the effective-
ness of the treatment of mental and emotional disturbances. This has
been a particularly exciting 15 years because the psychopharmacologic
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revolution in psychiatry has reduced the number of people in mental
hospitals and made the treatment of mental illness much more effective.

owever, I have been concerned throughout this time about the
protection of people receiving these drugs, both during and after the
research projects. I have always been told and believed that the re-
sults of my studies as they concern safety were reported to the Food
and Drug Administration by the pharmaceutical companies. This
belief is based on the new drug section of the pure food and drug law
of 1938 which required a manufacturer to test each drug for safety
and submit the data to the Government, as well as the 1962 Kefauver-
Harris amendments.

With the exception of one study which we did for the Food and
Drug Administration itself, the 28 studies in which I participated
were all initiated by well-known, ethical pharmaceutical companies.
The scientists and doctors representing these manufacturers had ex-
cellent reputations and each assured me that their research was con-
ducted in a responsible and lawful manner. :

The seeds of doubt began in 1965 when I learned that our findings
on the safety of Dornwal studied in 1961 for Wallace & Tiernan had
not been reported to the Food and Drug Administration. As a result
of the suppression of information about Dornwal, which is a tran-
quilizer, a Federal district court imposed a maximum $40,000 fine on
the company and placed its medical director on probation for 1 year.
The reason for the Government prosecution of Wallace & Tiernan
was that toxic effects of Dornwal on the blood had not been reported
to the FDA. This experience led me to publish a letter in “Science”
on July 8, 1966, asking how often pharmaceutical houses conducting
new drug investigations failed to report the results of their studies
to the Food and Drug Administration. I received no answer to this
letter from my colleagues in medical science, the pharmaceutical in-
dustry, or the Government so I decided to conduct my own investi-
gation. S K :

The reports of 27 new drug studies made between 1954 and 1966
were reviewed and the FDA was asked in April 1966, if these reports
about the safety of these drugs had ever been received from the phar-
maceutical companies. Commissioner Goddard said promptly that the
FDA would cooperate in this study.

I sent a copy of this rather voluminous file of my correspondence
with each of these companies to the FDA and 2 years later I received
a report from the Food and Drug Administration, on March 29,
1968.* In 1967, the FDA refused to release this information because
they felt, quoting from the letter which I received from Dr. Herbert
Ley: “it would be inappropriate to divulge the names of firms who
have failed to submit certain clinical data.” But this was overcome
when I appealed to two Senators.

My full report* shows that the data on only nine of the 27 drug
studies had been submitted to the FDA. Despite this problem of
reporting on drug safety, Dr. Ley commented in his March 1968 re-
port to me that the manufacturers were in compliance.

Senator NeLson. May I interrupt?

Dr. LowiNger. Yes.

1 See pp. 4008-09, infra.
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Senator NeLson. You state that the data on only nine of the 27
drug studies were sent to FDA. All 27 were studies you had worked
on, 1s that correct ? ‘

Dr. Lowincer. Yes. I had either been the principal investigator
or a coinvestigator. The work had all been done in institutions such
as the Lafayette Clinic in Detroit, the Marine Hospital in New Or-
leans, and the Pontiac State Hospital in Michigan, where I was either
full time or affiliated.

Senator NrLson. Did the other 18 studies have information in them
indicating toxicity ¢

Dr. Lowineer. Yes, all the studies indicated toxicity.

Senator NeLsoN. Including the nine?

Dr. LowIiNGeR. Yes.

4 Sen;xtor NEeLson. So these were 27 studies, on how many different
rugs? , :

Dr. Lowineer. There were 27 drugs studied.

Senator NeLson. Twenty-seven different compounds?

Dr. Lowinger. Yes.

Senator NeLson. And nine of these studies on nine different drugs
were submitted to the FDA ?

Dr. Lowinger. Yes; according to the report from the FDA they
had in their files copies of information which I had given the phar-
maceutical companies.

Senator NeLson. Did the nine studies that were submitted, indicate -
toxicity in each of those nine drugs? :

Dr. Lowinger. Yes, just like the ones that had not been submitted.
I was able to find out from my own files what I had said years earlier.

Senator NerLson. Were there indications of toxicity on the other 19
that were not filed with the FDA ¢ ;

Dr, Lowinger, Yes; there were. :

Senator Neuson. Was there any difference in the gradation or qual-
ity or seriousness of the toxicity between the nine that were filed and
the 19 that were not ? : :

Dr. Lowincer. No; there was no essential difference in the serious-
ness. I was very fortunate in not finding serious toxicity in any of
my studies although I studied such drugs in the course of my work
as thalidomide. '

Senator Nerson. Were these all different companies or were some
of the 27 duplicates?

Dr. Lowincer. The 27 drugs were sent to us by 19 companies of
whom 12 did not report to the FDA while five did submit reports to
the FDA. Two companies submitted a report with one drug tested but
did not with another drug. So there were a total of 19 companies in-
volved and 27 drugs.

Senator Nerson. I see. Please go ahead.

Dr. Lowineer. Drug safety problems of some of the drugs which
were unreported included the following: Dizziness, drowsiness, mood
depression, anxiety, insomnia, blurred vision, loss of anal sphincter
control, ringing in the ears, headaches, itching, dermatitis, weakness,
fatigue, nausea, diarrhea, abdominal distress, constipation, and a pos-
sible case of hepatitis.

The 27 drugs were sent to us for research by 19 companies of whom
12 did not report to the FDA while five did submit reports to the FDA.
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There were two companies which submitted a report with one drug
tested but did not with another drug. We made 23 reports to com-
panies before the Kefauver-Harris amendments in 1962. Sixteen of
these were not submitted by the manufacturer to the FDA, while
seven were, in fact, sent.

During and after 1962, we made four studies, two of which were
not submitted to the FDA, and two of which were sent to the FDA.

Senator NrrLson. Were any of these studies being made on drugs
that werealready in the marketplace ? :

Dr. Lowineer. The drugs we tested included drugs that were al-
ready on the market. Also included were drugs that were not. on the
market and drugs that were in the process of being prepared for
marketing. In some cases the company that asked us to test the drug
was not t%le company that was later to put the drug on the market.

Senator NeLsoN. You mean it was a company that was contracting
with the manufacturer to get testing done for them? :

Dr. Lowincer. My record shows, Senator, that the situation you
just mentioned was true in some cases. In other cases there were com-
panies that gave up a drug to another company although they were
not originally a contracting agent. : s :

The presence of violations of law in these situations is a matter
for Government lawyers to determine. My concern:is with the ques-
tions of organization, ethics and secrecy in scientific work which

-affects the safety of the population at large. It is quite apparent that

the coordination of clinical drug evaluation is beyond the capacity
of the individual investigator, the university, the  Government, and
the pharmaceutical industry. Avoidance of the problem, lack of de-
termination, secrecy, and limited perspective by these institutions
calls for a new public approach with enforcement provisions.

The goal to be achieved is to raise the standards of clinical pharma-
cology by using the most responsible:investigators, These investiga-
tors require well equipped and staffed programs. They also need the
right of full access to the scientific information about the:products
under study. - TSI SR ST S " :

Senator Nerson. May Iinterrupt here?

Dr.Lowinger. Yes;youmay. e

Senator Nerson. What exactly do you mean by that? Do you mean
that when investigators are asked to do some testing of a drug that the
companies do not furnish them all of the scientific information avail-
able about this compound ? .

Dr. Lowinger. My primary concern, Senator, is the fact that often-
times there are a number of people studying the effects of a new
drug on human beings in clinical settings and they do not know who:
the other investigators are and, as a result of this, minor and seem-
ingly irrelevant effects according to one investigator or perhaps an
isolated serious effect are unknown to the other investigators. -

If the investigators knew each other’s names and could communicate
that way they would be more effective and more prompt in assessing
serious toxicity. In other words, if I am investigating a new drug,
it is only by a chance meeting over a cocktail at a scientific meeting that
I discover another doctor in Chicago or Seattle is doing the same thing
and we comparenotes.
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It has been characteristic that I have not been given the names
of other investigators, and that is true of my colleagues who have
been in clinical grug investigations. That is the kind of trade secrecy
which I think is unnecessary and undesirable.

Senator NeLson. Well, if it would benefit the quality of the investi-
gations being conducted by several investigators, why isn’t it simply
automatic that the company would furmsh the information they -
accumulate, and the names of the other investigators? Why wouldn’t
that just automatically be done if it is of scientific value?

Dr. Lowincer. I think it should automatically be done. I can’t
say what the motivation is. I can only speculate about that, Senator.
But I think it very desirable that this be part of our pattern of future
drug investigations.

Senator Nrrson. You don’t see any disadvantage to it? In other
words, if a contracting company has a number of medical schools and
individual investigators investigating a drug, there is no disadvantage
to the scientific value of the proceedings if all of them know what
the others have found out ?

Dr. Lowinger. No; I can see no disadvantage to investigators being
identified as doing new drug studies if they are in fact so doing. This
is characteristic of the National Institutes of Health which publishes
lists each year of everyone doing all kinds of studies, and everyone
knows what everyone else is doing and can communicate informally,
outside official Government and public channels. I think that is very
desirable. I can see no disadvantage to it.

Senator Nerson. Thank you. Please go ahead.

Dr. Lowrnger. There is a need for a federally sponsored institute
which will fund and supervise drug research and psychopharmacology
with a special emphasis on new drug clinical investigation. Such an
institution while federally controlled and funded should rely heavily
on the use of outstanding scientific civilian consultants much in the
fashion of the National Institutes of Health committee system. The
work they approve should be conducted by universities and institutes,
which conform to the highest standards of science in personnel, equip-
ment and research design.

The pharmaceutical industry would not be relieved of its obliga-
tion to demonstrate the efficacy and safety of its products but there
would be a Federal capability which would set standards and en-
force them, The primary involvement of the FDA with food, cosmetics,
and manufacturing indicates that this new research program should
be conducted separately.

Senator NeLsoN. May I interrupt again?

You say the pharmaceutical industry would not be relieved of its
obligation to demonstrate the efficacy and safety of the products.
Are you suggesting that the company which is having its drug tested
and which will be making a New Drug Application follow the same
proceedings it does now in developing its NDA but in addition to
that there be an independent experiment, investigation, conducted by
anothersource? '

Dr. Lowineer. Yes; I am suggesting that.

Senator NeLsoN. So would you have the independent agency, what-
‘ever it may be, conduct a comprehensive investigation of the drug that

81-280—69—pt, 10—
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would stand on its own without any proof of efficacy and safety by
the companies themselves ?

Dr. Lowinezr. Well, I can see such an agency making any one of
several decisions. I can see them conducting their own survey, funded,
perhaps, by the pharmaceutical industry. I can see them supervising
and approving research protocols for investigations by the pharma-
ceutical company, or some combination of these patterns. But the
mmportant thing, I think, is to have a Federal scientific capability in
new drug evaluations which we simply don’t have now, and in this
way we can either fund these investigations out of Federal or industry
funds, we can supervise them or we can conduct them as a Federal
agency.

Senator NeLsoN. So, as I understand it, the company that desires
to market the new drug will conduct its own proceedings as it does
now, its own investigations, contracting with individuals and research
groups and prove 1its own case just as it now does for NDA, and
then additionally, there would be an independent agency that may
set some standards or supervise whatever the private company does
and which may also conduet investigations of its own. Who makes
the final decision onthe NDA ?

Dr. Lowingrr. Well, that decision is now made by the Food and
Drug Administration, is my understanding.

Senator NeLson. Yes, it 1s.

Would you leave it there? They would then evaluate the NDA by
the company as well as the independent investigation done by this
other agency and, using both of them, approve or disapprove the NDA,
is that what you are suggesting ? -

Dr. Lowincer. I am suggesting that the approval of new drugs be
taken out of the FDA and be placed with this new institute of phar-
macology leaving the FDA to 1ts many present functions, supervising
manufacturing and setting other kinds of standards.

Senator Nerson. And you are talking only about new drugs now ?

Dr. Lowinerr. Yes. My own experience has been in the clinical
human trial on sick or ill individuals of new drugs. I have had no
direct personal experience with the many other problems the FDA
supervises, food, cosmetics, manufacturing, and so on. I am com-
menting about clinical pharmacology which is only a part of pharma-
cology, not basic pharmacology, which is the animal work.,

It is of importance that each investigator be required by law to
send a copy of each of his reports to the appropriate Federal agency,
which at the present time is the Food and Drug Administration.

Senator NerLson. You think the investigator should send a copy of
his report directly tothe appropriate Federal agency ?

Dr. Lowineer, Yes; I do, Senator.

Senator Nerson. The present practice is that that report, the in-
vestigational information, goes to the company ¢

Dr. Lowineer. Yes; that isthe present practice.

Senator Nerson. And it is their responsibility to furnish the FDA
with it.

Dr. LowinNeEr. Yes.

Senator NeLson. Which they sometimes in the past have not done.

Dr. Lowineer., Yes. Such a law will close the loopholes about re-
porting new drug findings on safety and efficacy to the Federal
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Government, This will do away with any possibility of misunder-
standing, delay, and omission. The Government office which receives
this data needs a staff to evaluate and communicate about these
reports. . ’

Senator Nrrson. If I may interrupt again—-

Dr. LowiNgEr. Yes.

Senator NELsonN. An investigator, I assume, may develop some
rather elaborate detailed reports on an investigation which extend
over a period of time, what about the simple mechanics of producing:
an extra copy ? ,

Dr. Lowrncer. Actually that is not a serious problem. I was sug-
gesting that the investigator be obliged to send perhaps a report once:
a year, and his final report to the appropriate Government agency,
and this is, this would be a relatively small volume of information:
but a very important type of data. In other words, I am not suggest-
ing the investigator be obliged to send his research design or all the
paperwork he generates about the subjects in his study, but rather to
report once a year and his final report, which is, generally speaking
in my case, two or three typed pages. e

Senator Newson. In which you draw conclusions, from what youw
have found as to the effects, and side effects, is that what you are
saying? '

Dr. Lowincer. Yes; that is correct.

Senator Nerson. So if there were questions of efficacy or safety
which the investigator had found, that would be inthe report that
would go to the FDA ? '

Dr. Lowincer. Yes. This would be in each of these reports since
nearly all these studies are concerned with both efficacy and safety:
Finally, the veil of secrecy around new drug development needs rad-
ical reappraisal in the interests of public safety. X

New drug investigators need to be informed about the produects
that are under investigation. In this way if two scientists are work-
ing on a new drug in different parts of the country, they will know
about the full effects of the studies each is conducting. The minor and
seemingly irrelevant drug effects noted may be better understood by
the doctors studying the same product. It has been characteristic in
the past that each investigator studying a new drug did not know
the others who were conducting similar mvestigations in other parts
of the country. This led to a delay and sometimes, a loss of valuable
scientific information.

A drug surveillance study by Borda in the August 26, 1968, Journal
of the American Medical Association shows that 85 percent of hos-
pital patients on a medical service have adverse drug reactions. The
frequent use of potent drugs to treat disease demands better methods
and more safeguards. The prevention of dangerous drug reactions
begins with the evaluation of the drug. The improvement of the eval-
uation of the new drugs requires direct reporting by investigators
to the Government, the free exchange of information among scien-
tists and a National Institute of Pharmacology.

Senator Nerson. The National Institute of Pharmacology—is this
the inl(ile%)endent agency to which you were referring earlier in your
remarks? g
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Dr. Lowineer. Yes; I have simply given it this name for dramatic

‘emphasis. ‘

enator NeLson. Under the present system of drug evaluation—
did you conduct your investigations as part of a proceeding of the
rmedical school itself?

Dr. Lowineer. Yes; that is correct.

Senator Nerson. What was the arrangement? Was the arrange-
ment to conduct the investigation between you and the company
or between you and the medical school or how was that handled ¢

Dr. Lowinger. Usually the initial contact was made by the com-
pany to myself or to another member of the faculty. If it was another
member of the faculty or another scientist in another laboratory, the
matter was referred to me, and ordinarily the arrangements were
made between the institution with which I was assoclated and the
company. I simply represented my institution in making the arrange-
ments.

Senator NerLson. Was some kind of a contractual arrangement
made?

Dr. Lowinaer. Ordinarily the kind of contract that exists in these
matters is an exchange of letters in which I am asked to do some-
thing in writing and T reply that I will do so, and we set forth our
agreement in that form. On occasion I was asked to fill out a Federal
Government form which was also sent to the company duplicatin
or amplifying some of the information in the letter between mysel%
and the company.

Senator Nerson. Is this a personal, private contract or agreement
between you and the compahy or is 1t an agreement between the
school, the dean of the medical school or somebody else, the institution
itself and the company ?

Dr. LowineEr. It is an agreement between the Lafayette Clinic
which is the department of psychiatry of Wayne State University,
and the pharmaceutical company in which I act as the representative
of the Lafayette Clinic. But you are quite right, it is between the
medical school department in question and the company.

Senator Nerson. Are you pald a fee for your investigational work?

Dr. Lowinger. No; I am not. The company pays for expenses over
and above the ordinary cost of salaries and laboratory procedures. So
they pay expenses to the department of psychiatry in the Lafayette
Clinic for the work that is being done. ,

Senator Nerson. But you are not paid anything in addition to
your salary with the clinie, is that right ¢

Dr. Lowinger. No; I am not. I would regard that as an undesirable
state of affairs. -

Senator Nerson. In making the arrangement with the school or
the clinic, do they pay the school, then, for the time that you use
in doing their investigation on their product? In other words, if
you spend half the time on it, that is half your salary, do they pay
that or don’t they?

Dr. Lowineer. No; they don’t, Senator, and I think that is one
of the problems in clinical pharmacology. The things they pay are
considerably below the real cost, and I think the reason is the prob-
lem you identified. In other words, they pay for laboratory work,
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for secretarial time and for some time by resident physicians, but
they do not pay for any proportion of my salary or for the other
kinds of institutional upkeep that go into running a research pro-
gram. I would hope that with the development of the new Gov-
ernment institute that clinical pharmacology would become better
supported.

Iéenatvor Nrewson. Let me see, is your university publicly supported #

Dr. Lowincer. Yes; Wayne State University is a State university
under a board of governors and money for salaries of faculty comes
from the State legislature.

a Senaétor NEeLson. It comes under the university board of regents,
oes it ?

Dr. Lowincer. Yes, that is correct, Senator. And in order to clarify
this, I am at Lafayette Clinic which is the department of psychiatry
at Wayne State University, but is an institution of the State depart-
ment, of mental health which is likewise supported by tax money
but is not directly under the board of regents of the university.

Senator NeLson. What do the firms pay for then? What are they
paying for when they contract with your department?

Dr. Lowineer. They are paying for the cost of laboratory tests.

Senator NersoN. What do you mean by laboratory tests—the mate-
rials and equipment ?

Dr. Lowincer. They are paying a proportion of the technician’s
time. In other words, the head of the laboratories does not have a pro-
portion of his salary paid. They are paying for technicians’ time to
complete extra work in the laboratory. The workweek can be extended
by the use of this extra technicians’ salary money.

Senator NeLson. Who are the technicians? Are they students?

Dr. Lowineer. No. The technicians are full-time employees.

Senator Nerson. Do they pay only for the overtime put in by the
technician or do they ’

Dr. Lowineer. It is assumed that the technicians in the research
and clinical laboratory of a department have a full or even above a
full workload to do. If we ask the director of our laboratory to under-
take a certain number of blood and urine tests in connection with a
new drug investigation, he quite correctly points out to me that this
is going to interfere or hold up some of the work that his laboratory
is doing. So we add a proportion of money to his budget, which he
may use by extending the work hours of his technicians, using over-
time to complete the workload that wouldn’t ordinarily get done be-
cause of this new work which has come into the schedule.

Senator NeLson. So then the objective here is simply to pay the
salary cost or time cost that the technician puts in for research on the
contract, is that correct?

Dr. Lowinerr. That is correct. Of course, work in a laboratory like
the one I am describing goes in cycles and it may be that he doesn’t
need that extra time until a little later, so he has that money avail-
able tohim.

Senator Nerson. That is one item of cost. Materials or whatever
is another item. What other items are there? Is there an overhead cost
for the use of the lab—general overhead ?

Dr. Lowineger. We have never had that in the budgets that I have
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prepared or been familiar with. I think that should be in these budgets
but we have never put that in. : , ,

The other items include secretarial costs, and the costs of time for
work on the projéct by resident physicians.

Senator Nerson. What do you mean by time of resident physicians?

Dr. Lowineer. We assume that the time spent by doctors in the
training program who fill out forms and carry out more extensive
studies of patients than they would ordinarily do is a legitimate budg-
etary charge. So that comes into making up the total costs, and also
we have additional secretarial work so we introduce a secretarial
charge, whatever the hourly rate is in our institution at the time the
study is being done. .

. Senator NeLsoN. Why do they pay some amount for the residents’
time and none for yours, as the primary researcher, the one in charge
of the project? - :

Dr. Lowineer. I have no good answer for that question, Senator.
It simply has been the custom. This has contributed to part of the
problem, which is a kind of financial anemia of this kind of research
program which is inadequately funded as compared to the adequately
funded research of the National Institutes of Health. They do pay
full institutional costs, including the senior investigators and an over-
head to the institution. I think we have fallen into the habit of using
these small stipends rather than a realistic appraisal of the full costs.
At least I have been guilty of this practice over the years.

Senator Nrrson: Well, as I have examined some of the agreements
‘that are made between NIH and the University of Wisconsin on any
Federal contracting, of which there is a great deal, they always pay
the full salaries of everyone involved. They pay it and they compute an
overhead cost of the physical facilities. If 10 people use a facility and
-you add two from outside, then one-twelfth of the overhead costs, in-
sofar as personnel are concerned, ought to be assigned to each of the
additional people and paid for outside. Furthermore, many times they
have a-certain amount in addition to cover unanticipated costs.

If this is the general practice, it raises an interesting question. Why
should any publicly supported institution in this country-——why should
the taxpayers in any State be paying the cost of investigations which
are being done in behalf of a profit-oriented corporation? Why
-shouldn’t the corporation pay all of it# I know this isn’t new. I had a
comment from:Morton Mintz’ book yesterday, I don’t believe I read
it into the record, in which a study was made of the fact that the com-
panies end up using institutions, public and private, to get what
amounts to subsidized research. They then turn around and put the
product on the market, at a profit, and I might say, at a handsome
. profit, in many of the cases we looked into. I am curious to know why
public institutions tolerate it. I don’t know why the heads of the med-
1cal schools and presidents of the universities don’t say to the drug com-
pany, “You will pay on a basis that covers the total cost and there has
to be some benefit to the university or why should we let you use the
facilities ¢” ’

If this practice is acceptable, I don’t know why General Motors
shouldn’t get subsidized research at our universities, or for that matter,
anybody else. It is rather a puzzle. I realize that is not a determination
of yours. This is a practice which has been going on for many, many
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years, but it is one that interests me and I think our committee ought
to pursue it further. I don’t know why the pharmaceutical industry
should be paying on a less equitable basis than the Federal Government,
which has lots of research done by the great private and public institu-
tions of America.

I have had to listen to quite a bit from the drug companies about the
high cost of research. I just wish I could get research done for myself
on that basis if I were in private enterprise some place.

Mr. Gordon, did you have something?

Mr. Gorpoxn. Yes.

Mr. Chairman, in the early part of Dr. Lowinger’s statement he
refers to Dornwal, a product of Wallace & Tiernan, and the subcommit-
tee has documents on this particular subject in its files, including a
letter to the Attorney General from the Food and Drug Administra-
tion,! in which the FDA asks the Justice Department to prosecute this
company. Let me read a couple of paragraphs:

The indictment charges violation of 18 USC 1000 based upon the acts of de-
fendants in knowingly and willfully concealing material information and sub-
mitting and causing submission of false and fictitious statements, in writing and
orally as to material facts, to the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare,
Food and Drug Administration in a matter within the jurisdiction of the Food
and Drug Administration.

Between January 27, and October 11, 1961, 28 such contacts were made by the
defendants in which they knowingly and wilfully concealed material facts from
Food and Drug Administration, to wit, medical evidence that Dornwal was the
causative agent of a severe and often fatal blood dyscrasia in man. Furthermore,
subsequent to the submission of the New Drug Application for the drug Dornwal,
the defendants made 10 mail submissions to the Food and Drug Administration
concerning the New Drug Application in which false and fictitious statements
and representations were made concerning the safety and lack of serious side
effects in the use of Dornwal.

Apparently some people also died as a result of taking the drug,
and T ask that the relevant material in the committee files be put into
the hearing record. ’

Senator Nrrson. That will be put in the record. I think that is one
of a number of cases that does support the concept that you talked
about, Dr. Lowinger, of having some independent evaluation, so that
the public would be protected against cases like this which may occur
from time to time.

Mr. Goroon. Mr. Chairman, there is another case which, I don’t
think, Dr. Lowinger referred to. Here is another letter on the drug
called Flexin, which was manufactured by McNeil Laboratories, a sub-
sidiary of Johnson & Johnson, in which the FDA asked the Attorney
General to institute criminal proceedings.

Senator NrLson. For the same reason ?

Mr. Gorpon. For the same reason. The offenses complained of were
committed in 1959 and 1961, the knowing and willful concealing of
material information and the submission of false and fictitious state-
ments in writing to the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.
Apparently some people died of hepatitis which they contracted as a
result of taking this drug.

- T ask that the relevant material of this case also be put in the record.

1'See pp, 401016, infra.
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Senator Nerson. This will be done. Thank you very much, Doctor.
We appreciate your very fine contribution to tﬂe hearings.

SThe supplemental information submitted by Dr. Lowinger
follows:)

Date of report FDA record

Company Drug to company of report
Armour Pharmaceutical Co_............ LUStICA. o e eeemr e ccecvemmnc e amcaaanan Nov. 30,1962..... Yes.
Ayerst Laboratories.....cecemeoccanmann SUVIN e e cceecmcccec e nccemam—ne July 16,1957 Yes.

) . Aug.6,1957__....
Ciba Pharmaceutical Products._._...... Serpasil. .. ovoeeeaimn i Dec. g, {954 ...... No.
ec. 9, 1955 ...
Geigy Pharmaceuticals._ .- oo occeaunae Tofranil. e caee e ccermecccnaaas Feb.24,1960.._.. Yes.
May 27, 1960.
Nov. 7,1
Feb, 13,
Mar, 4, 1965
. January 1966
Eli Lilty & Co... e © mp d ¥ (or) Compound 18132 (or) Jan. 10, 1957..._.. No.
ran,
Lloyd, Dabney & Westerfield............ Benactzine.. .. oo oo July 25, 1956____..
National Drug Co..ooo oo Contergan (or) Covatin (or) Thalidomide.. Mar. 11, 1960,
5 Methgylnonyl 0XQIAN. o oo ceeccmiaeae Jan.6, {958. 7707
Parke-Davis & Co - €139 - Aug. 26,
Pfizer Laboratories...eeuceeeveruceacan LT Y February 1960.
May 27, 1960
Nov. 7, 1960
Feb. 18, 1963
Mar. 4, 1965,
January 1966. .
A H. Robbins Cooooromcaeancccaann M?henoxalone (or) AHR233 (or) Trepi~ Apr. 20, 1959
., one, ar, 11, 1
Roche Laboratorie: Marplan...ceeeeececcecevncecacnannann Feb. 19,
27
[T 11T, N
Riker Laboratories. cocoooceernnnnnnnss Riker 548 (or) Trimeglamide
Deaner. .ceoce omanacnnn
Rauwiloid. o oo coo e cmeie et
Sandoz Pharmaceuticals. ... _.._......_ LSD25___.
Smith, Kline & French_.... e eveecnee SKF 7003 (or) -Proformiphen
SKF 385 (or) Parnate. . _ocoooee o
Stelazine.

Squibb Institute for Medical Research..... Raudixin..

Upjohn Co.. ... U-12480E
allace & Tiernan_.... Dornwal
Wyeth Laboratories. WY 2149
Sparine.. ..
Winthrop Laboratories. Win 12,267 c e ee

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
Washington, D.C., March 29, 1968.
PAur LOwWINGER, M.D.,
Department of Psychiatry, Wayne State University, School of Medicine
Detroit, Mich.

Dear Dr. Lowinger: This acknowledges your letter of February 5, 1968.

We appreciate your kind indulgence throughout the lengthy investigation under-
taken to determine whether reports you submitted to various pharmaceutical
manufacturers where in turn submitted to the Food and Drug Administration in
accordance with the existing legal requirements.

Our investigation has revealed close compliance with reguirements in effect at
the time your studies were conducted and reported to the manufacturers, The at-
tached summary will carry a notation “Not Required” in such instances. As we
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stated in our letter of December 28, 1967 there was no requirement prior to passage
of the Kefauver-Harris Drug Amendments of 1962 that FDA be advised of all in-
vestigators and investigations conducted.

However, products marketed under the new drug provisions of the Act prior
to 1962 are currently being evaluated by the National Academy of Sciences of the
National Research Council.

Additionally, the manufacturers of prescription drugs are required to provide
the medical profession with full information necessary for the safe and effective
administration of the drug for the condition for which it is recommended in the
labeling. Such required information includes side effects, precautions to be ob-
served and contraindications. Such labeling information is periodically reviewed
to insure compliance with the requirements of the Act.

Regulation 130.13 of the New Drug Regulations currently makes it mandatory
for a firm to advise FDA of all investigators and investigations conducted. A copy
of this section of the regulations is attached for your information.

We have terminated our investigation with the feeling that requirements in
existence at the time were met. We believe this has been a valuable study and we
wish to express our appreciation of your interest and cooperation in this matter.

Sincerely yours,
HerserT L. LEY, Jr, M.D.,
Director, Bureau of Medicine.

Firm Product Comments
Armour Pharmaceutical Co... Listica. ... caooo Dr. Lowinger's report of Nov, 30, 1962, was included in the
firm's submission. K
Ayerst Laboratories........- SUVIeN. oo ammmm On Sept. 23, 1957, firm submitted 2 letters and a report en-

titled ““Final Clinical Report on Suvren.”" Firm also sub-
mitted the report.*‘Outpatient . Drug - Therapy -Evaluation
&rojeg%i alsoa report.entitled *‘Explanation and:Data on

Ciba Pharmaceutical Corp..__ Serpasil__ oo ooao_oei Dr. Lowinger's reports of Dec. 9, 1954, and Dec. 9, 1955, were
., ! not submitted. Not required. .
GQIEY Phar tical - Tofranil. Dr. Lowinger’s reports were included in the NDA sub
Eti Lilly & Co._.. --- Ultran DrNLt inge '3 report of Jan. 10, 1957, was not submitted.
ot required.
Lioyd Dabney & Westerfield.. Benactyzine.............__ A Iet.grdaqnd 3 page report date July 26, 1956, were sub-
mitted.
National Drug Co Contergan. ._oovocacuo_o The Mar. 11, 1960, report entitled ‘‘lnterim Results in a

Comparative Modified Double Blind Study of Tranquilizers
in Psychiatric Outpatients” was submitted.
DO Methylnonyl Dioxolane....._ No IND or NDA filed therefore no submission by firm of Dr.
Lowinger’s report of Jan. 6, 1968. Not required.
A. H. Robins CO.ceueunnecn-s Meph lone. .. ........ Report of Apr. 20, 1959, was included in NDA for Lederle,
repidone—Letter of June 10, 1960, authorized Robinson
to Lederle’s NDA for its Mephenoxalone sub.

Parke, Davis & Co.......... [ 2 N NoNII:D or [\IDCI‘\ filed—Dr. Lowinger's report was submitted.
ot required.

Chas. Pfizer & Co. .o _coceuoe Niamido oo eecacccan Repoits \gere submitted by firm.

Roche Labs__.. - Marplan._. - May 27, 1960, and Mar. 4, 1965, reports were submitted.

...... No reference to either the capsules or reports tablets.
Studies were discontinued on June 10, 1963, Dr. Lowinger’s
report of Nov. 17, 1958, was not submitted.

Submitted as part of annual report of Aug. 6, 1964, was
bibliography section which included 3 references Dr.
Lowinger. No other reports were located.

No reference to Dr. Lowinger's reports of Mar. 21, 1955, or
Dec. 9, 1955, were located. Not required.

- IND 305 listed Dr. Lowinger as an investigator. IND 302 con-

tained references to Dr. Lowinger as follows: (a) a letter

dated Apr. 20, 1966, to Mr. Craig D. Burrell of Sandoz;

(b) 2 letters dated Apr. 11, 1966, and May 18, 1968, to

Dr. Lowinger from the firm; (c) a statement listing the

amounts of LSD-25 Psilocybin "given to Dr. Lowinger.

No clinical reports submitted by Dr. Lowinger located.

Do...
Riker Labs

Smith, Kline & French....._. Proformiphen....occeeannn No IND or NDA filed-no reference to Dr. Lowinger reports of
Feb. 19 or Feb. 23, 1959, was located. Not required.
DO wo. Pamate. ... Report of Apr. 8, 1959, was submitted.
Do. . Stelazine. Report of July 24, 1964, was submitted.
Squibb.._. RaudiXin. - ccevecncneacnnn Reports o(fj Mar. 21 and Dec. 9, 1955, were not located. Not
required.
Upjohn Co___...... R, U-12480 E- ool Studies were discontinued on Mar. 1, 1963. Report of Decem-
. : ber 1962 or January 1963 were not submitted. Not required.
Wallace & Tiernan_.o....-... Dorawal_.oe e The 1961 report was not located. Not required.
Wyeth Labs. cooocaen oo Equanile e viccracccarnns Report of July 24, 1964, was submitted. Other report (Nov.
, 1960, Oct, 8, 1962, and Feb, 13, 1963) were not. lo-
. cated. Not required.
DO Sparine. .. eeeooooocacan The October 1956 report was not located in the NDA files.
Winthrop Labs. .. .ccoacaeaan iN12-267 - emeeemnnan No IND or NDA filed. No reference to Apr. 1, 1960, iocated.

Not required.
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(The supplemental information submitted by Mr. Gordon follows:)

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE,

Co : Washington, D.C., June 5, 1961.
The HONORABLE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Department of Justice,
Washington, D.C.

Drag Mr. ATTORNEY GENERAL: We request the institution of eriminal proceed-
ings under Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001, against Wallace & Tiernan,
Inc., 25 Main Street, Belleville, New Jersey (a Delaware Corporation) and the
following individuals, all employees of Wallace & Tiernan, Inc. at the time of
the alleged offense: : )

Charles B. Hough, M.D., Medical Director, Maltbie Laboratories Division,
‘Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.

Robert T. Conner, Ph. D., Successively Director of Research and Develop-
ment for Maltbie Laboratories Division and Strasenburgh Laboratories
Divigion, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.

John F. Reinhard, Ph. D., Successively Director of Pharmacology Labora-
tories for Maltbie Laboratories Division and Strasenburgh Laboratories
Division, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.

Harold O. Thomas, Sales Manager, Maltbie Laboratories Division, Wallace
& Tiernan, Inc., Now with Strasenburgh Laboratories Division in a sales
capacity.

Henry C. Marks, Staff Director of Research, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.

Harold W, Crogan, Vice President, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc., Manager of
Maltbie Laboratories Division. -

Robert T. Browning, Executive Vice President, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.
(now President).

Robert J. Strasenburgh II, President, Strasenburgh Laboratories Division,
Wallace & Tiernan, Inc., Vice President, Wallace & Tiernan, Inec.

The offense complained of was committed between January 27, 1961, and
October 18, 1961, and it involves the knowing and willful causing of material
facts to beé concealed and false and fictitious statements and representations
to be made in a matter within the jurisdiction of the Food and Drug Adminis-
tration. ) o

NATURE OF VIOLATION ALLEGED

The indictment charges violation of 18 U.S.C. 1001 based upon the acts of
the defendants in knowingly and willfully concealing material information, and
submitting and causing the submission of false and fictitious statements, In writ-.
ing and orally as to material facts, to the Department of Health, Education and
Welfare, Food and Drug Administration in a matter within the jurisdiction
of the Food and Drug Administration. On May 13, 1959, Wallace & Tiernan, Inc.
submitted to the Food and Drug Administration, pursuant to section 505 of
the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act [21 U.S.C. 8551, a New Drug Applica-
tion for a drug known as “Dornwal”, Thig application was made conditionally
effective on April 16, 1959. In the letter to Wallace & Tiernon, Inc. which made
the application conditionally effective, the firm was notified that a label state-
ment limiting the duration of treatment by this drug to three months would
have to be maintained until the safety for prolonged use had been established.
In the same letter the firm was notified that if further experience with the drug
showed it to be unsafe for use, the effectiveness of the New Drug Application No.
11-973 could be suspended.

Subsequently, the firm made mail, telephone and personal contact with the
Food and Drug Administration concerning the New Drug Application for
“Dornwal”’. Between January 27, 1961 and October 11, 1961, 28 such contacts were
made by the defendants in which they knowingly and willfully concealed material
facts from the Food and Drug Administration, to wit, medical evidence that
“Dornwal”’ was the causative agent of a severe and often fatal blood dyscrasia
(disorder) in man. Furthermore, subsequent to the submission of the New Drug
Application for the drug “Dornwal”, the defendants made 10 mail submissions to
the Food and Drug Administration concerning the New Drug Application in which
false and fictitious statements and representations were made concerning the
safety and lack of serious side effects in the use of “Dornwal”.

A discussion of the count and the evidence already acquired in regard to the
count is contained in the two loose-leaf notebooks transmitted with this letter,
Further material has been collected and we will gladly furnish it if you so desire.
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BACKGROUND

The defendant corporation has for several years been a manufacturer of phar-
maceuticals, The acts alleged took place shortly after acquisition of another:
corporation, Maltbie Laboratories. The acquired corporation had developed a
New Drug, subsequently referred to as “Dornwal”, Dr. Crane was the medical
director for Wallace & Tiernan, Inc. during the period of final development of the
drug. He felt the drug was therapeutically ineffective and this resulted in dis-
agreements with the management which led to his severance from the firm. Dr.
John Vincent Scudi, under whose direction research and development of “Dorn-
wal” was carried out, stated that he warned the management, and many of the
individual defendants, that “Dornwal” was a compound which could cause
agranulocytosis, a form of blood dyscrasia.

After laboratory and clinical trials, a New Drug Application No. 11-973 was
submitted and made conditionally effective. The firm then marketed the product
throughout the country. The “Dornwal” labeling approved by the Food and Drug
Administration limited the use of the product to 3 months. In order to remove this
sales inhibiting restrietion, the company proceeded to supply the Food and Drug
Administration with further clinical, pharmacological, and toxicological evidence
of safety. The firm submitted supplements to the New Drug :Application between:
October, 1959 and October, 1960. In a transmittal for one such supplement dated.
October 31, 1960, the firm reported that a patient to whom “Dornwal’”’ had been
administered had developed a blood dyscrasia. However, the company noted that
the patient had been taking many other drugs and that it was highly unlikely
that “Dornwal” had been the cause of the blood dyscrasia. In a reply letter dated
December 29, 1960, . the Food and Drug Administration notified the firm that the
Supplemental Application of October 81, 1961 would be considered incomplete
until all available details of this case of blood dyscrasia were obtained and pre-
sented to the Food and Drug Administration. In a communication of late January
of 1961 to the Food and Drug Administration, concerning the case, great em-
phasis was placed by the defendants upon the use of other drugs in order to con-
vince the Food and Drug Administration that “Dornwal” could not have been the
causative agent. However, prior to this January, 1961 letter the firm had been
notified of an additional case of blood dyscrasia in which “Dornwal” wag strongly
implicated as the causative agent. =

It will be clearly demonstrated that Dr. Hough and the other individual de-
fendants had full knowledge of this later case when providing evidence to con-
vinee the Food and Drug Administration that the previous case of blood dyscrasia
was not caused by “Dornwal.” In the process of concealing and making false state-
ments and representations, the defendants concealed from the Food and Drug
Administration, and from the medical profession, significant information which
created a threat to the public health. Before this concealment was finally discov-
ered by the Food and Drug Administration, 11 cases of blood dyscrasia attribut-
able to “Dornwal” had occurred. When it became clear that some of the physi-
cians, whose patients had developed blood dyscrasia, upon the use of “Dornwal,”
were planning to publish the reports of their adverse experience, Dr. Hough rec-
ommended that the Food and Drug Administration be notified at once. However,
even then the Food and Drug Administration was not so notified. In October of
1961, while attending a medical conference, Dr. Frances O. Kelsey, then a medical
officer of the Food and Drug Administration, came across information of a case of
blood dyscrasia caused by the use of “Dornwal”. When contacted in regard to this
case, the defendants admitted they knew of five other such cases. Subsequently,
the defendants were requested to submit full information on all cases of blood
dyscrasia of which they had knowledge. A total of eleven cases were reported
to the Administration. The New Drug ‘Application for “Dornwal” was suspended
on January 19, 1962, by order of Commissioner Larrick of the Food and Drug
Administration.

VENUE

In view of the provisions of 21 U.8.C. 355, for the filing of New Drug Applica-
tions with the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare, in the District of
Columbia, the venue in regard to a violation of 18 U.8.C. 1001, in the case of a
New Drug Application, the concealment of material facts and causing false and
fictitious statements to be made in a report to an agency of the United States
Government, must be placed in the District of Columbia, the District in which the
office of the Secretary is located.
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WITNESSES

_ The principal witnesses will be former employees of the defendant corporation
who will testify to the knowledge of the corporation and the individual defendants
of the danger involved in the drug “Dornwal” and of the adverse reactions. It
may also be desirable, on trial, to have the testimony of some of the physicians
who submitted reports of adverse side effects to the defendants. There will also
be considerable documentary evidence in the form of letters, memoranda, data
sheets, and monthly reports which will show the fact that all the individual
defendants had knowledge of the adverse reaction produced by “Dornwal” at the
times that they communicated with the Food and Drug Administration, and
concealed this knowledge from the Food and Drug Administration and made
falge and fictitious statements to the Food and Drug Admiristration as to the
safety and absence of adverse side effects in the drug “Dornwal”.

RESPONSIBILITY OF THE DEFENDANTS

. The defendant company and individual defendants willfully concealed ma-
terial facts and made false and fictitious statements and representations to the
Food and Drug Administration. The defendants knew of cases of blood dys-
crasia resulting from the use of “Dornwall”. They concealed reports of cases of
blood dyscrasia with knowledge of the importance of this information and the fact
that the Food and Drug Administration should be informed of it. In the many
communications with the Food and Drug Administration, for which the indi-
vidual defendants and the corporation are responsible, there were false and
fictitions statements as to the safety of “Dornwal” and the complete absence of
serious side effects. The individuals, as the responsible officers of the corpora-
tion, are responsible for the occurrence of the acts.

It is requested that if the Indictment is changed, the United States Attorney
furnish ws with a copy thereof. Also, that we be kept informed of the progress of
the case and other cases that may arise from it, and their dispositions. Upon re-
quest, we shall be glad to furnish any such further assistance as may be pos-
gible. The services of those who have conducted the investigation and counsel who
assisted are available at your request.

Sincerely yours,
WiLriaM W. GoODRICH,
Assistant General Counsel, Food and Drug Division.

By direction enclosures [omitted].

DrPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,
Washington, D.C., April 20, 196}4.
The Honorable ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Department of Justice,
Washington, D.C.

DreAR MER. ATTORNEY GENERAL: We request the institution of criminal pro-
ceedings under Title 18, United States Code, Section 1001, against the McNeil
Laboratories, Inc., Fort Washington, Pennsylvania, and the following individ-
uals, employees of the McNeil Laboratories at the time of the alleged offenses:

Robert 1. McNeil, Jr., Chairman of the Board, McNeil Laboratories, Inc.
James Shaffer, M.D., Director, Division of Clinical Investigation, Mec-

Neil Laboratories, Inec.
and any others who may have shared responsibility for the alleged offenses.

The offenses complained of were committed between 1959 and 1961 and involve
the knowing and willful concealing of material information, and the submission,
and causing of the submission of false and fictitious statements in writing to the
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Food and Drug Administration
in a matter within the jurisdiction of the Food and Drug Administration,

There is transmitted herewith a suggested form of criminal indictment enclosed
in two looseleaf motebooks which also contain a selection from the evidence de-
veloped by the Administration.

NATURE OF VIOLATION ALLEGED

The indictment consists of 8 counts. Four of the counts charge violation of 18
U.S.C. 1001 involving the drug Flexin. These are based upon the acts of defendants
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in knowingly and willfully causing the submission of: a supplemental New Drug
Application on September 28, 1959 [Count I]; a New Drug Application on
January 6, 1960 [Count II]; a document in connection with a New Drug Ap-
plication on March 21, 1960 [Count III]; and a letter in connection with a
New Drug Application on April 17, 1961 [Count IV], which submissions con-
tained statements and representations which were false, fictitious and fraudu-
lent, or which concealed material facts, concerning the safety and lack of side
effects of the drug, Flexin, when used by man. Counts I and IV are concerned
with the drug marketed under the name Flexin, and Counts II and TII involve.
Tablets Triurate, a drug consisting primarily of Flexin.

Counts V through VIII also charge violations of 18 U.S.C. 1001 and involve the
drug Paraflex [Count VI] and two paraflex-containing products : Parafon [Counts.
VII and VIII] and Parafon with Codeine [Count V]. The company is charged.
with knowingly and willfully causing the submission of: A New Drug Ap-
plication for Parafon with Codeine on May 18, 1959 [Count V]; a Supple-
mental New Drug Application for Paraflex on June 10, 1960 [Count VI]; a
Supplemental New Drug Application for Parafon on June 10, 1960 [Count VII];
and an additional Supplemental New Drug Application for Parafon on Feb-
ruary 8, 1961 [Count VIII]. Each of the submissions contained false and
fraudulent statements as to the lack of side effects in man associated with use of
the drug involved.

BACKGROUND

The defendant, McNeil Laboratories, Inc., for a number of years has engaged
in the research, development, manufacture, and distribution of drugs in this coun-
try. It is a Pennsylvania corporation. On January 1, 1957, the company became a
wholly owned subsidiary of Johnson and Johnson, Inc., but has retained its sepa-
rate identity. Some of the drugs are New Drugs [drugs defined under the Federal
Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act as not generally recognized by experts to be safe’
and effective for use under the conditions recommended in the labeling. At the
time of these alleged violations, effectiveness was not a part of the definition].
A New Drug may not be legally marketed in this country without a New Drug
Application having been approved by the Food and Drug Administration. Any ap-
plication or supplemental New Drug Application [proposed changes by the holder
of an effective New Drug Application] must include, among other things, full
reports of investigations which have been made to show whether or not such drug
is safe for its intended use. i

Pursuant to these requirements, McNeil Laboratories, Inc., on November 14,
1955, submitted to the Food and Drug Administration a New Drug Application
for Flexin. Data in the application included clinical and pharmacological studies.
The application was made conditionally effective on January 13, 1956. On Decem-
ber 2, 1955, however, a physician had notified the firm that one of his test patients
using Flexin had developed hepatitis and died. On January 5, 1956 a pathologist
who reviewed sections of the liver from the deceased patient had informed the
company that death of the patient may have been due to the drug therapy. The
Food and Drug Administration was not informed. Between April 1956 and July
1956, the company received reports of 5 additional cases of Flexin-related hepa-
titis, and in four of these cases the reporting physician ascribed the damage di-
rectly to the drug. During this period, and until August 1956, the brochure in use
for Flexin bore the following statements “Flexin has produced no irreversible
toxic reactions when administered to patients daily for periods of 6 months”
and that “Anemia, leukopenia, agranulocytosis, jaundice or kidney damage has
not been reported in any patient receiving Flexin.”

In August, the phrase “jaundice or kidney damage” was removed from the
labeling. There was no other change. Between August 1956 and October 13, 1958,
McNeil Laboratories, Inc., received reports of 26 cases of liver damage in Flexin
patients, including 7 deaths. During this time, McNeil Laboratories made several
submissions of information relating to the New Drug Application for Flexin. No
reports of liver damage were made to the Administration. The company took
very little action to investigate the liver damage cases reported to it.

Count I is concerned with the submission by the company of a supplemental New
Drug Application filed pursuant to the provisions of 21 U.8.C. 355 on September 29,
1959. False statements contained in that submission are set out in detail in the
looseleaf notebooks accompanying this letter. Among other false statements are
statements that a lower number of Flexin-associated hepatitis cases had been re-
ported to the firm than was actually the case, false statements concerning a lack of
causal relationship between the drug and hepatitis, and exaggerated reports of
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the extent of the investigation made by the company into the hepatitis cases
reported to it. In addition, no report was made concerning the deaths of patients.

On January 6, 1960 the company filed a New Drug Application for the New
Drug known as Tablets Triurate. One of the major components of that drug is
Flexin. The false and fraudulent statements and representations as well as con-
cealed material facts concerning the safety and lack of serious side effects in-
volved in the use of Flexin form the basis of Count II. These statements involve
the liver damage associated with use of Flexin.

The company, on March 21, 1960, as a part of the New Drug Application origi-
mnally filed on January 6, submitted samples of proposed labeling. In a paragraph
entitled “Side Effects” the only reference to hepatitis and its connection with the
administration of the drug Flexin is a statement that in isolated instances hyper-
sensitivity reactions thought to be due to Flexin have been reported such as
transient reversible renal irritation or hepatitis. The firm had been informed of
50 cases of Flexin-related liver damage including 11 deaths. This is the basis for
‘Count ITII. On April 17, 1961 the firm submitted a request for a change in the
New Drug Application relating to the packaging of Flexin. No reference was made
to the association between the use of Flexin and liver damage. By this time,
the company had learned of at least 57 cases of Flexin-related hepatitis including
15 deaths. This is Count IV.

On July 13, 1961, officials of the company contacted the Food and Drug Admin-
istration and related that the firm had received a considerable number of reports
©of Flexin-related hepatitis, and they believed that the labeling should carry a
stronger warning about these possible peactions. After an exchange of corre-
spondence between the Food and Drug Administration and McNeil Laboratories,
during which the firm sought to devise some way to label the drug to keep it on the
market, the Food and Drug Administration determined that the risks involved
in the use of Flexin outweighed any therapeutic value contributed by its use.
Therefore, on October 13, 1961 the New Drug Application for Flexin, and all
amendments and supplements, were formally suspended by order of the Com-
missioner of Food and Drugs.

Paraflex, a chemical analogue with similar properties to Flexin, was developed
about the same time as Flexin. A New Drug Application was filed on November 1,
1957 for this product, and two New Drug Applications for drugs containing Para-
flex were filed on May 23, 1958. One application concerned Parafon, a mixture of
Paraflex and Tylenol and the other concerned a product called Tablets Paraflex-
Tylenol-Prednisolone which contained the drugs as named. All were made effec-
tive. Between June 28, 1958 and July 15, 1959, McNeil Laboratories had been in-
formed of three cases of hepatitis which occurred during Paraflex therapy.

Count V is concerned with the submission by MecNeil Laboratories of a New
Drug Application for Parafon with Codeine on May 18, 1959. An accompanying
draft of the physicians index card for the product stated ‘“Paraflex . . . has not
caused serious toxic reactions or undesirable effects on . .. liver . ..”. Two
cases of Paraflex-associated hepatitis had by this time been reported to the firm.
‘On June 10, 1960, the company submitted a Supplemental New Drug Application
concerning the basic product Paraflex. An accompanying proposed brochure
stated “Paraflex has produced no serious toxic reactions . . . Daily administra-
tion for as long as one year had produced no evidence of damage to the liver . . .”.
This is Count VI. Count VII involves the submission of a Supplemental New Drug
Application for Parafon on June 10, 1960 which contained wording in its brochure
identical to the above. Count VIII is involved with similar false statements made
in a subsequent New Drug Application for Parafon submitted on February 8,
1961. In addition, the false statements made in each of Counts VI through VIII,
‘were repeated by the company in forwarded specimens of final printed labeling
submitted to the Food and Drug Administration at a later time.

In response to a letter mailed to McNeil Laboratories by the Administration on
August 23, 1961 which had requested reports of hepatitis associated with Flexin
or of any chemically and pharmacologically related chlorzoxazone, the company
admitted that they had received 8 reports of Paraflex-related hepatitis.

RESPONSIBILITY OF THE DEFENDANTS

The defendant éompany and individuals not only furnished false information
in their submissions but also concealed information directly relating to the safety
of Flexin and Paraflex when used by man. Safety, of course, is the prime con-
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sideration in evaluating New Drug Applications. Each of the submissions by the
company to the Food and Drug Administration involved in Counts I through VIII
were signed by Robert L. McNeil, Jr., Chairman of the Board of McNeil Labora-
tories. All of the reports concerning liver damage which were received by the
company from the various doctors were routed directly to Dr. James Shaffer and
Dr. Shaffer signed all correspondence emanating from the firm to the doctors con-
cerning these complaints. The falsification of the documents was s0 wide spread
that one can only conclude that there was a deliberate attempt on the part of the
company and the individual defendants to deceive the Food and Drug Adminis-
tration as to the safety of Flexin and Paraflex.

VENUE

In view of the provigions of 21 U.8.C. 855 for the filing of New Drug Applica-
tions with the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare in the District of
Columbia, the venue in regard to a violation of 18 U.8.C. 1001 must be placed in
the District of Columbia. :

WITNESSES

The principal witnesses in the case will be officials from the New Drug Division
of the Food and Drug Administration who received and reviewed the New Drug
Application and Supplements in regard to the drugs and who, upon request, were
sent copies of the letters written to the company from physicians reporting liver
damage and replies sent to those physicians by the firm. Evidence will also be
obtained by means of subpoenas duces tecum to be issued to McNeil Laboratories
and its parent company, Johnson and Johnson, Inc. A suggested form for such a
subpoena is included in the looseleaf notebooks enclosed with this letter.

STATUS OF THE DRUGS INVOLVED

Flexin was removed from the market on October 13, 1961. This was accom-
plished by a suspension order signed by the Commissioner of Food and Drugs.
No New Drug Application is currently pending for Flexin or Flexion-containing
products. Paraflex is still subject to an approved New Drug Application, but the
company is required to include in the labeling the number of cases in which these
drugs were suspected as being the cause of liver damage.

It is requested that if the Indictment is changed, the United States Attorney
furnish us a copy thereof. Also, that we be kept informed of the progress of the
case and any other cases that may arise from it and their dispositions. Upon re-
quest, we shall be glad to furnish any such further assistance as may be possible.
.The services of those who have conducted the investigation and of counsel who
assisted is available at your request if you feel it may be of any possible assist-
ance to you.

Very truly yours,
WitriaM W, GOODRICH,
Assistant General Counsel, Food and Drug Division.
Enclosures [omitted].

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
Washington, D.C., September 28, 196}4.
Re Proposed prosecution against McNeil Laboratories, Inc., et al., under Title
18 U.8.C. 1001
Mr. Wirrram W. GOODRICH,
Assistant General Counsel, Department of Health, Education, and Welfare,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. GoopricH : This is in reply to your letter of April 20, 1964, to the
Attorney General, concerning the possible violation of Title 18, United States
Code, Section 1001, by McNeil Laboratories, Inc., Robert L. McNeil, Jr., and James
Shaffer, M.D., in connection with the submission of New Drug Applications for
compounds containing the drugs known as Flexin and Paraflex.

As you are no doubt aware, any criminal action which may have arisen by
virtue of falsehoods or omissions in the New Drug Application submitted prior
to April 20, 1959 were already barred by the statute of limitations at the time of
your referral. After a careful review of all the evidentiary material petaining to
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this matter we have concluded that criminal proceedings are not justified as to
later submissions. One of the principal factors in our determination is the fact
that from . time to time the Supplemental Application with reference to Flexin
and Flexin containing compounds contained language which progressively gave
greater recognition to the possibility that Flexin might cause jaundice. This reec-
ognition was highlighted in the September 29, 1959 Application which revealed
that in 82 instances Flexin patients had suffered hepatitis. The literature reported
disclosed that on some occasions the disease had been fatal.

Since the Applications, do therefore, disclose on their face the possibility that
Flexin might cause jaundice, we are of the view that criminal action is not war-
ranted, especially since the Food and Drug Administration medical officers ap-
proved the Applications, including that of September 29, 1959 without further
inquiry concerning the hepatitis cases.

Prosecution is therefore declined.

Sincerely,
HERBERT J. MILLER, Jr.,
Assistant Attorney General, Criminal Division.
By HAroLD P. SHAPIRO,
Chief, Administrative Regulations Section.

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT DIVISION,
SMmite KLINE & FRENOH LABORATORIES,
Philadelphia, Pa., February 20, 1969.
Hon. GAYLORD A. NELSON,
Chairmaon, Senate Subcommittee on Monopoly, Select Committee on Small Busi-
ness, Washington, D.C.

DeAR SENATOR NELSON : A misleading and possibly injurious reference to Smith
Kline & French Laboratories appears in the testimony presented to your Monopoly
Subcommittee on December 18, 1968, by Dr. Paul Lowinger, Associate Professor
of Psychiatry, School of Medicine, Wayne State University.

Dr. Lowinger testified that, for the eriod 1954 through 1966, some 19 drug com-
panies, including Smith Kline & French, had passed along to the Food and Drug
Administration reports on only 9 of the 27 “new drug studies” he transmitted to
them. Whether intended or not, the implication in Dr. Lowinger's testimony is that
the alleged failure of the drug houses to turn his reports over to the Food and
Drug Administration was violative of the federal drug law and contrary to the
best interests of the American public.

This implication is regrettable. Our handling at Smith Kline & French of the
five reports relating to three different drugs received from Dr. Lowinger for the
period in question complied in every detail with applicable federal drug regula-
tions. Moreover, our conduct in these matters conformed to the highest ethical and
scientific standards and we acted in a fully responsible fashion.

Let me place the matter of Dr. Lowinger’s reports to Smith Kline & French and
all relevant facts in proper perspective for the benefit of your Monopoly Subcom-
mittee and those who are following its drug hearings:

1. Dr. Lowinger advised the Monopoly Subcommittee of a report on SK&F 7003
(proformiphen) which he said was sent to our company on February 19, 1959, but
was not then passed on to thé Food and Drug Administration.

In this report, Dr. Lowinger described the result of a clinieal investigation with
this compound in out-patients with symptoms of depression and anxiety. Among
the ten patients described in the report, three reported side effects of tinnitus,
feeling of unreality, dizziness, and rash. Prior to the Drug Amendments of 1962,
there was no requirement to submit information on investigational drugs to the
FDA outside of the NDA procedure. The information on this compound was not
submitted to the FDA because in March 1959 Smith Kline & French management
decided to discontinue the clinical investigation of SK&F 7003 and no NDA was
ever filed.

2. Dr. Lowinger also told the Subcommittee of three reports he sent us regarding
a “double blind study” he made of a number of tranquilizers, including our
‘Stelazine’. Other drugs in Dr. Lowinger’s study were Librium, Equanil, Marplan,
Tofranil, Niamid, and a placebo.

Interim progress reports on the “double blind study” were sent to Smith Kline &
French by Dr. Lowinger on November 7, 1960, and again on February 13, 1963.
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These reports did not contain any information on new or serious side effects and,
thus, were not sent on to the FDA. Such routine reports were not required for
‘Stelazine’ until October 29, 1963, when the FDA approved a supplement to the
new drug application for ‘Stelazine’,

On July 24, 1964, Dr. Lowinger sent Smith Kline & French a final report on his
“double blind study” and, again, there was no reference to any new or serious side
effects. Our records show that this final report was included in our annual report
for ‘Stelazine’ submitted to the FDA on September 24, 1964.

3. Dr. Lowinger’s final mention of Smith Kline & French was in connection with
his report on ‘Parnate’, dated April 8, 1959, a report which he noted was sent on
to the FDA by our company and this is correct.

This Lowinger report was submitted to the FDA as a component of our com-
pany’s new drug application for ‘Parnate’, dated March 2, 1960. Receipt of the
‘Parnate’ including the Lowinger report, was promptly acknowledged by the FDA,

I respectfully request that this letter be made a part of the public record on your
Subcommittee’s hearing held December 18, 1968.

Sincerely yours,
Mavrict R. NanNce, M.D.,
Medical Director.

Senator NersoN. Our next witness is Dr. Franz J. Ingelfinger, editor
of The New England Journal of Medicine; also clinical professor of
medicine at Boston University School of Medicine.

The committee appreciates your taking time to come here today.
Everyone in the medical profession has a high regard for the very
famous magazine of which you are the editor. I find it approvingly re-
ferred to by physicians from all over the United States who have testi-
fied from time to time before this committee.

Doctor, your full statement, including your biographical summary,
will be printed in the record.! You may proceed however you desire.
If you want to depart from the text, to elaborate on any particular
aspect, feel free to do so. , .

I realize that to reduce everything to writing takes a great deal of
time. You may want to comment somewhat more broadly on some as-
pects of your written testimony.

I assume you have no objection if we interrupt with a question from
timeto time ?

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANZ J. INGELFINGER, EDITOR, THE NEW
ENGLAND JOURNAL OF MEDICINE, BOSTON, MASS.

Dr. Incevringer. Thank you very much, Senator Nelson, for asking
me to come here, and I hope we proceed as you proceeded with Dr. Low-
inger, and I will be perfectly ready to answer questions if T can.

Possibly I should amplify a few things. My main reason for being
here, the reason you invited me, I presume, is because I am the editor
of The New England Journal of Medicine. This journal, of which I
have the latest copy with me, fortunately is respected not only by the
medical profession, but also by the lay press. The lay press—I hope this
continues—practically never mentions it without the adjective “pres-
tigious,” and this is not due to me, because the credit belong to my
predecessor, Dr. Joseph Garland. I have been editor of the journal for
a year and a half. He had previously been editor for 20 years.

The journal, I think, is a good example of some of the problems that
one faces with respect to news about drugs and drug advertising.

1 8ee p. 4037, infra.

81-280—69—pt, 10——38
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1t is highly respected. It also has, I believe, the second largest cir-
culation of the regular, not the controlled circulation journals, but the
regular subscription medical journals in the world, the Journal of the
American Medical Association being No. 1.

Senator Nerson. What is the circulation of the New England
Journal ?

Dr. INELFINGER. It is currently 110,000.

Senator Nersow. And how much of that is domestic circulation with-
in the continental United States?

Dr. IncELFINGER. Practically 90 percent of it.

Senator Nerson. Ninety.

Dr. Incerrivaeer. Close to 100,000, somewhat short of 100,000.

Senator NurLson. Out of the total of:

Dr. InaorNeer. Out of 110,000, approximately 90 percent is do-
mestic.

One other thing of, T think, importance, at least to us, is that we have
a very high subscription list among medical students and interns and
residents, that is house officers, people who might be lumped together
as trainees in medicine. About 35,000 of our subscribers are in this
category, roughly a third.

We aTe, we believe, the largest—have the largest circulation in terms
of voluntary subscriptions.

The New England Journal of Medicine is owned by the Massachu-
setts Medical Society, so the only captive audience we have, so to speak,
are %’le members of the Massachusetts Medical Society, some 8,000 in
number. =

So our voluntary subscription of about 100,000, I think, is about the
highest there is of that type. :

ell, I am saying this not to boost the Journal so much as to indi-
cate that even a journal with such favorable and fortunate position
has problems that I will discuss later.

Second, as I have indicated in my statement, previous to becoming
editor of this journal, my work was chiefly in academic medicine, in
the subspecialty of gastroenterology, diseases of the intestines, esoph-
agus, liver, pancreas, and gall bladder.

T have had extensive experience in this, and have conducted a long-
term research and training program.

As part of this, and also this may come up later when we discuss
some other problems related to NIH-like institutions—T have served
for more than 12 years on various NIH advisory bodies, including 4
vears on the Advisory Council of the National Institute of Arthritis
and Metabolic Diseases.

Earlier in my career, when I was doing less administrative and edit-
ing work, I carried out drug studies, support for which came from
drug companies, which you may want to question me about more later.

Now, I have tried to answer chiefly two of the questions or two
major questions in the letter that you sent, Senator, relating to some
of the problems of drugs, of pharmaceutical firms, and the nfluence
they have on the education of physicians and on physicians’ use of
drugs in treating patients.

One of the questions deals with the payment by firms to investigators
to evaluate drugs, and also payment to academic institutions for gen-
eral support.




COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 4019

The other deals with the problems of the Journal.

Would you prefer I start with the Journal, because that may be
slightly different from Dr. Lowinger’s testimony, or should I go right
ahead ¢

Senator NersoN. Any way you desire. It is all right to follow just
the way you have it here.

Dr. Incerrineer. All right.

Well, the first item relates to the acceptance by physicians of funds
paid by drug companies for the evaluation of their products or for
other purposes, such as fellowships, salaries, general research support.

It is my impression that the objectivity of such studies and the free-
dom from undue influence related to the source of support depends a
great deal on the circumstances under which this testing is carried out.

Currently, at least, the testing is often carried out, not invariably,
often carried out, (@) in a medical school setting, and this means that
administrative officials rather than the investigator will handle the fi-
nancial arrangements; that is, with no direct payment to the investiga-
tor, and (5) which, I think is also important, others besides a solitary
investigator, that is, technicians, referred to by Dr. Lowinger, graduate
students, other physicians, house officers, will participate in‘the test
procedures.

These young people are some of the most severe critics in the world,

and their involvement in this type of work makes in very difficult, 1
think, to fudge the results. So I think the study of this type is safe-
guarded, in that there is participation by a number of people who have
no financial interest in the nature of the results.
. Senator NeLson. Let me ask this: I do not know what percentage of
investigatory drug testing is dene under this precise circumstance;
that is, where it is in a medical school setting, and so forth. We have
not had any testimony from the companies on that. However, it does
appear that some percentage of the testing is done by contracts with
individual physicians who may or may not be involved in a teaching
hospital and who are paid a fee for the testing they do.

As 1 say, we have not taken testimony to find out just how wide-
spread this practice is. We do have, however, specific examples of drug
testing and there have been questions as to the validity of the results
obtained.

‘What is your view of that kind of an investigation, an individual
]ci(i)niéreact for a fee, not under the supervision of an institution of any

nd ?

Dr. IncerFiNeEr. I come to that on the next page, Senator. May I
continue because it gives sort of a little more background ¢

Senator NELson. Yes, of course.

Dr. InceLFINGER. Another reason why testing, particularly in aca-
demic settings and under certain conditions, is not too much of a con-
cern to me 1s that the testing is carried out during the preliminary
stages of the development of a drug. |

For example, my laboratory used to screen agents for their ability
to affect gastric acid secretion or to decrease the motor function, the .
contractions of the gut. On other times we were asked to determine
whether or not certain drugs were well absorbed. if injected into the
upper part of the intestine, into the stomach or lower down, in an .
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effort to determine where the absorptive functions might be most effec-
tive and applicable.

Now, testing of this type means that measurements are taken with
various types of equipment. We can record contractions, we can meas-
ure chemical levels 1n the blood and, therefore, again this type of
testing, I think, is more difficult to distort by bias unless one 1s pur-
posely unscrupulous.

The objective data so obtained cannot easily be distorted, as I say,
by personal bias.

Trurthermore, this is an important point and possibly I am prej-
udiced, but under such circumstances an investigator who misleads
a financial sponsor is not doing that sponsor any favor. Drug com-
panies, I have found, are not anxious to spend money on deve opin
an inferior product, and for their own protection tend to seek a vali
appraisal,

For example, if I were testing a drug on its intestinal contraction-
inhibiting effect, and it turned out to be no more effective or even less
effective in our screening type of tests than atropine, a standard well-
established drug known for many, many years, then I felt that the
manufacturer or the man developing this drug would benefit by my
telling him so, so I was under no pressure to tell him good news. I
thought I was doing him a favor by telling him bad news.

So far I have been talking about measurements and of specific bi-
ological activities, that is contractions, chemical measurements, things
tha. you can record on a device, done in a university setting. Clinical
testing of a product, the type of testing that Dr. Lowinger carried out,
that is, where you give a drug to a patient and determine whether or
not it is helping him or harming him or doing nothing, I think, is ex-
tremely difficult under any conditions; and my belief is it is the most
difficult type of investigation that can be done. _

The criteria available for measuring a drug effect are often extremely
vague and highly subjective. There is no yardstick, for example, wheth-
er an abdominal pain is better or worse. The desires of both patient
and investigator may color the interpretation. Hence, studies of this
type must be carried out under optimum conditions—and here I am
coming to answer your question, Senator—optimum conditions mean
investigators who are equipped by training and facilities to carry out
such testing, and who use a protocol incorporating procedures that
characterize a well-controlled study.

If these conditions are observed, I doubt that the results are likely
to be influenced in any way by subtle economic pressures.

However, if a study is carried out by an individual without such
facilities, without a protocol which is generally accepted as being satis-
factory, and under direct payment of that individual evaluating that
study, possibly in a solo private office setting where the facilities are
not available, I would disapprove of such studies.

Senator, may I ask you a question—a question for my information
as to how to proceed. I do not want to repeat what you have been told
many times at these hearings, but have you been told about some of the
difficulties clinical testing, what a terribly tough job itis?

Senator Nerson. We have heard such testimony. However, we
would be pleased to have for the record anything you wish to present
on this subject.
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Dr. Incerrineer. Let us assume that we are studying whether a
certain agent, let us say X, helps a certain condition—and once in a
while there is a dramatic new agent, such as penicillin or oral diabetic
agents where the results are obviously clearly beneficial.

But in the case of the vast majority of agents, the difference between
drug A, B, C, and X may be not great, it may be an improvement in
one fashion or another. The first condition that has to be set up is a
controlled situation. The investigator has to choose two groups of pa-
tients or subjects. Group A. gets the drug and group B does not.

Under the usually practiced procedure it is a double blind study in
the sense that neither the investigator nor the patient knows whether
he is receiving a tablet with the active agent or with a so-called placebo,
that is, just a dummy tablet that looks identical. This is a standard
type controlled condition.

Tt is not easy to achieve without an adequate study population, sev-
eral groups of large enough size. You cannot do this with three or four
people. You need enough to make the observations statistically valid,
unlessthe drug happensto be a most unusually effective one.

Then the investigator runs into the problem of ethics, medical ethics,
quite apart from drug advertising. He may be chaﬁenged for (a)
giving a new agent to the study group or (bgr he may be criticized, as
some have been, in the past when this sort of study was carried out
with penicillin early in the study of that agent—he may be criticized
for not giving the active agent to the control group who, in retro-
spect, should have had it.

Do you understand what T mean ¢

Senator NELSON. Yes.

Dr. InceLrinaer. Then the investigator has to establish yardsticks
of improvement and, finally, he has to show that improvement is greater
with drug X than the control, and sometimes the control is not a
dummy placebo but may be a competitive agent or one that has already
been used for the same purpose.

So the differences between the substances tested may be even closer,
and the investigator has to show that the side effects are the same or
less than with the competitive agent or with the dummy.

I would not have talked about this until T heard Dr. Lowinger men-
tion, among the side effects he described, headache, lassitude, and con-
stipation. I wish I could remember the exact figures—I cannot—but
the New England Journal of Medicine recently published an account
of a study in which the investigators merely went around and inquired
as to the appearance of such common complaints in normal subjects
who had not taken any drugs within 3 days.

Well, in about 20 percent of the people, as I recall the figure, maybe
a little bit more, those symptoms will start spontaneously for no ap-
parent reason.?

Therefore, to prove that a drug is causing side effects of this gen-
eral type, you have to have higher frequency of such side effects in the
drug group than you do in the control group.

Conversely, placebos often are credited, that is a dummy preparation,
]\;'ith making about a third of the people feel better or think they feel

etter.

1Dy, Ingelfinger subsequently submitted the following: “The exact figure is 81 percent,
(New Eng. J. Med., vol. 279, p. 678, 1968.)"”
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So I thought it is important to point out—and I did not want to
belabor the question if you had heard it many times—that you are deal-
ing, Senator, with clinical investigations which are extremely tough.

1t is much easier to study a bunch of mice and give them a drug and
then measure whether their blood level, hemoglobin, the redness of
their blood, is more or less. I could do this tomorrow with no trouble
at all. I would shy away from a big clinical study because it is so
difficult. )

Mr. Gorpon. Dr. Ingelfinger, you referred to studies that you have
conducted in which you have tested one drug against another drug, a
competitive product. .

Did you find in your experience that pharmaceutical houses would
finance the type of study in which their product would be tested
against another product?

Dr. IngeLringer, Oh, yes.

Mr. Gorpox. Do you have any specific examples?

Dr. InceLrFINGER. Well, many times we studied so-called antispas-
modics, drugs which inhibit the contractions of the intestines. It is.a
field I got into fairly early. We inserted balloons at the end of long
tubes in people’s intestines and measured the squeeze on the balloons
on a recording drum. That equipment which we used early in the
1940’s gradually became more sophisticated, but that is more or less
the essence of it; and we almest invariably compared the agent under
study to atropine, which I mentioned a while ago. It did not seem
worthwhile for any company to develop an agent which was not at
least as effective as atropine. :

Now, if a drug company could make an agent as effective as atropine,
but has less side effects, relative to the specific beneficial effect desired,
then, of course, they would be justified in developing it.

Mzr. Gorpbon. Do you know if comparative studies, such as we are
talking about, are carried out in antibiotics as well as in other cate-
gories of drugs? :

Dr., IncELrINGER. Again it is somewhat harder to measure. One can
measure certain blood levels with antibiotics, and certainly compare
that, and I believe that has been done. :

The comparative clinical efficacy of giving somebody with active
pneumonia one agent versus another in a controlled study is. very
difficuls.

On the other hand, one may compare a study done in New York with
agent A with a study done subsequently with agent B, but there the
problem is that the patient and the locale are not the same, although
they both got the same ingredients.

Mer. Goroon. Do you have any knowledge as to the amount of testing
done in medical schools under situations such as you have described
as compared with testing done by individuals who get direct pay-
ments? I looked through the New Drug Application for indomethacin
at the Food and Drug Administration, and most of this testing seemed
to have been done by individual physicians. '

Dr. IneeLrFiNGeR. I do not know the answer to that. I have no idea.
It would be nice to know, but possibly one suggestion that I should like
to make is that this be an avenue of exploration in terms of trying to
obtain more valid judgments. I am not trying to say that all universi-
ties are honest or that they are so much better than an individual.



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 4023

I am just saying that safeguards are provided when a group of
people with less personal involvement than that of a solitary inves-
tigator are at work, and the general attitude of clinical investigation
which obtains in these institutions, is much more likely to yield a valid
evaluation. It'is not going to be perfect. )

Mr. Gorbon. What do you think of testing done by private firms for
the drug industry ¢ I have in mind, for example, the Cass Associates
in Massachusetts. ‘ .

Dr. INeELFINGER. Well, you are picking on one in which I think,
that there is some specific evidence that their reports were not reliable.
On the whole, I would not recommend this type of testing but again
T would have to be a little bit informed as to the nature of the firm
and who was running it and what their qualifications were. I do not
think I can make a categorical statement.

Senator Nerson. We will take a 5-minute recess to let the reporter
rest his fingers. v

(Short recess.) -

Senator Nrrson. You may proceed, Doctor. I do not know exactly
where we left off.

Dr. Incerrincer. On page—I interpolated quite a bit of extraneous
discussion on clinical testing, but I am going back to page 3, the next
to the last paragraph. ‘

Senator Nrrson. Right.

Mr. Gorbon. There is just one more question I want to ask you. As
1 told you before, I have looked through the New Drug Application
for indomethacin which numbers, I think, well over 65 volumes, and
I noticed that most of the reports were from individual investigators.
Many of them merely have cards on which the investigator checks
off certain things:

Would you comment on that type of clinical investigation ?

Dr. InGeLFINGER. I have seen the same in the past, not recently
because I have not been doing that type of work, but certainly
previously. :

I do not think this is appropriate. It is too hard for the individual
to make these judgments. The reason I talked so much about the dif-
ficulty that clinical investigation encounters, was to indicate that un-
der even optimum conditions, with some of the best facilities avail-
able it is difficult.

How much more difficult it would be if I—and I am not trying to
attack the competence of the individual physician, I am just talking in
terms of his general medical ability. I am saying if I, as gastroenter-
ologist, tried to evaluate a certain antacid, along with a busy practice
taki?g care of my patients, I do not see how I could get a meaningful
result. :

Senator NeLson. As I understand it from what you said, I believe
on the first page, the ideal circumstance for testing is in the institu-
tional, Zthe medical school or teaching hospital. Is that what you are
saying ?

Dr. InceLriNger. Yes. I mean where there exist. facilities in terms
of training, that is, intellectual facilities, and educational of the in-
vestigators, as well as whatever equipment is needed.

Most of these drugs we are talking about, most of the drugs reported
in the task force report are drugs given for chronic conditions that
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fluctuate ; spontaneous changes in the illness make it very hard to know
whether one’s treatment has really helped or not, and this is why these
carefully controlled studies are so necessary.

Senator Nerson Please go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. IncerrineeEr. One suggestion that has been made to prevent
undue influence of sponsor on investigator is the establishment of a
central independent agency that would act as a clearinghouse in ar-
ranging for the testing of drugs.

Under such an arrangement, drug testing for its clinical efficacy
would be, in a sense, triple blind in that the investigator and the agent’s
maker would also be unaware of each other’s identity.

Such a central agency might be established under the jurisdiction
of a committee in which pharmaceutical firms, Government and the
American Medical Association would have adequate and satisfactory
representation.

I am here talking about sort of a variant of what Dr. Lowinger
discussed, I believe it should be sort of a tri- or multi-partisan type of
structure rather than something analogous to one of our National In-
stitutes of Health studying categorical types of illnesss.

And the reason I do this is because I believe findings have to be ac-
cepted, and they have to be accepted by the medical profession. The
medical profession and the Government have their problems of un-
derstanding each other, and it seems to me the way one can overcome
some of this unfortunate distrust is to have—if there is to be such an
agency that will supervise drug testing—all the people concerned rep-
resented, including the pharmaceutical manufacturers because, after
all, they are making the drugs. It is an industry which, in our free
enterprise system, we depend on.

If we had such an agency or institute however, the increased ob-
jectivity and the trustworthiness of drug testing procedures so at-
tained, would have to be balanced against the added expense and delays
entailed if such a scheme were implemented.

Furthemore, I am not sure that total blindness could be achieved.
‘Why not ¢ Well, the investigator certainly is going to know something,
he is going to know what conditions he is going to use his drug on.
He is going to be given the chemical formula, he is going to be given
background information on animal studies.

If Dr. Lowinger’s proposal is implemented, and I certainly agree
that exchange of information with other investigators be required, it
seems to me the man who is experienced in a given field is pretty well
alert as to who is making certain kinds of agents, and he knows what
drug companies have reported preliminary studies in various pharma-
cological journals. Hence, I am not sure that a completely blind ap-
proach would be easily achieved in the sense that the investigator and
drug firms would be completely unaware as to who is testing what.

Senator Nrrson. But it would be true, would it not, that if the
group to which the investigator were responsible was an independent
group and not a company that had a financial interest, the possibility
of bias or of being unintentionally influenced is removed ? Is it not?

Dr. Incerrincer. Well, it could be partly removed, but possibly
I am a little more cynical about it. Suppose that company came up
to my professor, dean, or chief of medicine and said, “Would you
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like another fellow in that department? We will be glad to contribute
$10,000 a year for its support.” )

In other words, there are other ways of getting around if you are
determined to get around it. .

Senator Nerson. But all I am getting at is that it reducesit.

Dr. IneeLrinGer. It reducesit, yes.

Senator NerLson. As to the delay factor, why is there necessarily
any delay if you followed something like the procedures suggested by
Dr. Lowinger in which the company Elxl'oceeded with its own method of
producing its new drug application, but you also had a group, such as
you suggest, that was independent of it that contracted arrangements
with medical schools for some independent testing along with it. Why
would they necessarily take any longer that way than they do the
present way?

Dr. IneeLFINGER. 1 am not sure that it would necessarily, but I sus-
pect it might in terms of the arrangements that are necessary.

If it is a plum, so to speak, if the study is of a financial magnitude
and particularly also of intellectual content so that a number of in-
vestigators were interested, then somebody has to make a decision. A
study section might consider contract applications and award prior-
ities as at the National Institutes of Health.

Conversely, if it is a rather dull study, why then you have to go
out and scout around to find someone, and in this connection again,
I think it is very difficult to get good people to do this kind of study.

I have already indicated how difficult, how hard clinical drug studies
are to do mechanically. But beyond that is the motivation, and again,
I would much rather carry on an investigation designed to find out
what causes a peptic ulcer than testing some new antacid which is ter-
ribly dull intellectually. It is not stimulating, it is not motivating.

Occasionally a drug may produce an unusually dramatic effect, and
the investigator can feel that he has achieved some status by studyin
this drug. But most drug studies are pretty humdrum affairs, and
do not think it would be easy to get many people for this.

Therefore, it seems to me it would be more direct if drug firms
tried to make their own arrangements with universities, to have dru
studied rather than having an intermediate agency, which in 1ts
arrangements with investigators would unavoidably introduce delays.

I also mention at the end of the next paragraph perhaps some honor
system, such as the NIH has establishec{) with various medical schools,
could be initiated, with the individual universities assuming respon-
sibility for the trustworthiness of drug studies carried out by their
stafls. This is an amplification of what I mentioned before.

The question of fellowships, salaries, and general research support
maiy be similarly answered.

f funds made available by the pharmaceutical industry for such
purposes are paid to educational or other nonprofit institutions, a hos-
pital, say, through regular administrative channels, there is little
chance that the donation will distort the scientific efforts of any
laboratory orindividual.

Even if a dean received a huge sum of money from a certain
drug firm to build a new building, for example, he would not be well
advised to tell one of his professors that he must find in favor of
that firm’s products.
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On the other hand, and this goes back just to complete the same
statement I made before extemporaneously, I would tend to disapprove
of direct payment to individual physicians who might be tempted
to evaluate a drug in spite of the limited investigational facilities that
usually characterize the sole and private practice. . . -

I have a paragraph here on retainer or consultation fees paid to
‘professors by the drug industry. e R

This, I am sure, is a difficult question because in this situation cer-
tainly it would be a private transaction with payment to the consultant.

I try to point out, however, that the problem is the same one faced
by NIH in choosing its advisory boards. Although an expert might
himself be a grantee of the Institutes, he must also at times be an
adviser to the same Institutes, unless these Institutes would deprive
themselves of his exceptional and, perhaps, unique knowledge.

Similarly, in matters pertaining to the pharmaceutical industry, I do
not see how this industry can be prevented from seeking the best
advice it can obtain, The same men will be sought by the Govern-
ment as advisers, and it is likely they will occupy major academic
positions, and the only safeguard I can propose is that all consultants
and advisers who are paid for their services by drug firms on any
sort, of basis be publicly identified as employees of such firms.

This more or less completes what I have to say about drug testing,
Senator, unless you wish to ask me some questions about it.

The next section deals with the journal.

Senator NeLsoN. Please go ahead.

Dr. IngeLFINGER. And is related to the dependence of medical pub-
lications on the income derived from drug advertising.

Now, a year’s subscription to this journal, the New England Journal
of Medicine, costs $10. For students, interns, or residents, a third of
our subscribers, the price is only $5.

Now, the actual cost of publishing and mailing a year’s subscription,
including advertising, is close to $30.

What makes up the difference so that we can survive economically ?
Advertising, and three-fourths of this is pharmaceutical advertising.
On the way down I counted the pages of advertising in this recent
issue, that of December 12. We have 52 pages of advertising, and it just
turned out that 1314 were nonpharmaceutical, so three-quarters of
the advertising in this issue was pharmaceutical.

Mr. Gorbon. How many pages of text do you have?

Dr. Incerringer. Usually we run about 60.

Mr. Gorpon. And you say 53—

Dr. InceLriNger. I have not counted this particular one, but it will
be pretty close.

Mr. Gorbon. Sixty text,and how many of advertising ?

. Dr. IneerriNgeER. This particular one is 52.

Mr. Goroox. Fifty-two pages of advertising?

Dr. IneeLringer. Dr. Garland and I, too, although T have had less
of a probelm this way because we are not besieged by advertisers the
way we used to be, had the policy that during a year he would never
publish more advertising pages than text pages. So the average ratio
per year would never be more than 50-50. It might be per issue, you
understand, but another issue would balance it.
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Currently our average is running about 60 text versus 50 pages
advertising. Sometimes the advertising has been as low as in the
thirties, occasionally up in the seventies, but our average is 50.

Mr. Gorpon. Why do you have a 50-50 sort of understanding?
" Dr. INnerLFINGER. I suppose a line has to be drawn somewhere. This
was a decision Dr. Garland made that he did not want his journal,
when you pick it up, to be a great big fat thing, in which one has to
search in the middle for a few pages of text, and I think he decided
‘this might be an appropriate balance, and as one that we have kept
up, although there really has been no problem about it recently. -

Senator Nerson. What does a page of advertising cost in the
journal ? ~ ) :

Dr. IncErriNGer. I cannot tell you that, I am sorry. I can provide
you with that information. It depends a great deal on how often it is—
whether it is run 52 times a year or just a one-shot affair.

Senator Nerson. If you could provide us with that we would wel-
come it. ‘ :

Dr. Incruringer. I can give you that, and I can tell you also what
our total advertising revenue for the year is, but I will have to send
you a schedule.? ,

Senator Nrrsox. Thank you.

Dr. InceLFinGer. One other thing we maintain that some other
journals do too, and some do not, namely, we still keep advertising
and text pages quite separate. You will not find an advertising page
in the text as you go through it. Others, of course, have them inter-
digitated. Advertisers would like it, but Dr. Garland kept the text
separate and I have not made a change. Again you may ask why? I
suppose it is a feeling of trying to keep some sort of balance.

enator NeLson. Yes.

Dr. INceLFINGER. Because so much of our economic support depends
on advertising, the potential exists that (1) in our efforts to please a
big advertiser we will accept and print advertising that contains mis-
leading information and, (2) allow our editorial judgment to be
warped when we evaluate acceptability of a manuscript for
publication. ‘ :
© A number of safeguards against such threats can be erected by the
respectable medical journal. It can and does create its own advertising
committee or some comparable group to evaluate both the product
and the copy, that is, what the advertisement claims for the agent.

Such a committee, however, functions better in theory than in prac-
tice. Most journals cannot command the expertise necessary to cover
the broad range of pharmacology. "

As a result, a committee tends to operate unevenly with harshness
toward some and leniency toward other products, harshness being
evident in the field of the committee members’ competence, and leni-
ency in the areas about which they know little.

The advertising committee of the New England Journal of Medi-
cine, for example, has benefited from having experts in infectious
disease among its members for a number of years. For this reason,
antibiotic advertisements have, by and large, been very carefully
serutinized.

1Dr. Ingelfinger subsequently submitted the following: “Total advertising revenue for
1967—$2,109,684.25 ; 1966—8$2,055,673.74.” See also schedule beginning at p. 4043, infra.
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On one occasion indeed, the sharp-eyed committee found that an
FDA approved package insert quoted in an advertisement was not
up to date in that it identified lymphogranuloma and trachoma as
virus diseases; I have submitted this in appendix I.! Toward gastro-
intestinal advertising, on the other hand, the committee has been
rather permissive.

But even if there were no variable of competence, evaluation of the
propriety of an advertisement is like trying to draw a fine line in loose
and dry sand, and I am going into this W%]ole problem of committee
evaluation of advertising because it is such an important thing.

If we could really have a very effective, dependable censorship, and
never have a questionable advertisement and never a misleading one,
never one of questionable taste, then I think some of the questions you
and others have about advertising in journals would not%e S0 serious.
But I am trying to indicate why efforts in this direction are difficult
in spite of conscientious efforts.

Even if there were no variable of competence, evaluation is difficult.
As examples, and I want to show you some of the fine borderline cases
that have been faced by the committee, and I am dealing with anti-
biotics because in this area the committee has been particularly tough.
A copy of an ad claimed that a penicillin-type agent had “unsurpassed
bactericidal activity.” The committee objected because they knew that
it was just like many other penicillins. But literally, even if the agent
was no better than 20 other penicillins, the advertisement was correct.
I mean it could not be challenged for falsehood as long as it was equal,
even if it was equal to many others.

Another ad for a penicillin derivative occasioned unfavorable com-
ment by the committee because of the claim “no risk of tooth staining.”

Now, the committee pointed out that this statement, though true, was
superfluous and misleading, for penicillin-like agents as a class do not
stain teeth. This was a penicillin agent, so this statement they said was
superfluous. It was put in, I suppose, because other types of antibiotics
may stain teeth, but the committee objected because this agent was
obviously penicillin. So the statement in itself is perfectly valid but
was thought to be misleading in its implications.

Sometimes the advertising committee objects to advertisements on
other grounds, and recently a submitted copy contained the following
lines, and this is similar to ones Mr. Gordon has shown me—nothing
really wrong in terms of the scientific claim, but a questionable type
of wording :

‘When bacteria proved wilder than children and cause a complicated upper
respiratory infection, you can choose no better antibiotic than X.

Wild children are healthy children—and antibiotic X helps brings about cures
that are prompt and uneventful.

We felt this copy was undignified and meaningless and, hence, un-
suitable for the journal.

In another instance, and this is possibly one of the most extreme
cases of how one can get tangled up, a firm appropriately advertised
an agent as a prophylactic for a common illness, that is, to be used to
prevent the illness. This ad was eventually accepted, but acceptance
was delayed for some time because the advertising committee feared

1 See np. 4042-43, infra.
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that physicians, in spite of the legitimate claim of the advertisement,
would use the agent not only to prevent the illness but also to treat
it once it had started, which would be a definite misuse.

In spite of the efforts, ability, and high standards of our advertising
committee the New England Journal publishes material which phar-
maceutical houses subsequently under FDA pressure have to with-
draw. I have indicated how carefully they go over some ads to pick on
wording which may be questionable, and yet we have published ads
which contained false information, particularly as seen in retrospect.

A number of years ago, I am sorry to say, we accepted and published
advertising material extolling the now notorious agent MER-29. I can
only conclude that advertising committees are unevenly effective, but
the reasons are operational, not moral.

What actually happens in the journal as a result of some of these
advertising committee activities, and what are our policies? Because
of the recommendations made by the advertising committee and, at
times for other reasons, the journal rejected 14 new product advertise-
ments during the 2 years 1967-68. During the same time we accepted
54 advertisements for new products.

During one volume of the journal, that is during the first 6 months
of 1968, we published 26 text 1tems, and by that I mean articles, letters,
editorials, dealing specifically with drug actions favorable and unfav-
orable. Six of these were major articles dealing with the untoward
effect of drugs.

If someone sends us a letter that is critical of a drug or a drug ad-
vertisement, we do not hesitate to publish this provided its point ap-
]ﬁears valid and informative. Appendix II presents such a letter. It

appens to question an advertisement which appeared 22 times in the
journal, in other words, a fairly big advertisement. This same adver-
tisement was featured in other medical publications. We have not
hesitated to publish letters from such critics of medicine as Mr.
Morton Mintz.

On the other hand, this is not a one-way street. The journal believes
that all sides should be heard. Hence, we also published a reply from
the drug manufacturer to the letter which criticized the advertisement.
This reply is shown in appendix ITI.

In a forthcoming issue of the journal there is another letter from
another firm objecting to a statement made in one of our regular
articles. However, and I want to emphasize this as much as I can,
neither during my relatively brief tenure as editor or during the 20

ears’ tenure of my distinguished predecessor, Dr. Joseph Garland
%;a,s, to the best of my knowledge, any material either been suppressed
or printed in an effort to please the advertiser. I cannot speak with
firsthand knowledge concerning other medical publications, but I
believe that other respectable and standard medical journals observe
the same policy.

In essence, what it comes down to, we have published ads, and we
are still publishing them, that can be criticized. Some possibly contain
or probably contain misleading information, but our errors, our diffi-
culties, are that we have not got the expertise and screening procedurés
to detect this.

‘We do not know, for example, in the case of MER-29 when this was
accepted, which was before my time, but I doubt if there was any
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discussion about it. The toxic effects of the drug were not known to the
committee, and they were misled as much as anybody else.

Now, it has been suggested that the journal accept no drug adver-
tising whatsoever. This suggestion is based on the assumption that
our readers are indifferent to pharmaceutical advertising—an unwar-
ranted assumption in my opinion.

This is a very difficult question, Senator. But I ask myself: suppose
our advertisements were impeccable, that they promoted a drug with
the claims were circumspect, and they could not be criticized for bad
taste or for false indications, would we thereby provide our reader
with valuable information as to. what is available? In the absence of
a drug compendium that is all-inclusive and all-informative, I feel
that some of our readers look at our advertisements for information to
see what is on the market and where they can get it. But I am reall
not sure how much they really depend on it, and if we stopped all
advertising, I am not sure how many of our readers would complain.
I would suspect some, but I have no idea of the percentage.

I believe the students, the house officers, would not object, for they
use agents that the hospital has available. But I would guess that
some 20,000 or 30,000 of our subscribers look at the ads for informa-
tional purposes. ; o

Furthermore, if pharamceutical advertising were omitted our sub-
scription price would be raised to at least $25.

"~ Why not, it may be asked, shouldn’t this be done, since physicians
are well-to-do, and even residents these days make a living wage?
Bargains, however, are also sought by the well to do. Hence, I suspect
that an increase in our subscription price to $25 would reduce the
number of our subscribers in a rather drastic way. Since our principal
reason for existence is education, we would, indeed, have created a
paradox—this is the important point, I think—if in a backward lean-
ing effort to avoid misleading advertising we decreased the number
exposed to whatever information and education we may bring them.

We are currently-planning to provide our readers with an abstract
service; at the beginning of each of our articles we have a short sum-
mary. These now appear. in the regular soft pages of our journal,
but we hope to print them in addition on little perforated cards, on
card stock with little perforations, so the reader can tear out abstracts
and file them, : :

We estimate from preliminary surveys that some 30,000 of our read-
ers, we have heard would make use of this-particular device.

Senator Nerson. What kind of information will be on that?

Dr. Incerringer. A summary of the article. Each article is pre-
ceded by what we call an abstract, a summary, stating in as concise
way as possible what it is about and what was found. '

Many students and doctors like to keep such abstracts as a quick
reference. They can file it under index terms which the National Li-
brary of Medicine provides. So it is a nice retrieval system for an
individual, and it also helps quickly to decide whether you want to
go back and read this article in more detail. It is a retrieval system.

To publish and mail such abstracts would cost us $100,000. The
only way we can do it is if some firm is willing to put some ad on
the front and the back of a booklet containing these abstracts which
we are thinking of mailing out once every month.
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You see, here is the dilemma. Should we provide this service and,
at the same time, send out advertising which might be criticized?
Or should we not do it at all? Do we give up educational efforts to
avail whatever stigma drug advertising produces?

These considerations lead me to the following conclusions:

(1) Economic pressures dictate that we continue to carry adver-
tisements, including advertisements of drugs.

(2) An individual journal cannot adequately evaluate the pro-
priety and accuracy of such advertising. Through ignorance and error,
but not because of venality, misleading advertisements will at times
be included; and at other times, basically proper advertisements will
be excluded.

(3) It is not realistic to expect business enterprises that are actively
competing in a capitalistic society to impose upon themselves the tra-
dition and ethics of a profession.

(4) Legislative control of improper information or advertising
is extremely difficult, particularly when fine semantic problems or
questionable implications are at issue. I have tried to give some ex-
amples of those.

5) The proper use of drugs in the final analysis rests with the
physician, and it is the physician who must be amply provided with
broad and inclusive information, with all sides represented, so that
he may have the opportunity of making a sound judgment. He must
be even more aware than he is that drug advertisements, or the state-
ments of detail men, like many other advocating the virtues of a prod-
uct in the best terms possible. Rather than attempting to restrain
this publicity of the advertiser, a more persuasive case can be made,
I believe, for increasing publicity to the consumer. The danger of
smoking has been emphasized for some time, but it is only recently,
with increasing publicity—not increasing knowledge but with increas-
ing publicity—that the number of new smokers seems to be increasing
less rapidly than previously. Through proper publicity, with cons
as well as pros emphasized, the physician will be in a better position
to decide whether or not a drug is worthy of being advertised.

How can this be done? Basically, I would favor a compendium
listing, describing and evaluating all drugs that a patient may pur-
chase. Eventually, this might be a two volume affair devoted to pre-
scription and nonprescription drugs respectively It is most important,
however, that such a compendium be issued under the auspices of
a united, multipartisan authority that is satisfactory to the major
parties concerned. Perhaps the new AMA publication will satisfy
the need; I do not know enough about it to discuss it. If it does not
satisfy the need, I believe a compendium should be issued under the
joint sponsorship of the AMA, the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers
Association, the FDA, and the American Pharmaceutical Associa-
tion, possibly represented in a ratio of 2:1:1:1, that is, with the AMA
with major representation. Such a joint sponsorship is essential if
the compendium is to be an acceptable, and I emphasize acceptability,
authority to all users.

Other devices also deserve consideration. Medical journals that ac-
cept drug advertising such as ours might index the agents advocated
with a bibliography of appropriate references to the established and
recognized medical literature. If no such references, that is acceptable
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references, could be provided because of limited or questionable docu-
mentation, the absence of a citation should alert the physician that
the agent in question is of uncertain effectiveness or safety. .

Mr. GoroonN. These devices that you are mentioning actually are
designed to try to counter or undo any possible damage from adver-
tising ; isn’t that correct?

Dr. InceLriNcer. This is to give both sides. Perhaps an arrange-
ment could be made with the Medical Letter to reprint evaluations
that appear in its publication. A number of such schemes could be
tried with a two-fold objective: on one hand, they would not infringe
on the right of a company to advertise and praise its products, but
on the other, they would present the ?hysician with all available in-
formation and opinions so that he could be misled only if his reading
of a given journal were decidely one-sided.

After all, this is what we do in the journal anyhow. Somebody
publishes an article which says this disease is caused by such and such
an agent. Well, pretty soon somebody publishes an article which says,
no, it does not, he is wrong. Then a discussion develops. I do not see
why a journal could not also attempt to present all sides with respect
to drug use, but it -would have to make a conscious, not only con-
scientious but conscious, effort to increase the evaluation of drugs that
are mentioned, whether in advertising or in regular text.

The crucial question, of course, is whether an individual practicing
physician has the time and the ability to make the necessary judg-
ments, especially since I have indicated that journals cannot screen
advertising properly, even with committees. I believe the answer is
“yes”, because an individual physician presumably uses only a limited
number of drugs to which he adds, once in a while, a new product.
Before he does so, it should be his responsibility to check on all the
information he can, that provided in a compendium, that to be found in
the pages of his medical journals, and that provided by any consultant
whose advice he seeks. The American Medical Association, I hope,
would be willing to emphasize this responsibility of the physician and,
indeed, has done so at times.

If the physician’s management of patients is to be relatively free-—
this is what he wants, to be relatively free—from outside interference—
and I believe it should be relatively free—this freedom can only be
sustained by the physician’s determination to keep himself well
informed.

Actually, I wrote this before I read the task force report, and I was
interested to find the task force report also ends up with the point that
the person who is really responsible, one who has to make the ultimate
decision, is the physician, and that it is his continuing education which
will support his judgmert as to whether or not to use a given drug.

The task force may be a little more pessimistic than T am that this
education can be achieved, but to me it is the main area deserving of
emphasis in trying to encourage a proper use of drugs. This, I believe,
is more practical and ultimately more effective than imposing restric-
tive legislation on advertising or exactly on what the doctor can or
cannot do.

This more or less concludes, sir, my rather long discourse on drug
advertising in medical journals. The rest is just rather brief statements
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dealing with other questions which are of relatively minor importance
in terms of the discussion. v

Senator Nerson. The committee has been interested in the question
of the promotional practices involved in advertising in medical jour-
nals, which is the only place that they advertise, that is, medical publi-
cations of some kind, and direct mailing and the promotion of drugs
through detail men.

Part of this still puzzles me. You state, as you go along here, that
there should be competing sources of information to the physician and
that perhaps the drug companies should be permitted to advertise as
they see fit so long as it meets some kind of a standard.

In the face of all this, nevertneless, there is the lack of response on
the part of the medical profession. Look at the situation of chloram-
phenicol. The point is that some $700 million a year is spent in adver-
tising and promotion by the industry. As in the case of chlorampheni-
col, it obviously is very effective.

Here is a specific case of a dru%l widely promoted in medical journals
and by direct advertising, too, the consequence of which was that the
medical profession in this country was prescribing the drug for non-
indicated cases on a massive basis. In fact, here is a case where it was
perfectly clear to the medical profession, including the AMA which
understood the drug, that indications for the use of the drug were very,
very limited. In fact, the six witnesses who testified before this com-
mittee, I think it was six, including Dr. Dameshek of Mount Sinai,
and a number of others—these eminent medical authorities all testified
that in their judgment 90 to 99 percent of the people who were admin-
istered this drug were receiving 1t for nonindicated cases.

One of the witnesses testified that he had never yet, in his practice,
seen a patient suffering from aplastic anemia who had received the
drug chloramphenicol for an indicated case. It was being prescribed for
sore throats, acne, tooth infections, head colds, and the Iike. The most
conservative estimate was, I think Dr. Dameshek’s, who stated that, in
his judgment, only 10 percent of the patients who received this drug
received it for indicated cases.

One of the witnesses thought there could not be more than 10,000
cases a year for which the drug would be indicated in this country.

Dr. Goddard felt the same. But 314 to 4 million people a year were
receiving the drug. The drug was widely advertised in medical journals.
I did not look at any——- ‘

Dr. IngeLrincer. I am sure we had it.

Senator Nerson. I looked at a number in the Journal of the AMA,
very clever promotional ads, “When it counts use Chloromycetin.” A
full page, that many words or about that many.

The consequence was that one way or another the medical profession
was convinced that they should use the drug for nonindicated cases.
Our files are full of letters, tragic letters, from parents whose children
received it, who had sore throats. As Dr. Dameshek said, most of these
patients, the patients who received it for nonindicated cases, would
have gotten well if they had taken nothing at all.

This went on a long, long time. The medical profession did nothing
about it. At the same time many of these journals were carrying the
ads on chloramphenicol, they printed articles warning of the danger
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of the drug and its extremely limited indications. One article by Dr.
Dameshek—was it the New England Journal which carried that?

Dr. IngeLrINGER. It was the New England Journal.

Senator NeLsoN. Yet, at the same time, the ads continued to be
carried.

We conducted hearings, and Dr. Goddard said, “I am at my wit’s
end as to how to stop the medical profession from misprescribing this
drug.’

I%vould have thought the medical profession somewhere, some place
would have felt a sense of responsibility. They might have called a
national conference of leaders, headlined stories in all medical journals,
told the doctors they were killing people by improperly using this drug.

But it did not happen. So it came to the committee’s attention—a
committee of Congress with no expertise in this field at all—and we
conducted hearings. As a result of our hearings, Dr. Goddard’s testi-
mony, and the FDA’s “Dear Doctor” letter sent to all 200,000 doctors
and to all medical journals, front page stories appeared across the
country, solely as a consequence of these hearini%s, the certification of
the drug dropped from 23 million grams in the first 6 months of 1967,
to 4 million grams in 1968, and down to zero in June of 1968,

Now, here is an example, it seems to me, where the argument about
balance in informing doctors just collapses. Here is a case where a
company successfully and widely promoted a drug. Where ads were ac-
cepted by medical journals even though every consultant they had who
knew anything about the use of chloramphenicol would have told them
it is a strange thing that a company should be spending lots of money
to advertise a drug which has such extremely limited use and further
that if the drug were used only for the purposes for which it was indi-
cated, it would not come anywhere near repaying the cost of the ads.

So in my judgment it raises very serious ethical questions as to the
whole business of advertising, promotion, and acceptance of ads. The
ads are still running and, in fact, one of the officers of the company
stated—I do not have his exact quote—that once all the fuss and
feathers were over—those are not his words—he assumed the use of
the drug would rise again.

Well now, I think it is a sad commentary on the medical profession
as a whole, with everyone having some responsibility for what hap-
pened, but it seems to me, if a company came with a chloramphenicol
ad, it ought to be told “You run the whole package insert in your ad
or we won’t take it because the history is that you have misled the
profession.”

What is your comment on that whole picture ?

Dr. IneELrFINGER. Well, Senator, I cannot defend the whole story
that developed on chloramphenicol, and I am sure most physicians
and all of those responsible, editors and people connected with journals
and the like, feel very badly about the fact that on occasions the agent
was so indiseriminately overused.

But is not the problem now—you and your group having demon-
strated this—what can be done to prevent it in the future, and this is
really what I have been trying to come to grips with a little bit. ‘

I do not think, just to take the easiest thing first, that merely for the
New England Journal of Medicine to stop taking advertising would
do anything since there are thousands of others
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Senator Nerson. I have not suggested that.

Dr. InceLriNcerR. No, I mean 1t has been suggested—I know you
did not, but I mean that for one, two, or five journals not to accept
pharmaceutical advertising would accomplish nothing. In fact, you
would lose something, thereby.

Second, I doubt that overuse of a drug is entirely attributable to ad-
vertising. People who have testified here before your committee prob-
ably have indicated that other agents have also been overused. I am
sure penicilling have been greatly overused—many articles in medical
journals have said so. But, fortunately, except for patients who have
been sensitive to the agent, serious side effects have been few. I am not
sure it is all due to the advertising, for when physicians are called to see
an acutely ill patient, their tendency is to use something that is fairly

owerful. If they fail to treat a patient with an antibiotic sensitive
infection, they are severely criticized. Even the patient is often inter-
ested in getting that powerful new drug he has been reading about in
his papers and magazines. I am sure patients have demanded penicillin
on many an occasion, :

So here is this physician—he is under pressure to use a new agent and
an effective agent. He has not had the time possibly, or the facilities to
determine why the patient is having a fever. He is not sure of the indi-
cation. This is continuing dilemma for the physician, and when faced
with the alternative of over- or under-treating, he will usually avoid
undertreatment.

Third, I do not know enough about business or law to indicate what
the Government can do to keep people from advertising, but I do not
see how the Government can tell an industry, “You cannot advertise.”

You can apply certain rules to advertising, but I am not sure,
Senator, that insistence on including in the advertisement the pack-
age insert, or a long list of counterindications is worthwhile. Indeed,
T think it is self-defeating. Few read this. One of the main things we
are taught as editors is the importance of brevity and succinctness.
Here we have in this advertisement in our December 12, 1968, issue,
four pages about an antibiotic. The first three pages present dramatic
pictures, and here on the fourth page, complying with the rules, is the
package insert. Who is going to read all of this? One out of 100 at the
most. I think it is useless.

This is why I think it is a mistake for the Government to say that
in advertising you have to list all the toxic effects, or, for that matter,
to make many detailed rules. More practical ways have to be found.

Now, I agree that medical journals, including the New England
Journal of Medicine, and all medical educators were delinquent in nof
emphasizing more the dangers of chloramphenicol. The fact that it
caused aplastic anemia was recognized early when the drug was tried,
there was no question about it, and in medical school these dangers
were taught.

However, apparently it was not emphasized enough in general, and
this is why I am making the suggestion that besides any rules that are
made, beside any compendium which necessarily would have to be
printed in small print, journals have to accept the responsibility, or
possibly be forced to accept the responsibility, of publicizing the
dangers as well as the advantages of certain drugs not emphasizing the
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dangers out-of-proportion, but giving a fair evaluation of the pros
and the cons. .

Suppose the New England Journal or the Annals of Internal Medi-
cine had come out early during this story of chloramphenicol that
you have recited and had kept emphasizing its dangers and its re-
stricted indications, I am not sure whether it would have prevented
anything or not, but at least these journals would have discharged
their responsibility. . ) )

My guess is if there was enough publicity which had been-given to
some of these dangers, along with indicating conditions in which the
drug was valuable, then possibly so many people would not have
suffered from the untoward consequences.

So I am really agreeing with you, Senator Nelson. If we medical
journals instituted a procedure whereby any actively advertised agent
that we carry would be accompanied by evaluations other than those
provided by the drug companies—evaluations from the Medical Let-
ter or from other objective reports, for example—then I think the doc-
tor would be exposed to the whole picture. And this is what counts,
for he is the one who prescribes the drug. Is not this a possible
approach ?

Senator NeLson, I do not know what the answer is. T would wonder
whether any method would be successful against $710 million worth
of advertising and promotion.

The ads are clever, they are eye-catching, as I suggested earlier. The
fact is, at least so far as chloramphenicol 1s concerned, the whole coun-
try would be better off if they had never run a single ad. If the only
thing told about chloramphenicol was in medical publications stating
that in certain extremely limited conditions—rickettsial diseases, and
so forth, where the patient was seriously ill and no other antibiotic
was effective, this would be the only type case in which the drug is
indicated. .

. After all, if there are only 10,000, 20,000 people a year for whom it is
indicated, we probably would have been a whole lot better off if there
had never been an ad on it in this country.

It raises the whole question of what is the effect, purpose, and value
of advertising. In fact, I notice you mentioned this earlier yourself.
Dr. Frederick Wolff, director of research, Washington Hospital Cen-
ter and professor of medicine at George Washington University
School of Medicine, stated before our subcommittee that the adver-
tising promotion of drugs has had a great impact on prescribing
habits of doctors, no less than advertising has had on the buying
habits of the average American housewife, :

Dr. Wolff also estimated that out of every $10 spent on drugs about
$6 are spent unnecessarily, and that advertising and promotion of
drugs are to a great extent responsible for the situation.

Dr. InerLriNEr. Senator, that is it. I am not an economist nor am
Tan exlﬁ)ert in what is possible by legal means, but also it is not eco-
nomically and legislatively possible and justified to just prohibit ad-
vertising by pharmaceutical firms which it seems to me'is rather incon-
cﬁl_vable in view of all the advertising that goes on about all ‘sorts of
things. \ , o

The only answer to prevent what you have just said, meaning what
you have just recounted about chloramphenicol, is counter publicity,
and if the medical profession is so unresponsive that they will not
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listen to it, then I think it is a terrible indictment of the medical
profession, 1 hope the profession is better than that, and I think it is
better than that. o

Senator NerLsow. I do not know what the answer is either.

Dr. IngeLrincer. Well, I am sure our common aim is to prevent
misuse of drugs?

Senator Nurson. Yes; just as I said, it raises a question of whether
there is, in fact, any Way that countermformatlon, so to speak, can
successfully compete-—

Dr. Ingerringer. May I say one more thing?

Senator NeLson. Yes, sir.

Dr. Inorrringer. You have achieved much through the medium
of counterinformation.

Senator Nerson. Yes, This happened to be a very dramatic case.
We got involved in it accidentally. It would not have occurred at this
time if it had not been for this congressional committee. But it has
been going on since 1953. In other words, the problem has existed for
many, many years with everybody wringing his hands but no one con-
cerned enough to do something about it. When it came to the commit-
tee’s attention and we decided to look into it, the consequences were
quite dramatic.

But I do not think you ean count on that kind of a circumstance
to be a balance wheel to the improper promotion of drugs. That is
what bothers me.

Dr. IncerrinGger. Yes; I think this is more potent pubhmty than
one can develop in the pages of a medical ]ournal

Senator Nerson. Well, that is the question we are explormg. Ido
not have the answers to it. Perhaps we will find some.

It seems to me it will not be resolved until the medical profession
itself becomes involved it. And that is as it should be. L.only regret the

rofession did not see fit to take the initiative in the begmmng. Had
1t done so, this subcommittee would not be holding these hearmgs
today.

We appreciate your commg here today and we thank you for {)Our
very thoughtful contribution to our hearings. We want to thank both
of you for contributing so much of your time to these hearings.

Dr. IngeLringer. Thank you for letting us, speak

- Senator NeLson. Thank you. :

‘We will adjourn until tomorrow at 10 o’clock.

(The coimplete prepared statement and supplemental 1nformat10n
submitted by Dr. Ingelfinger follows:)

SI‘ATEMENT OF DR. FrANZ J. INGELFINGER, EpIToR, THE NEW DNGLAND JOURNAL
OF MEDICINE

My name is Franz J. ‘Ingel'ﬁnger, and I am Editor of The New England Journal
of Medicine, a position I have held for one and a half years. I am also Clinical
Professor of Medicine at Boston University School of Medicine. Prior to July 1,
1967 I was Professor of Medicine at that institution for a period of ten years.
My sub-specialty interest is gastroenterology, a field in which I have taken care
of patients, taught, edited, carried out clinical regearch, and conducted a produc-
tive post-graduate training program. I am also a past president of the American
Gastroenterological Association. In the 27 years during which I was engaged
in gastroenterological investigation, I carried out numerous drug studies for at
least one half dozen pharmaceutical firms, the funds received for such studies
being used to support the unit of which I was in charge.

Of the various areas of possible conflict of interest cited in Senator Nelson’s
letter of November 22, 1968, may 1 submit comments on the following:
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1. Acceptance by physicians of funds paid by drug companies for the evaluation
of their products, or for other purposes such as fellowships, salaries, or
general research support

Physicians may test drugs with support from pharmaceutical firms under
various circumstances, and the nature of these circumstances will to a large ex-
tent determine the objectivity and the integrity of the work. Under many cir-
cumstances, the likelihood that the source of the support will influence the result
is negligible for the following reasons:

A. The testing is often carried out in a medical school setting. This means (a)
that administrative officials, rather than the investigator, will handle the financial
arrangements (i.e., there is no “direct” payment to the investigator) ; and (b)
that others besides a solitary investigator (i.e. post-graduate students, other
physicians, laboratory workers) will participate in the test procedures. Thus
the study is safeguarded in that there is participation by a number of people who
have no financial interest in the nature of the results.

B. The testing is often carried out during the preliminary stages of the de-
velopment of a drug. For example, my laboratory used to screen agents for their
ability to affect gastric acid secretion or to decrease intestinal contractions. On
other occasions, we measured the absorption of certain drug formulations in
different parts of the intact human intestine. In all these instances, effects could
be measured by means of mechanical recording devices or by chemical determi-
nations. The objective data so obtained cannot be easily distorted by personal
bias. Furthermore, under such circumstances, the investigator who misleads a
financial sponsor is not doing that sponsor any favor. Drug companies are not
anxious to spend money on developing an inferior product, and for their own
protection tend to seek a valid appraisal.

Clinical testing of a product veady for marketing or already marketed is,
however, extremely difficult under any conditions. The criteria available for
measuring a drug effect are often extremely vague and highly subjective. There
is no precise yardstick, for example, to determine whether or not pain is worse.
Furthermovre, the desires of both patient and investigator may color the inter-
pretation. Hence studies of this type must be carried out under optimum condi-
tions by investigators who are equipped by training and facilities to carry out
such testing, and who use a protocol incorporating procedures that characterize
a well-controlled study. If these conditions are observed, I doubt that the results
are likely to-be influenced in any way by subtle economic pressures. :

One suggestion that has been made to prevent undue influence. of sponsor on
investigator is the establishment of a: central:independent agency that would act
as a clearing-house in arranging for the testing of drugs. Under such an arrange-
ment drug testing for its clinical efficacy would be, in a sense, “triple blind” in
t(lixat the investigator and the agent’s maker would be unaware of each other’s
identity. ’

Such a central ageney might:be established under the jurisdiction of a com-
mittee in which pharmaceutical firms, government and the AMA would have
adequate and satisfactory representation. However, the increased objectivity
and trustworthiness of drug testing procedures so attained would have to be
balanced against the added expense and delays entailed if such a scheme were
implemented. Furthermore, I am not sure that total “blindness” could be achieved.
Although. this is a-pure “armchair” opinion, I doubt that such a clearing-house
is worth the effort, provided that the conditions under which clinical tests are
carried out are reasonably well standardized along. the-lines indicated in
the proceeding paragraphs. ‘

In this connection, I sould like to recommend that any specifications that the
government establishes for the control of clinical testing be not too detailed and
rigorous. Observation of certain broad principles should be required, but if
the regulations are too elaborate and rigid, the very investigators whom
one would like to see at work at the task would shy away. Perhaps some honor
system such as the NIH has established with various medical school could be
initiated, with the individual universities assuming responsibility for the trust-
worthiness of the drug studies carried out by their staffs.

The question of fellowships, salaries, end general research support may be
similarly answered. If funds made available by the pharmaceutical industry
for such purposes are paid to educational or other non-profit institutions
through regular administrative channels, there is little chance that the donation
will distort the scientific efforts of any laboratory of indiviual. Iiven if a dean
receives a huge sum of money from a certain drug firm, he would not be well
advised to tell any of its professors that they must find in favor of that firm’s
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products. On the other hand, I would tend to disapprove of direct payment to
individual physicians who might be tempted to evaluate a drug in spite of the
limited investigational facilities that usually characterize the solo private
practice.

2. Retainer or consultation fees paid to professors by the drug industry

In this case, direct payments to individuals by drug firms does constitute a
theoretical conflict of interest. The problem, however, isthe same one faced by the
NIH in choosing its advisory bodies. Although an expert might himgelf be a
grantee of the Institutes, he must also at times be an advisor to the same Insti-
tutes, unless they would deprive themselves of his exceptional and perhaps
unique knowledge, Similarly, in matters pertaining to the pharmaceutical in-
dustry, I don’t. see how this industry can be prevented from seeking the best
advice it can obtain. These same men will be sought by government as advisors
and it is likely that they will also cccupy major academic positions. The only
safeguard I can propose is that all consultants and advisors who are paid
for their services to drug firms be publicly identified as employees of such firms.

3. Dependence of medical publications on income derived from drug advertising

A year’s subscription to New BEngland Journal of Medicine now costs $10.00.
For students, interns, or residents—i.e., a medical trainee—the price is only
$5.00, The actual cost of publishing and mailing a year’s subscription is close
to $30.00. What makes up the difference so that we can survive economically ?
Advertising, and three-fourths of this is pharmaceutical advertising. The poten-
tial therefore exists that in our efforts to please a big advertiser we will (1)
aceept and print advertisements that contain misleading information and (2)
allow our editorial judgment to be warped, when we evaluate the acceptability
of a manuseript for publication.

A number of safeguards against such threats can be erected by the respectable
medical journal. It can and does create its own advertising committee to
evaluate both the product and the “copy’—i.e., what the advertisement claims
for the agent. Such a committee, however, functions better in theory than in prac-
tice. Most journals cannot command the expertise necessary to cover the broad
range of pharmacology. As & result, a committee tends to operate unevenly,
with harshness toward some and leniency toward other products, harshness
being evident in the field- of the committeer member’s competence; and leniency
in the areas about which. they know little. The advertising: committee of: The
New BEngland Journal-of Medicine, for ‘example; has: benefitted: fromy: having
experts in-infeetious- disease-ameng: its. members. For this:reason,: anttbiotics
have been most carefully scrutinized. On one occasion, indeed, the sharp-eyed com-
mittee found that an FDA approved package insert, quoted in an advertisement,
was not up-to-date in that it identified lymphogranuloma venereum and trachoma
as viras disease (see appendix I). Toward gastrointestinal drugs, on the other
hand, the committee has been rather permissive.

Even if there were no variable of competence, evaluation of the propriety of
an advertisement is like trying to draw a fine line in loose and dry sand. Re-
cently, for example, our committee rejected an advertisement because the
copy claimed that the penicillin-type agent had “unsurpassed bactericidal activ-
ity”. The committee objected because they said, “the agent is like other peni-
cillins”. Literally then there is nothing wrong with the word “unsurpassed”, pro-
vided that the agent is as good as other penicillins, even if there are dozens
of others.

Another advertisement for a penicillin derivative occasioned unfavorable
comment by the committee because of the claim “no risk of tooth staining”. The
committee pointed out that this statement, though true, was superfluous and mis-
leading, for penicillin-like agents as a class do not stain teeth. Again the state-
ment in itself is perfectly valid, but its implication is misleadng?

Sometimes the advertising committee objects to advertisements on other
grounds. Recently a submitted copy contained the following lines:

“When bacteria proved wilder than children and cause a complicated upper
respiratory infection, you can choose no better antibiotic than X.”

“Wild children are healthy children—and antibiotic X helps bring about cures
that are prompt and uneventful,”

This copy was regarded as both undignified and meaningless-and hence unsuit-
able for the Journal. In another instance, a firm appropriately advertised an
agent as a prophylactic for a common illness. Eventually we accepted this
advertisement, but acceptance was delayed for some time because the adver-
tising committee feared that physicians, in spite of the legimate claim in the
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advertisement, would use the agent not only to prevent the illness but also
to treat it once it had started.

In spite of the efforts, ability and high standards of our advertising com-
mittee, the New England Journel publishes material which pharmaceutical
houses subsequently, under FDA pressure, have to withdraw. A number of years
ago, I am sorry to say, we accepbed and published advertising material ex-
tolling -the now notorious agent MER 29. I can only conclude that advertising
committees are unevenly effective, but the reasons are operational, not moral.

Because of the recommendations made by the advertising committee, and at
times for other reasons, the Journal rejected 14 new product drug advertisements
during the 2 years 1967-1968. During the same time 54 advertisements of this
type were accepted. During one volume of the Journal, that is, during the first
six months of 1968, the Journal published 26 text items dealing specifically with
drug actions, favorable and unfavorable. Six of these were major articles dealing
with the untoward effect of drugs. If someone sends us a letter that is critical
of a drug, or a drug advertisement, we do not hesitate to publish this provided
its point appears valid and informative. Appendix-II presents such a letter.
It happens to question an advertisement which appeared 22 times in the Journal;
it also was featured in other medical publications. We have not hesitated to
publish letters from such critics of medicine as Mr. Morton Mintz.

On the other hand, this is not a one-way street. The Journal believeg that all
sides should be heard. Hence we also published a reply from the drug manufac-
turer to the letter which criticized the advertisement (appendix III). In-a
Torthcoming issue of the Journal we are printing a letter from another firm
objecting to a statement made in one of our regular articles. Neither during my
relative brief tenure as editor, nor during the twenty years’' tenure of my
distinguished predecessor, Dr. Joseph Garland, has, to the best of my knowledge,
any material either been suppressed or printed in an: effort to please the
advertiser. I cannot speak with firsthand knowledge concerning other medical
publications, but I believe that other respectable and standard medical journals
observe the same policy. . Co e :

It has been suggested that the Journal accept no drug advertising whatsoever,
This suggestion is based on the assumption that our readers are indifferent to
pharmaceutical advertising, an unwarranted ‘assuniption in my opinion. In
addition, if pharmaceutical advertising were omitted, our subsecription price
would be raised to at least $25.00. "Why 'not, ‘it may be asked, since physicians
are well-to-do, and even residents these days make living wages.

These considerations lead- -me-to the following conclusions: .

(1) Economic pressures dictate that we . continue to carry advertisements,
including advertisements of ‘drugs. ; : ’ . '

(2) An individual journal -cannot adequately:evaluate the propriety and
accuracy of such advertising. Through ignoranee and error, but not because of
venality, misleading advertisements will at times be-included; and at other
times, basically proper advertisements will:be excluded.

(8) It isnot realistic to expect business enterprises that are actively competing
in a capitalistic society toimpose upon themselves the tradition and ethics of a
profession. : Lo ‘ - : .

(4) Legislative control of improper information or advertising is extremely
. difficult, particularly when fine semantic problems or questionable implications
are at issue, . : ‘

(5) The proper use of drugs in the final analysis rests with the physician,
and it is the physician who must be amply provided with broad and inclusive
information, with all sides represented, so that he may have the opportunity
of making a sound judgment. He must be even more aware than he is that drug
advertisements, or the statements of detail men, like any other advertisement,
represent the prejudiced statements of an interested party advocating the virtues
of a product in the best terms possible. Rather than attempting to restrain this
publicity of the advertiser, a& more persuasive case can be made, I believe, for
increasing he publicity of the consumer. The danger of smoking has been em-
phasized for some time, but it is only recently, with increasing publicity, pot
increasing knowledge, that the number of new smokers seems to be increasing
less rapidly than previously. Through proper publicity, with cons as well as
pros emphasized, the physician will be in a better position to decide whether or
not a drug is honestly advertised. L .

How can this be done? Basically, I would favor a compendium listing, describ-
ing and evaluating all drugs that a patient may purchase. Eventually, this
might be a two volume affair deveted to prescription ad non-prescription drugs
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respectively. It is most important, however, that such a compendium be issued
under the auspices of a united, multi-partisan authority that is satisfactory to
the major parties concerned. Perhaps the new AMA publication will satisfy
the need; I do not know enough about it to discuss it. If it does not satisfy the
need, I believe a compendium should be issued under the joint sponsorship of the
AMA, the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, the FDA, and the Ameri-
can Pharmaceutical Association, possibly represented in a ratio of 2:1:1:1.
Such a joint sponsorship is essential if the compendium is to be an acceptable
authority for all users.

Other devices also deserve consideration. Perhaps medical journals that accept
drug advertising should index the agents advocated with a bibliography of ap-
propriate references to the established and recognized medical literature. If no
such references could be provided because of limited or questionable documen-
tation, the absence of a citation should alert the physician that the agent in
question is of uncertain effectiveness or safety. Perhaps arrangements could be
made with Medical Letter to reprint the evaluations that appear in this publica-
tion. A number of such schemes could be tried with a two-fold objective: one
one hand, they would not infringe on the right of a company to advertise and
praise its products, but on the other, they would present the physician with all
available information and opinions so that he could be “misled” only if his
reading of a given journal were decidedly one-sided.

The erucial question, of course, is whether an individual practicing physician
has the time and the ability to make the necessary judgments, especially since I
have indicated that journals cannot screen advertising properly, even with
committees. I believe the answer is “yes,” because an individual physician
presumably uses only a limited number of drugs to which he adds, once in a
while, a new product. Before he does so, it should be his responsibility to check
on all the information he can, that provided in a compendium, that to be found
in the pages of his medical journals, and that provided by any consultant whose
advice he seeks. The American Medical Association, I hope, would be willing
to emphasize this responsibility of the physician. If his management of patients
is to. be relatively free from outside interference—and I believe it should be
relatively free—this freedom can only be sustained by the physician’s determi-
nation to keep himself well informed. .

May I submit brief comments concerning some of the other questions put by
Senator Nelson : .

4. If doctors lend their names for articles and letters written by members of
the pharmaceutical industry, and these letters represent the opinions and state-
ments of such members and not of the doctors, I would term the practice
fraudulent.

5. Except if large holdings are involved, presumably an infrequent situation,
I doubt that ownership of stock in a drug company will influence either the man
carrying out an evaluation of a drug or the man prescribing it for patients. If
physicians hold stock in chemical or pharmaceutical firms, they often have multi-
ple holdings. Furthermore, a vast proportion of physicians probably have invested
in mutual funds. .

6. Physicians obyiously should not prescribe merely on the say-so of a detail
man. As I have suggested above, the pressures by a detail man can be better
resisted if measures are taken to provide physicians with better information and
if their responsibility in choosing drugs is vigorously publicized.

7. The problem of “so-called independent giveaway sheets” would be taken
care of if all medical publications were required to provide full information—
for example, compendium, Medical Letter, or other evaluations as well as
advertisements.

May -1 conclude with a philosophic comment. Critics as well as admirers of
medicine have recognized that doctors are placed in a position that requires
unigque trustworthiness. The relation of physician and patient is such that an
unserupulous doctor can exploit a patient’s illness unmercifully ; the same un-
scrupulous physician will exploit other opportunities-such as drug testing. To re-
strain such practices by legal means is extremely difficult. Fortunately, the
overwhelming majority of physicians are not unscruplous. They do not order
unnecessary treatments or report dishonesty on the action of drugs merely for
economie gain. Some may sneer at the physician’s elaims of adherence to ethical
standards, but the care of the patient by the physician, as we know it now,
could not survive witheut a large measure of trustworthiness.

If T am correct in this assessment, and I believe most of our population would
subscribe to it to a greater or lesser degree, then the more effective approach to a
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correct use of drugs by physicians is through education rather than through leg-
islation. The average physician is not out to do the patient in, and if he has an
unconscious basis this is best controlled by providing him with the information
that he needs to make the best choice of which he is eapable. His patients will not
benefit from a series of hard and fast rules, a set of do’s and don’ts with respect
to a multitude of drugs. They will benefit if he is provided with the necessary
information, and, even more important, with the motivation to keep his education
up to date.

ArpPENDIX 1
BRIEF SUMMARY FOR ERYTHROCIN, ERYTHROMYCIN, ABBOTT
INDICATIONS

For all infections susceptible to erythromyein ; primarily, gram-positive cocci—
staphylococei (most strains), pneumococci and streptococci (including enter-
ococei). Also active against other pathogens, such as Corynebacterium, Hemophi-
lus, Olostridium, Nesseria, Treponema pallidum, the agents causing trachoma and
lymphogranuloma, venereum and Mycoplasma pneumoniae (Eaton agent). When
practical the susceptibility of the pathogenic organism should be established.
Therapeutic levels should be maintained for 10 days in the treatment of strepto-
coceal infections to prevent rheumatic fever and glomerulonephritis. In localized
infections, antibiotic therapy does not obviate the need for local measures or
surgery whenever these are indicated.

CONTRAINDICATION
Known hypersensitivity to erythromycin.
PRECAUTIONS, SIDE EFFECTS

Side effects are infrequent. Occasionally mild abdominal discomfort, nausea
or vomiting may oeccur; generally controlled by reduction of dosage. Mild allergic
reactions (such as uticaria and other skin rashes) may occur. Serious allergic
reactions have been extremely infrequent; if encountered, appropriate counter-
measures (e.g. epinphrine, steroids, etc.) should be administered and the drug
withdrawn. Overgrowth of nonsusceptible organisms is rare. If this should occur,
withdraw drug and institute appropriate treatment.

APPENDIX 1II

[From the New England Journal of Medicine, vol. 277, No, 20, p. 1099]
(C_orrespondenee)

- ADVERTISEMENTS OF ANTIBIOTICS
To. the Editor:

- In-a recent series of full-page color advertisements,; carried in many journals,
sections of fresh tissue obtained from animals given large intramuscular injec-
tions of lincomycin are shown as producing a small, but clear, zone of inhibition
on plates seeded with various bacteria. The statement “for antibiotic tissue pene-
tration” is juxtaposed. These advertisements stimulated us to conduct a simple,
short-term experiment that can be performed by medical students interested in
antimicrobial chemotherapy.

‘We wondered whether other antibiotics might also be shown to “penetrate
tissues” by this method and whether it would be important to consider variables
such as dose, time of sacrifice, species, test organism and route of administration.
We wish to report the first experiment,

A series of mice were given 1 mg of penicilin G, tetracycline, erythomycin or
lincomyecin intraperitoneally and sacrificed at intervals. The organs were rinsed
of blood, sliced and applied to a plate seeded with a staphylococcus sensitive to
all these drugs. The plates were examined after twenty-four hours’ incubation at
87° C for zones of inhibition about the pieces of skin, muscle, liver, heart and bone.
large zones were noted with all the drugs except lincomycin, which, as in the
advertisements, showed only a small, clear area about the tissue. Thus, we have
preliminary evidence that other antibiotics do “penetrate tissue” under the condi-
tions of this experiment.

The student who conducted this study is now a somewhat more sophisticated
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reader of advertisements. He cannot be satisfied with his own experiment, be-
cause many more questions can be raised. He will have to consider whether the
drugs penetrate into areas of abscess formation and, of course, examine some of
the variables noted above. In addition, the significance of zones about tissues
will have to be critically compared with ability of the drugs to cure experiment-
ally infected animals and eventually man.
We hope that others may benefit from the message of this simple exercise.
Carvin M. KuniN, M.D.,
Ricaarp HUNTER,
Uniwersity of Virginia School of Medicine.
CHARLOTTESVILLE, VIRGINIA.

AppENDIX IIX

[From the New England Journal of Medicine, vol. 278, No. 20, p. 1125]
i(Correspondence)

ADVERTISEMENTS OF ANTIBIOTICS
To the Editor:

Recently in this journal (New England Journal of Medicine 277 11099, 1967),
Kunin and Hunter commented on “Advertisements of Antibiotics.” Lincomycin
was the subject of the particular advertisement that was discussed, and the pres-
entation involved “sections of fresh tissues obtained from animals given large
intramuscular injections of lincomyein * * *” The statement “for antibiotic
tissue penetration” was juxtaposed.

The fact of lincomyein tissue penetration was demonstrated by the inhibition
of microbial growth in the vicinity of the tissue sections. Only the fact of penetra-
tion was shown—without attempt to quantitate the amount of the antibiotic in
the tissue section or to make comparison with the tissue penetrating qualities of
other antibiotics. We have made such quantitative comparisons, however, of the
bone-penetrating characteristics of erythromyein, tetracyline and lincomyein
(Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy—1965, pp. 201-205), and as Kunin and
Hunter suggest, these antibiotics and lincomyein do penetrate this tissue to the
extents reported. The fact of erythromycin and tetracycling penetration of tissue
is demonstrated well in the long record of clinical effectiveness of these anti-
biotics. Lacking such a long clinical experience, a graphic representation of linco-
myecin’s tissue penetration has been made in the cited advertisement.

Hven only moderately sophisticated readers of antibiotic inhibition data and
photographs of zones of inhibition of microbial growth will recognize that the
area of inhibition is dependent on diffusion characteristics of the antibiotic mole-
cule, agar concentration of the medium, temperature of incubation, sensitivity
of test organisms and so forth.

If more experiments are to be done as Kunin and Hunter indicate and quantita-
tion is desired, these important variables are also recommended for consideration :
route of administration (intraperitoneal, as in Kunin and Hunter, or intra-
muscular, as in the subject advertisement) ; and dose (approximately 50 mg per
kilogram as in Kunin and Hunter or 25 mg per kilogram as in the subject

advertisement).
JoserH H. GrRADY, Ph. D.,
Kurr F. STERN, M.S.
Department of Microbiology, Upjohn Company.
KALAMAZOO, MICH.
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(Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., the committee adjourned to reconvene
tomorrow, Thursday, December 19, 1968, at 10 a.m.)
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THURSDAY, DECEMBER 19, 1968

U.S. SENATE,
MoxoPOLY SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
Serecr CoMMITTEE ON SmALL BUSINEsS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:10 a.m., in room 318,
Old Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

Present : Senator Nelson.

Also present : Benjamin Gordon, staff economist; and Elaine C. Dye,
research assistant.

Senator NersoN. The hearings of the Monopoly Subcommittee will
open.

We have two very distinguished physicians here this morning, Dr.
George Baehr and Dr. James Faulkner.

Before we commence, I would like to say that we know that we have,
in addition to these two distinguished physicians, a distinguished visi-
tor in the audience today, Dr. Frances Kelsey of the Food and Drug
Administration. The American public will be forever grateful to her
for her untiring efforts and devotion to duty which prevented a thalid-
omide disaster from ocecurring in this country. :

Dr. Kelsey, despite great pressure from the drug firm, Richardson-
Merrell, refused to approve the drug because she was not satisfied with
the research work submitted in the New Drug Application. It is heart-
ening to know we have such public servants like Dr. Kelsey, who are
dedicated to protecting the public.

‘We are pleased to have you here as a visitor this morning, Dr. Kelsey.

Our first witness is Dr. Faulkner, of Boston. Dr. Faulkner has a long
and distinguished record as a practicing physician and as a professor.

Doctor, your full statement, including your biographical summary,
will be printed in the record. You may proceed however you desire. 1f
you think it is more economical to read your prepared text, you may
proceed that way, and if at any time you wish to elaborate on anything
that you have reduced to writing, please feel free to do so.

I trust that if some questions occur to us, you won’t mind being
interrupted.

The committee is very appreciative of your appearing today to make
your contribution to these rather extensive hearings which we have been
conducting for nearly 2 yearsnow. We have had the privilege of having
a number of distinguished members of the medical profession testify
before the committee, and we certainly welcome your testimony this
worning.

Go ahead, Doctor.

4049
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STATEMENT OF DR. JAMES M. FAULKNER, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON PUBLICATIONS, MASSACHUSETTS MEDICAL SOCIETY, BOSTON,
MASS.

Dr. Favrg~er. Thank you, Senator Nelson,

With your permission, I will read my biography and then proceed
with my statement.

Senator NevLson. Fine.

Dr. FavLener. I want to make it clear that I am speaking here
completely as an individual, not representing any particular institu-
tion or organization.

Mr. Chairman, my name is James Faulkner, from Boston, I am a
retired physician and medical educator. I graduated from Harvard
Medical School in 1924, was intern in medicine at the Massachusetts
General Hospital and assistant resident in medicine at the Rockefeller
Institute and the Johns Hopkins Hospital. Up to World War IT I
was in private practice in internal medicine and cardiology, and did
part-time clinical research and teaching for Harvard. I served in the
Medical Corps of the USNR for 4 years and was discharged as a
captain. After the war I went to Tufts Medical School as professor
and chairman of the department of medicine. From 1947 to 1955 I
was dean of Boston University School of Medicine. From 1955 to 1960
I was medical director of Massachusetts Institute of Technology. I was
a member of the Council on Medical Education of the AMA from
1949 to 1960, of the National Board of Medical Examiners from 1956
to 1968, of the National Fund for Medical Education since 1959 and
president from 1964 to 1966. I was a member of the board of overseers
of Harvard College from 1958 to 1964. I have contributed about 80 ar-
ticles to the medical literature. Since 1960 I have been chairman of the
committee on publications of the Massachusetts Medical Society which
is responsible for the publication of the New England Journal of
Medicine.

In November, Dr. Philip R. Lee, Assistant Secretary for Health and
Scientific Affairs of the Department of Health, Education, and Wel-
fare sent a letter to physicians throughout the country calling their at-
tention to the Second Interim Report of the Secretary’s Task Force
on Prescription Drugs and inviting their comments on 1t. In his letter,
Dr. Lee called particular attention to certain recommendations of the
task force, namely: that Federal support be given to improving the
teaching of clinical pharmacology or drug therapy at both the under-
graduate and postgraduate level; that a journal of prescribing com-
pletely independent of the drug industry for support be established
to provide practicing physicians with “objective evaluations of new
drugs and reevaluation of old ones;” and, finally, that the Depart-
ment of HEW be authorized to distribute to all physicians without
charge a regularly updated compendium of all prescription drugs in-
cluding an indication of relative costs.

With these recommendations I heartily agree.

Senator Nrrson. May I interrupt a moment, Doctor ?

Dr. FAULKNER. Yes, sir.

Senator NeLsoN. Dr. Lee recommended Federal support for the teach-
ing of clinical pharmacology—is this because it is necessary if the
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subject matter is to be adequately taught in the medical schools? I
don’t know the present status of the teaching of pharmacology in the
medical schools and whether or not it is sufficiently emphasized. I
know that you and/or Dr. Baehr——

Dr. FavLgyzr. I am going to develop that a little further on. Clini-
cal pharmacology, or therapeutics, as a discipline used to be taught in
the medical schools, usually by part-time practitioners of medicine.
Of course most of the faculty were part time 20 years ago, but there
were members of the faculty who took a special interest in medical
tliegapeutics as opposed to basic pharmacology, physiological action
of drugs.

As the full-time system took over, more and more of the positions
in the medical school, the basic pharmacologists more or less pre-
empted the field, and the part-time teachers of clinical medicine be-
came fewer and fewer. So that the emphasis became much more on
physiological aspects of pharmacology, basic pharmacology, and less
emphasis on bedside therapy, ambulatory therapy, as well and the
actual practical application of the use of drugs. This, I think, has
become somewhat neglected in recent years.

Senator Nerson. Isn’t that because those who decide policy for medi-
cal education in the school haven’t considered it of preeminent im-
portance? Or is it because they don’t have sufficient money? What
would Federal aid accomplish? If they don’t teach it now as one of
the fundamental subjects, what would cause them to teach it if there
were some Federal assistance to do so?

Dr. FAuLENER. In recent years Federal aid has been very largely
for research and not for instruction, and this has increased the inter-
est in basic aspects of pharmacology and research in that field, with-
out concomitant improvement in the actual practical application of
the use of drugs. . .

The physician who is going to follow me, Dr. Baehr, is a magnifi-
cent example of the physician in practice who has been particularly
interested in the actual application of the use of drugs, but he is be-
coming a very rare type on the faculties of our medical schools.

Senator NrLson, Is it becoming generaly recognized in the medical
profession that the teaching of clinical pharmacology has been
neglected ¢ .

Dr. FavLrner. I can’t say that it is recognized very generally as
yet. The medical schools are in the midst of tremendous changes in
curriculum now, and what will issue from it within the next few years
is very difficult to say, but I don’t think this has been recognized

enerally.

g Senatgr Nrwsox. I believe that it wasthe Task Force’s position that it
hadn’t been given adequate emphasis. That is why Dr. Lee and the
Task Force recommended it, and I assume why you endorsed the recom-
mendation. Is it your feeling that if there were some Federal assistance
for the teaching aspects, as contrasted with research, that in fact the
medical schools would more quickly, more rapidly begin to teach
clinical pharmacology ? '

Dr. Favrkner. I would hope that would be the case. I wouldn’t
be able to say. ' : :

Senator Nerson. Is it that the profession, or those who manage the
curricula, just don’ think it is that important? Is that the problem?
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Dr. FavLexNer. I think it could be much more effectively done if the
teaching were concentrated at the postgraduate level. There, I think, is
no question but what it would be accepted, and you would find graduate
physicians who would be impressed with the actual problems that they
were up against in practice, and it would be much easier to develop
this kind of teaching which must be constantly changing with new
discoveries so that in every year there would be fresh subjects to teach,
it - would be more effectively taught at that level than at the under-
graduate level. :

Senator NersoN. When you say posté;raduate, are you referring to
the practicing physician or to the intern ? v

Dr. Favrener. I am-—well, both, but particularly the practicing
physician. It must be taught at both levels. :

enator NrrLsoN. And you would expect that if such a course were
available that practicing physicians would or could take the time to
take courses in clinical pharmacology ?

Dr. FAuLENER. Yes, I think they could be made attractive enough

so that they would be interested. I think practicing physicians, when
they are given the opportunity of choosing what they want to hear
at county medical society meetings and that sort of thing are very
apt to choose what is the latest treatment for this or that and are par-
ticularly interested in therapy.
- Senator Nerson. But if you were talking about the suggestion of
Dr. Lee that support be given to improving the teaching of clinical
pharmacology, that would mean more than occasional lectures, would
1t }?OtlzﬂAre you talking about a course at a teaching hospital or medical
school? , :

Dr. Faurenzer. Yes. I would strengthen the teaching of clinical
pharmacology, not necessarily by formal courses, as encouragin
people skilled in clinical pharmacology to participate in the clinica.
teaching in the hospital, in the ward rounds and in the seminars that
are constantly going on in the teaching hospitals.

Senator Nrrson. Then you endorse the recommendation of the
Task Force that a journal of prescribing, completely independent of
the drug industry for support, be established to provide practicing
physicians with objective evaluations of new drugs and reevaluations
of old ones?

I assume you are referring to what might be called a compendium
~ of all the drugs. Is that what you are referring to?

Dr. FavLen~gr. Well, T think the compendium would be something
different. It might be something that is 1ssued annually to bring it up
to date. But the journal would contain articles of current interest
of new drugs recently that have become available to keep the practicing
physicians abreast of the times without depending entirely on the
detail man and the throwaway journals.

Senator Nrrson. I see.So you arethinking of a periodical.

Dr. FAULENER. Yes. ~

Senator Nrrson. Didn’t the American Mediecal Association once
have a periodical on new drugs ?

Dr. FavLe~NEr. Yes, they did, and it was useful.

Senator Nerson. Have they started another ?

Dr. FauLenzr. I believe they are starting one now. I haven’t seen
it. But I believe they are starting one.
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Senator Nrrson. So what you are recommending is a journal which
would be available to all physicians and which would devote itself
exclusively to drugs and their use.

Dr. FAULKNER. Y €8, SiT.

Senator NeLson. What part of that function does the Medical Letter
now perform?

Dr. FavLgNer. The Medical Letter I don’t think has a wide enough
circulation, for one thing.

Senator Nrrson. That is the issue that has been raised a number of
times, something like 15,000 circulation.

Dr. FAULKNER. Yes.

Senator Nerson. Then are you referring to a journal that would go
free to all physicians? This one, the Medical Letter, is subscribed to
and widely praised by the medical profession, at least in the testimony
before this committee over the past years. Two questions occur to me.
Is there any reason to believe that a journal such as you refer to would
be more widely subseribed to and, two, does the Medical Letter seek to
accomplish the same purpose that you recommend a journal for?

Dr. FavLgner. I think the Medical Letter substantially seeks the
same purpose, but perhaps a journal designed to go to the practitioners
of medicine across the country could be livened up and made more
appealing to the perhaps casnal reader. I think it would have to be
subsidized in large part. It probably would be better to charge some-
thing for it, but I doubt if it could be, it would be, popular enough
to be subscribed to by the majority of physicians.

The problem is that it is the ones who need it most who would not
subscribe to it. Maybe it would be worthwhile to subsidize it com-
pletely, just as the so-called giveaway journals are subsidized by the
pharmaceutical industry. :

Senator Nerson. Do I understand that the reason for the recom-
mendation by the Task Force, and your endorsement, of it, is the belief
on your part that the objective information, available to physicians on
the use of drugs today, is inadequate ? ' ‘

Dr. FAuvrLkrNER. Yes, it is not readily enough available to them. If it
came on their desks periodically, I think it would be availed of much
more than it is now. - - ,

Senator Nerson. And then in the last sentence of the recommenda-
tion of the Task Force, with which you agree, was the regularly up-
dated compendium on all preseription drugs. Could you suggest to the
committee what that compendium should include, how it might be
designed ? ' ‘ ' ‘

The Food and Drug Administration appeared before the committee
recommending a compendium that would include all drugs. Some
people have raised the question, as a matter of fact the Pharmaceutical
Manufacturers Association; I believe, that that would be an unwieldy,
massive document. The FDA doesn’t think it would. What would you
recommend about a compendium ? :

Dr. FavLgnNgr. I am not familiar enough with the field to answer
that question, Senator. I don’t know how large such a compendium
might be. It might have to be cut down to reasonable size to make it
acceptable.

Senator NELsoN. You may proceed, Doctor.
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Dr. Favirner. With these recommendations I heartily agree.

. It is my opinion that medical education has failed to grasp the
significance of the vast f)rolifera,tion of new drugs which has taken
glace over the last couple of decades. When the number of effective

rugs on the market was small, it was possible for a physician with a
good grounding in basic pharmacology to make a reasonably intelli-
gent choice from the drugs available in writing a prescription. Now
the practicing physician finds himself obliged to choose between a
bewildering array of drugs for which competing claims are made
and more often than not he finds himself not only ill prepared to
make correct judgments but at a loss to know where to turn for
unbiased information.

A factor which has to be taken into account in any discussion of
the teaching of medical therapeutics in recent years is the increased
ratio of full-time teachers in the faculties of the medical schools.
Relatively few are engaged in private practice except as consultants.
Their skill with drug therapy is apt to Ee highly specialized. Perhaps
the time has come to revive comprehensive medical therapeutics as
a respectable part of the clinical curriculum. At the undergraduate
level this might be more effectively taught by a physician whose
practice was not limited to a narrow specialty.

Another factor which has entered the picture is the high cost of some
of the new drug preparations. Themedical student and the practitioner
should have readily available to them an authoritative reference book
describing all the prescription drugs and their relative costs. The
compendium recommended by the task force would fill this important
unmet need.

It is indeed deplorable that so much of what the medical student and
the practitioner learn about drug therapy comes to them from pharma-
ceutical firms who are actively promoting their own products. The
blame for this situation, it seems to me, must rest in large part on
the failure of medical educators to interest themselves in therapeutics
as such. Certainly the average medical graduate finds himself ill
e%uipped to make informed judgments regarding the relative merits
of the countless preparations available to him.

Mr. Goroon. Dr. Faulkner, may I interrupt at this point?

As it is now, very few studies are made of the relative merits of
drugs. Very few drug manufacturers, as I understand it, are willing
to sponsor such studies, The FDA requires a showing only of efficacy
and safety, not of relative efficacy and relative safety.

How do you propose we finance such studies?

Dr. FauvLkNer. I would think this is a field for research that may
be financed by any funds available for valid clinical research, com-
paring one drug with another, and this might be financed by foun-
dations, by NIH, or by any other neutral source of funds.

It is quite understandable that under the circumstances the drug
houses would rush to fill the void in medical education by bombard-
ing the physician with direct mail advertising, throw-away maga-
zines, samples and detail men, not to mention supporting most of the
professional medical journals. )

If the drug houses have more or less preempted the area of medical
education dealing with drug therapy, the appropriate approach to
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the problem is for the medical educators to meet them on their own
ground. If physicians have been unduly influenced by the claims of
the drug houses it is not because they are particularly gullible. Physi-
cians are trained to be critical of evidence and if they are given all of
the evidence can be expected to make reasonably sound judgments.
They are getting one side of the case superbly presented by the drug
houses now. Thanks to the Food and Drug Administration the claims
of the drug companies can now be accepted as true. However, it is
not the whole truth and the practitioner must be given reliable infor-
mation which will allow him to make comparative judgments of
potency and price of the drugs available to him. This 1s a matter of
continuing education for every physician in the country—a job which
will require the resources of the Federal Government and the dis-
interestedness of the Department of Health, iducation, and Welfare.

Senator NeLson. May I interrupt, sir. You say: “thanks to the
Food and Drug Administration the claims of the drug companies
can now be accepted as true,” but not the whole truth. I assume one
of the things you are getting at is that there are in the marketplace
a large number of compounds all of which have about the same effect,
and are used for the same purpose. The Food and Drug Administra-
tion has the authority, and attempts conscientiously to exercise it, to
prohibit the specific misrepresentation of the use of the drug. So
whereas a company may state truthfully what a drug does, at the
same time there is no presentation to the physician that there may be
a half dozen other dr%gs produced by a ﬁalf dozen other companies
that have the same effect, some of which have not only the same
quality but same effect, and some of which may be much cheaper; is
that what you are taliiing about ?

Dr. FAUuLkNER. Yes, exactly.

Mr. Chairman, in your letter inviting me to a}])pear before your
committee you listed a number of specific ethical questions which
the Monopoly Subcommittee would like to explore. %Vith your per-
mission, I shall present these questions and my own individual re-
action to them, particularly as they involve ethical implications,

ssible conflicts of interest and professional responsibility in the

ollowing ‘situations: :

1. When doctors lend their names for articles and letters written
by members. of the pharmaceutical industry.

I regard it as dishonest for anyone to lend his name as an author
to an article or letter not written by himself.

2. When doctors own stock in drug companies whose products they
are evaluating.

A doctor w%o evaluates the drug of a company in which he owns
stock cannot avoid the ‘suspicion of bias even if the financial relation-
ship is made known. If he does not reveal his stock ownership he is not
being honest.

8. Whether ownership of stock in a drug company can influence
a decision to prescribe in the first place, and what to prescribe in
the second place.

I think it would almost never influence a decision to prescribe but
might influence the choice of a drug and, therefore, I regard it as
an undesirable practice.
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4. When doctors are paid directly by a drug firm to evaluate its
produects.

I think my good friend, Dr. William Bean, puts it too strongly
when he writes, “The physician who is in the pay of pharmaceutical
manufacturers 1s in no position to keep public confidence in his objec-
tivity.” A physician’s reputation with his peers is based on the quality
and integrity of his work rather than on the source of his income.
Much sound clinical research has been done by physicians in the pay
of pharmaceutical houses. However, when such work is published it
is desirable to include a footnote to the effect that the work has been
supported in whole or in part by a drug firm. This is an honest
disclosure which can alert the reader to any possible bias.

I think I can add here that this is perhaps not as simple as it sounds.
So many articles have multiple authors, sometimes four or five, each
of whom have a different source of support, and this becomes a little
complex.

5. When influential doctors or pharmacy educators, particularly in
high academic positions, are large stockholders and serve as policy-
setting members of boards of drug corporations.

Since these men are in the position to mold the attitudes of other
doctors and to make policy decisions in key medical and pharmaceu-
tical organizations, might there not be a conflict of interest here?
What are the implications when doctors and pharmacy educators do
not make known their industry affiliations?

I can speak here only from the point of view of a medical educator
to whom the principles of medical ethics apply. I cannot speak for
the pharmacy educators. I share the view of many but not all members
of the medical profession in feeling that itis unethical for a physi-
cian to take out a patent on a new drug for his own benefit. A logical
extension of this principle makes it unethical for a physician who
is prescribing drugs to profit from the sale of drugs patented by
others. It is, therefore, in my view particularly undesirable for a
medical educator who should exemplify the highest standards of
medical ethics to be getting a significant portion of his income from
the profits of drug companies. It is positively reprehensible if such a
financial dependency on the drug industry is not made known.

6. When prominent professors receive regular retainer fees from
the drug industry for consultation while simultaneously advising Gov-
ernment or private agencies on matters of policy which can severely
affect drug firms’ products. ' '

T believe that collaboration between drug houses and medical pro-
fessors has not infrequently resulted in important advances in medi-
cine. I would not condemn, out of hand, the practice of drug houses
paying retainer fees to medical professors if the relationship is made
public including the nature and amount of services rendered.

A medical professor is on safer ethical ground if his financial rela-
tionship to the drug house is in the form of recompense for specific
services rendered in the form of consultation or research.

7. When medical organizations and publications—national, local,
and student—are largely dependent on income from industry
advertising. .

No organization which purports to represent the medical profession
should allow itself to get into the position of being largely dependent
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on income from drug advertising. It is difficult for an organization in
this position not to allow its policy to be influenced by considerations
which may not be in the long-term interest of the public and the medi-
cal profession.

The medical publications of this country show a complete spectrum
of dependency on drug advertising, ranging all the way from the
throwaway journals some of which include well-edited text of high
quality, to strictly scientific journals containing no advertising
whatsoever.

There has also been a wide discrepancy in the quality of the advertis-
ing in the different journals. The best journals screened their advertis-
ing for accuracy long before the Food and Drug Administration
began to enforce their standards on all, and one could make a judg-
ment as to the quality of a journal by the reliability of its advertising
claims. Now, the better journals which do accept advertising tend to
limit it in amount, to restrict it to the front and back sections, never
interleaving it with the body of the text and to adhere to certain
standards of good taste.

Tt is undoubtedly true that just as there is a complete spectrum of
dependency on drug advertising among the medical journals, there is
also a spectrum of reliability on their textual matter. There 1s a gen-
eral correlation between the two, but not an exact one.

Senator Nrerson. May I ask a question here?

On page 6, at the beginning of your statement on advertising, you
state that no organization which purports to represent the medical
profession should allow itself to get into a position of being largely
dependent on income from drug advertising, I don’t have the figures
but I believe that some years back it was disclosed that the Journal
of the American Medical Association received some 50 percent of its
income from advertising. Do you include them—is your statement here
critical of that amount ! Would you term that being largely dependent
on the income from drug advertising

Dr. FavrLg~er. Your statement is that the American Medical Asso-
ciation itself got 50 percent of its income? :

Senator Nerson. I believe the JAMA.

Mr. Gordon says that it is the American Medical Association which
derives about 50 percent of its income from drug advertising.

Dr. Favrener. This gives me great concern.

Senator NersoN. Mr. Gordon thinks it is about 50 percent, in any
event. We will want to recheck to be positive about it and correct the
record if that is not correct, but he states that that is his information,
that it is about 50 percent of the support of the whole AMA itself,
not just the publication of the JAMA.

Dr. FAuLkNER. In my opinion, this is a highly undesirable situation.

Senator NeLsox. What about the journals which are sometimes called
throwaways, those which are totally dependent upon advertising—in
other words, there is no subscription price paid. They go to all mem-
bers of the profession. They depend solely upon advertising. I believe
it was Dr. O'Brien, who said in evaluating this situation, that the
entire contents of the throwaways ought to be considered advertising.
The significance of that, of course, is that if it is considered advertising
it would be subject to the control of the FDA.
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Do you have any opinion about those which are totally dependent
upon advertising? . .

Dr. FavLk~er. I would agree that the entire content of such jour-
nals should be subject to the same regulations that apply to the overt
advertising matter in these journals.

Senator NerLson. In other words, all the ‘written material, whether
it is in the nature of an ad or an article, should be considered advertis-
ing, is that what you are saying ?

Dr. FavLg~er. From the point of view of making claims for drugs,
yes. '

Senator NeLson. Go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. Favirner. Rather than to attempt to impose restrictions on the
amount of advertising, I would favor taking positive steps to provide
the practitioner with up-to-date information about drugs which would
act as a counterpoise to the limited and strongly biased literature put
out by the drug companies. I believe the doctor should be given the
opportunity to form his own judgments about drugs on the basis of all
the evidence. On the other hand, I don’t think advertising should be
permitted to hide behind a cloak of pretended objective presentation.
A most nefarious practice utilized by some of the purely advertising
journals is to plant articles which purport to be scientific evaluations
of new drugs and which are, in fact, promotion. Claims made in such
articles are not subject to the control which the Food and Drug Ad-
ministration has over straightforward advertising matter. I hope action
can be taken to bring such surreptitious advertising under control.

8. The implications for the medical profession and the public when
the so-callecf) independent giveaway sheets and journals, which are
easy to read and subsist entirely on drug advertising, are becoming a
factor of some importance in the physicians’ education.

I regard it as &?plomblevthat practitioners of medicine receive so
much of their information regarding new drugs from the giveaway
journals. The drug companies have simply moved into a vacuum here
and the busy doctor seldom has available an alternate source of infor-
mation. Every effort must be made to get good reliable up-to-date
information on all new drugs to the doctors in their offices. It ma;
not be as eye appealing as some of the drug handouts, but I think 1t
will be well received.

9. When many physicians accept fellowships, salaries, and research
support directly from the drug industry. o

I do not see anything inherently improper in such arrangements as
long as they are carried out openly. A good deal of excellent research
has been carried out in medical schools with drug industry support.
Ideally, research supported entirely or in part by drug company funds
should have an acknowledgment to that effect attached to the published
articles resulting from the research.

10. When many physicians base their prescribing practices, to a
large extent, on information supplied them by industry salesmen,
detail men and other commercial sources.

Senator Nerson. Doctor, may I interrupt for a moment ?

From 1947 to 1955, from your biographical sketch, you were dean
of the Boston University School of Medicine and from 1955 to 1960
medical director of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, then
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one of the directors of the National Fund for Medical Education since
1959,

We had testimony yesterday from Dr. Lowinger of Wayne State
University Medical School in which he discussed the same subject
matter and responded to the same question. We raised the issue of what
cost, what percentage of the cost of research did the pharmaceutical
companies pay in the research that he did, and he responded that they
did not pay the cost of his salary, did not pay the so-called overhead
cost for use of the facility. They did pay some other costs, includin,
the technicians, and so forth. T am contrasting this with the researc
costs assumed by NIH for research done for them in graduate schools,
or the National Science Foundation for research done by them for the
military, in which they cover costs of the time invested by the re-
searcher, overhead cost of the facility, and so forth. .

In any event, the situation that Dr. Lowinger presented is one 1n
which it appeared that the school itself was, in fact, not receiving full
cost of the research they did, which ended up in a situation in which
the university was in fact subsidizing the cost of the research. The
company was getting the research without paying the full cost. It that
a typical circumstance? Do I state the question clearly enough?

Dr. Favrxner. Yes. I haven't had enough recent experience in this
problem as it affects a medical school. My previous experience has been
a good deal the same as the doctor from Wayne State. The support
has been partial. It was paying a salary for a technician and not often
in the form of comprehensive grants that covered all expenses.

However, often it was work that would have needed to be done. It
wasn’t particularly—it might have interested the pharmaceutical com-
pany but. was not initiated by them.

In general, I have not-been impressed: with the largesse of the har-
maceutical companies in supporting research in the medical schoels.

Senator NeLson. From observations I made at our university when
1 was Governor, it seems that all the larger universities were very
pleased to have the opportunity of a research contract with NIH or
the National Science Foundation or HEW. One, of course, because
they would be interested in the subject matter and it would help induce
scholarships at the universities, and, two, because the total cost was
paid by the contracting agency, including the overhead costs of the
mstitution. : :

What is the explanation, in your judgment, of this relationship that
Dr. Lowinger referred to from his relatively recent experience, I think
through 1966, or thereabouts, and your own. What is the explanation
of this relationship, how did it develop this way instead of the way the
National Science Foundation, NIH, and so forth, may deal with the
universities?

Dr. FauLkner. Well, my impression is that the drug companies have
been interested in really supporting studies which had:a practical
bearing on their own problems, and were less interested in giving broad
support to basic research, although I think there is a great deal of
variation. ,

I know of one drug company which supported the complete salary
of a man who was in a local hospital in Boston, attached to one of the
medical schools over quite a period of years, absolutely no restrictions
whatsoever on what he did.
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Senator NeLson. Just any kind of research he desired in the phar-
maceutical or drug field ?

Dr. FauvLkner. Yes. He was a biochemist.

Senator Nerson. Did he have any relationship in reporting results
directly to the company ¢

Dr. FavLr~er. He sent copies of his reprints to the company.

Senator Nerson. His research was public information ¢

Dr. FaAuLgNER. Yes.

Senator NELsoN. Go ahead, Doctor.

Dr. FavrLener. The problem posed by the growing dependence of
the medical practitioner on the itinerant drug salesman for informa-
tion on the new drugs is to offer more complete and more reliable in-
formation to all practicing physicians. This could be accomplished by
distribution of a Journal of Prescribing and the periodic issuance of
a compendium of drugs as recommended by the task force.

11. When many physicians prescribe dangerous drugs for nonindi-
cated purposes.

For example, during the past year a highly dangerous drug was
prescribed by doctors for 8.5 to 4 million people. Yet, testimony from
eminent medical authorities who appeared before the subcommittee
indicated that no more than 10,000 people in the United States should
have received it. What explanation can be found for this?

It is a sad reflection on the medical profession that this drug, pre-
sumably chloramphenicol, continues to be prescribed for a wide variety
of minor infections in spite of the widely advertised risk of serious
blood dyscrasias resulting from its administration. It apparently
achieved great popularity before its dangers were appreciated and
practitioners who have not had direct experience with its toxic effects
have not-been sufficiently impressed by the statistics which came out
later. Certainly there has been no dearth of literature on the subject.
Perhaps the time has come for hospital staffs to put this drug on a
restricted list-to be preseribed only after consultation with an intern-
ist and a justification for its use written into the hospital records.

12. When doctors, acting as purchasing agents for the consumer,
prescribe drugs without adequate knowledge of the cost of these drugs
relative to other drugs which have the same action. :

I am afraid that medical educators have generally ignored this sub-
ject as too mundane for their consideration. Certainly medical students
should be made aware that there are discrepancies in prices that need
to be taken into account and it would be highly desirable for every
physician to have at his elbow a compendium of all available drugs
with their prices. : » : .

. Mr. Chairman, your committee has accumulated plenty of evidence
that the present system of evaluating the effectiveness of new drugs
is unsatisfactory. g]aims are made based on subjective evidence, on un-
controlled experiments, and often by biased investigators. The Food
and Drug Administration with its limited staff has difficulty in mak-
ing prompt judgments in 'some instances where there may be a wealth
of published material but a dearth of well controlled data. Perhaps
confusion could be avoided if the clinical testing of all new drugs were
made the responsibility of a top level group of experts representing
both the Government and the pharmaceutical industry. The group
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would establish procedure for testing, select panels of qualified indi-
viduals to evaluate new drugs on a completely objective basis and
make appropriate recommendations. The operation would be funded
by the pEarma.ceutical industry on a cost basis. :

Such an arrangement would go far toward insuring an accurate
appraisal of new drugs in the beginning and make unnecessary much
Ef)f the reappraisal ofg drugs which has proved both costly and con-

using.

Selgator Nzerson. Thank you very much, Dr. Faulkner for your most
thoughtful statement. )

I wonder if Dr. Baehr would like to come to the witness table at
this time. Dr. Faulkner, if you would not mind staying where you are,
perhaps you both may wish to comment on some of the questions that
are ralsed. '

Dr. Baehr?

STATEMENT OF DR. GEORGE BAEHR, CHAIRMAN, PUBLIC HEALTH
COUNCIL OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, AND DISTINGUISHED
SERVICE PROFESSOR, MOUNT SINAI SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, CITY
UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK

Dr. Barur. Senator, I shall skip the biographical data with which
you are familiar, because it is included in the statement that I sub-
mitted.*

Senator NeLson. Doctor, I think we will just take a 3- or 4-minute
break to allow the reporter a little time, if you don’t mind.

éBrief recess.) ,

enator NeLsoN. Our next witness is Dr. George Baehr, chairman
of the Public Health Council of the State of New York, a member of
the Board of Hospitals of the City of New York, and distinguished
service professor at the Mount Sinai School of Medicine of the City
University of New York.

Dr. Baehr, the committee appreciates very much your taking the
time to come here today. Your statement as well as the biographical
sketch will be printed in toto in the record, and you may proceed to
present your statement as you desire.

If you wish to extemporize from it, elaborate on it at any stage,
feel free to do so.

Dr. Baenr. I should like to read the statement and then from time
to time with your permission introduce some exhibits to support some
of the statements that I may make.

Senator NeLsown. Fine.

Dr. Barnr. I shall begin by saying that during many years of prac-
tice, I have served as consultant to many local physicians and have
been bewildered by the enormous number and variety of brand-named
drugs which they prescribe. It is what has been derisively called poly-
pharmacy and today this practice has become almost the rule.

For example, a few days ago I was consulted by a patient who took
out of her bag eight different medicines that she was taking, not one
of which wasindicated. ,

1 See statement beginning at p. 4070, infra. ‘
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Senator NeLson. Not one of which was indicated ?

Dr. Baenr. Yes. She had had the Hong Kong flu, mild type, and
her doctor had started to treat each symptom with a different medicine,
including a drug which is totally ineffective in controlling a viral
infection ; namely, tetracycline, an antibiotic which has no effect upon
virus infections.

The result was that the disease from which she was suffering at the
time she consulted me was caused by the medication she had been tak-
ing. She had what is called aphthous stomatitis, ulcerative lesion in
the mouth, and lesions in the colon giving her distressing bowel dis-
turbances. It may take months before she recovers from the effects of
the drug which wasn’t indicated.

Senator NeLson. Is this, in your experience, a common occurrence ?

Dr. Bagnur. Exceedingly common.

Senator NeLson. Exceedingly common ?

Dr. Baeur. Exceedingly common.

The prescribing of expensive brand-named drugs to the exclusion
of their generic equivalents has been fostered by the pharmaceutical
industry through its 15,000 or more detail men who visit physicians’
offices and also by retail pharmacists themselves. Both have been spread-
ing the false gospel that generic preparations are universally unreli-
able and that brand names are a guarantee of reliability.

There are retail druggists in New York City who do not stock any
generic drugs on the excuse that they are generally unreliable. A New
York State law, quite properly, forbids a druggist to dispense a
generic equivalent when the physician specifies a brand-named pre-
paration. Paradoxically, however, the State law permits a druggist
to substitute a brand-named drug when a generic drug is specifically
prescribed by the physician—although it may mean 10 times the
retail price and 10 times the markup profit to the druggist. When the
physician specifies a generic drug, neither he nor his patient is protected
trom substitution.

The consultant experts of the Medical Letter have made a compara-
tive study of some of the most frequently used drugs purchased by them
in the market}l)lace under their brand names and, also, under their
generic equivalents. They found that the brand name is not a guar-
antee that the preparation meets required U.S. Pharmacopeia
standards.

Senator NrLson. Doctor, I notice that you were formerly director
of medicine and clinical research at the Mount Sinai Hospital in New
York and clinical professor of medicine at the College of Physicians
and Surgeons, Columbia University. In Mount Sinai Hospital, were
generic drugs used ?

Dr. Barnr. They have been for some years. A formulary containing
a list of generic drugs and brand-name drugs that are considered re-
liable from the evifence within the hospital and from evidence of
other reputable institutions are listed in the hospital’s drug formulary,
and corrected, kept up to date, from month to month. The medical
staff of the hospital has agreed that if they can only remember a brand
name but have no objection to the dispensing of a generic equivalent,
the hospital’s pharmacist has the right to dispense the latter. If they
want a brand-name drug for some special purpose they can have it.



COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 4063

They are not denied the use of it, but unless they specify that they
want it, a generic equivalent is dispensed.

This is the practice in many good teaching hospitals. T think New
York Hospital in our city was the first to adopt a hospital formulary.
Hospitals have saved at least 50 percent of the cost of drugs used in
the hospital and in their outpatient services. The hospital staffs have
been encouraged to distinguish between effective generic preparations
which are purchasable at lower cost, and those brand-name drugs
which must be used. They also learn to appreciate that the brand name
alone is not a guarantee of reliability, but is a guarantee of much
higher cost.

%enwtor NzLson. Do you have any knowledge of what percentage of
ghe drlglgs dispensed at Mount Sinai, while you were there, were generic

rugs?

Dr. Barnar. I cannot answer your question. In my early days, the
profits of the pharmaceutical industry were made largely through the
over-the-counter sale of patent medicines, but in recent years the
major share of the profits of the pharmaceutical industry 1s derived
from indoctrination of the medical profession in regard to the prescrib-
ing of brand-named preparations.

Most teaching hospitals have a drug formulary of their own, and
compare it with the formularies of other hospitals. They usually have
a committee on pharmacy and therapeutics which determines the
drugs included in the formulary. This assures the medical staff that
the quality of a generic drug included in the hospital’s formulary has
been passed upon by the committee on pharmacy and therapeutics of .
the hospital.

Senator Nrrsox. Does Mount Sinai purchase its own drugs direct or
does it have another purchaser who purchases for it ?

Dr. Baenr. Some are purchased directly from the manufacturers
and some through an intermediary distributor. I think that is the
case in most hospitals.

Senator NeLsox. How does the pharmacy and the formulary com-
mittee assure itself that the drugs being dispensed meet USP standards
and N.F. standards, do they assay these drugs to see from time to time
that they do meet the standards?

Dr. Barnr. In part they depend upon an assurance from the distribu-
tor or from the drug firm that they meet USP standards. But they
also rely upon a constant survey ef the literature by the hospital’s
committee on drugs, upon the Food and Drug Administration, and
upon the Medical Letter. The Medical Letter has 1played a very
important role in guiding institutions and individual physicians in
the use of drugs that are dependable and, if possible, of low cost. ,

Senator Nrrsox. I take it then that the experience of a hospital and
the physicians in the hospital have been as satisfactory wit generic
drugs as with brand-name drugs?

Dr. Bargr. I can reply affirmatively with a few reservations. There
are some generic preparations that are not Eurchased because they may
not be packaged in a form regarded by the committee as reliable as
the brand-named equivalent.

The staff experience with all drugs is watched by the committee.
Any untoward effects must, by rules of the medical board of the
hospital, be reported promptly to the committee for investigation.
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From month to month drugs in the formulary may be eliminated and
new ones added as they prove to be reliable in the experience of the
institution. The chairman of any departmental specialty may also
request the inclusion of a new drug for temporary trial by the staff
of his clinical department.

Senator Newson. Did I understand you to say that by the use of
generics the hospital has been able to reduce its drug costs by about
50 percent ?

Dr. Baenr. Yes; I think that is true of most hospitals that have
adopted a drug formulary.

Senator Nerson. Thank you.

Dr. Bagur. May I say that the Medical Letter has proved to be
exceedingly valuable in the education of physicians who have used
it. When its publication was started without subsidy by the pharma-
ceutical houses or advertising, I considered it to be so important that
I subscribed through my organization—Health Insurance Plan—to
a thousand subscriptions. The Medical Letter has been distributed
since that time to a thousand physicians who provide medical serv-
ices to 780,000 New Yorkers enrolled in the Health Insurance Plan
of Greater New York.

Now subscriptions to the Medical Letter have risen to about 20,000,
but it still does not reach the vast majority of the medical profession
who could profit by it. ,

Incidentally, I would like to call your attention to the fact that it
has been reprinted in several foreign countries, such as England and

‘Holland, where it hasbeen distributd free by the government.

Senator NELsoN. Some time earlier when Dr. Faulkner was testi-
fying, I said the circulation was about 15,000.

Counsel corrects me and says that the circulation of the Medical
Letter, as he understands it, is now about. 35,000 to 40,000.

Dr. Baenr. The unnecessary prescribing of brand name drugs is
fostered by the distribution to physicians of free samples and persua-
sive literature through thousands of detail men and by hundreds of
free magazines published by pharmaceutical firms to encourage the
use of their innumerable products. Their use is also encouraged by
voluminous advertising in virtually all reputable medical journals.
A recent issue of the weekly Journal of the American Medical As-
sociation devotes 85 pages to text and 186 pages to such advertisements.

I would like at this point to introduce an exhibit, the Journal of
the American Medical Association, November 18, 1968. The lead
article, the most conspicuous place in the journal, is given to a paper
entitled “The Generic Inequivalence of Drugs.”*

The drug tolbutamide, which is used in the treatment of diabetes
and is sold under the name of Orinase by the Upjohn Co., was tested
by an employee of the company. In this article the results of a test on
20 prisoners is reported, which revealed that tolbutamide in the way
it is ordinarily sold by the Upjohn Co., is compounded with a gum
like substance, so that it holds 1ts form, but also acts as a dispersing
agent, so after it reaches the upper gastrointestinal tract it is liberated
and can be promptly absorbed.

1 See article beginning at p. 4071, infra.
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- When they reduced the gumlike substance, which is inert, to half
that amount, the tolbutamide was not dispersed.as.promptly, and its
effect upon the blood sngar of normal prisoners was not as good as
with the commercial preparation, . ‘ . A Cou

The article is given conspicuous place as the lead article, although
it-concluded with the statement: Ve e

The ideal. criterion for establishment ‘of therapeutic ‘équivalence -ig trial-of
comparative efficacy in appropriately: disease-afflicted -patients, Yet they -did
not try it in a disease-afflicted patient, but only on 10 -normal prisoners. They
then admit: This is 4 concept probably not feasible in the context of today’s.
clinical research methodology and standards of ethical medical research. The
medical world is left with drug :availability as the present most sengible-and
feasible way of establishing generic equivalenceof drugs. .

This article is obviously designed to foster in physician’s minds the
belief that they cannot depend on generic drugs. In the same issue of
the Journal of the American Medical Association there follows an
editorial comment on the article by the Upjohn Co., entitled “Generic
Drugs and Therapeutic Equivalence.” * In other words, from this one
instance of pseudo scientific research on normal persons, the editorial
takes the liberty to generalize about generic drugs and their thera-
peutic equivalence, and says, “factors which may influence the thera-
peutic usefulness of a drug even though the preparation contained the
stated amount of the active ingredient, D ;

“Unless a preparation has been proven to be:as effective. as the
standardized preparation”—by “standard” they are implying, I be-
lieve, a brand-name drug, although it is: not so stated. By the use of
this form of obscurantism, the idea is'being fixed in the practitioner’s
mind that he better not prescribe:generic drugs because they may be
unreliable. ; o R

The Medical Letter has demonstrated that both kinds of drugs, the
brand named and the generic may at times be unreliable due to the
method of compounding. It is up to some official agency to determine
that all drugs, whether brand name or generic, meet standards of re-.
liability and tilerapeutie efficiency. . L o

Senator NeLson. I read that article, and T thought it ‘was a most
unscientific procedure to-write an editorial based on one article,

There are of course, several thousand drugs in the marketplace, anid
as one doctor commented after reading the article—it was mighty’
strange that in order to find a case of therapeutic inequivalence, gen-
eric inequivalence, they had to manufactureit. = ,

Tolbutamide' is in-the marketplace under-only one name, Orinase;
There is no generic, there is no other brand name in the marketplace:
So instead of finding one of the thousands of drugs-in the marketplace
where they could show a drug meeting USP standards that was not
equivalent, they had tomanufacture an example, ‘

_The testimony before this committee by USP and the National
Formulary and others is that there are—at the outside—only a half
dozen or so proven cases of generic inequivalence when the two drugs
compared both met USP standards or National Formulary standards.

Dr. Basur. What I also object to is that the employees of Upjohn
must have known in advance what they were going to find. The reason

1 See‘editorial beginning at p. 4077, infra.

81—280—69—pt. 10———11
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that this inert gum was used in the first place was to get dispersal and
p‘xj’om{)t release into the gastrointestinal tract and prompt effect on
the blood sugar. They must have known in advance what the effect
of eliminating the gum substance would be. An editorial to emphasize
the general unreliability of generic drugs based on such unscientific
research is to be condemned. ' g

Senator Nerson The article and the editorial will be printed at the
appropriate place in the record. P e SR

“Mr. Goroon. Dr. Baehr, may I interrupt here? Isn’t this really an
illustration: of what Dr: Faulkner said before about the danger, pos-
sible danger, of relying so heavily on financing by the drug industry ¢
Do you think that this kind of article, this kind of an editorial, would
have been written if the American Medical Association had not been
so heavily dependent on the drug industry ?

Dr. Barnr. You are right. To be charitable, the least I could say
about it, is that it may have been influenced by subconscious bias.

Senator Neison. Thank you. - ‘

Dr. Baenr. Could I introduce another exhibit at this moment ? This
is an editorial in the New England Journal of Medicine,! which I
and many others in our profession regard as one of the most reliable
journals published in this country. :

It states that:

‘About 5 percent of all inpatients suffer adverse drug reactions severe enough
to .cause marked morbidity, prolonged hospitalization, result in permanent
sequelae or contribute to a fatal outcome, The risks for outpatients are also con-
siderable; and three to four percent of all admissions to medical service are for

pathologic states resulting from drug therapy. )
All of us have seen much too serious illness from drugs for which the patiént

had no real need. .

Senator NrLson. Pardon, I'did not hear the last sentence,

Dr. Bagnr (reading) : s

All of us have seen too much serious illness:from drugs for which the patient
had no real need. s : i

This form of polypharmaceutical prescribing is fostered by adver-
tising through throwaway journals, through articles in these com-
mercial journals, and through wholesale and retail distributors to the
medical profession. - :

Senator NrrsoN. Yes, sir. . - : ,

Dr. Frederick Wolff, who. is director. of research, Washington Hos-
pital Center, and professor of medicine, George Washington Univer-
sity School of Medicine—in his testimony before us, estimated that out
of ‘every $10 spent on drugs, in his judgment, $6 was unnecessarily
spent. : ‘ .

‘What, in your experience, would your judgment be-as to this state-
ment of Dr. %Volﬁ"s or what is your own guess? ;

Dr. Bagmr. From my own.experience with doctors generally, 1
would say-that that is a conservative statement. In the treatment of
ambulatory patients outside of a hospital by physicians, the cost of
unnecessarily prescribed drugs is probably more than 60 percent..

".Senator NrrsoN. Thank you, Doctor.

Dr. Baear. May I continue?

Senator NeLson. Yes, sir.

1 See editortal beginning at p. 4078, infra.
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Dr. Bagnr. It would be of interest to you to know that some years
ago I was approached by the head of a pharmaceutical drug-testing -
institute with an offer of an appointment as editor in chief of a new
journal designed to enable physicians testing new drugs to secure
prompt publication of reports of their therapeutic experiences. I was
to receive 15 percent of the profit for the use of my name and two as-
sociate editors were each to receive 10 percent in return for doing all
the editorial work. The new journal, I was told, would take no ad-
vertising and would not receive any subsidy from the pharmaceutical
industry. I was assured that the venture would nevertheless be ex-
tremely profitable and I could expect a substantial income. ;

Upon inquiring about the mysterious source of such income, I was
informed it would come from the purchase of reprints by firms whose
drugs were favorably mentioned in the published articles. There was
much money to be made from the sale of reprints by the hundreds of
thousands for mailing by the drug manufacturers to physicians
throughout the country. I rejected the humiliating proposal and the
new journal never saw the light of day.

The New England Journal of Medicine, and some of the house
journals published by good teaching hospitals, will not sell more than
a limited number of reprints for distribution by the authors to sci-
entists and physicians who ask for them. They reject orders from
pharmaceutical firms for tens or hundreds of thousands of reprints
because it is obvious that this is intended to promote the commercial
sale of the product. :

Mr. Gorpon. Dr. Baehr, may I ask one question here? I noticed that
several of the throwaways have names of well-known physicians on
the masthead ‘“‘as members of their advisory boards.” I put this in
quotation marks. _ ,

Is it your impression that these names are used for purposes of im-
pressing the readers or do these people on the advisory board perform
a real service? :

Dr. Baenr. To some extent. I think most members of the editorial
board wish to keep the text educationally useful. They have as little
to do with the advertising material in such throwaways as with the
advertisements accepted by the reputable scientific journals. They
scrutinize the text in their various special fields of expertise so as to
make it as far as possible a valuable educational publication.

I would like to introduce at this point a letter which I addressed
to Dr. Philip R. Lee on November 27, 1968, in response to his inquiry, .
which was also commented upon by Dr. Faulkner. The letter may be
of interest to the Senate Committee. - S AT

Senator NELsoN. That letter will be printed in full in the record.*

Dr. Barnr. In that letter I point out the experience of the Health
Insurance Plan of Greater New York, which is one of the questions
{hat yéou wished me to comment upon. Could I read that part of the

etter? :

Senator NrLsowN. Yes, sir.

Dr. Baenr (reading) :

The Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York has included prescription
drugs as a benefit since January 1, 1967, in the form of a rider to its basic con-.

1 See letter beginning at p. 4079, infra.
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~ tract. Approximately 120,000 persons out of our total ehrollment. of 780,000 are

presently covered by.the drug rider. Covered ‘enrollees may-have. their prescrip-
tions filled in any licensed community pharmacy, in which case they are subject
to a $25 annual deductible and 20 percent coinsurance, or they may have their
prescriptions - filled by mail through a nonprofit' HIP-operated pharmacy, in
which case there is no charge whatever. . B -

The drugs dispensed by the central pharmacy are purchased either
directly from manufacturers or through intermediary distributors
and their efficacy and reliability are passed upon by a committee of

experts in pharmacology and therapeutics.

About one-third of the subscribers have thus far used the mail-order route.
The monthly premium for the drug rider is $0.98 for a single person, $1.96 for
a couple, and $2.94 for a family of three or more persons. The premium would
be much less if all prescriptions were dispensed by our own local outlets.

‘This cannot be done without the cooperation of local pharmacists.
and they will not cooperate in this manner.

A prepaid drug benefit is especially important for the medicare population.
As your Department has observed, annual expenditures per person for pre-
scribed drugs for persons 65 and over, amount to over $40, compared to about.
$15 per persons of all ages. (U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare,
National Center for Health Statistics, series 10, No. 39.) . i ‘

Because drug costs for the elderly are so high, it is imperative to take full
advantage of all possible means to keep costs to a minimum while maintaining
control over gquality. Based on our experience; which admittedly is as yet rela-
tively limited, the following suggestions are offered for your consideration——

Do you wish me to read this or should we leave it for the record?

Senator Nrrson. Whichever you desire. It will be printed in the
record in full. If there is something you wish to emphasize in it you
may proceed to doso. L : o e

Dr. Bagur. The only thing that I would like to emphasize is what
has already been stated by Dr. Faulkner. SRR

As in many hospitals, the use of a formulary which empliasizes the
prescribing of generic drugs is, of course, the major means of reducing
costs. Also central pharmacies can assure the physician of quality
controls of generic as well as brand-name products. ‘

‘For the mail-order delivery, special prescription blanks may be sup-
plied on which the doctor may indicate by a checkmark or initial that
the dispensing of a reliable generic equivalent is permissible. This has
been done through mail order by the Association of Retired _Persons
in Washington, D.C., for quite a long time. They have been filling pre-
scriptions for years for retired persons living all over the United
States, and the distribution would, under different circumstances with
local distributors, be feasible for all medicare and medicaid beneficiar-
ies if regional facilities wereused. 4 T

This suggestion is offered for reducing the cost and maintaining

standards of quality under the medicare and medicaid pYograms.

A statewide association of retail pharmacists in New York endeav-
ored to interfere with the HIP drug program described in the letter
to Dr. Lee by having a bill introduced in the 1968 session of the New
York State Legislature which would amend article IX-C of the State
insurance law governing the operation of nonprofit health insurance
plans. The amendment would remove a provision of the law which had,
for more than 20 years, authorized a nonprofit, comprehensive pre-

ayment plan to include drugs as a benefit in its comprehensive health
insurance coverage. In spite of the efforts of a powerful lobby of the
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retail pharmacists, the bill failed to pass. The pharmacists then sought
an injunction which was denied by the courts. Efforts to eliminate
HIP’s endeavors to control the quality and the cost of prescription
drugs required by its beneficiaries will probably be renewed when the
State legislature reconvenes next month. ‘ PR LI
Senator NeLson. Thank you, Doctor. o
I neglected a few moments back, when you were commenting on the
use of generic drugs in the hospital formulary, to ask Dr. Faulkner to
comment ori that. S ‘ . » .
Dr. Faulkner, you were dean at Boston University—with what hos-
‘pital is Boston University associated? S S o
Dr. Favrener. It is now called the University Hospital. We have
our own formulary theré with a pharmacy committee very much like
the setup which Dr. Baehr described. ; B
Senator Nrison. Historically, when did hospitals in this country
begin establishing formulary committees which initiated this practice
of using both brand- and generic-name drugs? How recent is that?
Dr. Baenr. I should say it is about 8 or 10 years. I think as far as I
‘recall perhaps the first one was the New York Hospital at Cornell Uni-
versity, and. then:other hospitals followed along, good teaching hos-
pitals—and controls over quality and great savings incost.  ~ -
Senator Nersox. What 18 your experience in the hospitals you have
been in on this issue, Dr. Faulkner? .= . . R
- Dr. FauLe~er. Well, I .think the Massachusetts:General Hospital,
where T had my internship, already had & formulary there. But, as Dr.
Baehr pointed out, in those days there were not very many brand name
drugs. It was mostly digitalis, and we generally, naturally, uséd generic
drugs and very seldom prescribed a brand name. R
Senator NerLson.: What has been your experience in recent years with
the use of generic drugs in'the hospital formularies in the hospitals
with which you have been’ associated ? L RS
_ Dr.FavLkxer.  Well,actually T have not been closely associated with
the clinical aspects of hospitals enough to really be able to dnswer that
question: v L T LR RS
Mr. Goroox.. I would like to ask you about throwaways once again.
Do you consider that these throwaways we were discussing constitute
a threat to the circulation of distinguished educational journals such
ag the New England Journal of Medicine? e
Dr, Faurgxer. I donot think so; no. e
Mr. Gorooxn. Do you think that these throwaways are really impor-
tant-in influencing the average practicing physician? - - o
“uDrl Favnkner. Yes, T think they do. I think it partly is because
there is not any counterpoise of factual information about new drugs
to balance out the information they get through the throwaway
journals. - SRR e e T R et et S
Senator Nerson. I want to-thank you, Dr. Baehr,‘and you, Dr.
Faulkner, for your, very thoughtful and useful contribution to these
hearings. The committeeappreciates your taking the time to come here
very much. . G T v
“Wewill adjourn until dometime in January. e R
(The complete  prepared  staterment and supplemental information
submitted by. Dr. Baehr follows:) BT .
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STATEMENT OF DR. GEORGE BAEHR

I'am Dr George Baehr of New York, a physician engaged in the practice of
medicine and medical education: I'am Chairman of the Public Health Council of
‘the State of New York, a member of the Board of Hospitals of the City of New
York, and hold the rank of Distinguished Service Professor at the Mount Sinai
School of Medicine of the City University of New York. I have formerly been
President of the New York Academy of Medicine, Vice President of the American
Public Health Association, Director of Medicine and of Clinical Resedarch at the
Mount Sinai Hospital, New York, and Clinical Professor of Medicine at the
College of Physicians and Surgeons of Columbia University. I was at one time
President and Medical Director of the Health Insurance Plan of Greater New
“York, now providing more than 780 000 persons in the New York area with prepald
comprehenslve medical care,

- I should. like: to emphasme that I am testlfymg as an’ mdividual and‘not.as a
representative .of any of the organizations or :agencies with which I am or have
been associated.

During many years of practice, I have served as consultant to many local
" physicians and have been bewildered by ‘the enormous number and variety of
.brand-named drugs which. they prescribe ‘Whit- has been detisively -called poly-
pharmacy. is-almost the rule. :

The prescnbmg of expensive brand-named drugs to the exclusion :of their
generic equivalents hag been fostered by the pharmaceutical industry through its
15,000 or more detail’ men who visit physiciang’ offices and by retail pharmacists.
Both have been spreading the false gospel that generic preparations are unrehable
and that brand names are a- guarantee, of reliability.

There are retail druggists in New York who.do not stock any generlc drugs on
the excuse that they are unreliable. A’ New York ,State law, quite properly, forbids
a druggist to dispense a generic equivalent ‘when ‘the ‘physician specifies a brand-
named preparation. Paradoxically; however; the State law peimitsia druggist to
substitute a brand-named drug when a generi¢ drug is specifically: préseribed by
the physician—although it may mean ten'timesthe retail price and ten times the
mark-up profit to the druggist. When the physician specifies a generic drug,
neither he nor his patient is protected from substitution.

Actually, the consultant experts of The Medical Letter have made a compara-
tive study of some of the most frequently used drugs purchased under their brand
pames and under their generic equivalents. They found that the brand name is
not a guarantee that the preparation meets required U.S, Pharmacopeial
standards. .

‘The unnecessary preseribing of brand-named: drugs is fostered by :the distribu-
tion to physicians of free samples and persuasive literature through thousands of
detail men and by hundreds of free magazines published by pharmaceutical irms
to encourage the use of their innumerable products.- Their use is also-encouraged
by voluminous advertising in virtually all reputable medical journals. A recent
issue of the weekly Journal of the American Medical Association devotes 85 pages
to text and 186 pages to such advertisements.

Some years ago, I was approached by the head of a pharmaceutlcal drug-testing
institute with an offer of the editor-in-chief of a new journal designed to enable
physicians testing new drugs to secure prompt publication of reports of their
therapeutic experiences. I was to receive 15 per cent of the profit for the use of
my name and two associate editors were each to receive 10 per cent in return for
doing all the editorial work. The new journal would take no advertising and would
not receive any subsidy from the pharmaceutical industry. I was assured that the
venture would neverthéless be extremely. proﬁtable and I could expect a substan-
tial income.

Upon inquiring about the mysterious source of such income, I was informed 1t
would come from the purchase of reprints by firtns whose drugs were favorably
mentioned in the published articles. There was much money to be made from the
sale of reprints by the hundreds of thousands for mailing by drug manufacturers
to physicians throughout the country. I rejected the humiliating proposal and
the new journal never saw the light of day.

Herewith is a letter which I addressed to Dr Philip H. Lee on November 27,
1968, in response to his query. It may be of interest to the Senate Committee.

A State-wide association of retail pharmacists endeavored to interfere with
the HIP drug program described in the letter to 'Dr. Lee by having a bill intro-
‘duced in the 1968 session of the New York State Legislature which would amend
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Article IX—C of the State Insurance Law governing the operation of nonprofit
health insurance plans. The amendment would remove a provision of the law |
which had, for more than 20 years, authorized a nonprofit, comprehensive pre- -
payment plan to include drugs as a benefit in its comprehensive health insurance |
coverage. In spite of the efforts of a powerful lobby of the retail pharmacists, the
bill failed to pass. The pharmacists then sought an injunction which was denied |
by the courts. The threat to HIP endeavor’s to control the quality and the cost |
of prescription drugs required by its beneficiaries will probably be renewed when |
the State Legislature reconvenes next month. i
As members of the Senate Committee are aware, most good hospitals have
adopted a hospital drug formulary and have entered into.an agreement with,
their medical staff to prescribe under the generic terminology as far as reason-
ably possible. The agreement pérmits the hospital pharmacy to dispense equiva-
lent generic preparations if a physician can only remember . a brand name,
provided the generic equivalent meets the required -standards of the U.s.
Pharmacopeia and of the hospital’s own committee on drugs. If a staff physician
actually wishes the brand-named preparation to be dispensed, it is provided
without question. In this manner, hospitals have reduced their annual drug bills
50 per cent and have exercised control over quality standards. o

{From the Jouinal of the American_Medical Association, vSl 2086, No.‘s, Nov. «18,’_ 1961‘8]
THE GENERI¢ I NEQUIVALENCE OF DEUGS - g
(By Alan B. Varley, M.D.*). " :

Generic equivalence of drugs is a semantically, muddled concept. To |
be meaningful, the criteria for equivalence must be stated. In this simple .
study, two _different formulations of tolbutamide, both generally
equivalent in terms of chemical content and specifications of the United
States Pharamacopeid, were found to be clearly not equivalent.as meas- f
ured by availability of drug to the patient (serum drug levels or thera-
peutic efficacy (hypoglycemic response. Clarity in pronouncements on this|
subject should be established so that confusion in terminology and[‘

meaning does not lead to ‘generic inequivalence” of therapeutic response.

In the past several years, much has been written both in the lay an [ the
‘techinical press regarding ‘the concept of generic equivalence of drugs. The
purpose of reporting this simple but tightly controlled clinical study is to jllus-
trate the belief that just as some drug formulations are generically “equivalent,”
some are also generically “inequivalent” and, thus, the term ‘“generic equiya-
lence” badly needs better definition or abandonment. S

The physician’s researchers, or lawmaker’s usual reference to geneﬂically
equivalent drugs is in terms of expected pharmacologic or therapeutic effect in
the human patient, The usual criterion for establishing this equivalence, how-
@ver, is the amount of biulk chemical in the commercial drug or the specifications
of the United States Pharmacopeia (USP) for the chemical and physical charac-
teristics of the formulation or both. e |

It is the purpose of this study to demonstrate that this simplistic notion is not
satisfactory for establishing criteria for generically equivalent drugs if equivalent
therapeutic results are intended and expected. - : IR

For the purposes of this communication, three different types of! gentic
equivalence are discussed : : B ‘

1. Chemical Equivalence—Drugs considered chemically equivalent have the
prescribed amount of drug chemical in a prescribed stable condition and meet
USP specifications for chemical and physical characteristics. -

2. Availability Bquivalence—In addition to being chemically or USP-equiva-
lent, the formulation must also insure that equivalent amounts of the drugs are
delivered to the patient, as measured most frequently by serum drug levels.
Availability equivalence presumes that equal amounts of drug absorbed from
the site of administration to the circulating blood (as demonstrated by serum
1evels) will indeed have similar oridentical therapeutic effects. |

3. Therapeutic Bquivalence.—~Criteria for this level of equivalence re (ire that
therapeutic or clinical effects of the drug, as seen and measured in the human

. !

*From the Department of Clinical Pharmacology, the Upjohn Co., Kalamajzoo, Mich.
Reprint requests to 7171 Portage Rd., Kalamazoo, Mich. 49001 (Dr. Varley).

|
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. patient, are also equivalent This ‘is obviously the ‘acid test of drug equ1valence
and one ‘which, though ideal, is not generally easy to quickly establish, consid-
ering our presnt clinical’ tools for measuremnt of therapeutlc effectlveneSS and
the ‘ethical ‘constraints in establishing such’ proof in sick human patients.

It is the tontention: of this eommumcatwn that chemically’ equivalent drugs
‘ai'e not necessarily equally avaxlable to the patlent or therapeutmally equivalent
‘in'the pa»tlent. i i
MATERIALS AND METHODS

Inasmuchas therapeutm effecnveness is' the mostadnﬁcult aspect to elmply and
‘aceurately monitor, it was decided to test this hypothesis with use of an orally
administered hypoglycemic-agent as the test drug variable and to accept labora-
tory : demonstration “of chemical hypoglycemia as evidence: of clinical. “thera-
peutic” efficacy. 1t is our belief that hypoglycemia is generally accepted by physi-
cians as evidence of therapeutic effect.: Inasmuch as:a dependable and accurate
‘assay ‘method is available for measurement of tolbutamide serum' levels (drug
availability ) and a historical experience in:pharmacy technique has been: devel-
‘oped with this agent, tolbutamide (Orinase) was selected as the partlcular test
drug.

In this study, we have consxdered only this question Does “generlc” chemlca}
equivalence guarantee simultaneous availability and therapeutic equivalence?

. Our pharmacy department was asked to.prepare two lots of tolbutamide tab-
Tets, both ‘containing 0.5 gm of the chemical and both meeting USP specifications
but which, based upon past pharmacy formulation expérience, might be expected
to behave very differently in the human patient, Two formulations were deliv-
ered: one taken from a'commercial production lot (Orinase) and the other
_identical in all compos1tlon and manufacturing respects except for a halving of
the amount of the’ disintegrant (Vee Gum). This singlé and seemingly minor
pharmacy change did effeét an increase in both ‘the disintegration time (commer-
cial, two minutes; experimental 7.6 minutes) ‘and dissolution rate (commercial,
. 3.8 minutes; experlmental 103 minutes) of the tablets, although blood formula-
tions meet completely ‘the tolbutamide spec1ﬁcations of the USP and, therefore,
meet our criteria for chemical equivalence, ' -

A double-blind, erossover clinical’ study ‘was' arranged in which ten healthy,

nondiabetic, volu\nteer subjects  at the Southern Michigan State Prison at
- Jackson received both formulations of drug. The group of ten was randomly
assigned-into two groups of five subjects each. After prestudy physical examina-
tion and laboratory work-up demonstrated absence of disease and suitability for
study, a. zero- hour blood sample was drawn and .each subject-in each group re-
‘ceived 1 gm' (two 0.5-gm tablets) of one of the two test medications. Blood samples
for glucose and drug assay were drawn at 15, 8, 5, and 8 hours after drug ad-
ministration. All subjects remained fasting. from midnight preceding drug in-

*gestion until the -collection of the last eight-hour blood sample. The study was

repeated one week later under identical conditions with the test medication
crossed over and assdgned to the opposite group. All subjects, therefore, received
both test medicationg in a blind, randomly assigned cronslszover fashion over the
eight-day study period. . . .

A 15-cc sample of blood ‘was dwawn at the 1ndic&ted tlmes a:fter drug admxni-
‘stration. The specimen was, promptly centrifuged, and the serum separated into
two aliquolta and: frozen immediately. One:aliquot was. sent:to our Clinical: Re-
~search Laboratory in Kalamazoo, Mich:, for determination of blood glucose
values by the Somogyi-Nelson method.® The second frozen aliquot was sent-to the
Huffman Laboratories, Inc, in Wheatridge, Colo for determination of serum
tolbutamide levels by the Toolan-Wagner method.? Reswlts were submitted to me

under code label, and. the data were: analyzed before the formulatwn 1dent1ﬁcat10n
was decoded { .
: RESU‘LTS

The study was completed as descmbed The serum glucose and drug levels
after medication are ppeisnented in Tables 1 and 2 and summa"vized graphlcally in
Fxgs 1and2 R N . sy e

. L Hoffman, W. .S, Rapld Photo Detei:niination ‘of Glucose m‘ Bloo"d‘
. Chem. 120 :51-55 (Allg) 1937,

and Uritie, J. Biol. ( s
To r:1 ¥ T and’ Wagner ‘R.Li; Jr.: The:Physical Properties:of C’hlorpropamide and
Its Determination in Human Serum, ‘Ann. N.Y. Acad Sci 74 :449-458 (March 30) 1959.
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TABLE 1.—SERUM GLUCOSE LEVELS (MG./100 ML.)..: .

Hour :

Subject No. i v, Day. g 3. 8

Grou{) 73-BA: Experimental formulation: £ L o
- ¥ 82.0 . 82.0 . 82.0 72.0 75.0
5 1 720 740 750 64.0 72,0
[ 1 73.0 75.0 75,0 70.0 76.0
7 1 76.0 81.0 82.0 - 75.0 820
9 1 82.0 84.0 81.0 74.0 78.0
2 8 . 8.0 72.0 75.0 78.0 78.0
3 8 78.0 67.0.. ~ 710 78.0 8L.0
4 8 83.0 74.0 . 74.0 810 85.0
8 8 85.0 77 76.0 80.0 81.0
10, 8 71.0 70.0 70.0 75.0 71.0
Average | 791 756 761 747 77.9
Groug 74-BA: Commercial tolbutamide'(Orinase): - | = T
Lie -1 73.0 61.0 .. 750 = 680 73,0
3 1 750 70.0- 75.0 73.0 76.0
4 | 1 8.0  79.0 71.0° 72,0 80.0
8 i 1 "8L0 78.0 .  80.0 91.0 85.0
10 1 70,0 65,00 - 70.0 68.0 69.0
1 | 8 83.0 66.0 64.0 73.0 77.0
5 ! 8 74.0 54.0 61.0 68.0 176.0
6 L 8 82.0 52.0 60.0 77.0 79.0
7 L -8 82.0 64.0 1.0 - .. 780 .80
9 : , 8 8.0, 620 69.0. 8.0 . 830
Average | 78.7 - 65.1 70.2 74.8 78.5
TABLE 2.—SERUM /IOLBUTAMIDE LEVELS (MG./ML.)
. i o Hour
Subject No. Day 1% 3 5 8 -
Groui) 73-BA: Experimental formulation: :

- 1 0.017 0.011 0.027 0. 033
5. 1 0f 005 .010 017
6. 1 019 024 2027 027
7.. 1 011 018 . 021 020

- 1 009 016 .019 016
2. 8 012 . 016 019
3 8 008 014 .014 018
4. 8 013 . 023 . 025 031

8 019 .027 .032 031
8 006 013 .010 031
Average. ... ...l R R 0117 . 0163 . 0201 0243
Group 74-BA: : :

S S SO SO Rl KRS R AL S i1 .070 . .074 .070 . 064
3. 1 .074 . 060 . 088 035
4. 1 L013 057 .110 . 083
8 1 062t ;083 .064: . 051
10 1. .05 . .065 J060. - ..945
1 8 . 051 .071 . 062 ,.059
5. 8 . 060 . 058 L0501 .087

- 8 .078 . 094 . 067 . 059

- 8 . 067 .063 - .054 . 042

.................................................... 8 . 073 . 089 077 .064

. 0601 L0714 . 0702 .:0539

Inspection of the data malkes it quickly apparent that significant differences
are present both in terms of drug availability. (as measured by serum drug levels),
and efficacy (as measured by serum. glucose levels). The experimental formula-
tion, which as stated before, contains an identical amount of drug and meets all
USP specifications; is statistically (and perhaps-even more important, clinically)
inferior to commercial tolbyitamide measured both .as. drug available and by,
hypoglycemic effect.  (In reviewing the hypoglycemic response, it is important
to keep in mind that these subjecty are nondiabetic, presumably normal adults
with mean control glucose levels of 78.7 and. 79.1 mg per 100 ml after fasting.
The magnitude of hypoglycémic response cannot be expected to parallel results
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obtained in hyperglycemic patients, though, ‘as ' can be seen, it is a valuable
&meth(x)l in distinguishing the hypoglycemia-inducing potency of two or more

rugs. . i k i

Serum Tolbutamide Levels-—EBvery. subject, at each sampling time, had a
higher serum drug level after receiving the commercial lot of tolbutamide than
after receiving the experimentally contrived, but USP-equivalent, formulation.
. At each sampling time, the group difference between average serum tolbuta-
mide levels was highly significant (P <0.001, based upon analysis of variance for
crossover design)), g : . ) )

. 'The area under the average serum drug curves over the eight-hour period was

3.57 times greater with commercial tolbutamide than with the experimental

formulation, ag follows: o

g 471
v Tl 3.57.

Serum Glucose Levels.—The average zero-hour blood - glucose :levels -after
fasting for the two groups were 78.7 and 79.1 mg per 100 ml. These averages do
not differ statistically (P> 0.25). : : ‘ : ‘

The differences between the average serum glucose levels at the five-hour

(74.8 and 74.7 mg per 100 ml) and the eight-hour (78.5 and 77.9 mg per 100 ml)
sampling times also are not different statistically (P> 0.25). : :
' ‘However, at the 115- and 8-hour sampling intervals, the difference between
average serum  glucose levels with the two formulations differed markedly.
At 114 hours (65.1 and 75.6 mg per 100 ml) and at 3 hours (70.2 and 76.1 mg per
100 ml) differences between average serum glucose levels of commercial
tolbutamide and the experimental formulation were highly significant (P <0.001,
based upon analysis of variance for crogsover design). i

The area under the curve for the average serum glucose level over the eight-
hour period was 2.09 times higher (less glucose) for commercial tolbutamide
than for the experimental formulation, as follows: .

45.0
215 T 2.09:
coi-mmm

Statements such as the following have been made with some regularity of
late: “There have been probably fewer than five well-conducted, clinically ac-
ceptable studies which have demonstrated significant difference between two or
more products clinically where they have met. all the chemical and physical
standards as provided by the official compendia.” .

It is believed that the presented data will help establish the error in the im-
plication that clinical differences between generically equivalent drugs are, there-
fore, rare and not important. Criticisms of this study can be raised insisting that
the experimental formulation was not a “product,” that clinical differences can-
not be established in nondiseased patients, that the study was not large or small
enough, or is not in one way or another completely acceptable to the objector. The
fact remains that it is clearly possible to produce considerable differences in both
availability of drug to the human patient and in eventual therapeutic useful-
ness by making tiny changes in the formulation which are clearly within present

- USP chemical equivalence standards. : i )
+. Tt is not my contention that generic, therapeutically equivalent drugs cannot
be formulated. Quite to the contrary. It is my contention that criteria for estab-
lishment of equivalence cannot be made by chemical and physical standards as
they are now established in the USP, unless one is not interested in the patient’s
therapeutic response which concerns most physicians. * L ‘
. "'Without,_question, the ideal criterion for' establishment of therapeutic equiva-
lence is. trial of comparative efficacy in appropriately” disease-afilicted patients.
' ‘While not within the scope of data presented in this communication, this is a
- concept probably not feasible in the context of ‘today’s clinical research meth-
_odology and standards of ethical medical research. Inasmuch as chemical or USP-
_type specifications ‘are clearly’ not a’satisfactory answer, the medical world
is left with drug availability as the present most sensible and feasible way of
establishing generic equivalence of drugs.” = = ¢ i :
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GEﬁERIC AND TRADE NAMES OF DRUG

Tolbutamide—Orinase.

[From the Journal of the American Medical Association, vol. 206, No. 8, Nov. ’18, 1968}
(Editorial)

GENERIC DRUGS AND THERAPEUTIC EQUIVALENCE

In recent years, there has developed the belief that nonproprietary or generie
drugs are much cheaper than, and as-effective as, trade-named items. Thie be-
lief has led to a widespread demand that prescribing and use' of generic drugs
be encouraged. Studies conducted by impartial groups such as the iledical Let-
ter on Drugs and Therapeutics have applied United States Pharmacopeial meth-
ods to assay certain drugs prepared by many. different manufacturers.r-3 These
analyses have shown that, generally, these preparations are chemically equiva-
lent in that they contain the amount of drug claimed. These findings have led
many to the conclusion that drugs prepared by various manufacturers should be
equally effective in therapy. While this seems to be true in many instances, there
are situations where this is not so. ) :

For some time, workers in the pharmaceutical field have been compiling a list
of factors which may influence the therapeutic usefulness of a drug even though
the preparation contained the stated amount of the active ingredient. The list in-

" cludes appearance, taste, availability for absorption, solubility of the dosage form,
effect of other ingredients, binders, pH, particle size, stability, age of the prepa-
ration, compression of the tablet, and thickness and type of enteric coating. All
these factors have been shown to influence the therapeutic efficacy of drugs.

Recently interest has focused on the purity of drugs. For example, even a
“pure” commercially available preparation of penicillin G was found to harbor
impurities capable of causing ‘allergic reactions. When the preparation was fur-
ther purified it could be given to some individuals who were previously allergic
to it.* Apparently, the allergen came from the fermentation process, and minute
traces remained with the penicillin, This information raises questions about the
present method of handling penicillin. For example, the United States Pharma-
copeia requires penicillin G preparations to contain at least 859% of penicillin 'G.
Commercially available penicillin G from reputable manufacturers contain 98%
or more of penicillin G. It is reasonable to suspect that the less-pure preparation
may contain more of these sensitizing allergens and that some reactions thought
to be caused by the penicillin molecule may actually be caused by contaminat-
ing allergens. Thus a cheaper, less-pure penicillin may not be cheaper as ‘far as
the patient is concerned, ‘should he manifest a serious reaction ‘to the’ con-
taminant. How extensive this problem may be remains to be seen. Certainly, it
points out the desirability of etting as pure -a preparation of penicillin as
possible. i o S P :

A communication by Varley (p 1745) stresses the importance of the slightest
alteration in ingredients in affecting the therapeutic efficacy of the drug. The
halving of an inert binding gum in tolbutamide tablets, prepared to contain the
same amount of tolbutamide as the commercially available tablet, resulted in a
serious lowering in the level of the drug absorbed and in a consequent reduced
ability to: lower blood glucose. This points out the necessity by making sure by
measuring patients’ blood-levels or by adequate therapeutic testing that a drug
preparation. varying in any way from omne performing satisfactorily is also
capable of doing what is claimed forit. i e

It is important that we demand. the highest purity for our drugs. Unless'a
preparation has been proven to be as effective as the standardized preparation;
it should be considered as a possible source of therapeutic nonequivalence. Where
a drug may be critical to the proper treatment of a disease, physicians should
make certain that it has not only chemical equivalence but also therapeutic or
at least blood-level equivalence.. . ‘.
Daire G. FrienNp, M.D.,

Boston.

1Tests of Diethylstilbestrol Tablets, Med Lett Drugs Ther 4:15-16 (Feb 16) 1962,

2 Chlorpheniramine Maleate Tablets, Med Lett Drugs Ther 7 :18-19. (Feb 26) 1965.

3 Tests of Prednisone Tablets, Med Lett Drugs Ther 9 :41-48 (June 2) 1967. - 2
¢ Stewart; G. T.: Allergenic Residues in Penicillin, Lancet 1:1177-1183 (June 3) 1967.
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[From the New England: Journal: of: Medicine, vol..279, No. 23, Dec. 5, 1968]
(Editorial)

DISEASE DRUGS CAUSE

Three artlcles in thls issue of the J ournaz* describmg noxious effects of thera-
peutic or diagnostic chemicals once again point up this vexing problem.
Although most of the sick benefit from their contact with the treasure chest of
modern pharmacotherapy, the experience is unhappy for too many. Several recent
studies have quantitated drug-related morbidity, sequelae and mortality in hos-
pitialized patients.** About 5 percent of all inpatients suffer adverse drug reac-
tions severe enough to cause marked morbidity, prolong hospitalization, result in
permanent sequelae or contribute to a fatal outcome. The risks for outpatients
are also ‘considerable, and 3 to 4 percent of all admissions to a medical service
are for pathologic states resulting from drug therapy.

No matter how skillfully used, a drug that helps anyone will oecamonally harm
someone. Some adverse reactions to drugs are the price of progress in effective
drug therapy. Regrettably, however, today’s sum total of drug-induced disease
greatly exceeds the irreducible minimum. Many untoward consequences of drug
therapy could easily be avoided, and others would become evitable if carefully
studied and reported. The challenge to the medical profession is pressing. Ad-
verse drug reactions can and must be minimized through improved recognition,
mvestxgation and awareness of these events.

It is not easy to recognize a prekusly unsuspected ‘causal relation between
a drug and an untoward change in a patient’s course. The difficulty is compounded
-when the drug rarely causes the adverse reaction and when the reaction is a
common clinical event usually occurring from nondrug causes. The adverse re-
actions related to pharmacologic actions of drugs can generally be predicted
from animal testing, but such testing is unrevealing about the most important
reactions that have immunologic or 1dmsyneratic mechanisms specific to man.
Much of the adverse potential of a drug in man can be defined during its early
clinical testing, but the number of subjects exposed is small and only a happy
accident would lead to the discovery of a rare reaction. The same problem is
encountered by studies prospectively surveying limited populations for adverse
reactions to widely used drugs.

Only the population at risk during general clinical use is large enough for
uncommon - drug-induced diseases to display themselves, Thus, the practicing
physician beecomes. a. key figure.! Knowledge of new drug-induced diseases has
always come primarily from practitioners who observed their patients with a
discerning and open mind and who were willing to report their observations.
. Unfortunately, some suppress - their suspicions: by asking an inapt question
(“Has this drug caused such trouble before?’) instead of relying on their clinical
judgment and realizing that some report must always be the first. Others fear
that a patient’s drug-induced disease reflects unfavorably on his physician—an
unreasonable concern if the drug was prescribed appropriately.

Most initial reports:of a suspicious association between drug and disease
cannot prove a causal relation. Repeated reports are required to harden the
suspicion. Suspected new adverse reactions of clinical importance should be de-
scribed promptly in the medical literature to alert other physicians and to
induce them to report their observations. Other reports. can be directed to
hospital drug committees, medical associations, drug manufacturers or the
Food and Drug Administration. Systematic nationwide and international colla-
tion of such communications is essential to translate them quickly into effective:
warnings and is now being-attempted. Such programs must not be clogged by
myriad meaningless reports of well known, minor, accepted side effects of drug
‘therapy.®

'Articles ap ear as appendixes[ II, and III, pp. 4174B-94, infra
1 MacDonal G., and MacKay, R. R. Adverse drug reactions : experience of Mary
Fleteher Hospital during 1962, J.A.M.A. 190 :1071-1074, 1964,

2 Seidl, , Thornton, G. F., Smith, J. W., and Cluff, L. E. Studies on epidemiology
of adverse drug reactions, III. Reactlons in patlents on general medical service. Bul
Johns Hopkms osp. 119 :299-315, 1966.

3 Ogilvie, I, and Ruedy, J Adverse drug reactions: during hospitalization. Canad.
M.A.J:97 1450—1457 1967.

4 Koch- ‘Weser, J., Side V. W., Sweet, R., Kanarek, P,, ‘and Eaton, A, Factors determining
physunan reportlng of adverse reactions New Eng. J Med. (in press).

8 Koch-Weser, J. Definition and classification of adverse drug reactions. Drug Informa-
tion Bull. 2 :72-78, 1968,
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. Qualitative and quantitative investigation of. drug-induced disease is also
urgently needed. Since experimental reproduction of serious drug reactions is
rarely feasible, each such event deserves careful study .with all appropriate
technics. to elucidate its mechanism’ and all contributing factors, Much’ rémains
to be learned about the prevalence of ‘ad

eige reactions’ to, individual drugs.
Such quantitative knowledge of specific risks is one prerequisite of proficient
pharmacotherapy. Risk figures. should take into account such factors as age,
. sex, genetic characteristics, pathologic states and concomitant therapy with
other drugs. All this requires carefully planned studies relating drug reactions
to drug usage and characterizing the populations studied. = NERIR S S
- Most importantly we should bé more constantly aware of the noxious poteritial
‘of drugs. Drug usage and adverse reactions would surely decrease if every drug
not clearly indicated were to be considered contraindicated. Before prescribing
any_ drug, we should weigh the need for pharmacothérapy and consider the
benefit-risk ratio of the drug in question and of therapeutically equivalent
agents. All of us have seen too much serious illness from drugs for which the
patient had no real need. Another urgent task is the creation of a foolproof
system warning physicians of serious drug reactions sufféred by their patients
in' the past. Finally, medical-school ‘and postgraduate education in clinical
pharmacology must be expanded. Much disease caused by drugs could be pre-
vented if all physicians were conversant with factors influéncing the metabolic
disposition of drugs, with modification of drug action by disease and with
dangerous interactions between drugs. Greater familiarity with all features of
drug-induced syndromes would make for more timely diagnosis. Nobody can
remember all important information about all of today’s drugs, but each of us
should know every drug he prescribes. )

NovEMBER 27, 1968.
Dr. PaiLre R. LEE,
Assistant Secretary for Health and Scientific Affairs, Department of Heallh,
Bducation, and Welfare, Washington, D.C.

DEeaRr Dr. LEE: This is in respect to your letter of November 7, 1968 referring
to the Task Force established in May, 1967 to examine the possibility of including
the cost of out-of-hospital prescription drugs as a Medicare benefit.

The Health Insurance Plan of Greater New York has included prescription
drugs as a benefit since January 1, 1967 in the form of a rider to its basic contract.
Approximately 120,000 persons out of our total enrollment of 780,000 are pres-
ently covered by the drug rider. Covered enrollees may have their prescriptions
filled in any licensed community pharmacy, in which case they are subject to a
$25.00 annual deductible and 209 co-insurance, or they may have their pre-
scriptions filled by mail through an HIP operated pharmacy, in which case
there is no charge. About one-third have thus far used the mail order route.
The monthly premium for the drug rider is $.98 for a single person, $1.96 for
a couple and $2.94 for a family of three or more persons. The premium would
be much less if all prescriptions were dispensed by our own local outlets.

A prepaid drug benefit is important for the Medicare population. As your :
Department has observed, annual expenditures per person for prescribed drugs
for persong 65 and over, amount to over $40.00, compared to about $15.00 for
persons of all ages. (U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, Na-
tional Center for Health Statistics, Series 10, Number 39.) ;

Because drug costs for the elderly are so high, it is imperative to take full
advantage of all possible means to keep costs to a minimum while maintaining
control over quality. Based on our experience, which admittedly is as yet rela-
tively limited, the following suggestions are offered for your consideration :

1. In addition to community pharmacies, use regional mail order facilities
as a yardstick with which to control costs and quality. As you doubtless know,
the Association for Retired Persons in ‘Washington, D, C. has been filling pre-
scriptions for years for retired persons living all over the United States. This
method of distribution would be feasible for all Medicare and Medicaid bene-
ficiaries if regional facilities were used. As you are well aware, a regional
mail order facility offers substantial economies because it permits mass pur-
chaging and quality standards.

2. A substantial proportion of the prescription drugs required by persons over
65 are maintenance drugs which lend themselves very well to a mail order
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operation Regwnal mail order facilities should take care of a much larger share
of prescription drugs required by Medicare recipients than by HIP’s overall
New York City experience with a population of all ages.

8. Some restrictions: should be placed upon the quantities of drugs dispensed
at'one filling. In our experience, doctors tend to write for larger quantities when
there is no cost to the patients, This seems to be particularly true when pre-
scriptions are to be filled by mail. For this reason, Medicare preseriptlons should
. not be honored, for more than a 30-day supply, whether filled in a community

-pharmacy or through a mail order fac11ity, with a few specified exceptions. -

4. As in many hospitals, the use of a formulary which emphasizes the pre- =

scribing of generic drugs is, of course, a major means of reducing costs.. Also,
use, of central pharmacies ‘can “assure the physicians of quality controls of
generic as well ‘as’of brand-named products.

" 5. For mail ‘order delivery, special prescription blanks ‘may be supplied on
which the doctor may indicate, by a check mark or initial, that the dispensing
of a reliable generic equivalent i is ‘permissible. ‘

Sincerely
! GEORGE BAEHB, M D

Whereu n at 11:45 a. m., the commlttee ad]ourned subject to the
cal of the Chair.) :
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THURSDAY, JANUARY 23, 1969

; U. S. SENATE,
MoNopPoLY SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
 Spror CoMMITTEE oN Smart Businmss,
e e ' Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in the caucus
room, Old Senate Office Building, Senator Gaylord Nelson (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding. S

Present : Senators Nelson and Hatfield. ' : ;

Also present: Chester H. Smith, staff director and general counsel ;
Benjamin Gordon, staff economist; and Elaine C. Dye, research
agsistant. ' , .

Senator NrLsox. We will resume the hearings of the Monopoly Sub-
committee. Our two distinguished witnesses this morning are Dr.
Frank J. Ayd, Jr., psychiatrist in private practice in Baltimore, Md.,
and Dr. Clinton S. McGill, internist in private practice in Portland,
Oreg. e e L :

T%ere is on the floor of the Senate an agreed time limitation for de-
bate on the apXointment‘:of the Secretary of the Interior which starts
at 11 o’clock, At some stage thereafter I may have to recess to go.to
the floor to make some remarks. I would hope that we would be able

to finish with our two witnesses before then. ‘ . :
The two witnesses this morning are physicians in private practice,
both of whom have requested the opportunity to come before the sub-
‘committee. Repeatedly these hearings have been attacked by the Phar-
maceutical Manufacturers Association, and by others, on the grounds
that they are not balanced hearings. B e
I would like to state the policy that we have pursued from the begin-
* ning. Since there are almost unlimited numbers of witnesses who would
like to be heard and since it is not possible to hear all the witnesses at
once, we have attempted to establish a policy, which I think is fair.
First, it is the policy of the committee to hear every viewpoint on
a,n%zvof the matters that are raised before this committee. ;
1t is the policy of the hearings to give the first opportunity to the
drug industry ifself, since it is the industry whose business 1s being
discussed here. We have stated publicly on numerous occasions that
our first priority is to the industry. I do not know of anybody who
would think that that is unfair, unless some of the critics of the indus-

try might consider it unfair. We have invited all the major drug com-

panies to appear before the committee. S
Secondly, whenever any drug company is criticized before this com-
mittee, we forthwith give them the opportunity to respond, with pri- -
ority over anyone else.%Ve have always done that. '
i i 4081
81-280—69—pt. 10——12
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We_have already heard from the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers
Association on three occasions and-have offered to have them back. In
listening to the speeches of Mr. Stetler—which I suppose many doctors

‘around the country have done—one would get quite a different
impression. . ' .

" We have made it a, policy to give the representatives of the major
medical organizations an opportunity to appear. Incidentally, we

~ have been trying to get the AMA. for the past year without success.
And we invited them again in the latter part of last year.

We then have heard from Government witnesses—the Federal
Trade Commission, Bureau of Labor Statistics, FDA, and so forth.

After that in priority—Ilast and properly so—would be individual
witnesses representing solely themselves, although we have had such
individuals already. o e

I asked the staff to go through the hearings so that we could just
summarize what the breakdown has been. The largest single group of
witnesses represented before this committee has been the members of
the pharmaceutical industry and people representing the industry.
There would have been more if all of them had accepted my invitation
to appear. Only a half dozen companies have volunteered, perhaps
fewer than that. ‘ ‘ '

There have been a total of 114 witnesses before the committee. Some
of them appeared more than once, particularly Government witnesses.
The largest single group represented in testimony before the subcom-
_mittee constitutes members of the pharmaceutical industry and people
representing the industry. There have been 44 witnesses from the drug

‘industry, far and away the largest single group. We have had 27 emi-
nent medical authorities from the academic Eeld, men who are na-
tionally and internationally known ; 27 from the Federal Government ;
five or more physicians devoted exclusively to private practice; and
the breakdown continues, to include a ‘couple from State and local
' government, four from consumer groups, and two from the area of re-
search, and the representatives of the highly regarded National For-
mulary and the U.S. Pharmacopeia. Do ‘ )

Thus, considering that we have not begun to hear from all the people
who will be heard, I think the balance, despite M. Stetler’s criticism,
has been strongly biased in favor of the industry, = '

Our first witness this morning is Dr. Clinfon McGill, Doctor, you
have dsubmitbed a biographical sketch which will be printed in ‘the
record. - , :

(The biographical sketch of Dr. McGill follows:)

BIOGRAPHICAL Dara—CrinTtoN 8. McGirr, M.D.

Born in Long Beach, California, June 27, 1921. Moved to Portland, Oregon in
early childhood. Father—Clinton 8. McGill, Sr., electrical engineer, mother—
Ada McGill, one brother-—~Robert, three years older..

Attended public schools in Portland, graduated from Grant High School.
Earned letters in three sports—football, soccer, and track (shot and diseus).
High school activities included student government, debate, drama, creative
writing and scholastic honor society. LT L

Attended University of Oregon, majored in Psychology. Joined Phi Gamma
Delta, social fraternity. Blected to Skull and Dagger, sophomore honor club.
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Junior year elected to Asklepiads, pre-medical henorary..Senior year.elected, to
Phi. Beta Kappa, national schiolastic honorary., Graduated with Honors:(B.A.).
Other college activities included athletics—earned letters in.football and: swim-
ming, student government. Editorial sbaff, Oregana:(college annual); three years.

Attended University of Oregon:Medical: School. Fulfilled academic require-
ments for Master’s degree in Physiology; Junior year .elected to Alpha: Omego
Alpha (national scholastic honorary). Graduated with :Honors—thesis: in pul-
monary physiology. Academic rank—second in‘a class of seventy two: Social
fraternity—Nu Sigma Nu. Cirtye

Internship and Residency in Internal Medicine at Henry Ford Hospital, De-
troit, Michigan. REREP ' T
. Served in’ the ‘Army Medical Corps. Stationed at Bruns General Hospital,
Santa Fe, New Mexico ; Brooke Army Medical Center, San Antonio, Texas; Beau-
mont General Hospital, Bl Paso, Texas; and Madigan General Hospital, Tacoma,
Washington. Discharged with rank of Captain. : ‘

Entered private practice in Portland, Oregon, in: association with Dr. Leon A.
Goldsmith, Internist and Cardiologist. Appointed Instructor in Physiology at
Oregon Medical School (part time). Taught Physiology one year at Portland
State College. 1950 (following death of Dr. Goldsmith) appointed Medical
Director of the State Public Welfare Commission ‘(part time). Served in that
position ten years, at which time a full-time Director was appointed. During this
period co-authored the nation’s first Permanent and Total Disability program
and served as a consultant for the Federal APTD program. Also served as con-
sultant for the Social Security Department in the development of the disability
benefit program. ) )

Appointed Attending Physician, Good Samaritan Hospital. Served on various
committees including Chairman of the Internship and Residency program (five
years) and Executive Committee (three years).

Married, wife—Trudie, four'children (ages 15 through 24). Hobbies include—
hunting, fishing, skiing, swimming, gardening. . )

~Civic Activities: PR ) '

Medical Director, Oregon School Activities Association (10 years).
Portland Boxing Commission (10 years—-Chrm. 2 years).
Board of Directors, Community Child Guidance Clinic (3 years).
Board of Directors, Oregon Cancer Society (3 years).
Board of Directors, Oregon Heart Association (3years).
J-unigr Chamber of Commerce (Legislative Committee and Health Affairs

Comm. ).
Senior Chamber of Commerce (Legislative Committee.)
Board of Directors, Consumer Credit Counseling Service (at present).
Lecturer, Division of Continuing BEducation, Oregon State Board of Higher

Bducation (at present). .
Lecturer, Portland State.College (at present).
Lecturer, Portland School District No. 1 (at present). .

Multnomah County Medical Society : T
Immediate Past-President; (present position).
President (one term).
Vice President (one term).
Board of Trustees (two terms).
Delegate to House of Delegates (16 years).
Chrm. Public Relations and Public Policy.
Various Committees.
: Speakers Bureau.
Oregon Medical Association : [

~Speaker of the House of Delegates (3 years).
Board of Trustees (6 years). :
Executive Committee (3 years). ) i
Public Policy Committee (Legislative Comm.)—~(10 years; Chrm. 5 years).
Charitable Medical Care (5 years; Chrm. 2 years).
Ethics Committee (Chrm. 8 years).
“QOperation Hometown’—Co-chairman (Medicare campaign).
Committee on Title XIX Legislation.
Committee on Public Law 89-749.
Various other committees.
Speakers Bureau.
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American Medical Association ; : '
Delegate, Western: Oonference of National Comm;lssion on Community

‘“Health Services., = -

Delegate, AMA Kerr-Mills Oonference i f
“Delegate, AMA National Conference on Ethics
Delegate, AMA National Conference on Socm-Economics
Member of Speakers Bureau.
- Delegate, House of Delegates.

AMPAC-OMPACQC Activities :
Board of Directors (4 years).
Steering Committee (3 years). !
~Chrm. Oregon Conference on Good- Government (Co—author, handbook on

State Government). :
. Delegate, National AMPAC Workohop, Washmgton, D. C (4 years)
American Society of Internal Medicine :
Charter Memniber, Oregon’ Ohapter :
- Board of Trustees- (2years). ; 5 :
Senator Nzurson. The commlttee certamly apprecla,tes your taking
‘tlme to come here. I defer to my distinguished colleague, Senator Hat-
field from Oregon, who will introduce the witness.
“Senator Harrrerp, Mr. Chairman, I am proud to present to the
- committee this morning Dr. Clinton McGill, who is a product of the
Oregon schools, the University of Oregon Medical School, with intern-
ship and residency in internal medicine at Henry Ford Hosplta.l in
Detroit, Mich. He has been a teacher. He has been a ‘practitioner. He
has been a public servant working in the State public welfare com-
mission as the medical director. He has been. very active in his profes-
sional life, in the activities of the ultnomah County Medlcal Soclety,
American Medical Association.

I would not attempt to list all of the honors and all of the distinc-
~ tions that have been Eestowed upon him for his professional and civic
activity, but I think they speak for themselves and I think you will
find him to be a very direct, frank witness and able to take care of
himself. G

Senator NeLson, Thank you, Senator Hatfield, e ;

+ Doctor, ‘you miay proceed to. present your testlmony an-any manner
that you wish. You may read it directly, and if you wish to depart
. from your prepared testimony and discourse. at greater length on
pomé‘,s you have raised, the commltxtee certamly W111 e pleased to have
you do so.

I trust you have no ob]ectlon to questlons as you proceed

Dr. McGwr. None whatever, Senator. ‘

Senator Nrrson. Thank you, Dootor. Go ahead

STATEMENT OF DR. CLINTON S. McGII.L PRIVATE PHYSICIAN ,
PORTLAND OREG. i e

Dr McGrrr. Senator, it T may ]ust start: by pomtmg out somethlng :
which has come up since I submitted my testimony, and I point to
the article in U.S. Medicine, the cop of January 1, 1969, that was an
interview with your counsel, Mr. Gordon, seated on your right, in
which he chose the. opportumty to make ‘a personal attack on me.
T resent this attack and I would like to set the record stralght right
now about the facts in this case, if you will allow me.

Senator Nrersow. Yes. I was not familiar with the article.




COMPETITIVE PROBLEMS IN THE DRUG INDUSTRY 4085

Dr. McGrrr. In this article, and I shall quote only a few lines from
it, Mr. Gordon made the comment charging the drug trade associa-
tion with promoting a physician for these hearings. The disparaging
comment that individual witnesses are a dime a dozen, which I resent,
that I have had communication with the PMA regarding the testi-
mony that I would:give before the subcommittee. He said the sub-
cominittee knows of several instances in which the PMA has promoted
individual witnesses and in some instances PMA. will even write their
statéements. : S e PRI . e o

Now, I would like to make this perfectly clear. The statement I
submitted today is my own and has not—was never seen by the PMA
until after it was submitted to this committee. T wrote every line of it
and the views are my own, : R

And the comment, Mr. Gordon, that what happens in these hearings
is completely irrelevant to us I think is a little unfair. The hearings
are relevant to us. We are the ones that practice medicine in this coun-
try. What possible purpose would be served by having my statement
copied and sent: to other physicians? That would .serve no. one’s
purpose.’ o e T s

But I would like to set the record straight right now, I have never
been employed. by the pharmaceutical industry. I do not.own stock in
any drug company nor have I ever. I have never received an hono-
rarium, stipend, gift, or fee of any kind from the pharmaceutical
industry and I would like the record to show that. T

With that point clear, I will proceed. ' . .. s

The first paragraph of my testimony included some of the biograph-
~jcal data that Senator Hatfield has already covered. 1 would like to
point-out that from 1940 to 1959, a- period-of 10 years, I did serve
as the part-time medical director of Oregon State Public’ Welfare
Commission. During that period I.was. cal%ed as a consultant for the
Federal Government in the development of the permanent and tofal
disability program under the Department of Public Assistance. On
another occasion I was called as a consultant to the Federal Govern-
ment when. the disability amendments were added to the Social
Security Act. I have included this information to establish my famil-
iarity with the problems involved in purchasing necessary medications :
for low-income families and welfare recipients. _

T have followed with great interest the hearings of this committee
for the past 20 months. I felt a growing concern that no one from
the private sector of medicine had been heard. - » Sl e

1 (Subsequent information follows.) , )
T 'MEMORANDUM . s
: ’ ‘April 15, 1969
TO: Senator Gaylord Nelson, . ¢ : :
Chairman, Monopoly Subcommittee
FROM : Benjamin Gordon, Staff Beonomist
RE': DR, McGILL’S TESTIMONY - Lo L ) o
During “the .course: of ‘Dr,  MeGill's testimony. before ‘our: Monopoly ‘Subcommittee, the
witness stated: -« ) P > , ; L
“And the-cominent, Mr. Gordon, that what happens in ‘these hearings is completely
‘irrelevant to:us I think. s a little unfair, The hearings dre relevant to us. We are the
“onegthat practicé medicine in this country. What posgible purpose ‘would be served
by having my statement copied and sent Do other physicians? That would serve no. -
one's purposer’ : o P ) L ; oy PR ; :
" in'the February 10 issue of the AMA News, which goes to every physician in the country
whether heis a_member: of the AMA. or not, two:thirds of the editorial page:is devoted to
excerpts of Dr. McGill's prepared statement which he submitted to the ommittee, © T
Not a single word is mentioned about the proceedings in the hearing roont.
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““Senator Nurson. May I interriipt jast a moment?
Dr. McGir. Surely: : o : St »
Senator Nrrson. Have you read the testimony of the hearings?
Nll)r. MoeGrr. I have read a great deal of the testimony, Senator
elson. : SR : e
- Senator Nerson. Yesterday I glanced through the record after
reading your statement and I notice that there have been several
from private practice who have appeared before the subcommittee.
The record shows that Dr. Albe Watkins appeared, Dr. Franklin Far-
man, Dr. Richard Burack, Oongressman Durward Hall-——
. Dr. McGrrr. Dr. Hall and Dr. Burack, neither one represents pri-
- Vate practitioners. Understand, T know Dr. Hall, Durward Hall, and
- have great respect for him but he is a U.S. Congressman. Dr. Burack
is a professor of pharmacology at Harvard.
- Senator Nerson. He is in private practice. -
© Dr. McGirr. There is a difference between the academically oriented
practitioner of pharmacology and the private practitioner,” =
*Senator Nmrsox. He is from private practice but in any event your
statement is that none have appeared, and the record shows otherwise.

© Dr. McGrur. All right.” 5 ‘
" Senator Nevrson. Incidentally, Dr. Hall practiced in Missouri.for
25 years. I suppose he did not lose his experience as a private prac-
- ~titioner  wheén he became a Congressman. He was appearing against
the hearings. He has your viewpoint. ’
Dr. MoGrr. I have seen his testimony. ~ R
‘Senator NrLson. Dr. James Faulkner, now retired, was in private
practice of internal medicine and Dr. George Baehr of New York is
in private practice. I just wanted to point out that there have been at
least. five witnesses who have had an extensive private practice. There
may be 500 more private practitioners who want to appear. We have
- had to establish a policy, as I'stated earlier, of hearing from the drug
companies and organizations and others before we get to the private
practitioner. We have not even had the Academy of General Practice
before us yet, and I would think you might agree that the spokesman
for the Academy of General Practice would have some priority gen-
erally, over individual practitioners, but we will get to the practi-
tioners and that is what we are doing this morning. e
Dr. McGrrr, T would certainly agree and I am also aware of the fact
that the' American Academy of General Practice has made the request
many months ago to be heard before this committee. " ‘
~ Senator Nrrson. Yes. As I told Mr, Stetler when he was-here; if
we followed his theory we would have to hold the hearings all at once
“in the stadium and everybody testify at the same time. We have to
have some order in which to present witnesses. -~ - . - '
Dr. McGrr. I realize that. T
Senator NErson. The Academy of General Practice has been in-
vited. The AMA:was invited a'year ago, and again last: December. Tt
seems to me that a large share of the information concerning witnesses
who have been inyited to appear. befors the subcdimmittee has come
- from the PMA rather than the subcommittee. We-would be glad to let
you.have this information, and.we invite you to.examine our filés so
that you might have firsthand knowledge of the persons we have in-
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vited, those who have declined, those who have not given any indica-
tions as to their intentions and, of course, those who have accepted our
invitation. L ‘ v

~ Dr. MoGizr. The only reason I even raise the point is the fact that
many of the witnesses that this committee has already heard have
made some very serious charges which I think we should be allowed
the privilege of answering, not many months later but as soon as the
charge is made. This is my concern, that somebody be able to answer
the charges that have been made I think I will answer them in my
testimony. . ;

Senator Nrrsox. Please go ahead. ‘

Dr. MoGmr. As I mentioned, on March 28 of last. year I wrote
to Senator Nelson and Senator Hatfield volunteering my services, hop-
ing my testimony might add a useful dimension to these hearings. In
the final analysis we are the ones who prescribe the medicines and must
evaluate their worth on a day-by-day basis. We are also the ones toward
whom the pressures and promotions of the drug companies are directed.
I should add that we carry the moral, medical, and legal responsibility
for the effects of those drugs on our patients. e

I am grateful to the committee for inviting me to testify. From the
outset I would like to make my position clear as I have tried to do. T am
here today re%)resenting no vested interest except the health of the
American public. My interest in your proceedings stems solely from
my concern for the welfare of my patients and for our health care
system. The views that I am expressing today are strictly my own.

A number of very strong opinions have been voiced before this com-
mittee. Although I'agree with some, I take strong exception to others.
These committee hearings, I think, have the potential for accomplish-
ing much that is good and I sincerely hope this will be the case. But,
T would submit that this committee also has the potential for creating
a great deal of mischief, and this is my greatest concern.

Senator NrLson. Did you document the mischief ?

Dr. McGirr. Yes. I think it will be pointed out, Senator. e

I would like to direct my attention to several areas that I think need
to be clarified from the point of view of a practicing physician.

First, I would like to briefly point to the great strides that have been
made in medicine during the 20 years of my private practice. In this
period we have been given more effective therapeutic agents than were
produced in the entire history of medicine before that time. In these
few years, the {)rogress 'of our science has achieved a “health miracle”
beyond the wildest expectations of the last generation in medicine.
There can be little doubt that a great share of the credit is due the
pharmaceutical industry. I find it a curious paradox that the drug
industry is suffering its severest criticism at the very time it has pro-
duced its greatest progress. The therapeutic agents I have available
to me today have made it possible for me and others like me to be far
better doctors than we ever dreamed we could be. I am grateful for
these new products and mv patients are grateful. = : :

‘Senator Nerson. May T interrupt a moment? So is the committee.

I would not want your statement to leave the impression that the
committee and all of its members do not recognize many fine contri-
butions pharmaceutical manufacturers have made. From what Mr.
Stetler and some of the other critics of our hearings have said, you
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would think that we did not. We have repeatedly expressed our respect
for the drug industry. These hearings are not aimed at taking credit
from the industry for their many accomplishments. These hearings are
aimed at evaluating some problems within the drug industry which are
of public concern—congressional concern. If there were no such prob-
lems, we would not be conducting hearings at all: Certainly, no one—
not even the industry itself—denies that there are problems, and T
 might add serious problems, within the industry today. =
Please goahead. =~ -~ -« - . RN S S .
- Dr. McGrrr. Ours has truly become the “Golden Age” of medi-
~ cine * * * asopposed to the “Golden Age” of surgery, which occupied
the first 50 years of thiscentury. . T
i shoulg not be surprising then, that those of us. who are fortu-
nate enough to practice medicine during this rather exciting period
- will view with increasing alarm any influence which we feel threatens
our system, I cannot believe it is the intent of this committee:to cripple
- the drug industry or hamper our continued progress in medicine. But,
L.would caution the committee that.these hearings may produce exactly
that result. e R e R
.1t deeply concerns me that many of our excellent drug products
are becoming better known to the public, for their occasional %a'mnful
effects, than for the enormous good they accomplish. The publicity
- given these hearings, with the emphasis that has been placed on a small
number of serious side effects, has the effect of undermining the
public’s confidence in our pharmaceutical industry. More than that,

many patients become sufficiently alarmed that they stop taking medi-

cines they badly need, and we have had this experience. =

_ Senator Nerson. Would you give the committee some specific ex-

mﬁn«ple‘s of the publicity given to drugs emphasizing their serious side
effects? oo s '
-Dr. McGirr. Well, by far the best example of it is the terrible wring-
ing out Chloromycetin got before this committee. The birth control
pill, another product that has extreme value in private practice of
medicine: . L i BT
Senator Nerson. Let us talk about Chloromycetin: for a moment.

Do you use it in your private practice? ;
Dr.MoGror, Ieertainlydo. . . .o 0
. Senator Nersox. What are the indicated uses of Chloromycetin?
. Dr. MoGrrr. The indications of Chloromyeetin are very well known
and should 'be known to all praetitioners who use the drug. This is the
- only effective drug for typhoid fever, the most effective drug in any
of the salmonella infections, resistant staph infections. Most of the
gram negative and gram positive respiratory infections will respond,
although I will agree other antibiotics can do the trick here, too.
- Senator Nrrson. For what indication is it the drug of choice? -
- Dr. McGruw: It is the drug of choice in any bacterial infections that
are resistant to other drugs and sensitive to Chloromycetin. Now, that
can be demonstrated in the laboratory. It is the drug of choice in
* typhoid, the drug of choice in ricketsial fever, it is the dmi% of choice
in hemophylis meningitis, staph pneumonia. Shall I goon?
Senator NeLson. Certainly., e B
- Dr. McGavr, This is a valuable antibiotic. This is a lifesaving drug.
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T am well familiar with the blood dyscrasia. T have seen one, not in .
1y own practice but.in one‘of my near associates. Chloromycetin also -
-saved my own son’s life and that has a lot of meaning to me. .~ .
Senator NrrLson. I am just trying to get at the publicity as to the
serious side effects of chloramphenicol that seems to concern you. What
concerns you about that publicity ¢ ‘ o : o
Dr. MoGrri. Theside effects? There has been———- R
Senator NerLson. No; I mean the publicity of the side effects.
Dr.:McGirr. The publicity of the side effects often carries over to
the use of other effective antibiotics. Individuals in the public often
~are not able to differentiate between one drug and another. While tak-
ing one of these powerful antibiotics, they will say, Doector, do you
really think T should do this, because after all I read in the paper
about all these harmful effects—— s L T
Senator Nerson. Are you aware of how widely chloramphenicol was
migpreseribed in this country? - - Lo S
~ Dr. MeGirn, I am aware of the testimony that has been heard by
this committee. In fact, that is this whole copy. And I have read it
from cover to cover. And I challenge much of the testimony that has
been given beeause a great deal of this is after the fact testimony.
‘Senator, this'is Monday morning quarterbacking. That is not quite

Bt o S R

Senator NrrLson. You are welcome to peruse the committee’s files on

chloramphenicol, if you wish: But let me ask you a few ‘questions.
Would you preseribeit foracne? - - o0 S

‘Dr: MoGrtn, This'is & %ood'qu*es’ci’on about-acne. T have never pre-
seribed it for acne but I know dermatologists that do. Let me put a
hypothetical case. ~ e o

enator NeLson. To our knowledge, every single expert in the
United States agrees that it is nonindicated for acne. There are doc-
tors throughout the country with judgments against them, and more
developing all the time because the doctors preseribed chlorampheni-
~“col-for nonindiecated cases—and acne is one. ’ L :
. Dr. McGrrL: Part of which has been the product of these hearings
‘andthat isthepoint T am gettingat. = = RIS L

Benator Nrrsoxn. That 1s the good part of the hearing. -+ -

Dr. MoGrir. T'disagree. - : R

Senator Neson. Wotild you prescribe it for’a hangnail?

Dr. MoGiry. Certainly not. Now, understand, Senator: Nelson, T
am not recommending the misuse of any drug and I will not deny
the “fact that these drugs are being misused.”But may I point out
iis very well for Dr. Dameshek to sit up here and say, well, all the
‘cases we hiave investigated in the past have not been proper indica-
tions for the drug. T have the world’s greatest respect for Dr. Dame-
shek. T know him and respect him as a great hematologist. However,
every one of these judgments is made after the fact: He did hot have the
‘dedision to make at the time in’a patient with a’ serious illness.. That -
isan entirely different story. @ o0 T e s L
- ‘Now, let us take the:case of dcne which they say is nonindicated
and I -would liketo put that as a hypothetical question. Acne canbea
serious disfiguring psychologically imparing problem to young peo-
ple, particularly young women. R R
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Now, let us take a hypothetical case. Supposing we had such a young
lady with a pustular acne, that it was seriously affecting her emo-
tional, and believe me this happens, her whole emotional development.
-We-have cultured the bacteria and find it to be.a staph infection which .
is Chloromycetin sensitive and not sensitive to any of the other staph
preparations, and this is entirely conceivable, Now,.the clinician has
this choice, do- I put this patient on a drug that perhaps one in 40,000
times. produces a blood dyscrasia but perhaps can help her, not only
her skin but.her whole emotional complex, or do I deny her the ad-
vantage of a drug that I know will help her? ‘ :

Senator, that is not an easy decision to make and I challenge
whether this may not be a very logical decision. .. - ..~ . = .

Senator Nerson. You have, of course, cited a hypothetical ‘case
with special circumstance. That is not the issue here at all. Are you
aware that the testimony presented to our subcommittee is that nearly
4 million people a yéar have had chloramphenicol prescribed—and
our witnesses all agreed that at the very maximum only 10 percent, of
those people should have had it. Ninety precent or.more. were getting
it for nonindicated cases, <~ - ... .. - : .

Dr. MoGir. That is a spurious figure.. Again, this is Monday
morning quarterbacking. This is by hematologists that make some
sort of a wild guess without any figures to guess from at all. T have
read the testimony, Senator. B I PR

Senator NeLson. Are: you aware, for example, that Dr. ' Weston, a
State medical examiner, said that in all the cases of death from aplas-
tic -anemia, from the use .of Chloromyecetin, he had yet to find one
that was prescribed for an indicated case? R S R ST

Dr. McGirL. Yes. And I find that very regrettable but it also, points
out how relatively rare aplastic anemia is, : S

. Senator NerLson. We do not have any statistics on that, you see,
because—- - L ,
" Dr. MoGrir. They are hard statistics to get, I know that.

Senator NeLson (continuing). The case ends up with a specialist at
some stage who finds out the drug has been prescribed for a nonindi-
cated case. It does not become a part of any record any place. So, the
only statistics we have are from California. Those are gross statistics of
cases which are provable. Obviously the number—the percentage is
much higher—but no one knows how much higher. . - -

Dr. MoG1rr. Let me put it this way, Senator. Let us take the kind of
a decision I have to make as a physician, I have a patient in the hos-
pital with a serious salmonella infection, let us say. Now, there are
other drugs, Ampicillin; for example, which will work, not as well but
it will work in a serious salmonella infection, but I have a critically
ill patient tonight. Do I prescribe a drug I am almost certain will work,
which is:an excellent drug, or do I prescribe a drug I think will work
as well and not have as much liability, still bearing in mind the one
in 40,000 possibility of apalastic anemia? If the patient is sick enough
we will chose the drug we are certain will work. :

Now, Dr. Dameshek at a later date will say, Dr. McGill, you could
have used-another product, therefore, it was: not indicated. I do not
agree. The decision was the physician’s at that time and that was-a
proper indication.
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Senator NerLsox. That is not at all the kind of case these doctors are
talkin%fbout. For example, the kind of case they are talking about—

Dr. McGnin. Colds, things like that, I agree. = _

Senator NersoN. When Dr. Dameshek was here, he used as an illus-
tration, I believe, a case involving a lady who ended up in his care
because her doctor gave her chloramphenicol for headaches. The doctor
told her to take it any time she had a headache. She kept it in her
medicine cabinet and that is exactly what she did. And she died.

- The kind of cases we are talking about is the child who has an
infected hangnail. There has been no lab testing. Or an infected tooth—
or any number of such miscellaneous cages. .. : .

This, doctor, is the point we are talking about. The physicians who
testified before us—the tremendous number of letters we have re-
ceived—none of them are talking about the kind of case where a patient
was critically ill and a decision had to be made forthwith. - )

So that we understand each other, the issue here is the overwhelmin
misprescribing of this drug all over the country for the nonindicate
cases. o s o Sl

Dr. McGt. T understand that, but my-cases, the case I described to
you with the salmonella infection; will never ¢come to Dr. Dameshek’s
attention because the patient got-well and—-—.. ey U

Senator Nrrsox: The kind of case that comes to his attention is the
gross misuse. R gt

Dr. McGrre. I do'not disagree the drug is everprescribed and mis-
used and I will not defend that. We have all variations of abilities as
physicians just as we do in lawyers and engineers and every other pro-
fession, but my point is chloramphenicol is a very worthwhile, life-
saving drug and it has become too well known for its side effects and not
‘well enough known for its good effects. I think you will find that this
point of view is generally shared by the medical community.

Do you wish me to go on? L e

Senator NELSON. Anyone, of course, is entitled to disagree with the
doctors whose testimony we have heard to-date on this matter. But all
of them agree with Dr. Paul Hoeprich of the University of California
Medical School when he said “I think something should be done, the
pres?ribing of the drug certainly far exceeds. the indications of its
use.’ S e
Dr. McGrr. Every single one of those individuals—I have read
this testimony. None of them suggest that it really be restricted and
even Dr. Goddard before this committee said he would not suggest
seriously restricting its use because it is too valuable a drug.

Senator NeLsox. What do you mean by restricting its use?

Dr. McGirL. The suggestion has been made it be restricted only to
hospital use; for example, and I think in a moment you yourself said
perhaps it should be taken off the market because 1t has done:more
harm than good. That isnot so. . '

Senator NerLson. I never said that, sorry. :

Dr. MoGiir. I think perhaps this may have been in a heated moment
and T understand these things. But your testimony yourself: “We
would be better off actually in view of what has happened if we never
gave the drug at all.” o
" Now, that is not true at all.
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~ Senator Nersox. However, that is read out of context. The patients
~involved had been given it for nenindicated cases'and if the testimony -
we have heard to date is correct, 10 percent or less of the'people receiv-"
ing chloramphenicol last yeéar should have had it. In: fact, Dr. Weston
'thought that less than 1 percent of those getting it should have it.
- *Dr. MoGrrw. I challenge Dr. Weston’s figures and I do not think he
is—T recoghize Dr. Weston as an authority in his area but I do not
feel he has correct figures.
“Senator NrLsox.:Do you know What happened to the use of the drug
‘after the publicity? v :
Dr. McGrr. Tt probebly accelerated o
Senator-Nerson. No. Tn the first ‘6 months of 1968 versus the ﬁrst
? m0nths of 1967 1t dropped from about 20 mllhon grams of use
or

D MCGILL Now, when the ﬁ'rst reports of aplastlc anemia and blood
- dyscrasias came out and were reported in 1951 to the medical profession

“the use of -Chloromyeetin dropped -almost: to zero. It dropped very
sharply because of this potential danger, once the facts were known.

My point is this information:is not wasted. This does reach the
medical ({)rofessmn and any doctor that has practicéd in the last 15
vears and does not know that Chloromycetin can produce:serious blood
'dyscracms must: be blind; dumb, and deaf because there have been: all
kinds of warnings. - :

Senator Nirsox. That is exactly what the. experts’ testlmony has
been—that many docters have'been blind, dumb, and deaf. Tt has been‘a’
‘horrible tragedy in‘this’ ‘country and it is an' lndlctment of the medical -
profession. If you wish to go through our files you will find letters
from parents whose children died as a result of the drug being admin-
istered for such nonindicated cases as hangnails, acne, sore throat, and
the like. It is incredible—simply 1ncred1ble——aa,nd 1t is an: indictment
of the medical profession.

* - Dr. MoGHrt. Senator T do not disagree but you are: talkmg today to
a physwmn whose 'son’s life was saved by the’ Chloromyecetin, = -

Senator Nurson. In your son’s case perhaps it was given for an in-
(hcated ‘condition. No one would criticize that. Certainly none of .the
doctors froni whom we have heard. These doctors said it 1s an excellent
drug but that because of the serious risks involved in its use, it must
be restricted to the extremely hmlted condltlons for which. it is
indicated.

Dr. McGux. But you will notice the statement is made all through
the testimiony that were:it' not: for the blood dysorac:tes, this- Would
doubtless be - the best antibiotic ever made. That is'in the record.

' Senator Nurson.: No ohe disputes that. u

L Dr, MeGra: ' Well, my point is, I think swomethmg should be: sald
about this valuable dmg which has an unfortunate but rare complica-
tion. The fact that it is being overprescribed or prescribed for indi-
cations that are not correct, T'will not defend. Not at all: And I think
We within the fraternity try ’to do our best on this sebre.

“Senator Nrrson: Of course, that has been‘the test1mony All the ex-
perts say it is an excellent dmb A very valuable drug, but it should
be used only in indicated cases. The testimony is that they think that
In 90 percent. or more of the cases, it has been:used: for nonmdmated
cases. That is the real issue here Now——
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 Dr. McGir. And all I would like to add, I do'not think their
figures are correct. : ’ e A
“Mr. GorpoN. Dr. McGill, May I interrupt? You said that chloram-
phenicol is the drug of choice for hemophilug—— .=~ - =
Dr. McGirr. Influenzal meningitis. , s IR
Mr. Gorpox. Here is a recent study * by the National Research Coun-
cil of the National Academy of Sciences. It says that: L
It is likely that this claim (drug of choice in hemophili influenzae meningitis)
is no longer justified: In meningitis of the newborn, Kanamycin is preferred as
the drug of choice for empiric treatment. ) B g L
Dr. McGirL, There is no question Kanamycin has come along but
for many years Chloromycetin was the drug of choice, and inciden- -
tally, Kanamyecin is not without its side effects. Sl e e
Mr. Gorpon. I might mention that the recent study by the National
Academy of Sciences limits even further the uses of Chloromycetin.
Dr. McGirr. Yes; but that limitation was not based on the failure
of Chloromycetin. It was based on the fact that there are newer prod-
ucts on the market. . #, o &
-Mr. Goroon. That is right. - : P :
Dr. McGrrr. That is fine but this is not an indictment of Chloro-
myecetin and that is the way it has been made to sound. g o
Now, we will get better drugs than these, I am sure, I sincerely hope
we do, but these things all have to be interpreted in terms of the time
of reference they were made. For a long time Chloromycetin was the
only drug effective in this area. : ‘
- Mr. Gorpoxn. Butnot now, isthat correct? ' ¥
Dr. McGrr. Not now, although Kanamycin has its problems. I
haveusedit. =~ REFYEE Tt i :
Mr. Goroown. Incidentally, it goes into many other: uses for which
you said it was the drug of choice and for which it no longer is the.
drug of choice.. =~ oo e
Dr. McGirr. Well, what I say at one particular moment and what
may be true tomorrow may be two different things. As I mentioned,
the drug industry does make progress. They put out new ‘products
and T am sure we will see the day when‘Chloromycetin is an obsolete
drug, but for a long time it was the drug of choice of many, many
physicians. o s K0 - ‘ ’
Senator NeLsoN. Youmay proceed, Doctor. L ek
Dr. MoGrrr. To make matters worse, this committee has givn a
public forum to certain arrogant professors of pharmacology who have
openly discredited the drug-prescribing abilities of the American
physician. I deeply resent this insult to our clinical integrity. The end
result of this unfortunate publicity is unnecessary suffering by many
individuals who are fearful of using drugs of any kind—and this 18
tragic. Senator, I have had thisexperience. ;
 Now, a large part of the practice of internal medicine is the treat-
ment of cardiovascular disease. I would like briefly to point to some
of the improvements that have taken place during recent years. The
anticoagulants have cut the death rate in half during the critical first
month following a heart attack. Incidentally, those anticoagulant de-

1 See infornia»tion» beginning at p. 413=1,k infra.
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rivatives were developed' in the University of Wisconsin; a great
contribution tous. L e P

In arterial occlusive disease they have allowed us to add many years
of life to the individual. Thanks to our antihypertensive drugs we
have managed to cut the death rate from hypertensive heart disease to
about half of what it was 15 years ago. Another great breakthrough
was the development of the effective oral diuretics. They not only pro-
long life but they have added immeasurably to the comfort of people
suffering chronic cardiovascular disease. Yet, in spite of all these ad-
vances, cardiovascular disease still kills‘'more Americans than all other
causes combined. There is much more that can be done in this field and
the need is urgent. This committee would be well advised to think in
terms of providing greater incentives to accomplish this task rather.
than discrediting the system.. : :

“Senator NeLson. In what way have we been trying to discredit the
system ? ‘I am curious: about t,lira,t : : :

Dr. McGirr. We certainly have seen many areas of the drug industry
criticized for their practices, and there may be some validity. I am:
not an expert in the drug industry and do not pretend to be, but I
find it difficult to reconcile the criticism of the drug industry in these
hearings with the accomplishments they have actually produced.

Senator, as a practicing physician T am concerned about new prod-
ucts. I want things I can treat my patients with. This is my point
of view. This is' my concern. :

Senator Nerson. I am concerned about that, too, and your general,
casual statement regarding the committee’s discrediting the system.

Is it your opinion that any great industry—such as the drug in-
dustry, the automobile industry, the chemical industry—that these
industries are sacrosanct? That problems which arise within an in-
~dustry, whether it is price fixing, price setting, misrepresentation in
advertising—and so forth—is it your view that because these com-
panies do good things—and no one denies that they do—that as a mat-
ter of public policy we should avoid exposure of their bad practices?

- Dr. McGrr. Certainly not. e 4

Senator NrLsoN. Weﬁ then, the purpose of the hearings has been
to examine some of their bad practices. I don’t understand the point
you are trying to make when you talk about “discrediting the system.”

Dr. McGrir. There may be a difference of opinion, Senator, on
what are bad practices and I will get to a couple of those later in the
testimony. I think you may want to question—— " - i

- Senator NeLson. Of course there always are differences of opinion.
That is'why we permit the industry to come in and answer whenever
a point is raised regarding a particular industry. In that way we have
_ both sides in the record. i : '

But I do not understand what you mean by our “discrediting the
system.” You must have something in mind. Specifically, in what way
do you feel we have been discrediting the system?

Dr. MoGrrr. The criticism of the detailing, for example, and that is
covered later in my testimony. A couple of areas that I think perhaps
will come out as we go along, and I will be glad to enlarge on them if
you would like. :
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Of the various issues heard by this committee, and here is one right
here, none has created greater controversy than the question of generic
Erescribing or generic equivalency, In my view, most of the testlmonﬂ

as completely missed the point. It seems evident that there are bot

good' and -bad brand-name products on the market and there are
both-good and bad ‘generi¢-name products on the market. The impor--
tant point is that the product be indentified. If I prescribe a specific
brang of drug products, I do so for very good reasons. And, under
no circumstances do I'want a pharmacist substituting an-equivalent
product. Any more in this direction will meet with very serious ob-
jections from the medical communitly. ~ o

Senator Neison I am sure it would. You are not saying that T have
suggested this? L o
Dr. McGrxr. No, sir. But it has been suggested before this committee.

Senator Nersow. Oh, yes. It has been suggested, and it has been
opposed before the committee. T ~ :

Dr. MoGirr. Do I understand your point, then? You have no ob-
jection to product identification as a matter of committee policy. -

Senator NeLson. We have heard testimony, which has impressed
me, to the effect that every doctor ought to be required to put the ge-
neric name on the prescription and that he may, if he wishes, designate
any brand name he desires. Is that objectionable?

Dr. MoGiri. No. That is fine. That is the point we are after.

Senator Nerson. After listeningilto the experts, I believe that to be
the correct position. But you see there is a problem. I do not want to
be unfair to you, but I would like to ask you a question. There is no
;'e?a,son’you should know the answer—but do you know what Thalinette:
is? ‘ S '

Dr. McGrn. I am sorry. ' , o : v

Senator NeLson: Doyou know what Thalinette is—or Profamil—or
Valgis? There is no reason why you should know but I ask you——

Dr. McGizr. I am not familiar with the products you are talking
about. o ‘ - R ‘

Senator NeLsoN. Do you know what thalidomideis?

Dr. MoGux., Certainly, - o ,

Senator Nerson. The three brand names I read are all thalidomide.
There are 34 listed here. in'an article by Dr. Taussig who appeared
before the committee somé months ago. One of the reasons she gave
(and almost everyone supports it) for putting the generic name on the
label was that after thalidomide was on the market, it was being sold
throughout the world under 84 different brand names. In many coun-
tries it was repeatedly prescribed by physicians simply because they
did not recognize it by the name under which it was being sold.

Dr. MoGirr. Senator, I do not think any doctor would have the
slightest objection to this. The %eneric name of the drug on the
prescription is something I'always domyself. =

Now, I have read Dr. Taussig’s testimony. I know her and have
enormous respect for her. Her point was so that the drug could be
identified by someone else, unless there is some specific reason why
the doctor does not want to-list it, and this could happen, but most of
the timeno objection. I think this would be a fine thing. ’

Senator NeLsow. Fine.
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- Mr. GorvoN. Dr., MoGill, this is exactly what. the pharmacologists
advocated, putting the official .or generic. name on. the. prescription
and. the name of the manufacturer, .1 do not think -we.had a single

pharmacologist who testified otherwise. . R
Dr. McGiir. This is correct, and as far as generic versus brand.

name is concerned, I am sure this comnittee is aware that at least: = -

three-fourths of the drugs that we are using do:not have generic
-equivalents. - Therefore, you are talking about an academic point. -
Many times the reason we favor brand names is that they are simpler -
-names to.use, Generic names are often very complex and sometimes
very hard to remember. All of us, I am sure, know. the generic name

when we first start using a drug but then the drug company will

provide us with an easier name to use, a more popular name; so we
“use it and it might require a great deal of going back and restructuring
our thinking to get into the generic thinking. I am sure it.could be
- done if it needed to be, but I do not think it-serves a useful purpose,as
" long as it is identified ‘and I think the name should be on the:label.
- I'would havenot the slightest objectiontothat. ~ -~~~ .
o~ Shalllgoon? . R T e s
© Senator Nerson.Please. -~ .. oo oo oonot
Dr. McGrr. As T mentioned, regulations that interfere with the
decision, and you clarified that for me, Senator, would not be in the
patient’s interest and would be met with-opposition. '

Tt has been: argued before this committee that some sort of a
national formulary.should be:developed. I would like to point out
an example on this business of switching products by generic names, an
example in my own household. I have a diabetic son, that is the same
one I refer to, saved by Chloromycetin, who takes insulin every day.
Over a period of years he has always taken.insulin manufactured by
- the Lilly Corp. On one occasion a brand of insulin made by a competitor
was substituted. This was precisely the same generic type of insulin-
he was taking, except it was manufactured by a different company.
He promptly had a rather violent allergic reaction to the new product.
That is a local reaction in the skinjalarge wheal, -~ .. . - .

Obviously, there is something in the competing product that is not
~present in the Lilly product. That dees not mean the competingggmduct
- is not.a perfectly ‘good one for someone else: It may be; but for this-
particular individual it is not the drug.of choice. L. would like to point
out this is the type of information no pharmacist.could know. Only

the physician hasthis information availableto him, .. > . . o 0

Mzr. GorpoN. Are you aware that insulin was not developed by the
drugindustry? U

Dr. McGrir., You are talking about, the development of Banting &

Best insulin’ yes. In fact, I also know Dr. Best and I see him every time
I visit there; But the development of a:product in:a: laboratory. is
nothing more than a clinical curiosity until one of the drug companies
is able to make it available through production. . e s

Mr. Goroon. We know it is their business to produceit, . . . .

- Dr. McGra. Tam not criticizing this. My only point is by substitut-
ing the same generic insulin, it produced a reaction and I would never
. give him that brand of insulin again. Again, I am not being critical of
~.the product. I am only pointing out this is the kind of information that
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only a doctor has, you see. Another point in this area. One of the oldest
drugs in common usage today is digitalis. There are many brands of
digitalis on the market, all of Whicﬁ must meet USP standards. Yet,
in my clinical practice I prescribe just one brand because I am
thoroughly familiar with its effects. Among my colleagues I find thi
to be standard practice. In fact, we teach our students this. ,

Mr. Gorpon. Which do you prescribe? DA '

Dr. MoGrrL. Upjohn’s digitora 1.28 %rains, in my own practice.

Mr. GorboN. When you write the prescription do you write
“digitora,” or “digitalis” ? , , :

Dr. McGirr. I usually write “digitora” because it is easier. I would
write “Upjohn” and “digitalis” but it is a little longer and more
complicated. , , .

Certainly there is variation between products bearing the same ge-
neric label. In most instances, no harm results from this variation as
long as the prescribing physician is thoroughly familiar with the prod-
uct he is using. The substitution of another product can easily harm
the patient. This is why product identification is important. This com-
mittee would be well advised to insist on product identification. Then
any kind of an abnormal reaction, any question of therapeutic value,
any problem involving the quality of the product could be traced right
back to the source. Certainly this would be in the public’s interest. In
my view, the choice of a given drug for a given problem in a given
patient is a decision that only the attending physician can make.

Senator NeLsoN. So far as I am aware, we have not had any testi-
mony which would argue with that. : N e

Dr. MoGirr. Fine. I am very glad we agree on that point. :

Senator NeLsox. Certainly tﬁe witnesses we have had agree on that

point. The problem is the propaganda which has been circulated and
which is responsible for the misunderstanding. T O IC IR

Dr. McGrrr. I am not worried about the propaganda so much as T
am sure if we agree on this point, I will feel much comforted. '
~ Mr. Goroon. Dr. McGill, just one more point. Digitalis was also not
discovered or developed by the drug industry. SERe

Dr. McGrir. No. It was discovered and developed about 400 years
ago, as a matter of fact, by Dr. Withering who wrote an astonishing
treatise on it. We have not had—we have not added much to his de-

~ scription, in 400 years. S S T

The basic issue in generic prescribing revolves around the problem
of drug costs. It has been argued before this committee that some sort
of a national formulary should be developed and used where Federal
funds are involved. The contention is that generic prescribing would
result in a considerable saving of funds. I seriously question this con-
tention and I have some firsthand knowledge in this area. ‘

I referred earlier to my experience as the medical director of the
Oregon State Public Welfare Commission. During the early 1950’s,
the rapidly rising drug costs became a major problem. In an attempt
to solve this problem I developed, with the consultation of others, a
formulary for the use of welfare recipients. To my knowledge this was
the first such formularly of this type that was ever introduced in a
welfare program. Frankly, I consider the development of this formu-
lary to be the single biggest blunder that I committed as medical di-

81-280—69—pt. 10——13
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rector. First of all, it 'was almost imposible to keep it current with the
rapidly developing drug products.' It also produced a universal storm
of protest on the part of my colleagues. We, of course, made allowances
for exceptional conditions, or where life-thréatening situations were
involved. We soon learned that the administrative costs and the al-
lenation of the medical community far outweighed any savings we
might have realized by use of the formulary. I would caution the com-
mlttﬁg' to carefully weigh any such decision: The effects are indeed far
reaching. ‘ [ ‘

. Senator Nevson.. What about hospital formularies?

* Dr. McGirr. Hospital formularies are quite different, Senator Nel-
son. They usually represent the agreement of committees on what are
the most appropriate drugs being used today and they do not restrict
the physician. The reason most hospital formularies are put together
is so they can buy by large quantity and therefore get certain savings
which would be appropriate to quantity purchase. = S

- Now, in my particular hospital, Good Samaritan Hospital in Port-.
land, we have a recommended formulary but it.in no way restricts the
physician to the choice of those drugs. If he wishes a specific drug, he
may haveit, - o '

~ What we are talking about is the most likely drugs to be used so
they can take advantage of quantity buying. That is quite different
from restricting a doctor’s choice to the drugs the program can pro-
vide. This is the problem of a closed-end budget, you see.

Senator NersoN. What do you do about a situation where the public -
money is being spent—this is the kind of problem that I think Con-
ggess and the taxpayer, and I would presume the doctors are concerned
about. L L A :

You are, of course, familiar with the Medical Letter. In June of 1967
they published their evaluation of prednisone. This is just one of any
number of examples we could use. ,

Now, the price of Schering’s Meticorten, which was far and away
the predominant brand in the market, was $17.90 for 100 tablets, and
Parke, Davis’ Paracort was $17.88 a hundred on down the line to $10,
$8, Merck’s at $2 and finally down to 59 cents a hundred. There was
a price gradation from 59 cents a hundred to $17.90 a hundred to the
pharmacist. So the markup for Meticorten and Paracort is somewhere
1n the twenties or thirties. R : ‘ : ’

~As a result of the chemical tests and the advice of their clinicians,
the Medical Letter said that in their judgment they are all equivalent.
And they so advised the physicians. ’ L

Dr. McGrr. The price differential on prednisone is really well
known in the medical fraternity and I myself don’t know why they
don’t use—have greater use of the less expensive products. On the
other hand, I would not prescribe it generically without specifying the
brand because where we may have five or 10 or'15 on the market today
which meet certain equivalent performance, we may have 200 tomor-
row, and this is why I would identigthe product. ' )

Senator NrrLsoN. But the fact is the Meticorten at $17.90 dominated
the marketplace and it was—— ' ‘

Dr. McGrir. Tt is a good product. .

Senator NeLsoN. Yes, but it is no better than Merck’s according to
the Medical Letter.
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Dr. McGr. T will agree, and I think that you have picked an
extreme example but I don’t disagree with you. I think this does not
make sense and the less expensive Merck product should be used which
I would use myself. NERE. R ,

Senator Nerson. Thisisn’t an exceptional example.

Dr. McGr. That is an extreme example of price gradation. :

Senator NerLso~. I can give you any number of other examples right
now.

Dr. McGrr. I am aware that there are price variations but I think
probably the Meticorten story which has Eeen told many times is an
extreme. ,

Senator Nerson. The reason I used Meticorten is that otherwise the
witnesses might argue that the other brands aren’t as good. None of
the experts before the committee felt that they would quarrel with the
judgment of the Medical Letter on this.

I will give you another example. Chlorpromazine was developed by
Rhone-Poulenc in France. They licensed its use to a single manufac- -
turer in the United States and a single manufacturer in Canada. There
was no research money involved on the part of either company. They
were just licensed to sell it exclusively as a monopoly.

In the United States, the Defense Supply Xgency paid $32.62 a
thousand. I suppose this was the lowest price anyone could get in this
country, since of course they purchase in large quantity. But—in
Canada the Department of Veterans Affairs paid $2.60 per thousand.
The same drug. . bl

Dr. McGirr, Senator, there are several points with which I would
take issue. First of all, Parke, Davis Co. has a great deal of research
money in Chloromycetin.

Senator NeLson. I said chlorpromazine.

Dr. McGir. I am sorry. Well, also there are several hundred manu-
facturers of these drugs in Europe and other countries where there is
a very definite competition between product manufacturers. Chlor-
promazine is licensed by one company and that, incidentally, will no
longer be true next year, I understand, and I have no doubt the price
wil%come down.

Senator NeLson. All I am saying is that there are vast price differ-
ences. Here we had the same drug licensed to one company in this
country and one in Canada—selling at $32 a thousand in this countr
and around $2 a thousand in Canada. I just don’t want you to thinlz
these are extreme examples, as you stated—we can give you dozens of
examples.

My point, however, is what does the taxpayer say, and properly so,
when all welfare patients in one particular community are getting
prednisone at $17.90 plus the markup, and then 10 miles away in
another community the doctors are prescribing Merck’s at $2.

Dr. McGirr. I don’t disagree. We are in agreement on that point.

Senator NersoN. Well, if you don’t establish some kind of a formu-
lary situation, how do you decide the issue? o

Dr. MoGrr. By price information, and I think that is where price
information needs to be distributed more generally and it is being dis-
tributed more generally. This has become almost a standard procedure
with detail men, to give price information right along with product
information, and this may be one of the effects this committee has had.
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One such effect is to encourage the growth of the small parasitic drug
companies who cash in on the research and development of the major
pharmaceutical houses. Most of these small companies make no contri-
bution whatever to the health of the public or the growth of our science.
It’s only natural then, that we will favor the product of the company
that developed it. The parent organization has vastly more experience
in the production and quality control of the product; therefore, it is
reasonable to assume greater reliability. This is what concerns us.

Senator Nerson. I don’t quite follow that. Let me ask you a question.
Every other company in America is in the same situation. If you
discover a new drug, you patent it for 17 years and charge anything
you please. At the end of the patent periog anybody is free to manu-
facture it. That is true whether it is automobiles or anything else.

Dr. McGirr. Fine. ‘ S e e

Senator NeLson. Why shouldn’t that apply here? -

" Dr. McGurr. It does. o s .

Senator Nerson. What, then, isthe criticism ? o

‘Dr. MoGiarr. This refers back to the formulary. A formulary requir-
ing for public money the use of generic equivalents would ﬁa,ve the
effect of favoring the small company at the sacrifice of the big company
who produced al%the research and development. That is my concern.

' Senator Nerson. That isthe point I am %etting at. Why does it favor
the—as you say—the parasitic company. Do you call Strong, Cobb &
~ Arner a parasite, one of the biggest generic manufacturers in America

who sells to all the major companies? ‘ S

‘Dr. McGr. I call any company a parasite, a: parasitic company,
that does not do research and development of their own. This is our
concern. bt

Senator NeLson. Allright. sk i TR

You say that a formulary based on price would favor generic pro-
ducing companies. I don’t quite follow that. The company that dis-
covers the product has 17 years in which to make whatever profit it
sees fit. Their product is without any competition whatsoever in the
marketplace—a total monopoly for 17 years. Then the patent runs out.

_ Isthere any reason in the world why the patent should be extended—
giving them further preference, so to speak? '* .~ EEN
‘Dr. McG1ir, No. I am not suggesting that. -~ - dyeih

Senator NerLson. What preferential treatment is there if, on the
basis of price, you purchase from a generic:company?

Dr. McGrr. No, but if they were required to choose, in other words,
if you put a price-oriented national formulary that we must use in
puglic welfare or any kind of public money program, that has the
effect of favoring the generic prescriber. ‘

Senator NeLson. Why is that? :

Dr. McGirr. On a price, competition only, basis. ¥

Senator Nrrson. Why doés that fayor the generic prescriber?

Dr. McGrrr. Well, the assumption is that the generic prescribers,
having no research and development program, can put, their product
out cheaper, plus they can also use the research information and patent
information of the other company. Again I don’t know all the eco-
nomics of the drug industry. My concern is that if we—what we are
going to end up doing is to eliminate two classes of drugs and end
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up with drugs in the middle. The generic houses will come up to line
and the few instances of very high-priced trade names will probably
come down. e
That might be a good thing, but what I am concerned about is if
we cripple research and development, we won’t get the tools we need.
This is my concern as a physician. ; I e :
Senator Nevson. That 1s why I am pursuing this. I don’t under-
stand how you cripple research and development. You have a:17-year
patent. They can charge 100 or 1,000 times the production:oost. In
fact, it is:pretty clear that in Meticorten at $17.90 a hundred versus
59 cents a hundred that they are doing this. Here is a company:that
can manufacture at 59 cents 4 hundred and make a profit. You give
therél the 17 years. The patent runs out. They have made all their
I‘o to’ . : : L T «' §
P Then I think Government, the physicians, anyone—ought to-buy
the cheapest equivalent drug in the marketplace. 1 emphasize
equivalent, - 5 S : Lo
Dr. MoGirr, Well; this is, ‘of course, a. differerit.issue, whether it is
equivalentornot. . . : BT G
Senator NerLson. There is no argument that I kmow of :about. the
prednisones listed here. That is why I 'stressed equivalent. What hap-
pened with Meticorten? Inthe retail marketplace they charged $17.90.
A fter these hearings, they reduced their price from $17.90 to $10.50 a
hundred. Another company reduced from $17.88 to $3.45 a hundred.
Dr. McGirr. Incidentally, may I say this is one of the good effects
this committee has had. Everybody has gone back and taken a close
scrutiny of their price structures. ~
- Senator Nrrson. Yes, but the issue here is that these companies—
in this case it was Schering—was selling to the pharmacies at $17.90
a hundred while to New York City Schering was bidding and offering
to sell at $1.20 a hundred. Why ? Because they were taking bids in
competition with these other companies. That is why they:-were willing
to sell at $1.20 a hundred. - S Bl
I don’t quite understand your position with regard to a formulary.
The patent runs out. You choose the lowest price equivalent drug that
is reliable. Why, then, is that a disadvantage to the company which
has already recovered all their research moneys and made their profit—
and is now competing, like everyone else, in the free competitive
economy ? e , : =
Dr. McGarr. Which they have to do right now as far as that is
concerned. But my concern, and I can’t help but be a little critical
of the small company who does not make any contribution to me
or my clients, but simply wishes to cash in on somebody else’s product.
Now, call that prejudice if you like but I don’t favor such a com-
pany. I also think it is up to them to establish, I repeat, it is up to
them to establish, whether or not their product is equivalent. I don’t
mean USP. I mean therapeutically equivalent, and I will not use their .
product until that is established. -
Senator Nerson. Well, T'guess—— et '
Dr. McGrir. As a matter of fact, I think this is the area that your
committee would be well advised to view, what the practices are among
the small companies who do no research and development. The extent
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of their research and development is the Patent Office, whose drug
expires' next. What contribution do. they make except a _pricewise
contribution? They make nothing to the science. The price is 1m-
portant. T don’t mean to be discrediting that, and I will have some-
thing to say about that a little bit later, but our concern is rowth and
development and we will naturally favor the ones who help us on
thisscore.” ‘ S LTI AR S TR T

* ‘Senator: Nerson. What I am getting at is what more should you
do for a company aside from giving them a 17-year monopoly? I
think all of us would be vexg happy if, for examplé, in the automobile
industry 'some one who had never designed or done anything at all
would ‘take all the E tents on automobiles and come up with a car
that was one-third the price of those in the marketplace and just as
good. Would you attack them as a parasitic competitor ¢ That is what
a free competitive economy is all about. Otherwise you would have
a monopoly forever.

Dr. MoGiir. I am glad you brought that up because I think the
point should be made that the patent, the 17-year patent right is not
unique to the drug industry. This is unique to the patent system of
this country. : v Cn i : : ‘

“Senator Nerson. That is correct, but in every other industry, when
the patent runs out, everyone is free to produce the product. ‘Whether
it be the private citizen, businessmen, or Government, everyone is
going to take the best product they can get at the lowest price. They
aren’t going to sit bﬁacﬂ and say “I am going to pay twice as much
out of gratitude to General I\f:)tors because they invented this de-
vice.” V‘ghy shouldn’t we do this with drugs?

Dr: McGrur. None at all, and I think perhaps I may have over-
emphasized the loyalty type of argument, not that I don’t think loyalty
is important. I do. Yet up to a point. The drug products made up by
other manufacturers that I know and where I know the reliability
of their organization, if produced at a much lower price, we certainly
will use the one at the lower price. Our loyalty will only go so far
for a product, I don’t think it serves any purpose to get into the equiv-
alency argument in front of this committee, again, 1t has been heard
so many times. I think that the small companies should be required to
prove their product is equivalent and then I would use them if they
have a better price. No objection to that atall. I :

Until that time we may very likely favor the original manufacturer
because we have great faith'in him and feel he has the experience
he needs to produce the product, and there are examples of this,
Senator. : : ' o

‘Senator Neuson. Please proceed.

- Dr. McGrr. Well, I wish to go on. S ;
~ In my view, if this committee wishes to critically examine any seg-
ment of the pharmaceutical industry, it should direct its attention
to these noninnovators whose sole purpose in the drug field is to profit
on the products other companies have developed. :

Senator NeLson. I think Senator Hatfield hada question.

Dr.McGrrr. Yes, surel%I o -

Senator Hatrrerp. Dr. McGill, on this point of having no alternative
but to- reduce their research and development programs, don’t you
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think they might also have the opportunity if they are in this kind
of a situation that you describe to reduce their advertising budget?
As you might know—— ,

" Dr. McGar. I have no idea, Senator Hatfield. I don’t know that
much about drug economics. :

.

Senator Hatrierp. I think there are about $400 to $600 million spent

by the industry each year. " e TR
Dr. MoGir, The figure $600 million has been used quite often.

Senator HarrrerLp. It seems to me there might be another alternative
than to cut into their research and development programs. .. . .

Dr. McGir. In fairness, as it has been described to me, that. $600
million ‘does include their total marketing. costs and not just
advertising. : L '

Senator Hatriep. Excuseme. - S

Dr. McGirr. As far as marketing is concerned, I am sure it would
be obvious to the committee that when we hear about a new product
and read about it in our journals, it is little more than a curiosity until
it is on the market where L can useit. ., = o '

Well, in the advertising and promotional practices of the pharma-
ceutical houses, I have found it difficult to reconcile the testimony
}fgleelbé'd by this committee with the procedures actually followed in the

eld. ‘

I have found the drug advertising in our professional journals
to be very useful. It has also been my experience that the ethical
drug houses are very careful to accurately describe their products
and include all the possible side effects. We are all aware that the FDA
has regulatory authority over drug advertising. - ‘ ;

I would also like to point out that journal advertising is not the
only source of information on new products. And, in fact, is probably
not the most important source. In any major breakthrough of a new
drug product a number of articles will have appeared in our pro-
fessional journals. In all probability, it will be described in the JAMA
section on new drugs. We may likely hear of it when reported in a
scientific paper in one of our many professional meetings. The point
is, there are many sources of information on new drug products and
they are all useful to us. S , ‘

I .think a word should be said here about. the detail men. It is
my practice to see one detail man every day. In fact, the detail man
is the first appointment I have every morning. In my;office we keep
a file of our detail men so we can contact them-if we have questions
about their products. The vast majority of detail men are trained: pro-
fessionals and they provide us with valuable information. We learn
from them such important details as package size, how a given drug
is supplied, whether it’s liquid, tablet, injectable, suppository;
whether it is in general distribution. The detail man also supplies me
with price.information right along with product information, This
is becoming more general all the time. Contrary to what has been
said 1n this committee, most doctors are price. conscious. If they are
not, they soon hear about it from their patients. : ;

To be perfectly objective, I must admit to an unhap;py ‘experience
or two with detail men, -but such an individual deesn’t get another
appointment to see me. As a rule, he’s not long-on the jo%). Such in-
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- stances are rare. I have many times called upon detail men to contact
their parent organization for special information. I’ve always found
them very willing to,do so. Not long ago, I ran into an unusual side
effect with a drug that 'was not described in the package literature.
The detail man called his parent company—I might point out I called
him at home at 5 &’clock 1 the evening. T received a return call at 8
o’clock that same evening, which was 11 o’clock that night by their

“time; but within' a'matter of hours I'received a call from ‘one of the
Tésearch scientists’of that organization. Hé gave me the information
I was looking for and was most helpful in all respects.
T'would like ‘to ¢ité ‘one furtheér example of the services provided
by detail men. I ai currently treating a rather rare eye condition in a
patient in consultation with one of our professors of ophthalmology

- at the medical school. It was his recommendation that large doses of

an‘adrenal steroid be used in & near-heroic atéempt to save her vision.

These are very expensive products and we both were hesitant to'subject

the patient to this financial burden. T dotitacted the detail man of ‘one
of the large drug houses and presented iy problem, hoping he could
Er’o‘videi us'with' énough samples for at least a trial. More than that,
he' contactéd his parent organization who willingly provided all the
steroid the cage will Tequire, = * T T e

. I am happy to add. that our treatment appears to be successful.
““Granted; ‘these aré but small examples of special service in one
doctor’s practice, but they are By no'means unique. Multiply these
experiences by the more than' 200,000 practicing physicians of this
country and I think a more realistic concept of the value of the detail
~ man emerges. I wonld:like to point out ‘ﬁiat these are services that
dould not be obtained through any published journal of drug informa-
tion or through the: AMA’s Council on Druags. Such services can only
be provided by pérson-to-person contact. ‘ B
- Tt has been suggested to this committee that a federally sponsored
journal of drug information should be published for the use of the
medical profession. A national compendium of drugs has also been
recommended. These proposals have merit and deserve further study.
However, if any proposal of this committee is to serve a useful purpose,
it must have the confidence of the medical profession. It is imperative,
then, that this committee establish and maintain its credibility with
the scientific community. Anything less will not only lead to certain
failure, it will:provoke outright and.vigorous opposition. ., -

Senator Nrerson. Let me say, Doctor, that is also my position. It
has been the position of all the witnesses who have testified in favor
of ‘a formulary, from Dr. Goddard on. Everyone agreed that the
formulary has to be one in which the physician has confidence. It
would have to be one that—— ° ‘ , '
*Dr. McGrr. Or it would not be useful.

‘Senator Nrrson, Certainly the medical profession as well as the
Government would have to be represented.- You could not have a
successful compendium, or anything like it, without the acceptance
and broad participation of the medical profession. IR
“Dr. " McGict, T am happy to hear that. You are awai‘eij‘,of course,

of the compendium being drawn up by the AMA’s Council 'on Drugs.
Senator NersoN: Yes. s : =



